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Introduction
This is an introductory chapter to both Part I and Part II of the manual. In it, we will
discuss the content of the book, people who may benefit from reading it, and we will
review the regulatory background that formed the foundation of the ASTM Phase I and
II Standards.

What is the Manual About?
This book is about environment, business and standards. More spe-
cifically it is about applying ASTM Environmental Assessment
Standards to environmental issues so that the various participants
involved in commercial real estate transactions can make sound
business decisions. This is a second edition of the manual. Much of
the updated information in this edition was driven by the EPA
development of new rules for All Appropriate Inquiry. This re-
quired a substantive revision of the existing ASTM Phase I Stan-
dard to comply with the new EPA rules.

In the early seventies, few commercial real estate transactions ever
considered business and environmental issues as being even re-
motely related. The concept of environmentally related Standards
as a tool for applying business judgments did not appear compat-
ible. In the nineties, very few commercial real estate transactions
transpired without due consideration of environmental issues and
their impact on business decisions. Current legislative develop-
ments, especially in Brownfields projects, have driven the changes
in the Standards, and the industry is paying close attention to the
way the changes are likely to impact commercial real estate trans-
actions.

This manual examines related topics of business, legislation, stan-
dards, and the environment in the context of commercial real estate
transactions. It looks at how the environmental professionals apply
and use ASTM Standards to generate sufficient environmental in-
formation for the parties involved in the transaction to reach sound
business decisions.

What this Manual is not About

This book will not teach anyone how to be an engineer, geologist
or a scientist. It cannot cover or replace the body of knowledge
taught to these professionals during their years in college and the
subsequent expertise they gained through the practice of their re-
spective professions. It will also not teach anyone where to sink a
monitoring well or which regulation applies to a specific project.
That knowledge must be gained by practical experience. Lastly,
this book will not teach anyone about the best instrumentation or

Combining
environment
business &
standards
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the latest remediation methods used in the field. New methods and
instrumentation are being introduced on a daily basis, and anyone
serious about the environmental business must develop a suitable
approach to staying informed.

Who Would Benefit from Reading It?
Because this book is a manual on the technical aspects of the Phase
I and Phase II Environmental Site Assessments �Phase I/II ESAs�
and is organized around ASTM Standards, it is written primarily
for those who either use the Standards to perform the assessments
or those who use the information generated from the assessment
activities.

Historically, environmental professionals and businessmen hold
different views of the world. Today’s real estate transactions re-
quire all groups to develop a better understanding of each other’s
function. ASTM Standards are a tool to promote that understand-
ing. There is information in this book that will help all the other
participants �users� in the real estate industry. This includes, in
addition to the ones mentioned above, buyers, regulators, property
owners, attorneys, lenders, and grantees. Others who may find in-
formation of value include commercial real estate brokers and ap-
praisers, local and state economic development agencies, and those
involved with environmental insurance.

By nature, commercial transactions consist of numerous, varied
and often competing interests. Even in a simple scenario involving
only a seller, buyer, banker, and an environmental professional,
numerous conflicting interests abound. The seller and the buyer
want a fair price. A fair price is not necessarily the same figure to
both parties. All parties perceive any additional cost associated
with the transaction as detrimental unless the other party has to pay
for it. If some contamination is discovered on the property, the
buyer may want to use it as a bargaining chip. On the other hand,
he may think that environmental professionals make their living by
cleaning up properties, using this as an opportunity to generate
more business. The banker wants to make the loan, but wants to
minimize the risk of the loan going bad. One way to minimize risk
is to hire a reputable environmental professional to thoroughly
check the property. This will cost money, and if the cost is too
high, the buyer will obtain the loan from a competitor who has
more risk tolerance or uses a cheaper environmental professional.
Lastly, everyone except the environmental professional wants ev-
erything done yesterday!

The ASTM Environmental Assessment Standards were created to
help with the resolution of some of these competing interests. This
book examines how the Standards can be used as a tool to resolve
some of these issues. The Standards are a tool for both the envi-
ronmental professionals and the users. To best utilize the tool, both
must learn how to use it. This manual will help the environmental
professional to structure and perform environmental site assess-

Environmental
professionals &

Users involved in
real estate

transactions

Conflicting
interests of players
in environmental

transactions
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ments in a manner conforming to the Standards and at the same
time meet the needs of other users. The users reading this manual
will gain an appreciation of the purpose and scope of the assess-
ments, their responsibilities, and how to help the environmental
professional identify items of importance in the business decision
process. The book was designed to foster a better understanding
between environmental professionals and users with respect to en-
vironmental site assessments.

To the average player in a real estate transaction, reading an envi-
ronmental standard or regulation can be a frustrating experience.
The seemingly unending sentences intertwined with impressive yet
unfamiliar terms can leave the reader gasping for air halfway
through the first paragraph. In contrast, this manual is written in an
easy to read and understandable format. It uses simple terms and
general examples to enable the readers to grasp the intended mean-
ing rather than trying to impress them with fancy terminology.

How Is the Manual Organized?
This book is designed to help the environmental professionals and
the users to apply the ASTM Phase I ESA �E 1527� �1� and Phase
II ESA �E 1903� �2� Standards. The regulatory background for both
parts of the manual is provided in the rest of this introductory
chapter. Part One of the book is dedicated to the understanding and
appreciation of the E 1527 Standard, including the changes incor-
porated into the 2005 version. A new chapter has been added to
explain the relationship between EPA’s All Appropriate Investiga-
tion Rule and ASTM E 1527. Part Two builds on the experience
and knowledge gained in Part One and covers E 1903, elaborating
on the technical business application of the Phase II Standard. The
reader should be familiar with the ASTM E 1527 and E 1903
Standards. The latest version of the Standards can be obtained from
ASTM.

Regulatory Background
Environmental regulation, as we know it today, is a relatively re-
cent event as most of the environmental laws affecting the market
place today were developed in the past 30 years. Broadly speaking,
environmental regulation consists of all laws that affect property
and natural resources.

In the United States of America, two entities create law the on
federal level. The first is the United States Congress. It passes the
environmental laws that we will be talking about next. An agency,
typically EPA, will then write a set of regulations that explain in
detail how the law will be applied. The second entity consists of
the judges who create what is known as Case Law. Judge-made
law or case law is created when the judge interprets the meaning
and intent of the Congress-created law and rules on a particular
issue of the case. Most of these disputes are related to disagree-
ments about the regulatory language the agency adopted. Congres-

Regulatory Review
Phase I Phase II

Appendices

Congress and
judge-made laws
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sional laws can be looked at as general laws, while case laws are
case specific. Case law is important in the environmental area be-
cause it can change rapidly �from one case or judge to the next�,
and it can affect the interpretation of the congressional law as
reflected in the regulations. In the next few paragraphs, we will
talk about the laws passed by Congress, and throughout the book
we will present several examples of case law outcomes. The fed-
eral environmental laws discussed here are depicted in a concep-
tual timeline in Fig. 1, demonstrating the relatively brief history of
environmental regulation in the United States.

Perhaps one of the oldest federal regulations with respect to the
environment is the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide
Act �FIFRA�. When it was first enacted in 1947, its intent was to
protect consumers against fraudulent claims made by pesticide
makers. The environmental and health impacts of pesticides were
not known at the time. In 1970, the U.S. Environmental Protection
Agency �EPA� was created to help protect the environment and to
control and abate environmental pollution under the laws enacted
by Congress. FIFRA came under EPA’s responsibility in 1970 and
was amended in 1972 to shift FIFRA’s emphasis to public health
and environmental protection. Through a registration process EPA
attempts to ensure that if used properly the pesticide does not
present unreasonable health or environmental risks that outweigh
its benefits to society.

The Clean Air Act �CAA� was passed in 1970 and gave EPA the
power to establish clean air standards. Amendments followed in
1974, 1977, and 1990. Besides establishing ambient air pollution
standards such as those emitted by vehicles, EPA also establishes
standards for point sources such as factories and power plants.

In 1972, Congress passed the Federal Water Pollution Act �FW-
PCA�. This was the predecessor to the Clean Water Act �CWA� of
1977, under which the EPA controls pollutants entering all surface
waters, including lakes, rivers, estuaries, oceans, and wetlands.

In 1976, Congress passed the Resource Conservation and Recov-
ery Act �RCRA� and the Toxic Substance Control Act �TSCA�.

RCRA is designed to manage industrial wastes from the point of
generation to their final disposal location. It is often referred to as
the “cradle to grave” management process for hazardous wastes.
The Act requires the generators and transporters to identify, quan-
tify, and characterize their hazardous wastes. It also specifies per-
formance standards and permit systems for Treatment Storage and
Disposal �TSD� facilities. Most important for the Phase I industry
is the fact that all petroleum products are regulated under RCRA.

RCRA was amended in 1984 by the Hazardous Solid Waste
Amendments �HSWA�. The amendments were aimed at the protec-
tion of ground water by new requirements for managing and treat-
ing small quantities of hazardous wastes such as those generated
by auto repair shops. It created new regulations for dry cleaners

Environmental
Protection Agency

Clean Air Act

Clean Water Act

Resource
Conservation and

Recovery Act
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Figure 1 Conceptual timeline of federal environmental regulation.
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and underground storage tank operators for petroleum products and
hazardous substances. HSWA also generated stricter requirements
for municipal solid waste and industrial landfills.

TSCA regulates the manufacture, use and disposal of chemical
substances, and requires the substances to be tested to determine
whether they pose an unreasonable risk to human health or the
environment. TSCA, for example, introduced extensive regulation
covering polychlorinated biphenyls �PCBs�.

Title II Amendment of TSCA is the Asbestos Hazard Emergency
Response Act �AHERA� that passed in 1985. It requires schools to
identify and respond to their asbestos problems. The Asbestos
School Hazard Abatement Act �ASHAA� passed a year earlier in
1984 provided interest-free loans to schools for asbestos control
projects.

In 1990 Congress passed the Hazardous Materials Transportation
Uniform Safety Act �HMTUSA�. It regulates the transportation of
hazardous materials in intrastate, interstate and foreign commerce.
Also in 1990 the Pollution Prevention Act �PPA� passed and au-
thorized the EPA to encourage the adoption of source reduction
techniques by businesses using matching grants and information
exchange on the topic.

The need for the environmental assessments can be traced to 1980,
when Congress passed the Comprehensive Environmental Re-
sponse, Compensation and Liability Act �CERCLA�, commonly
known as the Superfund Law. Together with its “companion regu-
lation” RCRA, this body of law forms the foundation for the
ASTM Environmental Site Assessment Standards.

CERCLA created a fund for cleanup of the dangerous sites based
on evaluation and priority listing. The funds for the program ini-
tially came from taxes on chemical industry and 42 commercial
chemicals. CERCLA was amended in 1986 through the Superfund
Amendments and Reauthorization Act �SARA�. The CERCLA/
SARA liability provisions are very strict and require EPA to re-
cover the cost of any cleanups from the responsible parties. Those
responsible parties include all past and present owners and opera-
tors of the property. The details of this liability recovery and the
defenses to it led to the development of the ASTM Phase I. This is
described in more detail in the next Section on Reasons for the
ASTM Phase I.

The lenders were significantly affected by the passage of CERCLA
and SARA. If they could be perceived by the court as participating
in management, the lenders were held liable for cleanup of the
properties. To provide further protection for the lenders, EPA cre-
ated a rule in 1992 which provided a secured creditor exemption
defense from liability. The rule was challenged in the courts and
was declared invalid in 1994, because it exceeded the authority
granted to EPA in the CERCLA Law passed by Congress. In 1996

Toxic Substance
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Congress amended CERCLA to provide the secured creditor ex-
emption which provides a “safe harbor” for many customary lend-
ing practices.

Although lenders may not be held liable for the cleanup of the
property, they may lose the amount of the loan if the person bor-
rowing the money is held liable. The basis of their credit exposure
has not changed. If the collateral is contaminated with hazardous
material, the borrower is liable and his repayment ability is dimin-
ished.

Since the passage of the Lender Liability Law many lenders follow
the rules outlined in the law to minimize their potential for CER-
CLA liability. In order to protect their investment, which they
would stand to lose if the borrower defaulted on the loan, they
conduct varying degrees of due diligence inquiry. Larger loans
generally result in an increased level of inquiry.

On January 11, 2002, President Bush signed the Small Business
Liability Relief and Brownfields Revitalization Act �Pub. L. 107–
118, 115 Stat. 2356, “the Brownfields Amendment”�. The law re-
quired EPA to develop regulations establishing standards and prac-
tices for how to conduct all appropriate inquiries. In the
Brownfields Amendment, Congress included a list of criteria that
the Agency must address in the regulations establishing standards
and practices for conducting all appropriate inquiries

On August 26, 2004, EPA published a notice of proposed rulemak-
ing outlining proposed standards and practices for the conduct of
“all appropriate inquiries.” This regulatory action was initiated in
response to legislative amendments to the Comprehensive Envi-
ronmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act �CERCLA�.
The final rule was published on November 1, 2005. This is often
referred to as the AAI Rule. See Fig. 2.

In addition to federal regulations discussed here, many states and
local governing bodies within each state have adopted environmen-
tal regulations that mirror the federal statutes. Local regulations
can often be stricter than federal laws or deal with issues not cov-
ered by federal regulations. Throughout this Manual, we will stress
the importance of local knowledge with respect to environmental
assessments and the need for the environmental professionals to
become acquainted with state and local requirements.

Reasons for ASTM Environmental Site
Assessment Standards
CERCLA’s scope is the broadest of any of the environmental laws.
RCRA and CERCLA are considered companion statutes, because
of their unique relationship with respect to pollution. While RCRA
looks at proactive management of pollution control, addressing the
day to day operations at a particular facility �how we manage haz-
ardous waste to prevent pollution�, CERCLA looks at the retro-

Federal, state, and
local regulations
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issues of cleanup

costs
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spective aspects of the pollution �who caused it, contributed to it,
or owned it�. RCRA is process oriented in that it considers genera-
tion, transportation, and disposal of hazardous substances. CER-
CLA, on the other hand, is result oriented, addressing the cleanup
of polluted properties. Lastly, RCRA is compliance based, while
CERCLA is focused on asset-based liability.

The far-reaching liability issues of CERCLA are the main reason
behind the creation of the Standards. CERCLA liability is strict,
joint and several, and retroactive. Strict liability means that fault is
not a prerequisite. It does not matter if the owner was obeying the
law when they disposed of the hazardous waste. Joint and several
liability means that any of the parties in the lawsuit may be liable
for the entire cost of the cleanup. This provision is referred to as
“deep pocket,” because those parties that have the money to pay
for the cleanup will generally be targeted. Retroactive liability
means that it does not matter when the pollutant was deposited on
the property. CERCLA is result oriented by requiring cleanup of
the contaminated sites regardless of how and when the contamina-
tion occurred.

Under CERCLA, the federal government generated a “blueprint”
on how the hazardous substances are to be cleaned up. It is known
as the National Contingency Plan �NCP�. CERCLA provides that
potentially responsible parties �PRPs� can clean up the sites them-
selves with EPA or state oversight. For example, if owners find out
that the site is contaminated, they can clean it up with either state
or EPA’s supervision. If they determine that someone else caused
the contamination, such as prior owners, they can sue to recover
the cost of cleanup. On many sites, the cleanup costs are so high
that the owners may have abandoned the sites. In those instances
EPA and/or the state government can start actions to clean up the

Figure 2 AAI Final rule—adaptation from The Federal Register.
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sites, and sue PRPs for the cost of the cleanup. There is a differ-
ence between private parties and the government trying to recover
response costs �costs of cleanup�. Broadly speaking, the private
party must prove that its costs were necessary and that the cleanup
action was consistent with the NCP. If the government cleans up
the site and sues, it is presumed that the cleanup action was con-
sistent with the NCP.

In commercial real estate transactions PRPs can include buyers,
sellers, mortgage holders, and operators. Three defenses against
liability are if the contamination was caused by:

1. Act of God
2. Act of war
3. Third party and the purchaser had no reason to know

For example, the owner would not be held liable if the contamina-
tion of the property was caused by earthquake �act of God� or if a
War took place around the refineries in Texas �act of war�. Consid-
ering the low probability of these events, the only real defense
against liability for the cleanup is what is referred to in the Stan-
dards as Innocent Purchaser Defense �IPD� or Innocent Landowner
Defense �ILD�. The two terms are used interchangeably in the
Standards and refer to any person about to become associated with
the ownership of the property. In order to qualify for the ILD the
purchaser must:

1. Acquire the site after the disposal or placement of hazardous
substances on the property.

2. And, did not know, or had no reason to know, that any haz-
ardous substances were present on the property.

In order to establish that the purchaser had no reason to know
about the contamination the purchaser must:

1. Undertake all appropriate inquiry into the previous ownership
and uses of the property and

2. The appropriate inquiry must be consistent with good com-
mercial and customary practice.

The ILD concept was included as part of the SARA amendments in
1986 to provide protection for purchasers. The language was left to
broad interpretation, and the ASTM Standards were created with
the purpose of defining all appropriate inquiry and good commer-
cial customary practice.

The Brownfields Amendment of 2002 provided two additional de-
fenses. These are the bona fide prospective purchaser �BFPP� and
the contiguous property owner �CPO�. These two defenses along
with the previous innocent landowners defense are referred to as
the landowner liability protections �LLPs�. Congress also included
a requirement and specific guidance to EPA on developing a rule to
explain how to accomplish all appropriate inquiry �AAI�.

Innocent Purchaser
Defense or
Innocent

Landowner
Defense

ASTM Standards
Define: All

Appropriate
Inquiry
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The petroleum industry successfully argued that petroleum prod-
ucts should not be included, as hazardous materials, petroleum, and
crude oil have been explicitly excluded from the definition of haz-
ardous substances under CERCLA. This is commonly known as
the Petroleum Exclusion. Petroleum products are regulated under
RCRA and are included within the scope of the ASTM Standards,
because they are of concern in many commercial real estate trans-
actions.

The Phase I Environmental Site Assessment Standard is designed
for LLPs. In practice, it is often used for business decisions. The
Phase II Environmental Site Assessment Standard was designed for
ILD �now LLPs� and/or business decisions. These and other sig-
nificant differences are discussed throughout this Manual.

The Phase I and Phase II Standards are continuously evolving
documents. As the application of the Standard changes, the mem-
bers on the Standards Committee review the developments and try
to incorporate applicable changes into the Standards through the
revision process. The users of the Standards are strongly encour-
aged to stay current on the latest revisions and modify their proce-
dures to reflect applicable changes.

Although CERCLA forms the foundation on which the ASTM En-
vironmental Site Assessment Standards were structured, many of
the other regulations discussed provide important background for
the assessment activities. Familiarity with the requirements assists
environmental professionals and users of the Standards in identi-
fying, gathering, and interpreting historical and current-use infor-
mation associated with the subject property and its neighbors. Ad-
ditional discussion of legal background issues associated with the
Phase I and Phase II Standards is provided in the Appendices in the
ASTM E 1527 Standard Practice for Environmental Site Assess-
ments: Phase I Environmental Site Assessment Process.
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PART ONE

PHASE I ENVIRONMENTAL SITE
ASSESSMENT PROCESS



PART ONE

Chapter 1
Scope of Phase I Environmental Site Assessments

In this chapter, we will discuss issues related to:

• History of the ASTM Standard
• Introducing the players
• Scope of E 1527
• Establishing scope of work with your client
• Understanding limitations

History of the ASTM Standard

The first ASTM Standard was published in 1993. The actual de-
velopment of that Standard began in the late 1980s. As will be
explained in more detail, Superfund Liability was the driving force
behind the development of the Standard. The actual law, titled the
Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Li-
ability Act, commonly referred to as CERCLA or Superfund, was
passed on 11 December 1980. There was a significant amendment
on 17 October 1986, titled the Superfund Amendments and Reau-
thorization Act, and commonly referred to as SARA.

It took the commercial Real Estate Industry about ten years to
develop an understanding of the requirements of CERCLA, and
many did not appreciate the liability impacts or due diligence ob-
ligations until the ASTM Phase I Environmental Site Assessment
process was published. Thus, the learning curve can be pretty steep
for those with limited involvement in the Phase I process.

This book is designed to answer the common questions that arise
in the application of the ASTM Standard. But before we start talk-
ing about the application of the ASTM Standard, a little history
would be helpful. As mentioned above, the first Standard was pub-
lished in 1993. A revised version was published shortly thereafter
in 1994. Those revisions were of an “editorial” nature and concen-
trated on the Historical Review Section. In fact, the revisions
would probably go unnoticed by a casual reader of the Standard.
The next revision was in 1997. It too was largely editorial, but
significant modifications were made in the Data Search Sections.

15



These changes were passed to clarify the original intent of the
document and were based on industry input and experience, the
result of using the document since 1993.

The next revision was in 2000. This was the most significant revi-
sion up until the 2005 version. There were changes throughout the
document. The major changes were in the introduction of the defi-
nition of a material threat, and the concept of a Historic Recog-
nized Environmental Condition �HREC� and activity and use limi-
tations. There was also nearly a total rewrite of the Report Section
to make it clear that the Environmental Professional had to provide
opinions on all of the findings.

Up until the year 2000, the Phase I document was used primarily in
commercial real estate practice. There was very little involvement
on the part of EPA or State Environmental Agencies. Some states
had initiated requirements or Registries of people who perform the
Phase I services. Some regulators had become aware of the exis-
tence of the Phase I process and had seen or even requested Phase
I documents related to a specific site.

All of this changed on January 11, 2002 when President George W.
Bush signed the Small Business Liability Relief and Brownfields
Revitalization Act, more commonly called the Brownfields
Amendment. The Brownfields Amendment was designed to revise
and clarify the approach to owning, developing, and managing
contaminated or potentially contaminated properties. One of the
directives required EPA to develop regulations for All Appropriate
Inquiry �AAI�. The Brownfields Amendment also cited the 1997
version of the ASTM Standard and indicated that it should be used
until EPA completed the AAI development process. This put EPA
in a position of having to develop a rule that had been largely
written and commonly applied within the real estate industry for
over a decade.

The Brownfields Amendment also introduced two new legal de-
fenses. In addition to the Innocent Landowners Defense �ILD�,
which had previously been available as a defense to CERCLA
liability, it added the Bona Fide Prospective Purchaser �BFPP� and
the Contiguous Property Owner (CPO) Defenses. These three de-
fenses are collectively referred to as the Landowner Liability Pro-
tections or LLPs to CERCLA.

In addition to adding the defenses, the Brownfields Amendment
spoke to issues related to the preparer �Environmental Professional
or EP� and the users �persons who would assert the defense�. As
mentioned previously, two important new defenses were intro-
duced by the Brownfields Amendments. These defenses have yet to
be fully assimilated by the Phase I industry. The BFPP defense
allows a buyer to purchase the property with knowledge that the
site is contaminated. This is important because the Phase I process
was initially designed with the understanding that the ILD defense
only existed if at the time of purchase, the buyer did not know, or
have any reason to believe that the property was contaminated. But
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along with this ability to buy contaminated property, there came
continuing obligations that will be discussed again in more detail
later in this document. The key point to make is that while these
continuing obligations are critical to maintaining the defense, nei-
ther AAI nor ASTM fully address their implementation.

Because it became clear during the rule making process that the
implementation of AAI was going to have to address many of the
same issues that confronted the drafters of the various versions of
the ASTM Standards, the ASTM document became a useful tool.

Chapter 13 contains a detailed comparison summary of the AAI
and ASTM-05 documents. ASTM and EPA staff worked together
through 2004 and 2005 to make sure that the proposed ASTM
revisions did not conflict with AAI. Note that in some instances,
ASTM requirements actually exceed those of AAI. That is allow-
able so long as the ASTM Standard remains at least as strict as that
of AAI.

Introducing the Players

Phase I Environmental Site Assessments �ESAs� involved Users
and Environmental Professionals as the principal players until the
Brownfields Amendment required EPA to become involved. With
the exception of properties that involve governmental programs
and where the EPA or State equivalent is involved, there are still
two basic players in an E 1527 Standard Practice for Phase I
Environmental Site Assessment Process �1�. This ASTM Standard
defines the relationship between the User and the Environmental
Professional. Note that the term “Users” includes anyone who may
be using the Standard. This could include lending organizations,
developers, property owners, and others, including lessors, grant-
ees, or facility operators. The Environmental Professional is the
person who conducts the tasks normally associated with complet-
ing a Phase I, or who remains in responsible charge of those who
perform the task elements.

We will examine the implications of the new AAI to changes made
in the ASTM Standard, throughout this book. Historically, EPA
was, for the most part, a passive observer of the ASTM Phase I
process until the Brownfields Amendment of 2002, when EPA was
directed to develop a rule. At that time, the law made specific
reference to ASTM E 1527-97. EPA subsequently amended this
reference to include the 2000 version �1527-00�. The final rule
allowed use of the 1997, 2000 or 2005 versions �1527-05� of the
Standard until 1 November 2006. Now the 2005 Standard is the
only ASTM version that is acceptable to satisfy AAI. It is also
worth noting that the EPA Rule does allow for AAI to be satisfied
without use of the ASTM Standard; however, implementation is
not addressed in the Rule.
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The Brownfields Amendment also directs EPA and the grantees
involved in the EPA Brownfields grants program to use AAI �and
by inference ASTM 1527� in administering the Brownfields Grant
program. Most state environmental agencies must document that
they are complying with AAI in administering the grants. As a
practical matter, the EPA, the states and grantees, like the commer-
cial real estate industry, are specifying ASTM 1527 Standards and
not AAI to define their contract scope of work.

Another portion of the relationship is defined by the needs and
professional responsibilities of the players. There are numerous
ways for the relationship to develop. By examining one possible
scenario, we will introduce the typical players in a Phase I ESA.
We will use the scenario to point out numerous advantages that E
1527 affords the players.

The Banker
The Standard was first published in 1993. It is February of 1992, a
busy time of year for a commercial real estate lending officer in a
fast-growing Florida town. The banker is ready to close on a two
million dollar loan for a large industrial warehouse by the end of
the month. A new corporate directive arrives that requires the per-
formance of a Phase I Environmental Site Assessment �ESA� on all
property transactions with the loan value in excess of one million
dollars. The document references concerns regarding the lending of
money on properties like “Love Canal.” Having worked with an
engineering firm in the past, the banker recalls that their brochure
included environmental services. He calls the firm requesting a
proposal to provide a Phase I. Following the three-bid policy �yet
another procedure at the bank�, he opens the Yellow Pages and
calls two more environmental service firms requesting Phase I pro-
posals.

The following morning, the banker has three proposals on his desk.
The first includes two pages describing the services, five pages of
disclaimers and a preliminary cost estimate of $30 000. The second
proposal includes a 5-page description of the scope of services, one
page of fine print disclaimers and a cost estimate of $8000. The
third proposal simply reads: Phase I Audit on property described
above $500.

The banker reviews the information and begins to consider his
options. He is well aware of the fact that his client has a choice in
selecting a bank. The bank will pass through the cost of the Phase
I ESA to the client as part of the closing costs, but the client will
probably want to know how �and why� the money was spent. Since
the client is paying for the Phase I ESA, he also has some input in
who is hired. The banker would like to disregard the lowest bid,
because he asked for an assessment and the bid is for an audit. He
knows that the two are entirely different. The firm he used in the
past submitted the middle bid. They are proposing to look into
several items he never imagined would have been included in the

Bankers, lenders
are Phase I users
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scope of an environmental site assessment. The highest bid in-
cludes a laundry list of services, of which many will not have any
effect on his assessment of the loan associated with the property.
What does he do now? Whom does he trust, and how is he going to
justify the cost of the assessment to the buyer �client� applying for
the loan?

The ASTM Standard defines this player as the User. Had the Stan-
dard been published, the banker’s job would have been consider-
ably easier. When he requested the proposals, he would have speci-
fied that he wanted the Phase I ESA performed in accordance with
the scope of E 1527. The banker could have also used the scope of
the Standard to compare it with the proposed scope of work, and
could have directed the engineering firms to include the Standard-
required elements and eliminate all the other unrelated services.
This would have streamlined the bidding process and enabled him
to receive comparable bids. Lastly, he could have discussed the
Standard with the buyer and guided the buyer in deciding which
environmental professional to hire.

The Buyer
In our 1992 scenario, this client is an entrepreneur. He sees the
opportunity of purchasing this old warehouse and using it to mul-
tiply his fortunes. When the banker recommends that he spend
about $8000 to check this property for contamination, he has a
difficult time believing that the money is well spent, and cannot see
how it benefits him in the long run.

E 1527 classifies our businessman also as a “User.” Had the Stan-
dard been published, the banker could have used it to explain the
concept of Due Diligence, Potentially Responsible Parties, All Ap-
propriate Inquiry and other relevant concepts covered by the Stan-
dard. The buyer would then have a better understanding of the
implications associated with the transaction and the reasons for
spending the money on the ESA. The decision regarding whether
to perform a Phase I ESA at all, and the level of inquiry the buyer
selects, boils down to his and his lender’s risk tolerance. They can
choose to accomplish the Due Diligence that satisfies AAI, or be
comfortable with the risk of potentially losing their investment and
owning the liability for cleanup.

In actuality many users such as our hypothetical buyer are using
the Phase I process to do something it wasn’t intentionally de-
signed to accomplish, and that is to identify business risk that
might be associated with environmental issues. The ASTM Phase I
process is conservative in that it will identify many issues that
would never rise to the level of Superfund liability. So many Users
don’t really care about that Superfund liability; rather, they just
want to identify issues that might cost them money, impact their
development plans, or result in some kind of non-Superfund liabil-
ity to, for example, a third party neighbor.

Purchasers are also
Phase I ESA users
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The Environmental Professional
Continuing with our 1992 story line, this is the environmental pro-
fessional �EP� who worked with the banker in the past. He under-
stands what Due Diligence is all about and realizes that a Phase I
ESA means a lot of different things to different people. He sits
down with his attorney, prepares a scope of services with appro-
priate disclaimers, and hopes that the banker accepts his proposal.
He asks a fair price, perhaps a little on the low side, because there
is also a possibility that if contamination that warrants further in-
vestigation is discovered, he will be in a good position to provide
those additional services, or a even a remediation contract.

The Standard defines this individual as the Environmental Profes-
sional �EP�. The EP could have also benefited from the about-to-
be-published Standard. He could have used it to educate both the
buyer and the banker about the significance of the ESA activities
that he was about to perform, justify the costs for his services, and
minimize the use of his attorney by using the scope of the Standard
to limit the scope of his services.

To bring the story forward to today: The parties may wish to com-
ply with AAI, because they have heard that it is good practice, they
want to make sure they have the LLPs, or they may be involved in
a project related to Brownfields grants. In any of those instances,
one can comply with AAI without using the ASTM Standard. The
principal difficulty is not unlike that discussed in the 1992 pre-
Standard scenario described above: How do you decide what level
of detail is required? In addition, there are many areas where
ASTM qualifies language found in AAI that could be interpreted
very broadly.

One additional issue should be considered if we elected to perform
AAI without reference to ASTM. There are a number of areas
where ASTM is more stringent than AAI. Since the ASTM Stan-
dard has been generally considered representative of good com-
mercial and customary practice, there may be some liability in
using AAI criteria that fall short of ASTM criteria. The ASTM
Standard is likely to be considered the benchmark by the User or
the courts.

Scope of E 1527

Prior to the publication of the first edition of the ASTM Standard
on Phase I Environmental Site Assessments, the users and the en-
vironmental professionals had to develop the ESA scope on their
own. Consequently, Phase I assessments came in many variations.
On one hand, the users were seeing Phase I reports without any
interviews or historical research. Some reports consisted of “drive-
by” photo documentation without any evidence of the EP ever
setting a foot on the property. On the other hand, Phase I some-
times included issues such as radon, electromagnetic radiation,
clean air issues, fire hazards, and structural evaluations of build-
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ings, which are not CERCLA issues. In summary: The term “Phase
I” meant different things to different people. The Phase I Standard
was developed by ASTM through its Committee E-50 on Environ-
mental Assessment to establish uniform �standardized� site assess-
ment practices. The intent was to define some of the due diligence
responsibilities of the participants �our referenced players� in a
commercial real estate transaction. Through standardization, the
E-50 Committee made it possible for the Phase I ESA to mean the
same thing to different people.

Let’s examine the scope section of the Standard and see how the
EPs can apply it to their work. This section of E 1527 defines three
essential issues: purpose of the Standard, objectives of the Stan-
dard and considerations beyond the scope of the Standard. Let’s
look at each separately.

Purpose
In the language of the Standard, the purpose of E 1527 is to define
a practice for conducting Phase I Environmental Site Assessments.
The EP is going to be considering only a range of contaminants
covered by CERCLA and petroleum products. The Phase I Stan-
dard is designed to permit the user to satisfy one of the require-
ments for the landowner liability protections �LLPs� to CERCLA
liability, that is, the practice that constitutes “all appropriate in-
quiry into the previous ownership and uses of the property consis-
tent with good commercial or customary practice” as defined at 42
U.S.C. § 9601�35��B�. The goal of the Phase I ESA is for the EP to
identify recognized environmental conditions �RECs�.

Objectives

The objectives spelled out in Section 1.2 of the Standard were the
guiding objectives during the development of the Standard. They
included having a written document, with a standardized level of
quality assurance requirements which were practical and reason-
able. Another objective for developing the Standard was to clarify
what appropriate inquiry meant, so that it could be used as a guid-
ance document in the legal interpretation of CERCLA LLP issues.

Considerations Beyond the Scope

E 1527 has limitations. Some of the limitations are listed in the
Purpose Section of the Standard. Other limitations appear else-
where in the Standard and will be discussed in the following chap-
ters. The EP is sometimes asked to, or is inclined to, include issues
in the Phase I ESA that are beyond the scope of E 1527. The user
may not be interested in LLPs and is using the Phase I ESA for
business decisions. Whether or not non-scope issues should be in-
cluded as part of the Phase I ESA work will depend on how the EP
defines the scope of services with the user.

Scope defines limits
of ESAs: RECs
with respect to

CERCLA & PPs
designed for LLPs
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Establishing Scope of Work with Your
Client

During the contracting stage in anticipation of the performance of
Phase I ESA, the EP and the user have three basic options as
discussed below:

• Use E 1527 to define the scope.
• Define a scope different from E 1527.
• Use E 1527 scope and define any additional services beyond

the scope.

The first option, using E 1527 to define the scope of the assess-
ment, simplifies the scoping process. The scope agreement may
simply state, “We agree to perform Phase I ESA in accordance
with the scope and limitations of the ASTM E 1527-05.” This will
work if the client is familiar with the Standard and has sufficient
understanding of the implications associated with such a statement.
It is often helpful to provide the client with more information. This
can be a relatively simple task to accomplish by using the language
directly out of the Standard. Figure 1.1 is an example of an ex-
panded statement of the Phase I ESA scope, providing the user
with significantly more information.

The scope statement in Fig. 1.2 was extracted directly from E
1527. It uses the terminology defined by the Standard. The EP did
not create any new or unique terminology that would require
lengthy review by a group of attorneys. The process of standard-
ization has already accomplished that. The hard working commit-
tee members involved in the Standard development are experts in
their respective fields, including attorneys. Over several years, they
refined the document until all could agree to publish it. Having said
that, we have to recognize that the Standard is voluntary. This
means that the “players” do not have to use it to conduct Phase I
ESAs. The user and the EP may believe that they can develop a
more appropriate scope and use the second option.

The second option, defining a scope different from E 1527, which
could include using the EPA AAI final rule with no reference to
ASTM, is a task that should not be taken lightly. It poses many
pitfalls for the parties involved and generally creates weaker docu-
ments than those written using the Standard. The publication and
wide acceptance of the ASTM Standard made this procedure even
more difficult, as the parties in the transaction eventually may have

Using E 1527 scope

Figure 1.1 Objectives from ASTM E 1527-05.

Defining different
scope
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to defend the scope they chose against the prescribed scope of the
Standard. The following chapters bring some of these difficulties
and pitfalls to light.

The third option, using the E 1527 scope and defining additional
services, is a common method used to meet the user’s needs. Some
users and EPs refer to the expanded scope of services as Phase
One and One Half. How the additional services are incorporated
into the scope of work is a business decision, governed by unique
aspects of the particular transaction. This book presents some of
the general concepts that may be employed.

Including out-of-scope items in the scope of E 1527 always com-
plicates the process and dilutes the simplicity of a standardized
approach. To minimize the detrimental effect, the non-scope issues
are often addressed in a separate addendum or under a separate
contractual agreement.

Understanding Limitations
E 1527 is often referred to as a Minimum Standard. Minimum
Standard does not mean that the Standard is in any way inadequate.
Attorney Steven Hansen, in his discussion on the issue of Mini-
mum Standards, notes that all Standards, by definition, are Mini-
mum Standards and since Standards are the consensus of the best
minds on the subject, it is impossible to create anything but a
Minimum Standard �2�. However, the needs of the client may dic-
tate a significantly higher or specialized level of inquiry, and the
scope of the assessment may have to be expanded to meet those

Figure 1.2 Example of Phase I ESA statement of scope.
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needs. For example, the reasons for expanding the scope may be
the user’s need to answer questions on issues of radon, wetlands,
lead, compliance, reporting issues, and asbestos, just to name a
few.

E 1527 was designed to address the LLPs to CERCLA. However,
this Standard is often used for making other business decisions.
Consequently, it is often used for a purpose for which it was not
designed. This creates unique limitations and new liabilities that
tend to be very transaction specific. Both users and environmental
professionals need to proceed with caution when E 1527 is used
for business decisions.

E 1527 does not provide any guidance beyond the defined scope. E
1527 also does not address any of the safety issues that may be
associated with ESAs. Chapter 7 on Safety and Health discusses
some of these issues.

ASTM has been approved as a process for demonstrating AAI, but
both AAI and ASTM constitute only part of the requirements for
establishing one of the LLPs to CERCLA. Additional requirements
have resulted from the passage of the Brownfields Amendment.
Prior to that time, there was a requirement for documentation that
addressed sale price when compared to market value, as well as
identifying specialized knowledge with respect to a property trans-
fer. However, as a practical matter, the users relied on the Phase I
document to satisfy the additional requirements for CERCLA li-
ability protection. The Brownfields Amendment resulted in signifi-
cant changes. First, it requires the user to become more involved in
the process, and that involvement is incorporated in the 2005 ver-
sion of the Phase I. The Brownfields Amendment also identified
continuing obligations, most of which begin after the acquisition of
the property. Those obligations are not addressed in ASTM or AAI.
Specific language was included in Section 1.1.3 to alert the users to
this issue.

As we will discuss in later chapters, the decisions associated with
the purchase of the property, and level of inquiry selected, depend
on the risk tolerance of the user. Most of the continuing obligations
are likely to be encountered in situations involving a BFPP. This is
because those sites have identified contamination on site which
may need to be addressed.

Often used for a
purpose for which
it was not designed
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Summary

In this chapter, we provided a brief history of the Phase I Standard,
discussed the impact of the Brownfields Amendment and AAI, and
introduced some of the terminology used in the Standard. We lim-
ited our discussion to just four types of “players” in the Phase I
ESA. These were the banker, the owner, the environmental profes-
sional and the regulator. We identified the scope of the Standard
and how it can be applied to establishing the scope of work with
your client. Finally, we also touched on some of the limitations of
the Standard.

This chapter establishes the foundation for the rest of this book. To
those unfamiliar with E 1527, some of the language used thus far
may seem ambiguous, insufficiently defined, or even abstract. As
with any language, the impact of E 1527 cannot be truly appreci-
ated until the “players” become fluent in its use. Remember the
goal of standardization: The same meaning to different people. The
manner in which the Standard begins to accomplish that goal is
through common terminology. In the next chapter that addresses
terminology, the language of the ScopeSection of E 1527 will be-
gin to take on a clearer meaning that is eloquent in its simplicity.
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PART ONE

Chapter 2
Speaking the Language—Terminology

In this chapter, we will discuss issues related to:

• Reasons for standard terminology
• Terminology of AAI
• Terminology of E 1527
• Looking at sources of related terminology

Reasons for Standard Terminology

Standardized terminology enables regulators, users and producers
to speak the same language without having to explain the meaning
of every technical term used. When the players in a commercial
real estate transaction utilize common terminology, it speeds up the
communication process, resulting in an efficient use of time and
resources.

In the last chapter, we introduced a simple scenario of four Phase I
Environmental Site Assessment players: the banker, the buyer, the
environmental professional �EP�, and the regulator. In a real-life
commercial transaction, there are often numerous other interested
parties such as lawyers, real estate professionals, appraisers, trust-
ees, grantees, developers, and others. Additionally, the term envi-
ronmental professional may include an engineer, a scientist, a bi-
ologist, or a geologist. All of these players use technical jargon
associated with their specific profession or specialization. For ex-
ample, when asked to define construction debris these individuals
readily provide numerous and varying definitions. In some of the
Phase I reports it is used synonymously with the term demolition
debris. This becomes a problem when one of these individuals
writes a report and different interpretations begin to surface. Stan-
dardization defines common definitions for all Phase I players. E
1527 �1� purposely draws a distinction between these two terms in
the definitions found in Section 3.2. They read:

Construction debris—concrete, brick asphalt and such other build-
ing materials discarded in the construction of a building or other
improvement to property.

Same term means
different things to
different people
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Demolition debris—concrete, brick, asphalt and other such build-
ing materials discarded in the demolition of a building or other
improvement to property.

Although very similar, the two terms can have significantly differ-
ent implications with respect to the subject property. The distinc-
tion can provide information with respect to age and content of the
materials and activities �construction, demolition or dumping� that
occurred at the property. The photograph in Fig. 2.1 depicts demo-
lition debris that came from numerous sources off-site and has
been used to backfill the lake. The age and content of the materials
are not known, and it may be difficult for the environmental pro-
fessional to form opinions with respect to the potential impact of
the backfill on the property.

The photograph in Fig. 2.2 depicts construction debris associated
with the recent completion of a new building. This pile of materials
does not significantly affect the environmental conditions of the
property, and the age of the materials can readily be determined.

Once the Standard is published, does it mean that everyone who
performs or uses Phase I ESA will use the same terminology? Of
course not! Does it matter? Not every time. If the result of the ESA
satisfied the user’s need, the ESA report generally ends up in a file
never to be seen again. It will remain in the file unless something

Figure 2.1 Demolition debris from off site �provided by BAI, graphic assistance by GRT�.
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goes wrong down the line. When this happens, some interested
party locates the Phase I report and begins to scrutinize it in great
detail.

Let’s look at an example where things went wrong and resulted in
a litigation claim. At issue in this case was the definition of the
term practically reviewable. The attorney’s definition varied from
the definition in the Standard.

After acquiring a piece of property, the purchaser started on the
construction of a warehouse. Near the property boundary, the con-
struction crews encountered petroleum-contaminated soil. The con-
tamination came from an abandoned leaking underground storage
tank on the neighboring property. The purchaser sued the environ-
mental professional. Handing the EP a copy of a document from
the public agency file, the attorney asks: “Mr. EP, in your report,
how could you have missed the agency information that shows the
adjacent property had a leaking underground storage tank? This
agency’s letter is public information, readily available, easily re-
viewable, and indicates the strong possibility of migration onto
subject property.” The EP has not seen this letter before today. The
EP reviews the agency letter, looks over his report, searches
through his notes, pulls out his copy of the Standard, and flips
through it. After several minutes, wiping cold sweat from his brow,
he turns to the attorney and explains: “According to my notes the
information kept by the agency was only chronologically orga-
nized and therefore, as defined in Section 3.3.24 of the Standard,
was not practicably reviewable.

Figure 2.2 Construction debris from a new building on site �provided by BAI, graphics assistance by
GRT�.
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Familiarity with E 1527 terminology, appropriate application of it
during the Phase I ESA process and good documentation helped
the EP in our example to ensure the validity and strength of his
Phase I ESA report.

From a historical perspective, the members of the E-50 committee
consisted of scientists, engineers, biologists, architects, geologists,
real estate developers, consultants, EPA regulators, state officials,
lawyers, lenders, investors, property owners, and others. All of
these interested parties did not necessarily agree on all the issues,
but they voted to publish a Standard, which included standardized
commonly defined terms. The terms are an integral part of the
Standard and are critical to an understanding of the Phase I ESA
practice and its use.

Terminology of AAI
Before discussing the ASTM terminology let’s take a brief look at
the AAI terminology. Only eight terms are defined in section
312.10 of the EPA AAI Final Rule.

The following are defined in AAI and were incorporated into the
Definitions Section of ASTM E 1527-05:

• Abandoned Property
• Adjoining Property
• Data Gap
• Good Faith
• Intuitional Controls

The other three terms which are defined in AAI but not specifically
defined in the ASTM Terminology Section are defined elsewhere in
the ASTM document:

Date of acquisition or purchase date is discussed at several places
in Section 4 and is footnoted in this same section to cite AAI. The
ASTM Standard goes on to explain that if there is no transaction
involving an acquisition, then the date is the same as the date of the
intended transaction.

The other two terms are also covered in the ASTM Standard. The
definition of Environmental Professional is taken directly from the
AAI and is incorporated by reference in the Terminology Section
and as an Appendix X-2 of the ASTM E 1527-05. The AAI defined
term “relevant experience” is used in the definition of an EP. It is
also included in Appendix X-2.

Note that because of copyright issues many ASTM concepts are
used in AAI but with different terminology. ASTM includes the
eight terms and definitions described above taken directly from
AAI. But when the AAI was being drafted, and they wanted to use
an ASTM term, they would have had to cite the ASTM Standard as
a source. Since they did not want to cite ASTM as a source in the
EPA Rule, they had to develop different language. As a conse-
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quence there are many terms in AAI that are similar to terms found
in ASTM. An example would be that AAI uses the language “con-
ditions indicative of a release or threatened release” in place of the
ASTM term “Recognized Environmental Condition” �REC�.

These differences in terminology can be found throughout the
documents. They should not be interpreted as subtle differences in
meaning. On the contrary, great effort was taken to try to convey
the same thought using different words.

Terminology of E 1527
The language is defined in Section 3 of E 1527. The section con-
sists of two subsections: Definitions �Section 3.2� and a list of
acronyms �Section 3.3�. When reviewing the Standard, readers will
note that many of the terms are italicized. Generally, the italicized
words in E 1527 alert the reader to the fact that there is a definition
associated with the term.

In the first group of definitions, 97 terms are defined. Terms such
as actual knowledge, appropriate inquiry, due diligence, material
threat, obvious, and practically reviewable are given meaning
within the context of the Standard. Those of you familiar with
previous versions of the standard will note that there used to be
two sets of definitions. One set was common terms in general use,
and one set was terms specific to E 1527. Over the years these
distinctions have blurred and all terms were combined into one
section in the 2005 version.

As we go through the various sections of the Standard, we will
revisit many of the definitions and demonstrate how they are used
in practical applications of E 1527.

Section 3.3 provides explanations for the 27 acronyms used in the
Standard. Many of these are related to EPA regulatory programs
and are common to the environmental industry.

Figure 2.3 Comparison of terminology.

E 1527 Section 3.
Definitions,
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Looking at Sources of Related Terminology
E 1527 was developed concurrently with E 1528—Transaction
Screen �2� in the early 1990s. The users on the E-50 committee felt
that many commercial transactions involved properties that did not
require the level of inquiry prescribed by the Phase I ESA Stan-
dard. They felt that there was a need in the industry for a standard-
ized practice that could be performed by a non-environmental pro-
fessional. The Transaction Screen was designed for just that
purpose. It contained a terminology section identical to earlier ver-
sions of E 1527. Since the publication of the EPA AAI Rules, the
Transaction Screen no longer satisfies the requirements for AAI,
because it is not as rigorous as required by AAI. The Transaction
Screen has been revised, and now can be used to conduct limited
environmental due diligence such as identifying business risk. It
should not be used to satisfy AAI. The purpose of the revised
Standard is shown in Fig. 2.4 below.

Another document, ASTM E 2091 Standard Guide for Use of Ac-
tivity and Use Limitations �3�, has relevance to the Phase I process.
It provides a discussion of general terminology including institu-
tional and engineering controls.

On occasion, the user knows or has a strong suspicion that the
subject property is contaminated. Phase I ESA investigations are
sometimes conducted for the purpose of identifying and selecting
recognized environmental conditions while knowing that further
inquiry will be conducted in a Phase II portion of the project. The
E 1903 Standard �4� and related Standards associated with the
Phase II investigations contain numerous applicable terminology
sections. ASTM published a separate publication titled ASTM Stan-
dards Related to Phase II Environmental Site Assessment Process
�5�. It is a collection of Standards associated with Phase II work. D
653 �6� is one of the Standards included in this publication and
contains 32 pages of ESA terminology. The Terminology Standard
was developed jointly by the ASTM D-18 Committee on Soil and
Rock and the Committee on Definitions and Standards of the Geo-
technical Engineering Division of the American Society of Civil

Transaction Screen
guides

Figure 2.4 Purpose of E 1528 Transaction Screen.

ASTM D 653 and
E 1903

32



Engineers. The two groups function together as the Joint ASCE/
ASTM Committee on Nomenclature in Soil and Rock Mechanics.

Summary

In this chapter, we learned the importance of using the terminology
defined by the Standards. We learned that the terms defined in the
terminology section of the Standard are an integral part of the
Phase I ESA and are critical in understanding E 1527. We demon-
strated the importance of appropriate terminology in the practical
application of E 1527. We identified additional ASTM sources of
information and terminology associated with the Phase I ESA.
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PART ONE

Chapter 3
Significance and Use of E 1527

In this chapter, we will discuss issues presented in Section 4 of the E 1527-05 Standard
related to:

• Practical application of E 1527
• Use of E 1527
• The principles behind AAI
• The principles behind E 1527
• The shelf life of reports
• Rules of engagement

Practical Application of E 1527
The ASTM Standard E 1527 �1� was originally developed to sat-
isfy one of the requirements of the innocent landowner defense
under CERCLA. It was modified in 2005 to incorporate the new
LLPs. Much of this effort was directed at complying with AAI as
defined by the EPA.

People usually do not use the Standard for AAI or to establish
LLPs. It is more commonly used to help make business decisions
regarding environmental impacts that might affect the property.
The EPA requires grantees participating in the Brownfields pro-
gram to follow AAI. But these projects represent a very small
percentage of commercial real estate transactions. It is interesting
to note that the ASTM Standard is used in other countries through-
out the world. None of these applications have anything to do with
LLPs since CERCLA and the related liabilities are a uniquely
American law. The fact that it is used outside of the legal context
in which it was developed is an indication of its wider value in
identifying environmental issues.

During the 1997 revisions of E 1527 �1�, it became apparent that
the needs of the user may extend beyond the CERCLA. In order
not to limit the application of the Standard, the committee voted to
include language regarding business risk that recognizes signifi-
cantly broader application of this practice. The broader application
of the Standard is discussed in Sections 4.1 and 4.2 of E 1527. In
this chapter we will review some specific uses and applications that
demonstrate the practical impact of these Sections.
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Voluntary Use
Before we begin discussing specific applications of E 1527, it is
important for the environmental professional �EP� to understand
that the use of the Standard is voluntary. To this day, many com-
mercial real estate transactions are concluded without the Phase I
Environmental Site Assessment �ESA� being performed. Three
common reasons are:

First, a buyer with financial resources to pay cash is not required
by a lender to perform a Phase I as a loan condition. His risk
tolerance may be such that he believes that the property is not
sufficiently impacted by contamination to cause him substantial
financial hardship. The buyer may have also taken different steps
to limit his liability such as other investigations or legal indemni-
fications.

Second, the use of the property or the loan value is often used by
lenders to decide what level of inquiry to use. The lender may not
require Phase I on commercial residential use; apartment use may
dictate transaction screen, or some other less involved due dili-
gence. It is also common practice by lenders to select loan limit
values that automatically require different levels of inquiry. For
example: Loans under $250,000 require no Phase I. Any loan more
than $250,000 requires a Phase I ESA. The risk of a less than
$250,000 loan turning into a $500,000 or more liability is not
sufficiently high for the loan institutions to change the approach.

As environmental scientists, we often fail to understand the reason-
ing behind such “risky” decisions. EPs look at the condition of the
property, focusing on contaminants, associated user liability and
potential EPs’ liability. Because EPs have seen numerous examples
where the cleanup cost exceeded the purchase price of the prop-
erty, the cost of the property is not as significant. EPs’ training and
appreciation of contamination issues tend to make us believe that
Phase I ESAs cannot possibly be adequate and choosing anything
less is irresponsible. The users, on the other hand, see the condition
of the property from a business decision point of view and the
price is important. The business decision is based on risk tolerance
generally different from EPs’. The voluntary nature of the Standard
allows the users to incorporate their risk tolerance into the business
decision. Risk tolerance is not necessarily another word for luck,
although luck may be a component. A significant portion of user
risk tolerance may come from the probability of environmental
problems and past experience. Statistically, how often did a
$50,000 loan turn into a $500,000 liability? Did it happen to the
user or someone in the geographic area close to the site? Low
frequency of occurrence may be perceived as an acceptable risk.

Third, the user may decide that the Phase I ESA performed to the
E 1527 is not appropriate for the particular property and choose a
different type of ESA. They may be concerned with an entirely
different set of contamination issues not specifically covered by E
1527 such as radon, lead, asbestos or indoor air quality.

Buyers don’t
always do Phase I

ESAs

Business decisions
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36



User May Not be Seeking LLPs
For a user aware of potential contamination on the subject prop-
erty, LLPs may not be the reason for performing the Phase I. The
user may not even be concerned about exerting a LLP defense. The
user is often using the Phase I ESA as a commercially prudent and
reasonable inquiry to address business risk concerns. Thus, the
Phase I ESA can be applied as the first step in addressing the
contamination issues. The contamination issues may be limited to
CERCLA and petroleum products �which are included in the scope
of the E 1527� or may include other contaminants such as asbestos
and lead �which are beyond the E 1527 scope�. It is imperative for
the EP to be cognizant of the user’s intent. The user, with the
assistance of the EP, may elect to perform a more comprehensive
inquiry by expanding the scope or limit the scope to address spe-
cific business risk concerns.

Designed to Identify Recognized
Environmental Conditions
Both the Brownfields Amendment and AAI include broad based
principles aimed at obtaining reasonably available, commonly
known or other information that could be determined by inspec-
tion. The way this actually occurs in the ASTM Standard is that a
prescriptive set of actions is laid out to help identify recognized
environmental conditions �RECs�. RECs is not a term found in
CERCLA, but finding RECs is a goal of the ASTM Phase I pro-
cess. The ASTM Standard is structured in such a way that many
findings do not rise to the level of a REC. Most RECs would not be
significant enough to create a liability under CERCLA. In other
words, the process is very conservative in that it tends to identify
issues well below the threshold that would involve CERCLA li-
ability. The definition of a REC is shown in Fig. 3.1.

Figure 3.1 The E 1527 definition of recognized environmental condition.
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The first priority for the environmental professional is to identify
RECs as they are defined above. The definition is very broad. EPs
often struggle with the issue of what to include as a REC in the
report and what to leave out. Similarly, many users struggle with
large lists of RECs and prefer to see reports with no RECs.

In the 2000 version of the ASTM Standard a definition of material
threat was added to help clarify the ASTM definition of a REC.
The REC definition is substantially the same in the 2005 version as
it was in 1993. �There was a minor change in the de minimis
language in the 2005 version.� There is little disagreement about
what constitutes a REC when it involves a past release or a present
release. They are documented and in many cases may be actually
visible. Major disagreement is usually related to the REC concept
of material threat of a future release. It was for this reason that
material threat was defined in the 2000 revision.

The presence of a hazardous material or petroleum products when
there is no indication of a past or present release is keyed on the
judgment of the EP with respect to whether the conditions indicate
a material threat of a future release. Although reasonable people
differ on what constitutes a material threat, all EPs need to explain
the logic involved in their determination.

The other area of disagreement among EPs is the concept of likely
presence. Since a REC is the presence or likely presence, there is
more judgment required in a determination of likely presence. As
discussed above, the concept of presence is usually
straightforward—it is observed. Likely presence exists when in the
opinion of the EP there is a high probability that a hazardous
substance is present. There are two situations when this typically
occurs. One is situations where there is limited data, but a release
is documented with only limited information available on the size
or dispersal of the release. A judgment has to be made about
whether there is a likely presence. An example may be related to
an off site release that is up-gradient and could result in contami-
nation entering the property as a groundwater plume. The second
common situation is when past history of land use �old gas station,
dry cleaner� suggests that releases probably occurred. In this case,
the EP is opining that the historic operating practices associated
with a use of the property are enough to indicate a likely presence
even though there may be no observed contamination.

Figure 3.2 Material threat definition from the E 1527-06 Standard.
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The Report Section of the ASTM Standard was revised in 2000
and again in 2005 to make it clear that the EP must do more than
provide a list of RECs. The EP has some latitude in what they will
call a REC. It is important to the user to understand the logic and
reasoning of the EP. The ASTM Standard is very specific in requir-
ing the EP to list all of the findings and then explain why they are
or are not considered to be a REC. If not actually observed, this
REC opinion discussion is focused on explaining if there is a ma-
terial threat or if there is a likely presence.

Figure 3.3 depicts chemical storage in steel 55-gallon drums. Let’s
assume that while conducting the Phase I, the EP noted this area.
The nature of the chemical is such that it could cause significant
contamination to the property if it was spilled. None of the drums
appear to be leaking. Some of the drums have some rust but they
are not cracked or broken; they are sealed and appropriately la-
beled. The current owner informs the EP during the interview that
the drums will be removed from the property. The EP takes a
photograph of the drum storage and documents the content of the
interview in the report. He decides not to list this as a REC, rea-
soning that the condition does not constitute material threat of a
release and explains his reasoning in the report. He might reason
that there was no evidence of spills, the drums were located in a
protected area of the facility and the floor was concrete with no
signs of cracking. The simple presence does not constitute a mate-
rial threat of a future release. The lender sees “no RECs” in the
report, files the report and lends the money.

Figure 3.3 Chemical storage in drums �provided by BAI, graphic assistance by GRT�.

EPs must explain
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39



Now let’s consider the identical scenario with one difference. The
EP lists the drums as a REC, because he observes that there is no
secondary containment, so that if the chemical was to leak it could
result in an environmental impact on the subject property. In the
opinion portion of the report, he describes the condition of the
drums �some rusted�, provides the user with photographs of the
drums and opines that considering all of the other information in
the report �condition of drums, poor management practices, vague
information of operational practices�, this is a REC based on his
conclusion that it constituted a material threat of a future release.
While it did not appear to adversely impact the subject property, a
release could have a significant impact because of shallow ground-
water under the facility.

The day after the EP visited the site, while removing the chemical
drums from the property to enable the buyer to move his operation
in, the forklift brakes fail and the forklift punctures several of the
drums. The chemical is washed off the pad with water and con-
taminates the property. A month after the sale the contamination
migrates onto the neighboring property and kills the landscaping.
The neighbor investigates and finds out about the chemical that
killed his trees. He calls the state agency. One thing leads to an-
other and the remediation action is going to cost more than the loan
value. The user, now the owner of the liability, tries to find some-
one to blame, reads the E 1527 definition of a REC for the first
time, and calls the first EP:

“Did you know about the drums? How come they were not listed
as a REC?”

The EP answers:

“I documented the drums in the report, the pictures are in the file!”

Both EPs documented the condition observed at the site in their
reports. The only difference was that one interpreted the condition
as a REC, while the other EP listed it as a finding. In a case of a
spill, the EP who interpreted the drum storage as a REC and promi-
nently noted it in a report may have a better defense. Although the
scenario is based on a true story, the probability of it happening is
low. The response after the accident also will have a significant
impact on the impact of the release. In the illustration above the
well operated facility will likely minimize the potential impacts.
There are several valid reasons why some conditions such as the
one described in the above scenario are not listed by many EPs as
a REC. Many users consider RECs as an indication of contamina-
tion requiring a higher level of inquiry such as a Phase II. Lenders
may not even consider lending money on a property that has been
identified with RECs. Listing the drums as a REC would create a
stigma and could be sufficient to terminate the transaction. Reports
that include a number of RECs may be perceived by lenders as too
risky. For this reason, some EPs interpret the definition of a REC
only as those conditions indicating substantial release. The word
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“substantial” is meant to represent conditions in excess of de mini-
mis.

Regardless of the interpretation, EPs must document the environ-
mental conditions of the subject property in the report. If they are
not listed as RECs, they must be listed as findings and have an
opinion provided as to their significance.

The presence of RECs on the property does not mean that the
property is contaminated. RECs describe the conditions of the
property with the potential of causing, or having caused, contami-
nation of the subject property. The information enables users to
develop a risk perception about the property. It is up to the user,
not the EP, to decide what to do about the RECs. The EP’s function
is to provide sufficient information necessary to assist the user in
reaching that decision.

Use of E 1527
The use of E 1527 is not limited to Superfund issues. It is designed
to provide the user with reliable environmental information. This
enables it to be used by a wide range of users for varying purposes,
even if there is no concern that the site may be a future Superfund
site. For example, many lenders use the E 1527 on multi-family
residential developments. County and state governments and other
entities involved in right-of-way acquisition often use the standard
to perform site assessments of portions of properties along the right
of way including residential. Historical uses of the property such as
for military bases that were later converted into residential proper-
ties may constitute sufficient justification to use E 1527. Varied
applications of E 1527 are recognized in Section 4 of the Standard.
This section cautions that although such use is perfectly appropri-
ate, it should not be interpreted to imply that it represents custom-
ary practice. The users are under no obligation to use E 1527 on
these types of properties.

Because E 1527 is site-specific, it does not address all the business-
related issues involved in a transaction. The value of subject prop-
erty may be influenced by off-site environmental or other liabilities
of owners or operators. The E 1527 Standard only deals with issues
associated with contamination of the subject site.

Relationship to E 1528
The E 1528 Standard �2� is commonly known as the Transaction
Screen. This document was initially designed to meet all of the
requirements for an ILD. The passage of the Brownfields Amend-
ment brought into question the efficacy of the Transaction Screen
since it lacked the detail of a Phase I and was designed to be
performed by someone other than an EP. Transaction Screens per-
formed prior to November 1, 2002, the date of the Brownfields
Amendment, comply with all appropriate inquiries �assuming they
were properly conducted�. It could be argued that any performed
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by an environmental professional up until November 1, 2005 com-
ply with AAI. After the EPA AAI Rule of November 1, 2005 the
Transaction Screen does not meet AAI. The final Rule was very
specific in saying that ASTM E 1527 met the requirements. EPA
has never indicated that the Transaction Screen met the require-
ments of AAI.

The Transaction Screen has been revised to remove all references
to it addressing issues related to E 1527, AAI and LLPs. It has
been reissued to serve as a screening document for those interested
in identifying environmental issues but not desiring to comply with
AAI.

TS is often used as a preliminary information-gathering tool about
properties. Using that information, the users then select candidates
for Phase I. Phase II or any other investigation they may deem
appropriate.

TS is also used on less expensive properties where the users feel
that they cannot justify spending the money for a full Phase I. The
use of TS by lenders has increased since the passage of the Lender
Liability Law in 1996, which potentially limits the lenders’ liability
to the value of the loan.

The Principles Behind AAI
In the Brownfields Amendment, Congress specified ten criteria to
be included in the regulatory standards and practices to be estab-
lished by EPA. These are provided in Fig. 3.4.

The first six of these were clearly intended to reflect the ASTM E
1527 standard practice. The last four are a restatement of language
found in the original CERCLA law.

Figure 3.4 Ten criteria for AAI set forth in CERCLA.
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The AAI Rule was developed by EPA to conform to the criteria
listed in Fig. 3.4, and similar language can be found in the AAI
Rule. Before describing the specific steps to be followed, EPA cites
objectives which take the task outlined above and describe the
information that is to be obtained. The specific language found in
the final Rule is in Fig. 3.5.

The following observations about the above language are of inter-
est. The first, the somewhat obscure reference to persons identified
under § 312.1�b��1�, is EPA language for anyone seeking to estab-
lish one of the LLPs. In ASTM terminology we would simply call
them the user. Note that when we substitute “user” the language
says “… the user and the EP, must seek …”. This is a good ex-
ample of two problems with both the Brownfields Amendment and
the AAI Rule. They frequently use that common introduction to a
statement about something that must be done. It is not very clear
who is supposed to do it, the user or the EP or both.

A very similar paragraph is included in AAI to deal with grantees.
The only difference is that it adds petroleum products and con-
trolled substances after the term “hazardous substances” in para-
graphs �ii�, �iii�, and �vii�. The reason for this is not intuitively
obvious. It can be traced to the fact that petroleum products are
specifically exempt from CERCLA and are regulated under other
environmental laws. Controlled substances are a euphemism for
meth labs. Methamphetamine is not a listed CERCLA hazardous
waste. Congress wanted to allow funds to be used for assessing
Brownfields sites that had problems related to petroleum products
or meth lab use. They could include it in the grant portion of the
Brownfields Amendment, but could not incorporate it in the tradi-
tional CERCLA liability portions. AAI only requires evaluation of
PP or controlled substances when associated with Brownfields
Grants. They are not mentioned in the context of LLPs since they
are not CERCLA issues and therefore could not lead to a Super-
fund liability that would be subject to an LLP defense.

Figure 3.5 Objectives of AAI from AAI final rule.
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The Principles Behind E 1527

When performing Phase I, the environmental professional can al-
ways look deeper or gather some more information. It is often a
difficult task to determine where to draw the line, which tasks
should be included or how much information should be gathered. E
1527 recognizes the validity of these issues and provides the envi-
ronmental professional with some guidance. The guidance is based
on some of the fundamental principles of the E 1527 Standard.

Performing Phase I ESA, or any other ESA for that matter, does
not eliminate uncertainty and, at best, can only reduce it to an
acceptable level for the user. There are no guarantees!

The Phase I ESA process gathers only existing information; it does
not create it. EPs are not doing any testing or engaging in any
activity that generates new information. The EPs can be looked
upon as environmental information and knowledge brokers. Some
describe the process as a paper chase.

The process is not an exhaustive search and generally has to be
accomplished within specified time limits. These are usually dic-
tated by users’ needs. Time constraints are real, limit the ability to
gather certain information, and should be noted as limitations to
the ESA.

Phase I is a snapshot of the property at a specific point in time.
This is an important distinction from an audit, which looks at the
continuing activities associated with the property. Consequently, if
the environmental assessment is evaluated at a later date by other
parties, the evaluators need to take a step back in time, considering
the level of knowledge and state of the art at the point in time when
the Phase I was conducted. Once the environmental professional
leaves the property, the conditions can change immediately. The
property may become contaminated by a truck that pulls onto the
subject property an hour after the assessment and dumps 4000
gallons of oil contaminated with polychlorinated biphenyls
�PCBs�. Similarly, what constitutes a REC is a moving target that
changes with time. Spraying used motor oil on roads to reduce dust
was acceptable practice in the past and was considered as having a
de minimis environmental impact on the property. Today, this prac-
tice would constitute a REC, and the impacts on the subject prop-
erty can be far from de minimis. E 1527 recognizes the constantly
changing nature of the industry as shown in the excerpt from Sec-
tion 4.5.4 of the Standard in Fig. 3.6.

The Shelf Life of Reports
Considering the nature of potentially rapid change in the condi-
tions of the subject property, the shelf life of a report could be
perceived as extremely short. The Phase I ESA report could liter-
ally be considered obsolete by the time it is written. Recognizing
the problem, the Standard establishes some ground rules for the
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continued viability of the Phase I ESAs. Section 4.6 in E 1527 lists
specific rules. The AAI resulted in some changes to the shelf life of
the reports from the previous editions of the Phase I Standard. The
two principal changes included a more specific definition of the
dates involved and a statement that the reports expire after one
year. These changes are incorporated in the 2005 version of the
ASTM Standard.

Note that AAI also makes specific reference to the time as being
measured from the time the work was done. This is different from
the date on the report. For jobs done with a one week turnaround it
may be of little practical impact but it can be significant for a
Phase I EHSA that had a 30 or 60 day turnaround. For example, if
the site visit was done 30 days before the report date, the effective
useful life of the report is not 180 days but 150 days. For this
reason it is important to document when the various Phase I ESA
activities occurred.

The dates are specific to the actual date of acquisition of the prop-
erty, or for transactions not involving acquisitions the date of the
intended transaction. This becomes important in the context of
commercial real estate because it is not uncommon to have mul-
tiple parties involved and find that a closing is held up until some
final detail is completed. In some situations the issues related to the
Phase I may all be resolved to everyone’s satisfaction, but the
transfer can’t occur until some other loan document is obtained. If
the closing slips past the 180 day or one year time deadlines, the
Phase I may have to be revisited to maintain AAI compliance.

Broadly speaking, Phase I ESAs are considered valid for six
months �180 days�. After this time, the use of the ESA is subject to
specific rules. Perhaps the most problematic of all is the rule re-
quiring the party relying on past Phase I ESA to determine whether
it met or exceeded the requirements of E 1527. Now suddenly the
EPs’ or users’ function changes from an information user to a judge
of other EPs’ work product. From a practical standpoint, this func-
tion could be a difficult and potentially litigation-prone task. The
EPs or users relying on previous Phase I ESAs need to be very
familiar with this section of the Standard and use appropriate pro-
fessional judgment.

Figure 3.6 E 1527 language from section 4.5.4.
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After 180 days the Phase I report �that met or exceeded the re-
quirements of ASTM E 1527� can be updated. The requirements
for the update are listed in Fig. 3.7.

For reports older than one year the report cannot just be updated
but must be redone. The Standard goes on to say that it is possible
to use information from a prior report if it was generated using
procedures meeting or exceeding the requirements of ASTM E
1527. It also says that the information cannot be used without
current investigation of conditions likely to affect RECs.

This begs the question—Is there any difference? As a practical
matter, not much. In both cases, the principal part of the report that
is salvageable is the historic review and the general site descrip-
tion. Just about everything else has to be redone. In the 180 day
update an EP could attach a document which was titled updated
and discusses the information gathered in the update. After the one
year expiration the EP would do essentially the same work and
provide a new report that incorporated the usable information from
the expired report.

For liability reasons many consultants are reluctant to use any in-
formation that they did not specifically obtain. This is especially
true if they are not familiar with the firm or person who did the
prior work. In using an old report without independent verification
of the data you are assuming that whoever did the work performed
it in a competent manner.

There is one other interesting change in the wording related to AAI
and the use of the report. AAI and ASTM both acknowledge that
other people besides the intended user may end up using the report.
The Standard goes on to say that any subsequent users other than
one for whom the report was prepared must satisfy the users’ re-
sponsibilities as described in various sections of the Standard and
reflected in Appendix X-3. This is discussed in more detail in
Chapter 6.

Figure 3.7 Requirements for updates after 180 days �source ASTM E 1527-05�.
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Rules of Engagement
It is up to the environmental professional and the user to work out
the contractual and legal obligations associated with Phase I ESAs.
As we discussed in this chapter, Section 4 of E 1527 provides some
guidance with respect to the significance and use of the Standard,
but the contractual issues are specifically excluded and have to be
worked out by the EP and the user. The rules of engagement may
vary depending on the relationship of the players, user needs, EPs’
operational protocols, business judgment, and other issues.

Whenever the applications of the Standard go beyond the scope of
the Standard, the users and EPs must pay particular attention to
contracting to ensure that the additional items and responsibilities
are sufficiently addressed in the contract.

Summary

In this chapter, we learned about varied applications of the Stan-
dard, some of which extend beyond the scope of CERCLA. We
discussed how the user needs drive the application of the Standard.
We reviewed the relationship of the Transaction Screen, AAI, and
Phase I ESAs. We talked about the principles driving the applica-
tion of the Phase I Standard, noting the limited shelf life of the
reports. We learned that contractual issues are not included in the
scope of E 1527.
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PART ONE

Chapter 4
Responsibilities

In this chapter, we will discuss issues related to:

• Responsibilities Under AAI
• User responsibilities ASTM
• EP responsibilities

Responsibilities under AAI

The Brownfields Amendment and AAI have significant implica-
tions for both the users and the EPs. The ten criteria included in the
Brownfields Amendment provided guidance that EPA has to con-
sider in developing the rules for AAI. Those criteria speak in terms
of the user and the EP. It makes no specific distinction between the
user and the EP. AAI does not actually make use of the term user.
It uses a much more involved definition to account for various
parties involved in transactions, including grantees. The language
from AAI on applicability may be found in Fig. 4.1. In order to
simplify the concept, we will use the ASTM E 1527 terminology
for user.

The Brownfields Amendment is not very specific about the roles of
the user and the EP. The AAI Rule is somewhat more specific and
details specific tasks required of the EP. The ASTM Standard pro-
vides more clarification of the roles of the parties involved.

One area of concern is the users’ responsibility which can be di-
vided into two general subjects, conducting AAI and continuing
obligation requirements. This is a major change in the user respon-
sibilities from pre-Brownfields Amendment practices.

Figure 4.1 AAI definition of “User” �from AAI Rule�.
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Many of the continuing obligations are related to Activity and Use
Limitations �AULs�. A new Section 5 was added to the ASTM
Standard to discuss AULs. Both the user and the EP have respon-
sibilities to identify AULs in the Phase I process. These could be
intuitional controls that take the form of, for example, land use
restrictions, or engineering controls that may include a physical
cap or an operating remediation system. The user must identify and
comply with these AULs as part of the LLP defenses. Contained
within the preamble to the rule, EPA states that failure to discover
the AUL in the Phase I process does not relieve the user from the
responsibility to comply.

Unfortunately there is currently no Standard accepted language to
describe AULs. There is no consistent place to find them. They are
sometimes included in land title records. Some state environmental
regulatory agencies maintain registries of AULs. In some cases,
they are found in judicial records. For older actions, project case
files may be the only place they are documented. Over time, it is
likely that more robust systems will evolve for tracking AULs.
Until that time, finding them will be highly site specific.

Another related term used in AAI and ASTM regarding encum-
brances on the property is the environmental lien. This is different
from a traditional AUL in that it would typically be a financial
encumbrance as opposed to some specific land use restriction or
physical action at the site. This concern derives from the provision
of the BFPP whereby the government may recover costs they incur
in cleaning up a site when the land sells. The actual amount of
recovery is a complicated determination based on a number of
factors including cost of remediation, value of the land, and the
increased value associated with the clean up. Parallel state pro-
grams can also place liens on a property. Typically those liens
would be payable at the time of sale.

There are very few of these liens in existence, but they will in-
crease with time and the continued emphasis on Brownfields rede-

Figure 4.2 Definitions of EC and IC �from ASTM E 1527-05�.
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velopment. These liens are very closely associated with BFPP type
projects. They would typically be found in a registry list main-
tained by a regulatory agency, property title searches or judicial
records.

User Responsibilities ASTM

Members of the E-50 Committee, including your authors, have
been teaching the Environmental Site Assessment �ESA� Standards
since 1994. Students, many of them environmental professionals
�EPs�, are often surprised to find out about the number of respon-
sibilities the users have with respect to the Phase I ESA. This is
one of the advantages of creating a Standard with the consensus
process. Because it is primarily a give and take process of reaching
consensus between users and producers, both end up having re-
sponsibilities. These user responsibilities have been expanded by
AAI.

Users’ responsibilities are spelled out in Section 6 of E 1527 �1�.
This Section was in existence prior to AAI. Revision of this section
was necessary because the Brownfields Amendment and AAI place
specific responsibilities on the user. Appendix X-3 of the E
1527-05 Standard is a questionnaire prepared to document the user
activities. ASTM says the questionnaire is mandatory for the user
to provide to the EP. The AAI final rule indicated that the user
should provide the information but stopped short of requiring it.
This was largely in response to comments received on the draft
rule where users indicated that they desired confidentiality. EPA
does state that if the information is not provided to the EP, then the
EP is required to treat the lack of information as a data gap.

One of the issues for the EP is to determine who the user is.
Typically, the user has been a single client or maybe the buyer and
their bank. Part of Appendix X-3 includes a request for the client
�user� to provide a list of other users of the document. If those
other users wish to assert an LLP, they must also document their
participation in the process. They should complete the question-
naire or at least document that they looked for the information.
What responsibility the EP has, if any, to assist in this process is
not clear. At a minimum, the EP should advise the client to forward
the questionnaire to other users.

Figure 4.3 Definition of Environmental Lien �from ASTM E 1527-05�.
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The Appendix X-3 consists of two parts. There are six questions
that specifically address the users’ responsibilities outlined in AAI.
The balance of the questionnaire is indicating the type of informa-
tion that a user typically possesses that should be provided to the
EP. A number of these items are typically covered in related docu-
ments such as the contract, proposal, or scope of work.

The ASTM Standard also has other site specific information de-
tailed in Section 10 which is related to helpful documents. These
documents are not included in Appendix X-3. They are to be re-
quested prior to the site visit. The Standard requires that the prop-
erty owner, key site manager, and user be asked if any of the
documents can be provided.

Some of the responsibilities outlined in the Standard are not well
understood by the users. Not having read the Standard, many users
are not even aware of them. Sometimes the EPs do not communi-
cate the responsibilities to the users, or users expect the EPs to take
on these responsibilities. When the EP performs certain user re-
sponsibilities, the EP’s efforts and costs associated with Phase I
ESAs can increase significantly.

The users are required by the Standard to check title records, and
judicial records for environmental liens. They are also required to
check for AULs. The Standard is very specific in indicating that the
EP is not responsible for this activity.

If the user has any specialized knowledge or experience that would
assist the EP in identifying RECs on subject property, they must
report it to the EP. Additionally the Standard requires the user to
provide any helpful documents. Both of these are to be provided
prior to the site reconnaissance. This responsibility is often
muddled in the process because of multiple user issues. Generally,
the lender or buyer hires the EP to perform the Phase I ESA.
Lenders are not in business to lose money and pass the cost
through to the buyer. As we discussed in Chapter 1, both the lender
and the buyer are considered users by the E 1527 Standard. The
sophisticated lenders are sometimes aware of the requirement of
the Standard, but generally possess very little specialized knowl-
edge about potential RECs on the property. The buyers generally
have more knowledge about the property, but not nearly as much

Helpful documents
are not included in

Appendix X-3

Users must check
for environmental

liens and AULs

Figure 4.4 Responsibility for land title records �from ASTM E 1527-05�.
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as the current owner and occupants. The buyer is seldom aware of
disclosure requirements of E 1527. The owner and occupants are
rarely aware of any disclosure requirements. However, it is the
buyer who has the most leverage in trying to obtain cooperation
from a prospective seller. Although it is not specifically required by
the Standard, it is in the best interests of the EP to notify the users
of their responsibilities with respect to the Standard. Figure 4.1
shows one method used by the EPs to put users on notice by
sending a written request for such information. The request should
go to all the users, not just the lender. It is important for the EPs to
identify all the users when making these information requests.

The owner of the property generally has most of the knowledge,
but may not be the user of the report. Unless the owner is also the
user, he is under no obligation to provide any information and
under certain circumstances may be attempting to conceal or pre-
tend ignorance with respect to RECs. As we will discuss in Chapter
8, which addresses the interview process, the best manner in which
the EPs can inquire about owners’ knowledge and experience is
through the interview process. A form, similar in content to Fig.
4.1, sent to the owner before an interview, can also be used as a
tool to put the owners or site managers on notice about some of the
information that the EPs are seeking.

Note that this discussion about helpful documents is not specifi-
cally related to Appendix X-3, which is the documentation required
by users to conform with AAI. Appendix X-3 includes a question
about specialized knowledge. Specialized knowledge on the part of
the user and helpful documents from the user, owner and occupants
are to be requested and provided prior to the site visit.

EP Responsibilities

Up until the 2005 version of the Standard the EP definition was
intentionally vague and tied to sufficient training and experience to
develop opinions regarding RECs. It contained no specific require-
ments for training, education or experience.

This definition was one of the most controversial issues of the EPA
AAI Rule making process. It was the subject of extensive comment
after the draft rule was published. The final definition used in AAI
is incorporated directly into the ASTM Standard by reference in
the Definition Section and inclusion as Appendix X-2 of the Stan-
dard.

There was a significant change to the final category of the EP
definition based on the extensive comments EPA received on the
draft rule. The draft rule required the same ten years experience but
was constructed as a grandfather clause and only applied to those
with ten years experience at the time the AAI Rule was made final.
It also required a baccalaureate degree. The final rule was changed
and simply requires ten years of relevant experience.
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Figure 4.5 Request form for information.
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One of the key concepts to all of the categories is the concept of
relevant experience. This is also defined in AAI and is included in
the ASTM Appendix X-2.

There is one more important distinction in the AAI Rule regarding
the role of the EP. AAI introduces the concept of responsible
charge. This means the EP need not conduct the actual work but it
must be done under their active supervision. This is not a respon-
sibility to be taken lightly, and there are generally accepted prin-
ciples for what constitutes responsible charge.

Figure 4.6 Definition of EP �from AAI Final Rule�.
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Attributes of Responsible Charge

• Supervise the individual performing the work
• Obtain or set the project parameters or criteria
• Ability to require changes to the work and dictate the manner

and methods by which the work is performed or the scope of
involvement by the individual, even over the individual’s ob-
jections without negative impact on your job status, advance-
ment or compensation

• Involved from start to finish as the individual performs the
work

• Procedures in place for QC and authority over the work that
assure the environmental professional is in control of the indi-
vidual�s� performing the work

• Sufficient time spent with the individual during the course of
the performance of the work sufficient to be familiar with the
details of the work

• Familiar with the capabilities and methods of the individual
performing the work

• Train the individual
• In close proximity or have readily accessible contact with the

individual either by physical location or by frequent, clear and
full communication in verbal and visual form of the work being
performed

• Competent by training and experience in the field which is
represented by the work in question

ASTM has always required that the EP conduct the site visit and
the interviews. ASTM committee members drafting the 2005 ver-
sion felt it was important to require some minimum standard for
those conducting the site visit and the interviews. The ASTM Stan-
dard dropped the requirement that the EP perform the site visit and
interviews, but required qualifications similar to those previously
used to define an EP as shown in Fig. 4.8. This is a situation where
the ASTM Standard is more stringent, or at least more specific,
than AAI.

Figure 4.7 Definition of relevant experience �from AAI Final Rule�.
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E 1527 does not include a specific section listing the EPs’ respon-
sibilities. The responsibilities are specified throughout the various
sections of E 1527. The EP conducts the Phase I Environmental
Site Assessment in accordance with the contractual agreement with
the user. If the contractual agreement specifies E 1527, it is the
EP’s responsibility to perform the Phase I in accordance with the
Standard. As such, the Phase I has four main components:

1. Records Review,
2. Site Reconnaissance,
3. Interviews and
4. the Report

Conceptually, as depicted in Fig. 4.9, the Phase I ESA process can
be viewed as a jigsaw puzzle. The first three components provide
many pieces of the puzzle. Using the report, the EP arranges all the
pieces in the best possible fit. The opinion section of the report
provides an interpretation of the missing pieces.

E 1527 does not require any collection of samples. The EP is not
required to perform any sampling or engage in any activities which
would generate new information. The Phase I ESA consists of
physical observation using sight and smell and the interpretation of
existing information.

Figure 4.8 ASTM requirements for interviews and site resonnaissance.

Figure 4.9 Components of Phase I process puzzle.

Existing
information only
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The EP is responsible for overseeing the writing of the report as
well as a review and interpretation of all of the information that
forms the basis of the report. There may be numerous parties as-
sociated with various portions of the ESA, and the process may
involve numerous EPs. It is important to identify the sources and
EPs or other parties responsible for particular portions of the pro-
cess.

The Phase I ESA process involves numerous information gathering
components. The bulk of the information comes from independent
businesses, governmental agencies, and public libraries. Although
the EP can rely on the information provided without independently
verifying its accuracy, it is important to consider it together with
other findings. If other facts indicate that some source information
is obviously incorrect, the EP has the responsibility to identify such
discrepancies to the user. For example, if during the site reconnais-
sance the EP uncovers wrong address information associated with
adjacent properties and the information indicates potential RECs
with respect to the subject property, the user should be notified.

Summary

In this chapter, we reviewed some of the responsibilities the users
have in providing applicable information to the environmental pro-
fessional. We reviewed the definition of the environmental profes-
sional and also considered some of the general responsibilities of
the EP. We identified that the primary responsibility of the EP is to
conduct the Phase I ESA. This responsibility involves thorough
knowledge and appropriate application of the E 1527 Standard.P
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PART ONE

Chapter 5
Records Review

In this chapter, we will discuss issues related to required elements of E 1527 record
research. We will review:

• Principles behind E 1527 records information
• Obtaining the records
• Mandatory and optional state and federal record information
• Mandatory and optional physical setting records information
• Historical research

Introduction
One of the most important required elements of the Phase I Envi-
ronmental Aite Assessments �Phase I ESAs� involves obtaining and
reviewing records. Phase I ESAs do not involve any sampling. All
of the other assessment activities, such as the interviews and the
site reconnaissance, rely heavily on information uncovered in the
records review portion of the Phase I ESA. The records review
thus forms the foundation of the Phase I ESA.

The objective of the Phase I ESA is to identify recognized envi-
ronmental conditions �RECs� associated with the subject property.
This objective in turn drives the purpose for the record research.
Through records review the environmental professionals �EPs� are
attempting to identify any records that will help them identify any
RECs in connection with the subject property.

Principles behind E 1527 Records
Information
The records applicable to the requirements of E 1527 �1� must be
reasonably ascertainable. E 1527 defines this term, and we will
briefly discuss the underlying principles behind it. Many records
associated with the subject property fall into the reasonably ascer-
tainable category, but EPs are only seeking records useful in iden-
tifying RECs. Combining these two principles substantially re-
duces the number of the records that need to be reviewed in the
Phase I ESA process.

Records are
foundation of
Phase I ESA
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Reasonably Ascertainable
Reasonably ascertainable records consist of information that is
publicly available obtainable within reasonable cost and time and
practically reviewable. E 1527 defines each principle further.

Publicly available information consists of any information that can
be obtained by anyone who asks for it. For example, most of the
government information related to environmental regulations is
considered publicly available. Internal corporate documents asso-
ciated with the manner in which the neighboring property pro-
cesses wastes would not be considered publicly available. If, how-
ever, the corporation is listed as a waste generator, then the
information that is reported to the government is considered pub-
licly available.

Information obtainable within a reasonable time consists of infor-
mation that can be obtained from the source within 20 calendar
days from the time of request. Many Phase I ESAs are conducted
in less time than 20 days. If the necessary information cannot be
obtained in the allotted time for the ESA, the EP must determine
whether the information was not reasonably ascertainable or the
research was limited by time constraints established by the user.
Figure 5.1 shows the decision making approach. The example as-
sumes that the Phase I ESA must be completed in ten days. If the
information was ascertainable in 20 days but not in ten, then the
failure to review those records would be listed as a limitation to the
Phase I ESA. This limitation may also be a significant data gap if
the lack of information is determined to impact the EP’s decision
regarding a REC.

E 1527 defines reasonable cost as the sources’ nominal cost of
retrieving and duplicating. Some records may be available for the
property, but the cost of retrieval may be high. In cases where the
retrieval costs are excessive, the information is not considered rea-
sonably ascertainable.

The Standard also defines practically reviewable information. This
definition addresses the form in which the information is available
for review. The information must be relevant to the environmental
aspects of the property and should not require any extraordinary
analysis of the data. If, for example, the information is only iden-
tified by zip code, it would require too much effort to crosscheck
all the listings against the address information. It is therefore con-
sidered not practically reviewable.

Obtaining the Records
The EPs must make a reasonable effort to obtain the records. Even
if the records are not reasonably ascertainable, the EPs must then
attempt to obtain the required information through the other activi-
ties associated with the assessment such as interviews with the
owners, occupants, and users.

Reasonably
ascertainable if

public and
reviewable

Reasonable cost
and time
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EPs can engage a non-environmental professional in the activity of
gathering the records or order the record search from a commercial
service. Because it is their business, most commercial service com-
panies that specialize in providing environmental information to
consultants are far better equipped to generate the information than
the EPs. With fast turnaround times, user friendly format, competi-
tive price and timely updating in conformance with the require-
ments of E 1527, the reports streamline the Phase I ESA records
review process.

The EPs can rely on the information obtained without being obli-
gated to check it for accuracy and completeness. Only in cases
where other activities of the Phase I ESA uncover mistakes or
insufficiencies are the EPs obligated to make an effort to consider
the impact of those discrepancies in light of the environmental
conditions of the subject property.

Figure 5.1 Decision process for reasonably ascertainable information.
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E 1527 requires the EP to document each source that was used,
even if it did not reveal any findings. The sources must be suffi-
ciently documented, including name, date of request, and the date
the information was last updated by the original source. The EPs
generally satisfy this requirement by including a complete copy of
the record in the appendices. If the EPs only provide a reproduced
portion of an aerial photograph or a map in the report, then they
must take additional steps to document relevant source information
such as name, date, and scale separately.

Mandatory and Optional State and Federal
Record Information
E 1527 requires several standard environmental records sources to
be included in the research and specifies minimum search distances
from the property boundary. These requirements are shown in Fig.
5.2. The figure also includes the required minimum search dis-
tances. Minimum search distances are measured from the property
boundary. Most commercial sources provide radius searches with
the property center forming the central point of the searches. Fig-
ure 5.3 depicts a typical map generated through a radius search.
The EPs should pay particular attention to the minimum search
distance requirement. Larger or irregularly shaped properties may
require the EP to request an extended radius search in order to
meet the E 1527 minimum search distance requirement.

Figure 5.2 Mandatory federal and state sources �adapted from E 1527�.
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62



The environmental professional may also supplement the manda-
tory information by checking a number of other sources. Addi-
tional sources are usually included in the Phase I ESA if the EP has
found the source useful in the past or if it is a part of local cus-
tomary practice. Figure 5.4 lists several examples of the types of
local records and local sources of information.

Commercial sources of environmental information can also pro-
vide information that may be useful for the environmental profes-
sional in researching the property. The services usually provide

Figure 5.3 Example of records research radius map.
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information about the information sources searched including
agency release dates. Figure 5.5 is a reproduced portion of com-
mercial records research which has been extended-one half mile
and includes both mandatory and non-mandatory sources of infor-
mation. The figure shows the source identity, release dates and
brief descriptions of the source to enable users to better understand
the information in the report. The types of available information
will vary from state to state, and some of the information may be
only available on the local level.

As can be seen in Fig. 5.5, many commercial search services offer
additional non mandatory databases as part of their standard Phase
I package. Some also offer non-database information such as maps,
physical setting information, or historical data. These services are
normally provided at an extra cost.

If the EP elects to receive additional non-mandatory databases,
they need to be reviewed. Adding a significant number of addi-
tional databases can greatly increase the review time required to
evaluate the information. A good rule of thumb is that if the EP is
not going to look at it, then they should not ask for it.

One principle to keep in mind is that the purpose of the records
review is to obtain information on RECs. Information that provides
new insight to the property is useful. Additional information that
simply confirms what is already known is of limited value. For
example, if the EP has three sources that indicate that there was a
UST on the site, then an additional source that confirms that there
was a UST on site is of little value.

Sometimes the non-mandatory information includes a non-scope
item. EPs should be cautious about obtaining and including data
which addresses non-scope items such as radon or wetlands in their

Figure 5.4 Local record types and sources �adapted from E 1527�.
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Figure 5.5 Example of records research source summary �provided by EDR�.
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Figure 5.5 Example of records research source summary �provided by EDR�.
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Figure 5.5 Example of records research source summary �provided by EDR�.
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Figure 5.5 Example of records research source summary �provided by EDR�.
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Figure 5.5 Example of records research source summary �provided by EDR�.
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Figure 5.5 Example of records research source summary �provided by EDR�.
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Figure 5.5 Example of records research source summary �provided by EDR�.
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Figure 5.5 Example of records research source summary �provided by EDR�.
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Figure 5.5 Example of records research source summary �provided by EDR�.
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Figure 5.5 Example of records research source summary �provided by EDR�.
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Figure 5.5 Example of records research source summary �provided by EDR�.
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Figure 5.5 Example of records research source summary �provided by EDR�.
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Phase I report unless it is specifically included in the scope of work
negotiated with the client. Including such additional information
implies that it is the consultant’s standard practice and exposes the
consultant to liability for the non-scope information.

Mandatory and Optional Physical Setting
Records Information
In addition to the standard environmental record sources, E 1527
also requires the EP to review a current topographic map to satisfy
the physical setting source requirement. Additional physical setting
sources can be provided to further supplement the information and
are required when migration of contamination is likely or addi-
tional sources are commonly used in local practice. A list of man-
datory and optional physical setting sources is presented in Fig.
5.6. Sometimes the development plans by a construction/
engineering firm are available to the environmental professional.
They can be an additional useful site-specific physical setting
source.

Historical Research
E 1527 requires the EPs to conduct research into the historical uses
of the property to the first developed use or 1940, whichever is the
earlier. For example, if the property was first developed for agri-
culture in 1850, the research would begin with 1850. If the prop-
erty was first developed for residential property in 1960, the re-
search would have to go back to 1940. The research is limited to
issues that could potentially be associated with RECs. The EPs
only have to identify general types of use unless the research un-
covers industrial uses that may have resulted in contamination of
the property. Industrial uses dictate further research into specific
industrial classification and potential contaminants associated with
it.

Figure 5.6 Physical setting sources �adapted from E 1527�.

1940 or first
development

77



Figure 5.7 lists standard historical sources listed in E 1527. Any
one or any combination of the sources in the table may be used to
satisfy the requirement of the Standard. For example, if aerial pho-
tographs are available for the history of the property, reviewing
this source alone will suffice. The only exception to this rule is
associated with recorded land title records. Because the title re-
search usually provides minimal information with respect to the
use of the property, one additional source must be used in conjunc-
tion with this source.

The historical research is required for the subject property only.
The uses of the surrounding area should be provided in the report
to the extent they are identified in the course of the Phase I ESA.

E 1527 does not require EPs to research the uses in intervals of less
than five years. If the information is not reasonably ascertainable,
gaps in the research can be explained as data failure. If the re-
search shows that no significant change in the use of the property
took place at longer than the five-year interval, the Standard does
not require any further research. For example, if an aerial photo-
graph shows an apartment building on the site in 1954, and the
same building is still on the site when the Phase I ESA is being
prepared, no intervening intervals need to be researched.

When it is not possible to determine the land use history, any gaps
or intervals longer than the five-year interval should be explained
in the report. For example, it is not uncommon to have data failure
because sufficient records don’t exist for land uses prior to the
early 1900s.

Many of the historical sources suggested may not provide the EP
with useful information with respect to the environmental condi-
tions of the subject property. Such sources can be specifically ex-

Figure 5.7 Standard Historical Sources �adapted from E 1527�.
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cluded from the research based on the EPs’ past experience. In
some cases the EP may find that the information is not available or
incomplete. This lack of or inability to obtain information is
termed a data failure. The concept of data failure has traditionally
been a part of the ASTM historical research. The AAI introduced a
separate concept—the data gap. The EP should not confuse data
gaps with data failure. Data failure was introduced to deal with the
fact that for properties with a long development history it is diffi-
cult or impossible to identify all of the property uses back to the
original development. The concept is used to bring closure by not-
ing the problem but satisfying the technical requirements of the
Standard. Data failure is a type �thus a subset� of a data gap. The
concept of the data gap has been a subject of extensive discussion
during the drafting of the 2005 revision of the E 1527 Standard and
is addressed in more detail in Chapters 9 and 11. In those chapters
it is discussed within the context of both the Standard and the AAI.

Summary

In this chapter we reviewed the required and non-mandatory
records research elements associated with Phase I ESAs. We dis-
cussed the federal and state records research, physical setting re-
search and historical research of E 1527. We looked at some of the
limitations and options the EPs have in meeting the requirements
of the Standard.
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PART ONE

Chapter 6
Site Reconnaissance

In this chapter, we will discuss practical approaches to site reconnaissance and address
issues related to:

• Guiding principles of site reconnaissance
• General site setting
• Exterior and interior observations
• Documentation and photography

Guiding Principles of Site Reconnaissance
Site reconnaissance is required by the Standard. E 1527 �1� uses
two terms associated with site inspection. They are Site Visit and
Site Reconnaissance. Site visit can be considered as a subset of site
reconnaissance. Site visit generally refers to inspection activities of
the subject property. Site reconnaissance includes those activities
but expands the event to the analysis of site visit information in
concert with other information in identifying recognized environ-
mental conditions �RECs�.

The environmental professional �EP� must visually and physically
observe the property and any structures on the property. This en-
tails more than just a drive-by inspection of the property and snap-
ping a few photos out of the car window. Photographs with the rear
view mirror showing in the corner �see Fig. 6.1� are difficult to
explain to an observant user and can be perceived as an indicator
of inadequate effort on the part of the EP. Should the EP have the
misfortune of being involved in a legal dispute with respect to the
assessment of the property, any details that can be interpreted as a
lack of professionalism are readily picked up by the opposing at-
torney in an attempt to discredit the quality of the EP’s work prod-
uct.

E 1527 recognizes the limitations the EP may encounter during the
site reconnaissance and provides guidance with interpretation of
the term visually and physically observed in the Standard. During a
visit, portions of the property may be obstructed by bodies of wa-
ter, rock formations, ravines, adjacent buildings, snow, vegetation,
and other obstacles that may impede the EP’s ability to detect

Site visit is a subset
of site

reconnaissance

Visually, physically
observed
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RECs or other significant features of the subject property. The EP
should note these physical limitations in the report, but is not re-
quired to employ any specialized methods such as diving or air
reconnaissance to meet the requirements of E 1527.

Local knowledge is important. From a business and logistical per-
spective it is preferable for the EP’s need to establish a geographi-
cal area which they are going to service and become familiar with
its environment, local regulation, and local practices. The EP re-
sponsible for the report is sometimes not familiar with the general
area or is out-of-state. This can be a constraint to the site visit
because of the limited local knowledge of the EP. In some cases,
this can lead to inaccurate assumptions about the property. For
example, consider a subject property along a river. The out of state
EP visits the property and notices the adjoining industrial property
to the south discharging effluent into the river. A map indicates the
industrial site as downstream of the subject site and during the site
visit the EP’s observation of the flow of the river confirms the map
information. In his report, the EP dismisses the potential for the
effluent to migrate upstream onto the subject property. Several
weeks after the purchase of the property the user finds that the
banks of the subject property are contaminated by the discharge
from the “downstream effluent.” That portion of the river is af-
fected by tidal flow, and two hours after the EP left the property the
flow of the river reversed.

Figure 6.1 Drive-by documentation of Phase I site �provided by BAI, graphic assistance by GRT�.
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In some cases, in an attempt to minimize travel and local knowl-
edge research costs, the out-of-town EPs subcontract the site re-
connaissance to a local EP. These facts should be disclosed to the
user, and all EPs’ credentials should be provided. Subcontracting
portions of the Phase I ESA tasks can significantly complicate
liability issues. Consulting firms should review their subcontract-
ing policies to ensure sufficient protection from liability.

E 1527 does not require the EPs to conduct the records review,
interviews and the site reconnaissance in any specific order. Ide-
ally, when the EPs have most of the information from the records
review before physically investigating the site, they are better pre-
pared for the site investigation. In the real world, time limitations
and other transaction-imposed constraints often require some of the
assessment activities to take place simultaneously or out of the
preferred sequence. This may necessitate a second visit to the site.
The Standard does not require multiple site visits, but from a prac-
tical point of view it is a good strategy to conduct the communi-
cations and site reconnaissance activities in a friendly manner to
facilitate a return to the site should it become necessary.

In some cases, the property may have been previously assessed and
the EP was fortunate enough to receive the prior assessment before
conducting the site reconnaissance. Such information can be ex-
tremely useful, but the EPs cannot rely on the information in its
entirety and must conduct another site visit. Over-reliance on prior
information can focus the attention of the EPs in areas previously
identified as potential problems and can result in some RECs being
missed. Prior information should not deter the EPs from conduct-
ing a full and complete investigation. Most EPs develop a system-
atic approach to site visits and use that approach consistently. The
approach can be as simple as using the transaction screen question-
naire from E 1528 �2� to ensure that the areas covered by the
Standard are addressed. Another method is to review Section 8 of
E 1527 and generate a list of items to note during the site visit.
Table 6.1 is an example of the list.

The list in Table 6.1 is not all-inclusive. Local knowledge and the
particular expertise of the EP may generate additional categories
depending on the characteristics of the subject property and local
practice. All of the items on the list in Table 6.1 are included and
specifically mentioned in Section 8 of E 1527. At a minimum,
these observations should be a part of any Phase I ESA. The EPs
do not necessarily have to write a paragraph of notes on each of the
28 items, but through various documentation techniques such as
systematic photography the EPs should address each of the points
listed. The EPs should select a site reconnaissance methodology
that does not leave any of the points listed in E 1527 out of the
documentation of the report.

EPs sometimes
subcontract

portions of Phase I
ESAs

Order of required
components is up to
the EP’s discretion

EPs should not rely
on prior

assessments
exclusively
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The E 1527 site reconnaissance includes three compulsory com-
ponents: General setting, Exterior observations and Interior obser-
vations. It is helpful to arrange these three components in a logical
order, starting with the observations of the area and gradually re-
ducing the focus to specific items associated with and potentially

Table 6.1 Observable conditions during site reconnaissance.

The ESA extends
beyond the

property boundary
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impacting specific portions of the subject property. The informa-
tion gathered during site reconnaissance must be considered to-
gether with all of the other information obtained during the ESA,
i.e., historical research, interviews and specialized knowledge. Of-
ten, it is only after the parts are considered as a whole that infor-
mation about a REC will surface.

General Site Setting

The EPs must understand that the Phase I ESA extends beyond the
boundary of the subject property. The uses of the surrounding area
may potentially impact the environmental condition of the subject
property. Contamination from surrounding properties frequently
migrates onto the subject property.

From a business perspective, the general setting information pro-
vides the user with important site-related information, which estab-

Figure 6.2 Case studies on intended use of the property.
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lishes a foundation for the business decision-making process about
the subject property. It would be a mistake for the EPs to jump to
the conclusion that the user is only seeking one of the LLP de-
fenses. The two case studies in Fig. 6.2 illustrate this point.

Under general site setting, E 1527 requires the EPs to review the
current and past uses of adjoining properties. Let’s take a closer
look at the requirements of the Standard in this respect. According
to E 1527, adjoining property is any real property or properties, the
border of which is contiguous or partially contiguous with that of
the property, or would be contiguous or partially contiguous with
that of the property but for a street, road, or other public thorough-
fare separating them. This concept is illustrated in Fig. 6.3. For
example, in the report the EP writes that the adjoining property to
the west is a six-lane highway, without providing any information
about the property on the other side of the highway. This would
constitute failure to meet the requirements of the E 1527 Standard.

The EP is required to identify past uses of the adjoining properties.
E 1527 Section 9.4.1.4 explains that identification of past uses of
the adjoining properties during site reconnaissance consists of:

• Physically observed items during the site visit,
• Information gained from interviews, and
• Records research.

The physically observed items can include old signs on neighbor-
ing buildings �e.g., ABC Paint Factory, AAA Transmission Repair,
Lee’s Dry-Cleaning�, neighboring building characteristics �mul-
tiple automotive repair bays, power plant, sewage treatment plant�,
or waste materials dumped on the adjoining properties �automotive
batteries, tires, drums, piles of dirt, tank farms�. Figures 6.4–6.21
show several examples of conditions that the environmental pro-
fessional may encounter.

Figure 6.3 E 1527 Concept of adjoining property.

Adjoining property
uses
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Figure 6.4 Use of the property as orange orchard and water truck filling and mixing station �provided by
Derrek Verlaan�.

Figure 6.5 Portions of the property used for harvesting marijuana—unlikely to be significant CERCLA
or Brownfields issue but may be a law enforcement issue �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.
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Figure 6.6 Nuisance dumping typically impacts the property due to cost associated with removal but
typically is not a REC �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.

Figure 6.7 Yet another reason why not to do a driveby by seemingly pristine property. The pile was not
visible from the road. Although not a REC the cost associated with removal can be significant
and should be noted in the report �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.
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The interviews can also provide information about surrounding
properties. E 1527 intends that the EP should ask the questions
about the surrounding area, not just the subject property, and
should confirm the validity of the answers through physical obser-
vation and/or records review. Figure 6.8 is an example where in-
terviews and physical observations can reveal significant detail
about a REC. The subject tank sustained hurricane damage, and
closer examination of the tank and interview and delivery records
were used to identify the contaminant and the time and volume of
the spill.

A frequently asked question is: How much effort is required of the
EP when identifying the uses of the adjacent properties, especially
with respect to the historical use of those properties? Only current
uses that are visually or physically observed or identified through
interviews or records research need to be identified in the report.
With respect to the historical uses of adjoining properties, Records
Review Section 8.3.3 of E 1527 provides the answer to that ques-
tion. The EP has to identify historical information about the sur-
rounding area only if it is revealed in the course of historical re-
search of the subject property. E 1527 also allows the EP to use
discretion in limiting the extent of the effort. The EP is not re-

Figure 6.8 Damaged tank containing 455 oil �insert� and soil staining and stressed vegetation due to the
release �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.
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quired to independently research the uses of the adjoining proper-
ties to 1940 or the earliest development. That requirement pertains
to the subject property only.

The underlying principle of the Standard is to consider and use the
information gathered in site reconnaissance together with the in-
formation gathered in other portions of the process such as the
interviews and/or historical records research.

Another frequently asked question in this area deals with the his-
torical subdivision of properties. E 1527 considers only current �at
the time of the Phase I ESA� boundary. If the property was a
portion of a larger parcel in the past, the Standard does not require
the EPs to continue to expand the research boundary with every
subdivision event.

Exterior and Interior Observations

The approach presented in the previous section on general site
setting is applicable to this section of the site reconnaissance as
well. The E 1527 Standard further subdivides the exterior and in-
terior observations into the following three categories: general ob-
servations, interior observations and exterior observations. The
intent is to identify historical and current uses likely to involve the
use, treatment storage, disposal or generation of hazardous sub-

Figure 6.9 Sign listing tenants �provided by BAI, graphic assistance by GRT�.
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stances. These must be identified by the environmental profes-
sional in the report.

General Observations

The information about the uses of the property is considerably
more helpful to the user when it specifically identifies the use. For
example, instead of retail use the EP should specify that it is a
bakery or automotive battery retail store. In a small strip plaza, or
properties with multiple tenants, it can be helpful to take a photo-
graph of the mall sign listing the tenants as shown in Fig. 6.9.
Signs are often helpful in providing information about current or
past uses of the property. The business activities may have ceased,
but the sign remains.

These and other evidence of current or historical uses noted during
the site reconnaissance �or records research and/or interviews�
must be provided to the user in the report. Section 9.4.2 of E 1527
specifically requires the EP to note:

• Hazardous substances and petroleum products in connection
with identified uses

Figure 6.10 Exterior observations—Storage tanks �insert� with evidence of release �provided by Derrek
Verlaan�.
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• Hazardous substances and petroleum products not in connec-
tion with identified uses

• Unidentified substance containers
• Drums
• Pools of liquid
• Odors
• Storage tanks
• PCBs—Polychlorinated biphenyls �light ballasts are excluded�

The details of Section 9.4.2 are not repeated here. The current
version of the E 1527 Standard is included in Appendix A of this
manual. EPs need to carefully review this section as well as the
rest of the Standard to develop a thorough understanding of their
reporting responsibilities with respect to E 1527.

Exterior Observations

The observations of the exterior of the subject property must be
documented in the report. Exterior observations that must be de-
scribed in the report are listed in Section 9.4.4 of E 1527 and
include:

• Pits, ponds, lagoons
• Stained soil or pavement

Figure 6.11 Hole to the ground water from recent direct push investigation �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.
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• Stressed vegetation
• Solid waste
• Waste water
• Wells
• Septic systems

EPs need to carefully review this section of the Standard to de-
velop a thorough understanding of their reporting responsibilities
with respect to exterior observations.

EPs’ experience and local knowledge of historical uses of the gen-
eral area can be invaluable in helping to identify potential problem
areas. For example, familiarity with local industries may provide
clues about waste water systems. Local knowledge of plants’ biol-
ogy can provide clues about stressed vegetation that may be caused
by natural cycles and not necessarily by contamination of the sub-
ject property.

The EPs must also pay particular attention to any unusual obser-
vations during the site visit. Piles of fill dirt, berms, and dead end
roads, gullies, and other unusual topographic features should be
noted. These may be associated with historical uses of the property,
and the EPs should attempt to gain information about the reasons
for their presence from the interviews. Figure 6.11 depicts a pho-

Figure 6.12 Interior observations of a floor drain with a solids trap �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.
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tograph of a hole. Tire tracks leading to this location and the in-
formation from the owner of the property helped identify this lo-
cation as the area of recent sampling at this property.

Interior Observations
Interior observations are limited to accessible common areas—
those expected to be used by the occupants or the public. It is not
necessary to look under floors, above ceilings or climb onto roofs.
In addition to observations listed above Section 9.4.3—interior
observations—of E 1527, the Standard specifically requires the EP
to identify:

• Heating/cooling
• Stains or corrosion
• Drains or sumps

Again, the EPs need to carefully review this section and other
sections of the Standard to develop a thorough understanding of
their reporting responsibilities with respect to E 1527. The obser-
vations should be described and documented in sufficient detail to
provide the user with a thorough understanding of observed con-
ditions and how they may potentially impact the environmental

Figure 6.13 Diesel pump with unprotected fuel lines causing release to the canal below �provided by
Derrek Verlaan�.
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Figure 6.14 Multiple underground installations. The EP should identify the purpose and significance of
the findings �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.

Figure 6.15 Evidence of underground lift storage tank repair. Lift storage tanks typically do not require
registration because of their small size. Some of the older tanks used PCB containing oils.
Many of these installations were prone to leaks �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.
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Figure 6.16 Evidence of leaking drums that were recently moved �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.

Figure 6.17 Abandoned monitoring well in a parking lot �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.
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conditions of the subject property. Whenever possible, the EPs
need to evaluate the exterior and interior observations together. For
example, an interior sump pump observation should be evaluated
with any exterior noted discharges and impacts such as stressed
vegetation.

With respect to the site reconnaissance E 1527 requires the EP to
document the methodology of the walkover. Documentation of the
methodology enables the user to understand exactly what was
done, and it provides future reference for the EP. It is possible to
miss a REC due to the methodology employed in the walkover,
especially with large properties. Describing the methodology with
sufficient detail provides information to the user about a potential
for missing a REC.

In a recent Phase I ESA the EP described his methodology for a
walkover as: “via the transverse method, whereby the property is
walked in a random pattern.” The report included six photographs
of the 5-acre property. This methodology description did not suf-
ficiently describe to the user which parts of the property the EP
actually inspected. When asked if the EP walked over certain por-
tions of the property, the EP could not remember. Documentation
should always be adequate to provide a method for the EPs to
retrace their actions. With larger properties, it is helpful to identify
the method in greater detail. For example, “using a grid pattern

Figure 6.18 Evidence of releases at agricultural pump and storage tank �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.
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with 100-yard intervals” or “north and south transverses on 100-
foot centers,” and identifying the starting location tells the user
where the EP walked during site reconnaissance.

Figure 6.19 Overturned oil tank used at a well pump with stressed vegetation �provided by Derrek
Verlaan�.

Figure 6.20 Simple way to document corner location �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.
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This method can be used in combination with numbered photo-
graphs taken at a specific point during the walkover. A description
of the direction of the view in each photograph further documents
the methodology used. For smaller properties, a descriptive photo-
graphic method can be sufficient.

Except for field notes, E 1527 does not specify or recommend a
specific method of documentation. Numerous methodologies have
been employed by consultants, including video, tape recorders, and
standard and digital photography. It is up to the EP to select a
method that meets the needs of a particular ESA. Different ESAs
may dictate different forms of documentation. Note that photo-
graphs are not required as part of the E 1527.

Photography, by far, has been the most widely used method of
documentation in Phase I ESAs. The old cliche “a picture is worth
a thousand words” is appropriate here. The EP’s time is valuable. It
takes only a fraction of a second to take a photograph of a property
condition that could literally take hours to describe in field notes.

Photographs also help with the interpretation of the language. For
example: Stained pavement is required to be described in the re-
port. A photograph of the stain enables the user to use judgment
without having to rely solely on the EP’s interpretation. Photogra-
phy is a valid and useful tool, but like any other tool it is prone to
equipment failure and/or operator error. Besides making sure that
you have film in your camera it is appropriate to consider several
helpful hints on ESA photography.

Since modern cameras operate on batteries, make sure that your
field kit includes extra batteries. Electronics sometimes have a ten-
dency to act up due to extremes of weather �heat, humidity, cold�.
Some EPs carry small disposable cameras just in case the “hi tech”
one fails.

How many pictures should the EPs take? The EPs should take a
sufficient number of photographs to document findings and meth-
ods used. The documentation should enable the EP to retrace indi-

Figure 6.21 Documenting transformer and oil label �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.
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vidual steps in the Phase I ESA, process. Six photographs, com-
bined with a description of “random transverse walkover” do not
represent sufficient documentation of a five-acre property. An extra
photograph is considerably less expensive than revisiting the site.

Having a sufficient number of photographs of the site and the
surrounding area can also be extremely helpful when combined
with aerial photograph research. The camera can sometimes cap-
ture an important finding that may have escaped the eye during site
reconnaissance. Thorough review of photographs can enable the
EP to recognize missed information before the completion of the
Phase I ESA and enables its inclusion in the final report.

Site reconnaissance requires both interior and exterior observa-
tions. In some cases, interior spaces are large with insufficient
light, or no light at all �e.g., abandoned warehouse�. The integrated
“pop up” flashes of most modern cameras are not capable of suf-
ficiently illuminating large areas, resulting in dark backgrounds in
the photographs. Consider carrying a more powerful external flash.

Technical photography differs from creative photography. In cre-
ative photography, the artist’s goal is to evoke a feeling or an
emotion. The point of Phase I ESA photography is to document a
condition. To that end, the photographs should include points of
reference and objects that enable the user to judge size or scale.
Figure 6.22A and 6.22B shows a photograph of a stain with and
without a scale. By including an object of known size in the pho-
tograph the viewer can judge the size of the stain. Another method

Use photos to jog
memory

Technical
photography

differs from artistic
photography

Figure 6.22A Stain without a scale reference �provided by BAI, graphic assistance by GRT�.
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would be to include a background which provides the scale, such
as a 55-gallon drum. Without the size reference, it is difficult to
judge the size from the photograph.

EPs often use the small “Date” inserts printed in the corner of the
photographs. This allows the user to see when the photos were
taken. If you are using this tool, make sure that you check the date
before you start shooting. It can be embarrassing when the date of
site reconnaissance in your report does not match the date on your
photographs.

The photographs taken during the site reconnaissance are part of
the EP’s file. Occasionally, the real estate transaction falls apart
and results in litigation. Overnight, the EP’s files, including notes,
photographs, and negatives, become evidence. File retention poli-
cies and issues such as who owns and maintains the negatives need
to be considered by consulting firms involved in ESAs. Legal ar-
guments can be made for retaining in the file only the pictures used
in the report or for retaining all site photos. It is important that
some consistent policy be adopted.

The use of digital cameras is gaining some popularity in the mar-
ketplace. The comparative ease by which the image can be
changed and manipulated has created several problems in eviden-
tiary admissibility of this type of photography. Consultants need to
be cognizant of the limitations.

Summary
In this chapter, we reviewed several practical implications of E
1527 Section 9 on site reconnaissance. We pointed out environ-

Figure 6.22B Stain with a scale reference �provided by BAI, graphic assistance by GRT�.
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mental professionals’ reporting responsibilities associated with
general site setting, and exterior and interior observations. We ad-
dressed some of the documentation issues and discussed the role of
photography as a documentation tool during Phase I ESAs.
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PART ONE

Chapter 7
Safety and Health

In this chapter, we will discuss health and safety issues associated with both Phase I
ESAs and Phase II ESAs. Our discussion will focus on:

• Safety and health issues associated with site investigations
• Training requirements
• Standard operating procedures (SOPs)
• Site safety plans
• Initial site survey and reconnaissance

Safety and Health Issues Associated with
Site Investigations
The ASTM Phase I and Phase II Environmental Site Assessment
�ESA� Standards �1,2� do not provide any direction or guidance to
the environmental professionals �EPs� with respect to health and
safety issues. This fact should not be construed to imply that safety
is not important or that it does not apply to the assessment activi-
ties. With Phase I ESA investigations the issues can be very basic
and driven by common sense. For example, the EPs are not re-
quired by the Standard to enter confined spaces, and common
sense tells the EPs not to engage in sniffing and taste testing of the
contents of a 55-gallon industrial drum. However, there have been
instances where EPs’ safety was affected by factors not necessarily
related to recognized environmental conditions �RECs�. For ex-
ample, an EP walked into an abandoned warehouse when the door
stuck shut, and the EP was rescued several hours later only because
her home office knew where to look for her.

In addition to RECs, guard dogs, snakes, alligators and unfriendly
neighbors, migrants or occupants have all been encountered by the
unsuspecting EPs performing ESAs. Figure 7.1 depicts a healthy
beehive that was suddenly encountered as the EP rounded a corner
of the building. Figure 7.2 shows a citrus canker decontamination
station. In some instances, the EP may have to go through a de-
contamination zone after inspecting a property that is under quar-
antine. Some RECs such as an above ground storage tank are
readily observable, and do not present any health or safety hazards
to the EP inspecting the site. The complexity of the safety issues

Safety & health
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ESAs
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generally increases when the investigation of the RECs results in a
health and safety hazard. The hazards also tend to increase with the
level of the assessment. For example, in Phase II ESAs the EP is
actually trying to confirm contamination at the site and is trying to
locate and sample the areas with highest concentrations.

In this chapter, we will discuss safety and health issues as they
relate to Phase I/II environmental site investigations. Our aim is to
introduce issues for consideration that will be useful when plan-
ning and conducting any site investigation, regardless of type and
duration. Basic training requirements under Federal regulations,
Standard Operating Procedures, Site Safety Plans, and initial site
survey and reconnaissance will be discussed.

Potential exposure to toxic or chemically active substances during
any type of environmental site investigation presents a special con-
cern, because they can be inhaled, absorbed through the skin, in-
gested, or directly introduced into our bodies through cuts or abra-
sions. Effects can vary depending upon the dose, contact time, type
of substance, and lethality. As we already pointed out, site hazards
are not limited to chemicals. Site hazards may include physical

Figure 7.1 Beehive on a side of a building �provided by Derrek Verlaan�.
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hazards �slip, trip, fall, electrical shock, falling objects, etc.�, bio-
logical and radioactive material, heat stress, ergonomic factors, and
many others.

There are two types of exposures that may result during on-site
investigation. These are acute and chronic exposures. As a rule,
acute exposures are of relatively short duration �minutes to
1–2 days�, and the person is quite aware that an exposure has
occurred due to the symptoms that appear. Chronic exposures are
considered more “insidious.” That is, the exposure is continuous at
low doses over a long period of time �months to years�, and the
person being exposed may not be aware that harm is being done
until the symptoms appear. Due to the relatively short nature of
Phase I and II ESAs the chronic exposures are not frequently en-
countered during these investigations. At any specific incident or
site investigation, the hazardous properties of the materials may
only represent potential risks, while at other sites the risks are
confirmed and significant. The health and safety of investigation
personnel requires that the risks be assessed and that appropriate
measures be taken to minimize or eliminate the threat of exposure.

Figure 7.2 Citrus canker decontamination zone. During the citrus canker eradication program persons
and equipment leaving areas with canker were required to go through decontamination
�photos provided by Derrek Verlaan�.
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Training Requirements
Depending upon the type and duration of the site investigation,
many diverse types of health and safety training may be required
under several different agencies. Figure 7.3 lists some of the regu-
lated training requirements that the EPs may have to undergo be-
fore performing certain portions of an ESA.

What is frequently lost in all of the regulatory mandated training is
the simple fact that all mandates were designed to protect person-
nel. Many times EPs are so busy preparing site safety plans, con-
ducting training, and filling out required documentation to support
their actions, that they simply forget that the intent is to protect
themselves and others from an injury on the job. Safety is first and
foremost the EPs’ personal responsibility. EPs need to take full
responsibility for their actions while conducting any site investiga-
tion. To let their own protection depend entirely upon others and
the mandated regulations is foolhardy at best. The EPs should also

Figure 7.3 Training requirements �2,4�.
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always remember to protect themselves and others first and only
then consider protecting the equipment and the environment.

The two regulations most likely utilized by environmental profes-
sionals during a Phase I/II investigation are OSHA’s HAZWOPER
Standard and the training requirements under EPA’s RCRA. These
regulations contain general requirements for safety and health pro-
grams, site characterization and analysis, site control, training,
medical surveillance, engineering controls, safe work practices,
personal protective equipment, exposure monitoring, informational
programs, material handling, decontamination, emergency proce-
dures, illumination, sanitation, site excavation, emergency re-
sponse procedures, and sampling protocols.

As with any site investigation, preplanning is always the key.
Training is a critical step in assuring that all of the planning is
utilized correctly. Trying to determine if a respirator should have
been worn, and if so which type, after removing the bung from a
drum for sampling, is too late.

Once procedures have been put in place and training has been
completed, following through with procedures may save the EP’s
life. An individual at a major chemical company was recently
killed because he failed to follow procedures for which he had
been trained many times. After being splashed with what he
thought was a minor amount of a chemical, he decided to bypass
the emergency shower �use of the emergency shower was required�
and proceeded instead to a locker room shower, where he collapsed
and died. These types of incidents reinforce the need for each
individual to take responsibility for their own safety, and to follow
the procedures for which they have been trained.

Standard Operating Procedures

There are many procedures that may be required while performing
the variety of tasks associated with a site investigation that could
potentially involve hazardous substances. These procedures may
be safety, technical, administrative, or management oriented. All of
these procedures are intended to provide uniform instructions for
accomplishing specific tasks.

If not appropriately trained, EPs should seek out the help of com-
petent professionals familiar with safety and health issues that will
help them develop standard operating procedures �SOPs�. Figure
7.4 lists SOP principles that should be considered for all site in-
vestigations.

Preplanning is the
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For any given site investigation, it is recommended that SOPs
should be adapted to protect on-site personnel against the hazards
present at the specific site and for the types of activities to be
performed �i.e., Phase II sampling�.

Site Safety Plans
Site safety plans are developed to establish policies and procedures
for protecting the health and safety of site assessment personnel
during all on-site operations. The plan contains information about
the known or suspected hazards, routine, and special procedures,
and other instructions for protecting the site assessment workers. It
should identify emergency procedures for unexpected site condi-
tions as well.

Figure 7.5 outlines the content and issues that should be included
and considered in a site safety plan.

As with any plan, modifications should be made where appropriate
to satisfy the needs of the investigation. Depending upon the tasks
to be performed and the potential hazards encountered, flexibility
is the rule.

Initial Site Survey and Reconnaissance
This is perhaps the most challenging part of any site investigation.
It is not uncommon for the EP to enter a site with little or no idea
of what types of hazards may be present. Therefore, before enter-
ing any site for the first time, the EP should collect as much infor-
mation as possible concerning the type or degree of potential haz-
ards and risks that may exist. Since most ESAs are conducted with
strict time constraints, the EP may have limited time to research
hazards independently. The users, owners and especially the occu-
pants may be the best sources of safety information associated with

Figure 7.4 Principles of SOPs.
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their operation. In many instances, the occupants will have their
own safety and health requirements that the EPs will be required to
follow when entering the facilities. The EPs should seek out this
information and be cognizant of occupant imposed requirements.

The review of the occupants’ site-safety information is useful to
the EPs for two main reasons. First, the EPs gain an understanding
of potential hazards and can plan to take appropriate steps to pro-
tect themselves during site inspection and any site activities. Sec-
ond, the safety information enables the EPs to gain an understand-
ing of the current use of the property with respect to hazardous
chemicals and potential contaminants of the subject property. If the
occupants have appropriate plans and documentation in place, it
demonstrates their awareness of environmental issues. If the occu-
pants’ documentation is lacking, their awareness of environmental
requirements may be inadequate and some of the operational/
disposal activities may have been inappropriate. Lack of awareness
of environmental issues increases the potential for contamination
on the subject property as well as a warning to the EP not to rely
on the occupants’ information for personal safety.

The safety issues can become complicated when the EPs are con-
ducting site assessments on abandoned properties where the struc-
tures present physical hazards and lack of information about the
former operations makes the chemical safety preplanning difficult.
In these instances, research into the industrial uses of chemicals
and associated toxicology can be extremely helpful.

Figure 7.5 Components of a safety plan.
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With the advances in computerized information, many sources ex-
ist that can make the research relatively quick. For example, Pat-
ty’s Industrial Hygiene and Toxicology �5� is a ten-volume profes-
sional reference work covering occupational health and safety
standards. It is available in a CD-ROM version that contains all the
text, references, charts, and graphics from the printed versions. It
also includes the NIOSH Manual of Analytical Methods, which is
a compendium of analytical methods for air and biological
samples. The electronic version enables efficient and easy
searches. EPs who do not have current safety and toxicology in-
formation in their office libraries should make appropriate efforts
to establish research capability at public libraries or with libraries
on college and university campuses.

Types of hazards encountered during an environmental site inspec-
tion may include organic and inorganic vapors and gases, radiation,
oxygen deficiency or oxygen-enriched atmospheres, combustible
gases, biological, or physical hazards. Personal Protective Equip-
ment �PPE� should be selected as appropriate using the four
HAZWOPER categories �Level A-highest, Level B, Level C, and
Level D-least�, and should be based upon hazard and risk of expo-
sure.

If decontamination procedures are necessary, it should be assumed
�initially� that all personnel and equipment leaving the “Exclusion
Zone” �area of potential contamination� are grossly contaminated.
Initial decontamination plans are based on worst-case situations or
assume that no information is available about the incident. How-
ever, specific conditions at the site or the presence of other infor-
mation from off-site should be evaluated for modification of the
plan. Issues such as the type of containment, amount of contami-
nation, PPE level, equipment type required to complete the task
�drill rig, hand auger, etc.�, and other factors should be considered.

Summary

In this chapter, safety and health issues associated with site inves-
tigations were discussed. The importance of appropriate training
which stresses the protection of personnel and not just following
the regulations was emphasized. The two most likely regulations
�HAZWOPER and RCRA� to be of interest were indicated. The
types and importance of Standard Operating Procedures were also
discussed. Items for inclusion in Site Safety Plans were provided
for reference. Also discussed was the difficulty with initial site
entry due to unknown hazards and risks. The main focus of any
health and safety is to protect human health. The main responsibil-
ity for safety remains with the individual.
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PART ONE

Chapter 8
Interviews

In this chapter, we will discuss E 1527 required elements associated with interviews and
practical approaches to interviewing. We will discuss:

• Interviews with owners and occupants
• Interviews with state and/or local government officials

Interviews with Owners and Occupants

E 1527 �1� requires the environmental professional �EP� to conduct
interviews with owners and occupants. The objective of the inter-
views is to develop information about the subject property and its
activities. To accomplish this goal the EPs should seek out the
person who has this information. The owners of the property are
not necessarily the persons most knowledgeable about the uses of
the property. Some are absentee owners and may be out of state
with limited knowledge about the everyday business activities on
the property. For this reason, E 1527 requires the EPs to make a
reasonable effort to locate and interview the key site manager.

Key Site Manager
The key site manager is defined as the person having good knowl-
edge of the uses and physical characteristics of the property. It can
be the user, owner, or an employee of the owner, or anyone in-
volved in everyday management of activities associated with the
subject property. If the property is an industrial plant, this person
could be an environmental manager or health and safety officer of
the facility. Depending on who the user is in a particular transac-
tion, the EPs may be able to get some assistance from the user to
identify the key site manager. It is good practice for the EPs to
request that the user ask the owner to identify the key site manager,
and provide a phone number for such a person. This should be
done in writing at the outset of the process and included together
with the request for helpful documents.

The Standard places an obligation on the user to identify the key
site manager for the EP if the user is the owner of the property �see

Request user to
identify key site

manager in writing
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Section 10.5.1 of E 1527�. Users seeking LLPs cannot be owners
of the subject property at the time the Phase I ESA is performed.
The user can claim LLPs only if all appropriate inquiry, including
Phase I ESA, took place prior to the aquisition of the property.

Past Owners, Operators and Occupants

The 2005 version of the E 1527 Standard under Section 10.5.4
requires the EP to interview past owners, operators, and occupants
of the property who are likely to have material information regard-
ing the potential for contamination. Since these persons may be
difficult to reach, the Section in the Standard includes additional
language that recognizes these potential difficulties. It limits the
obligation to interview to the extent that the persons have been
identified and that the information likely to be obtained is not
duplicative of information already obtained from other sources.
Additional discussion on this topic is presented in Chapter 11 of
this manual.

Abandoned Properties

In the case where the subject property is abandoned and there is
evidence of potential unauthorized uses of the abandoned property
or evidence of uncontrolled access to the property it is necessary to
conduct interviews with one or more owners or occupants of
neighboring or nearby properties.

User Issues
Depending on the particulars of the transaction, there can be nu-
merous users. Two users in the same transaction can have different
reasons for conducting a Phase I ESA. For example, we can have
the owner who is also key site manager and is looking to refinance
the loan. Prior to refinancing, the bank directs the owner to have an
EP conduct a Phase I ESA. Although the owner does not qualify
for ILD, the bank may. In this case, the bank would have the
obligation to identify the owner as the key site manager for the EP.

When the owner is not a user, it is up to the EP to identify the key
site manager. For example, if the owner is selling the property and
the buyer has hired the EP to perform the Phase I ESA, neither the
buyer nor the owner are under any obligation to identify the key
site manager for the EP. Although these players do not have the
obligation to identify the key site manager, asking them for help in
identifying the key site manager generally meets with success. Put-
ting the request in writing at the outset of the Phase I ESA is
helpful, because it documents the EP’s effort to locate the person
most knowledgeable about the property to interview.

Key Site Manager
is the person with
most knowledge

about the property
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Relationship and Timing Issues
When conducting the interviews it is imperative for the EPs to
recognize the importance of the relationships between the user, the
owner, and the key site manager. The relationship can influence the
individuals’ motivation to respond truthfully to questions during
interviews. For example, in the case of an owner applying for
refinancing, the owner has a vested interest �the loan� in minimiz-
ing the number of RECs identified by the EP on the subject prop-
erty. The owner may go to great lengths to clean up any evidence
of contamination before the site visit, and during the interview try
to mislead the EP. A seller of a property, who is not the user, may
be similarly motivated to ensure smooth transfer of the property to
the new owner. Yet an entirely different motivation toward answer-
ing questions may exist if the key site manager is an employee of
the seller or an independent businessman leasing the property.

Sometimes the sellers are the Phase I ESA users. For example, a
prudent manufacturer may be selling an older property to relocate
its manufacturing plant to a new facility. Because the user is con-
cerned about contamination of the subject property by the new
owners, they choose to perform Phase I ESA to document that the
property was not contaminated at the time it was sold. In this case,
the interviewee is motivated to answer truthfully and is willing to
provide any documentation to support the answers given.

Although it is advantageous to have all available information be-
fore the time of the interview, time constraints placed on the EP by
the user sometimes make it impossible to conduct the site visit
concurrently with the interviews. Additionally, EPs may not have
the time to collect and review all the historical records by the time
they conduct the site visit. E 1527 Section 10.4 leaves it up to the
EPs’ discretion whether to conduct the owner and occupant inter-
views before, during or after the site visit, with two exceptions.
Before the site visit the EP must request helpful documents and ask
the user, owner or key site manager whether they know of any
proceedings involving the property �see Sections 10.8 and 10.9 of
E 1527�. Figure 8.1 lists the required elements of E 1527 showing
a desirable sequence of events in order to maximize the efficiency
of the Phase I ESA process. The section numbers refer to the re-
spective sections of the E 1527 Standard where the requirements
are contained.

E 1527 also requires the EP to make at least one attempt to meet
with the key site manager at the site. In this manner the key site
manager can be present during the walkover and answer any ques-
tions the EP may have at the time. From a practical standpoint,
having the key site manager present at the time of the site visit has
a tendency to make the assessment process more efficient. Ques-
tions that come up during observations can be answered immedi-
ately, and the key site manager can provide access to locked build-
ings and warn the EPs of potential physical hazards associated with
the inspection.

Relationships of
users, owners and
key site managers

are important

The EP must try to
meet with the key

site manager at the
site
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Occupants

In commercial real estate transactions involving residential proper-
ties, E 1527 does not require the EPs to interview residential oc-
cupants. On occasion a residential occupant may have specialized
knowledge about current or past historical properties and can pro-
vide first-hand helpful information. If such a person is identified
through the normal process of the Phase I ESA, the EP may inter-
view and use the information. The Standard does not require the
EP to engage in any extra effort to determine whether such persons
exist.

Figure 8.1 Chart of preferred sequence of events
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Not all of the occupants at the property need to be interviewed.
Figure 8.2 outlines E 1527 requirements.

Content of the Interviews
E 1527 leaves it up to the environmental professional to develop
specific questions to ask. The point of asking the questions is to
identify current and historical uses of the subject property with
respect to RECs. The EP has to identify the owners and occupants
interviewed and must report on the duration of their occupancy.
The interviews can be conducted in person, by phone, or in writ-
ing.

Just as it was important to develop a standardized methodology for
site reconnaissance, it is equally important to develop a number of
questions to ask of the owners and occupants. E 1527 provides
very little guidance on what questions the EP should ask. This is
one reason why the EP generally develops a list of questions to
cover during the interviews. As a minimum, EPs’ questioning
should cover the areas addressed in the site reconnaissance of the
Standard and any helpful documents that were obtained or become
available during the interview.

Figure 8.2 Occupant interview requirement categories

Interview users
with respect to

RECs

Develop a list of
questions
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The E 1528 �2� transaction screen questionnaire was primarily
developed for the person with limited awareness of environmental
issues associated with an ESA. It has recently been modified as a
document for assessing business risk. Some EPs use the question-
naire as a guidance document for interviews. This may be most
helpful to those initially learning to conduct interviews. The ques-
tions are very basic if used in their basic yes/no/unknown format.
In order for the EPs to provide opinions, they generally seek more
than just the yes/no answers. If using the transaction screen ques-
tionnaire, the EPs should ask numerous follow-up questions to gain
as much information on the particular subject as possible. The
transaction screen questionnaire also serves as a documentation
tool. Because it has a separate column for conditions observed at
the site, it also enables direct comparison between interview find-
ings and observed conditions at the site. Depending on the local
requirements and needs of the EPs, transaction screen question-
naires are often customized by the EPs to include those issues.

In order to conform to E 1527 the EPs are not required to conduct
the interviews. However, if it is not the EP, E 1527 requires in
Section 7.5.1 that the persons conducting the interviews have suf-
ficient training and experience and have the ability to identify is-
sues relevant to RECs. In other words, they do not have to meet the
AAI requirements for an EP, but they must have significant expe-
rience and in many cases would have qualified as an EP under the
previous E 15278 definition. They must ask the questions and
make reasonable attempts at providing a sufficient explanation of
the meaning of the questions to the persons being interviewed.
Persons being interviewed may have difficulty understanding the
EP’s jargon and may assume different meaning for the terms used.
The guide sections of E 1928 provide some additional helpful in-
formation and further elaborate on the meaning of the questions. At
a minimum, the EP conducting the Phase I ESA interviews should
be familiar with Transaction Screen Guides. E 1527 assumes that
the EP has sufficient training and experience to conduct the inter-
view at a higher level of inquiry than presented in E 1528.

With the exception of the user, the interviewee is not under any
obligation to answer the EP’s questions. The interviewee may also
not know the answer to the questions. The EP should request that
the persons being interviewed answer the question in good faith
and to the best of their knowledge. If the answer to a question is
unknown or if the person refuses to answer the question, it does
not mean that the EPs failed to conform to the Standard. The EPs
need to provide adequate documentation of the questions asked
and the responses received. If the questions were asked in writing,
sent by mail and no response was received, the EPs have to attempt
to follow-up at least once in order to conform to E 1527.

It is often helpful to let the persons being interviewed know that
the EP is seeking actual knowledge and information that can be
independently verified. Actual knowledge is simply something that
the individual knows. It does not include information that may be

Transaction screen
questions can serve

as a guide
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known by an entity such as their employer. Collecting second-hand
information or hearsay is not the point of the interviewing process
and is not actual knowledge. Letting the interviewee know at the
beginning of the interview about these concepts helps to streamline
the process. EPs should document all sources of the information
provided.

Interviewing skills vary from one interviewer to the next. The skill
is important for identifying RECs associated with the subject prop-
erty. The interviewer must be a good listener to be able to follow
up on key issues. For instance, if the occupant says that he has not
seen any staining since the new floor was poured, it should tell the
interviewer that there was staining before the new floor was in-
stalled. The follow-up question would then address that issue.

Sometimes the EP is performing the Phase I ESA on a piece of
property which had a Phase I ESA done previously. If the EP has a
copy of the previous assessment including the information from
the interviews of the occupants, it is not necessary to ask the same
occupant the same questions asked in the previous ESA. The EP
can use the information, but must inquire about any new informa-
tion since the last interview.

Interviews with State and/or Local
Government Officials
Besides interviewing owners and occupants the EPs must also in-
terview one state or local agency officials in order to comply with
the minimum requirements of the Standard �see Section 11 of E
1527�. E 1527 gives the EP the following choices:

• Local fire department serving the property
• Local or state health agency serving the property
• Local or state environmental or hazardous materials agency

serving the area including the property
• Local agencies responsible for the issuance of building permits

or groundwater use permits that document the presence of
AULs which may identify a recognized environmental condi-
tion in the area in which the property is located

Interviews with the local fire department can sometimes provide
useful information with respect to the subject property. Because of
the emergency management and response requirements, some fire
departments collect a wealth of useful information about the busi-
nesses that they serve. Frequently they are willing to share the
information with the EP. Occasionally, the local fire department
has no useful information or the officials are not interested in an-
swering any questions.

EPs do not need to
re-ask same

questions

EPs must interview
government

officials
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Agency officials can be very helpful but are often too busy to
spend time on interviews with the EPs. It is important to have
specific questions in mind. The interview can be conducted as a
follow up on information obtained through records research. The
EPs are often permitted to review the file and ask specific ques-
tions with information associated with the file.

The interviews can be done in person or by telephone. The agency
officials are under no obligation to answer the questions or even
grant the interview. To comply with the Standard the EP must keep
written records of attempted interviews along with persons inter-
viewed and their responses.

Summary

In this chapter, we learned about the requirements of E 1527 with
respect to conducting interviews. We talked about the timing and
coordination of the requirements in a manner that enables the EPs
to maximize the efficiency of the process. We discussed the appli-
cability of the E 1528 Transaction Screen process in assisting the
EPs in developing a systematic approach toward the interviewing
and documentation process. The need to conduct interviews with
knowledgeable state or local government officials was also dis-
cussed.
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PART ONE

Chapter 9
Report Preparation

In this chapter, we will discuss E 1527 required elements associated with report
preparation and consider several practical approaches to evaluation and presentation of
the Phase I ESA information to the user. We will address:

• Evaluation of data
• Preparation of the report
• EP Statements
• Appendices

Evaluation of Data
We are close to finishing the Phase I Environmental Site Assess-
ment �ESA� process. We completed the required elements of the
scope of E 1527 �1�, including the records research, inspecting the
site and conducting the interviews. We are now ready to evaluate
the data and prepare the report for our client.

Section 12 of E 1527 is titled Evaluation and Report Preparation.
However, this section does not explain the evaluation process to
the environmental professional �EP� as the title suggests. Instead, it
primarily addresses the requirements with respect to the report
preparation. Evaluation is an important element of the Phase I ESA
and is usually the reason why the user hired the EP in the first
place. Evaluation is the part of the Phase I ESA process where the
EPs interpret the data, applying their expertise to the facts gathered
throughout the assessment process. It is often included as the opin-
ion, analysis or discussion section of the report.

Up to this point, the EP has been collecting information from a
number of different sources. All of the collected information ex-
isted at the time the Phase I ESA was conducted and was reason-
ably ascertainable, as defined by the Standard. No new informa-
tion was generated, no samples were taken, and the investigation
into the recognized environmental conditions �RECs� at the site
consisted of visual and physical observation of the environmental
conditions associated with the subject property. Evaluation ana-
lyzes all of the assembled information together in preparation for

The EP is hired to
interpret and

evaluate the data
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rendering of the opinions with respect to RECs or the suspected
RECs identified for the subject property.

This section was substantially modified in the 2005 version of the
Standard. The modifications were made to include discussion of
additional investigation, data gaps, and to conform with AAI re-
quirements.

Report Format
There is no required format for the report. Appendix X-4 contains
a recommended format. Users may request that a specific format
be followed. This is especially true of large banks and similar users
who review a lot of reports and prefer a standard format. There are
a couple of comments worth noting about Appendix X-4. Section
4.3 is entitled “Site Description” and contains a number of ele-
ments similar to the site reconnaissance. The intent of X-4.3 is not
to require a detailed discussion as would normally be found in the
site reconnaissance, but rather to provide general information
about the site setting.

Similarly, there are two sections entitled “Qualifications of the EP”
�X4.15 and X4.16.8� The first one refers to the statement of quali-
fications found in Section 12.13 of the Standard. The second one
refers to the general description of the qualifications which are
usually provided in the appendix. These are short experience state-
ments for those who worked on the project.

Documentation
This is an area where many reports are deficient. The report should
contain sufficient documentation either in the report itself or by
reference to allow reconstruction of the work by an EP other than
the EP who conducted it. Sources that revealed no findings also
need to be included.

Contents of the Report
This section contains two important requirements. The Standard is
not specific as to where the information is included, but it does
require that the report identify the EP and the person who con-
ducted the site reconnaissance and the interviews if they are dif-
ferent. It also requires the EP to state whether the user�s� provided
the EP with information pursuant to the user responsibilities in
Section 6. This is essentially the information contained in Appen-
dix X-3 and includes any information about specialized knowl-
edge. If the user fails to respond, it will constitute a data gap. How
the EP handles data gaps is discussed later in this section.

This active participation of the user is a significant change in the
Phase I process. Historically, if asked, users have not provided any
information or simply indicated that they have no information.
While it is true that the buyer has limited information about the
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property, they need to document that they made a good faith effort
to obtain and provide the information. As noted in Appendix X-3,
“failure to provide this information could result in a determination
that AAI is not complete.” There is a difference between failure to
respond and responding but not providing any useful information.
There is no requirement to provide specific information. The re-
quirement is to make a good faith effort to obtain it.

Scope of Services

The report should describe the scope of services. Some EPs do this
by including a copy of the signed proposal �without cost informa-
tion� in the Appendix. Others provide a brief summary or make
reference to the specific ASTM Standard followed.

A single reference to the Standard is appropriate for a generic
Phase I designed to address LLP issues. If any non-scope issues are
addressed or if the user had requested recommendations, the spe-
cific scope of work should be described.

For example, the client may want to assess the business risk asso-
ciated with owning a building with asbestos. This is not included in
an ASTM E 1527 scope. A statement regarding business risk of
asbestos isn’t a specific scope of work. The scope should indicate
whether it is a simple visual inspection for suspected friable mate-
rials or an actual survey where samples are to be collected for
analysis. In the latter case, the scope would go on to describe the
type of samples �friable and/or non-friable�; the location �inside
and/or outside the structure�; and the type of analysis to be run on
the collected samples.

Findings
The Findings Section is a mandatory section. The report must in-
clude a section which identifies findings. Findings are the facts
uncovered throughout the environmental assessment process of E
1527. Typically, findings are those items which are known or sus-
pected environmental conditions, or historical recognized environ-
mental conditions. For example, the property’s current use as a
distributing warehouse of roofing materials is a finding. Historical
use of the property for agricultural purposes is also a finding. The
fact that the property did not have any violations with respect to
environmental laws is another finding. The findings should be
documented in the report. It is possible that some of the findings
may not provide any useful information with respect to the RECs
associated with the property.

In the report, the EPs should include all of the findings which
either relate to the RECs considered or are otherwise significant to
the user’s needs associated with the transaction. The guiding prin-
ciple for the EP should be that the user will ultimately have to
make a decision as to what to do about the RECs identified with

Findings are the
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respect to the subject property. Any findings that shed light on the
relevant issues of RECs should therefore be included in the report.

Opinions

Opinions on all findings must be provided. It is possible to handle
them as groups. For example: There were two reported spills and
five RCRA generators identified in the government records but
they are all down gradient and would not impact the subject prop-
erty. It is also common that multiple sources of information will
identify the same item. For example: There is a record of a tank
release on site; the owner indicated in the interview that there was
a tank problem; the local Health Department representative stated
that there was a reported release; and the EP observed the fill port,
vent and evidence of what appeared to be test borings during the
site walk. The report would state that there were multiple sources
of information indicating there had been a release from a UST on
the site. The report would go on to identify it as a REC, because
soil and possibly groundwater have been impacted.

While there is a requirement for an opinion, there is no require-
ment for an opinion section. Some EPs provide a separate Opinion
Section. Others include the opinion with either the findings or the
conclusions. For complicated sites with extensive findings it is
usually easier to follow the discussion if there is an actual opinion
section. For sites without complex issues or significant findings the
opinion discussion is easily combined with a findings and opinion
or an opinion and conclusions section.

The opinion discussion must include the logic and reasoning used
by the EP in determining that a finding is or is not a REC. This
does not have to be an extensive discussion, but it needs to be
clear. In the previous examples the spills and RCRA generators
were not RECs, because of their down gradient locations. The
on-site tank release was a REC, because there were multiple indi-
cations of a past release.

There are some situations where EPs may differ in their opinions
regarding calling something a REC. It is especially important in
those situations to be clear about the logic. These differences of
opinion are normally related to the REC concept of material threat
of a future release or the likely presence of contamination. An
example would be a well documented temporary storage of thou-
sands of gallons of hazardous waste on a site with no indication of
a past or present release. One EP may feel that the presence of that
much hazardous material in an environment where hazardous ma-
terial is being routinely handled, where the condition of the con-
tainers couldn’t be verified, and there is limited containment in the
event of an accident, constitutes a material threat of a future release
and elects to call it a REC. Another EP might note the presence of
a large volume of hazardous material, but note that the operation
has a good safety record and that all of the hazardous material is
kept in sound containers, and that there was no evidence of a past
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or present release. Therefore they did not view the presence as a
material threat of a future release, and it did not rise to the level of
a REC.

In the 2000 version of the Standard the concept of an HREC was
introduced.

This concept is to cover situations where there has been an iden-
tified problem and corrective action was taken. Up until the HREC
was introduced a remediated past release would have met the defi-
nition of a REC, because it was past contamination of the site.
There is nothing in the REC definition that qualifies the current
status of past contamination. The HREC provides a way of dealing
with such situations. After an HREC has been identified it is a
finding and the EP must determine if it is still a REC. In a situation
where there had been a surface spill that had been excavated and
removed with closure samples indicating no residual contamina-
tion, the conclusion could be that the HREC is not a REC.

Another example would be a tank closure with a No Further Action
Letter �NFA� from the regulatory agency. Additional facts are that
it was a gasoline release site closed in 1996, and while samples
show low enough levels of BTEX to issue a NFA letter, no samples
were collected for MTBE. The site has permeable soil and high
groundwater table. The EP might conclude that this HREC is a
REC, because of the likely presence of MTBE from the past re-
lease.

This HREC situation is another area where it is possible for EPs to
vary in their opinion regarding the current status of the site. Both
will identify the HREC as a finding, but they may differ in their
opinions as to whether it should be considered a REC.

As can be seen from the above discussion, it is in the opinion

Figure 9.1 Definition of HREC �from ASTM 1527-05�.
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discussion that the reader can obtain an understanding of how con-
servative the EP is in their evaluations. In most areas of the Phase
I practice, in the vast majority of reports no RECs are found. In a
much smaller percentage of reports the RECs are obvious. “Obvi-
ous” in this case means that virtually all EPs would come to the
same conclusion. There is an intermediate area where EPs may
differ in their opinions. Both can be in full compliance with AAI
and ASTM. There is no bright line in the Standard. If the opinion
is later challenged, the discussion will focus on the logic and rea-
soning that the EP used to develop their conclusion.

Opinions should never be guarantees or recommendations. A state-
ment that a particular finding did not impact the subject property
can be interpreted as a guarantee. Unless such a statement can be
substantiated with sufficient findings, it should not be made.

In the mid-eighties, ASTM published several Standards aimed at
product liability matters. Although product liability is not necessar-
ily directly related to the environmental assessments, these Stan-
dards outline appropriate scientific principles that should be part of
any scientifically based opinion. E 678 �2� is a Standard Practice
for Evaluation of Technical Data, and it addresses the issues which
constitute a proper basis for formation of technical opinions. It
deals with hypotheses and opinions based on consideration and
analysis of technical data. E 620 �3� is a Standard Practice for
Reporting Opinions of Technical Experts. The Standard covers the
scope of information to be contained in written technical reports
that expresses an opinion about the adequacy or inadequacy of
products that are or may be reasonably expected to be the subject
of litigation. Many of the points required by the Standard under the
headings of Descriptive Information and Pertinent Facts are rel-
evant to the work of the EP.

These ASTM Standards provide a scientific framework that should
be a part of any expert’s opinion, whether it is in the product
litigation field or in the environmental field. The EPs, after all, are
experts with respect to the environment and are bound by the same
scientific principles.

Additional Investigations

This is a new section in the 2005 version of the Standard. It re-
quires that the EP provide an opinion in some circumstances. The
specific language is in Fig. 9.2 below.

This is the most problematic language in the Standard. This lan-
guage is more qualified than the AAI language which simply
states, “the inquiry of the environmental professional should in-
clude an opinion regarding additional appropriate investigation, if
any.”

To fully understand this language we need to look at the source and
history of this language. It is tied to the AAI discussion about the

Opinions based on
scientific data
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obviousness of the contamination. This language is not new and
has always been part of CERCLA. In the preamble to the AAI Rule
EPA makes several important points.

One is that they do not intend to change the way in which the
Phase I studies are conducted. That is to say they are not imposing
new requirements or altering the practice. Both AAI and the ASTM
Standard in Section 12.6.1 indicate that this opinion is NOT in-
tended to constitute a requirement for Phase II recommendations or
other assessment activities. It also indicates that the final rule does
not require sampling and analysis as part of AAI.

The ASTM language provides more qualifying language. Looking
at the ASTM language �Fig. 9.2�, it would suggest that these are
unusual circumstances when three conditions apply:

a. There is a REC.
b. More certainty is required.
c. The EP has an opinion regarding appropriate additional

investigation.

This is subject to interpretation. EPA uses two examples in the
preamble to the Rule. One of those is a circumstance when it might
be appropriate to conduct additional investigation either pre or post
acquisition to fully understand the conditions at the property in
order to comply with the statutory requirements for CERCLA li-
ability protections associated with continuing obligations. The sec-
ond example was when additional investigation would be required
to explain existing significant data gaps.

Data Gaps

This is also an entirely new section in the 2005 revision of the
Standard. Data gaps are defined in Fig. 9.3.

The Standard requires the EP to comment on significant data gaps
that affect the EP’s ability to identify RECs. The Standard also
requires the EP to identify other sources of information consulted
to resolve data gaps.

Figure 9.2 ASTM description of additional investigation �from ASTM 1527-05�.
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The EP should not confuse data gaps with data failure. Data failure
has always been a part of the ASTM concept that applies to His-
torical Research. The data failure concept was introduced to deal
with the fact that, for properties with a long development history, it
is usually not possible to identify all of the property uses back to
the original development. The concept is used to bring closure by
noting the problem but satisfying the technical requirements of the
Standard. Data failure is a type of data gap.

The one important clarification of the AAI concept in the ASTM
Standard is that the data gap must be significant. Simply having a
data gap does not require comment by the EP. The Standard goes
on to give some examples of “significant.” It further qualifies “sig-
nificant” by indicating that a data gap can only be significant if the
EP’s professional experience or other information raises reasonable
concerns.

This qualifier helps clean up an ambiguity in AAI. How does one
comment on the importance of something you don’t know? You
may have a data gap because of inability to find information �his-
tory, records, interviews� about the property use prior to 1920. If
there is no other indication that the lack of information may be
important, it is not a significant data gap. You do not need to
engage in speculation on what might or might not have happened
on that property prior to 1920.

However, if the same area of the site had a confirmed history of
industrial use and the site was identified as a foundry in 1880, the
lack of information on the uses between 1880 and 1920 would be
a significant data gap.

Conclusions

Once the EPs have all the findings, they evaluate them together and
determine whether any constitute a REC. A decision that some-
thing is a REC is a conclusion that ASTM requires the EP to
identify in the Conclusion Section. For example, a decision that a
30-year-old hydraulic lift with an underground tank containing
PCB oil may have contaminated the groundwater on the subject
property and thus constitutes a REC is a conclusion.

Figure 9.3 Definition of data gap �from ASTM 1527-05�.
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The decision to identify certain findings as RECs will depend to a
large extent on the EP’s judgment, the EP’s risk tolerance and the
EP’s interpretation of the E 1527 definition of a REC. At a mini-
mum, the EPs should consider how defendable their particular in-
terpretation of the Standard’s language is. How would the EP de-
fend the conclusion if they were questioned by other EPs, users,
owners or their attorneys?

Conclusions is one of the few places in the Standard where specific
language is required. If no RECs were identified, the language in
Fig. 9.4 is used. If RECs are identified, the language in Fig. 9.5 is
used.

The opinions include the EP’s opinion on the impact of various
identified conditions or findings. There is no specific requirement
about where that discussion should take place. It is commonly
done in the section identified as opinion. It could be provided in
the Conclusion Section. Note that there is a distinction between
discussion of the logic which led to the opinion that something is a
REC and the opinion of the EP on the impact of the REC on the
property.

There is a tendency on the part of users and other reviewers of
Phase I reports to flip to the back of the report and read the con-
clusions to see if any RECs were identified. For reasons discussed
above it is equally important to find the opinion discussion in the
report. That opinion discussion includes the reasoning and the im-
pact of the RECs which may not be included in the conclusions
Section. This is especially true if the RECs are based on material
threat of a future release, based on likely presence, or if there are
HRECs associated with the property.

Figure 9.4 ASTM required language—no RECs.

Figure 9.5 ASTM required language if RECs.
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Additional Services

The Standard simply acknowledges that there may be additional
services associated with the Phase I. These services generally fall
into two categories. One is expanded information about Phase I
related issues. This could include risk assessments, more detailed
conclusions or recommendations. The second type is discussed in
non-scope considerations. These would be things like radon, asbes-
tos and lead paint assessments.

E 1527 does not require the EP to provide the user with recom-
mendations. We have already mentioned that the opinion about
additional services should not be construed as a requirement for the
EP to provide recommendations. In Section 12.9 recommendations
are specifically listed as beyond the scope. If the EPs provide rec-
ommendations without users’ requests, they are opening them-
selves up to potential legal action, because they are going beyond
the scope of the Standard. There is a logical reason behind the
exclusion of recommendations from the scope. Presumably, the EP
is an expert, and from an environmental standpoint, a lot more
qualified to make recommendations than the user. If the user does
not follow EPs’ recommendations, they have practically no defense
in court. The Standard specifies that the user must decide what to
do about the REC. By making the recommendation, the EP has
stripped the user of his ability to apply business judgment to the
issues of the transaction. When performing Phase I ESAs in accor-
dance with E 1527, the EP should never make recommendations
unless specifically contracted to do so by the user. Recommenda-
tions, if requested, should be based on the users business objectives
and risk tolerence.

The EPs should also take care not to inadvertently provide recom-
mendations as part of their opinions. A statement that a REC ap-
pears to have impacted the property and should be investigated
further is an opinion which includes a recommendation. A state-
ment that in order to determine if there has been an impact addi-
tional investigation would be needed is not a recommendation.

One final aspect of Phase I recommendations is that they increase
the liability potential of the EP. In order to make sound recommen-
dations, the EP must have sufficient data to support them. Phase I
ESAs seldom provide sufficient data to form a solid scientific basis
for specific recommendations. The less data the EP has, the higher
the risk of making a wrong recommendation.

Deviations

The Standard requires a listing of all deviations, including those
imposed by a third party. Note that deviations made by the EP are
conscious decisions not to follow the Standard. It is rare for a
situation to exist when the EP elects to do something less than is
required by E 1527, and this should be done only in those circum-
stances where there is a good reason. An example would be that
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none of the government records on the other side of the river were
reviewed, because they cannot directly impact the subject site.

The EP should also note when they perform additional services. In
this case, we are not talking about out of scope services. Examples
might be expanding the minimum required search distances or the
inclusion of site photographs, since they are not specifically re-
quired by the Standard.

This section should also contain a description of any user-imposed
constraints, usually referred to as limitations. These might be
things like very short delivery dates for the report, limited or re-
stricted access to the property, or directions not to interview certain
parties who would typically be interviewed.

Lastly, this section should also include discussion of physical limi-
tations. This would include things like snow covering the ground,
steep ravines, or impenetrable vegetation on the site.

References

The report should contain references to sources used in preparation
of the report. They should be properly annotated so that they could
be retrieved by a third party. These references are frequently in-
cluded in an appendix.

Signatures

The EP responsible for the report must sign the report. It is not
uncommon to include the signatures of others who worked on or
reviewed the report. There is no specific requirement as to where
the signatures appear in the report. The most common practice is to
use a signature page up front or sign at the end of the report.

Environmental Professional Statements

There are two statements which need to be included in any report.
These statements are taken directly from AAI requirements. One is
a statement regarding the qualifications of the EP. It is simply a
statement that the EP meets the qualifications of Appendix X-2.
The second one is a general statement of the qualifications in re-
gard to the type of property being assessed in the Phase I.

This language has liability implications which are not fully under-
stood, since the certifications are so new. EPs need to consider that
they will have to make this representation. This should be well
thought out prior to accepting a client with a site that includes an
unusual history of use or for industrial sites involving exotic ma-
terials when the EP has had limited prior experience with sites of
similar nature, history and setting.
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Appendices

The Phase I ESA report seldom includes all of the EP’s file mate-
rials. Some of the handwritten notes or recorded interviews may
have been transcribed, and documentation which did not reveal any
significant findings may not end up being included in the report.
For example, only aerial photographs showing significant changes
in the uses of the subject property may end up being included in
the report, the rest being maintained in general aerial photography
files at the EP’s office. The Standard requires that the reports con-
tain sufficient information to support the conclusions reached. The
EPs need to decide what information is sufficient to meet that
requirement. It is permissible to include the specific source infor-
mation by reference.

The report must list the names and qualifications of the environ-
mental professionals involved in the Phase I ESA �typically in an
appendix�. The qualifications of the EPs responsible for the report
and the persons involved in the site reconnaissance and interviews,
if not the EP, must be included.

EPs also need to develop internal document retention policies.
How long are the files maintained? Is there a point in time when
only the essential documentation is retained and the rest is dis-
carded? Who owns the negatives or data files of any photos, and
how long should they be retained? Once these policies are estab-
lished it may be helpful to advise or disclose these policies to the
user. User specific business needs may impose special require-
ments, and they may assume that the file information will be ac-
cessible forever. E 1527 does not provide any guidance with re-
spect to document retention policies.

Under certain conditions, the EP may not be able to finish the
Phase I. For example, while performing Phase I the EP encounters
a REC which is sufficiently serious that it will cause the user not to
purchase the property. The EP promptly notifies the user. The user
terminates the Phase I ESA, does not want to pay for any further

Figure 9.6 Required professional statements �source ASTM E 1527-05�.
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effort to complete the project, and does not want or need a report.
The EP needs to have documentation and a retention policy for
such situations.

Sometimes when the Phase I uncovers a REC without sufficient
evidence to determine the impact, the user may want to go directly
into a Phase II ESA and combine the two investigations in one
report. Most Phase I ESAs are fixed cost projects, and it may be
helpful to have an agreement with the user on partial compensation
if some issue causes a termination of the Phase I ESA or if the
scope has to be expanded before the completion of the report.

Summary

In this chapter, we discussed issues associated with preparation of
Phase I ESA reports. We stressed the importance of a scientific
approach to evaluation of data and reviewed the concepts of find-
ings, conclusions, opinions, and recommendations. We touched on
some of the required elements of E 1527, including additional
investigation, data gaps, deviations, and professional statements,
and we discussed some of the documentation issues facing the EPs.
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PART ONE

Chapter 10
Dealing with the Non-Scope Issues

In this chapter, we will discuss issues related to E 1527 but beyond its scope and several
methods the EPs have available for addressing those issues

• Other Standards
• Special user needs
• Recommendations

Other Standards

In many instances, the user may need to conduct an investigation
into certain environmental issues that are beyond the scope of E
1527 �1�. These may include radon, lead-based paint, lead in drink-
ing water, asbestos, wetlands, sick buildings, compliance, and air
quality issues. Users may realize some cost benefits if the environ-
mental professional �EP� can combine the investigations. One site
visit may be sufficient to cover requirements of the related inves-
tigations, and some of the other tasks may also be combined to
increase the efficiency of the process.

Many of the non-scope issues may be regulated by other Standards
or other Federal, state or local requirements. For example, the user
may need to conduct an asbestos assessment in addition to the
Phase I ESA. The state may require that asbestos assessments be
performed in accordance with state regulation and a specific Stan-
dard. The EP may also have to meet specialized qualification or
licensing requirements in order to perform these assessments. The
EP should only perform assessments within the EP’s qualifications
and must be aware of applicable Standards and regulations.

If the issues are going to be included with the E 1527 assessment,
the EPs should take care to clearly separate the non-scope investi-
gation in the report. This is often accomplished by using an inde-
pendent appendix section to address the non-scope portion of the
work. The independent appendix section then contains separate
scope statements, findings, and conclusion sections. The EPs
should not attempt to incorporate or combine multiple out of scope
investigations in the main body of the E 1527 report even if they
were conducted at the same time. The investigations may require
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elements common to both but different in purpose, and combining
the issues in the same section of the report will create confusion.

Another way to handle the out of scope investigations is to write
separate reports, each within the scope of the applicable Standard.
This is, by far, the simplest method to achieve clear separation
between the tasks, but it may result in some administrative dupli-
cation of report sections, such as property description, historical
research, or site photographs.

Special User Needs
In addition to non-scope issues governed by other Standards and
regulations discussed above, the user may have special needs that
could be resolved during the Phase I ESA. For example, the user
may need to find out what environmental issues may arise if after
purchase he decides to demolish and remove certain structures.
Depending on the EP’s expertise, these needs may result in addi-
tional business opportunities to expand the scope of work during
the Phase I ESA. The Phase I ESA investigation can include spe-
cial components to collect information needed to meet user needs.
When expanding the scope of the Phase I ESA, the EP and the user
should take care to clearly identify details of additional services
and resolve any contractual issues. The report should sufficiently
describe any additional services in a separate section of the report.

Recommendations
In Chapter 9 we noted that recommendations are not required by
the Standard and that the EP should never include them in the
Phase I ESA report unless the contractual agreement specifically
requested the EP to do so. Sometimes the users do not realize the
implications associated with requesting recommendations in the
Phase I ESA report. When the user wants recommendations, the EP
should discuss this non-scope issue with the user and explain the
potential implications of making recommendations on the outcome
of the transaction, including the user’s ability to make decisions.
The user and the EP should agree on the manner and the medium
in which the recommendations will be delivered. The following are
some of the common methods used in the industry to deliver rec-
ommendations.

Verbal Recommendations
Some users prefer verbal recommendations only. Under some con-
ditions, they direct the EP to deliver the recommendations verbally
to their attorney, and they want to be left out of the process com-
pletely. The reason behind involving the attorney is to minimize
the amount of discoverable information. If the user is sued, the
attorney will claim the attorney client privilege with respect to
what he and the user discussed. However, the discussion between
the attorney and the EP is discoverable. For their own protection,
the EPs must decide on the method of documentation of verbal
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communications between the EP and the client. In verbal recom-
mendations, documentation can potentially be a very sensitive is-
sue. The very reason why the clients want verbal recommendation
is that it does not leave a paper trail. In litigation, if the EP made a
note in his file that recommendations were given, the entire EP’s
file, including notes, is discoverable information and could be sub-
poenaed. If the EPs make recommendations and do not make a
record of what they were, they will not have any tangible evidence
to prove that recommendations were made and what they were.

Written Recommendations
Written recommendations solve the documentation problems but
they create a paper trail, and even if they are submitted as a sepa-
rate document, they are readily discoverable if litigation arises.
Written recommendations are either included in the main body of
the report, included as an attachment, or they are submitted sepa-
rately in the form of a letter. If the EP decides to include recom-
mendations in the main body of the report or in an attachment to
the report, the scope section of the report should list this as a
non-scope issue and describe the contractual items agreed upon
with the client. If the written recommendations are submitted in a
separate letter form, the scope section of the Phase I ESA of the
report does not have to discuss recommendations.

Summary

In this chapter we talked about some of the non-scope issues asso-
ciated with Phase I ESAs. We pointed out that many issues may be
regulated by other Standards and/or agencies. We looked at how
tasks that may be user or transaction specific can be combined
with, but addressed separately in the report to minimize confusion.
We also discussed choices of how recommendations can be pro-
vided to the users.
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PART ONE

Chapter 11
All Appropriate Inquiry and ASTM Standards

In this chapter, we will revisit the subject of All Appropriate Inquiry and its relationship
to the ASTM Environmental Assessment Standards. The topics of this chapter are:

• All Appropriate Inquiry
• Special User Needs
• Recommendations

All Appropriate Inquiry
The concept of All Appropriate Inquiry is not new. It is rooted in
the Innocent Landowner Defense of the original CERCLA statutes
discussed in the previous chapters of this manual The statute states:
§ 9601 �35�B To establish that the defendant had no reason to
know, as provided (above), the defendant must have undertaken at
the time of acquisition all appropriate inquiry into the previous
ownership and uses of the property consistent with good commer-
cial or customary practice.

Two things are significant about this wording. The first is the con-
cept of all appropriate inquiry. The second is that the inquiry be
done in accordance with good commercial practice. The statute is
silent on what constitutes good commercial practice. In Chapter 1
of this book we discussed the fact that in the late 1980s there was
wide variation in practices and considerable confusion in the mar-
ketplace as to what constituted good commercial practice. The ini-
tial effort to develop an ASTM Phase I Standard can be traced in
large part to the need to have a clear understanding of what con-
stituted standard commercial practice to perform all appropriate
inquiry. If the reader were to pick up any of the old versions of
ASTM 1527 and read Section 1.1 Purpose, the Standard clearly
states that it was developed with a single purpose. That purpose
was to define a practice that constitutes all appropriate inquiry
into the previous ownership and uses of the property consistent
with good customary commercial practice.

The initial ASTM Standard development was driven largely by
users like developers, bankers, attorneys, and environmental con-
sultants who were performing what has come to be known as a
Phase I. Regulators were largely absent from the process. The first
version of ASTM 1527 came out in 1993 and soon became a de
facto national Standard. But its use was limited to the commercial
real estate marketplace. Over time it began to appear in the regu-
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latory arena, in some cases by statutory reference and in some
cases simply as an environmental document used to provide back-
ground information.

On January 11, 2002, President Bush signed the Small Business
Liability Relief and Brownfields Revitalization Act �Pub. L. 107–
118, 115 Stat. 2356, “the Brownfields Amendments”�. The law
required the EPA to develop regulations establishing standards and
practices for how to conduct all appropriate inquiries. In the
Brownfields Amendments language Congress included a list of cri-
teria that the EPA must address in the regulations establishing stan-
dards and practices for conducting all appropriate inquiries.

On August 26, 2004, EPA published a notice of proposed rulemak-
ing outlining proposed standards and practices for the conduct of
“all appropriate inquiries.” This was the regulatory action initiated
in response to legislative amendments to the Comprehensive En-
vironmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act �CER-
CLA� commonly referred to as the Brownfields Amendments. The
final rule was published on November 1, 2005.

The EPA AAI Rule makes reference to ASTM E 1527-05, which
carries the same November 1, 2005 approval date and was pub-
lished in mid-November 2005. EPA used a process in developing
the Rule that utilized a Federal Advisory Committee �FACA� made
up of stakeholders in the rulemaking process. When this process
was initiated in 2004 it was not clear if the ASTM process would
be replaced by the EPA AAI rulemaking process.

As the FACA committee progressed with their rulemaking process,
it became apparent that the EPA AAI Rule would work best in
conjunction with the ASTM Standard. The ASTM Standard pro-
vides more detail than is available in the AAI Rule. While it was
theoretically possible for EPA to write a more detailed Rule, it was
not certain that the FACA committee would be able to do it, and
even if they could, it would have taken substantially more time.
For EPA to step in and write a more detailed Rule would also have
been very time consuming. The obvious solution was to modify the
ASTM Standard to bring it in compliance with AAI.

The ASTM subcommittee responsible for the E 1527 Standards
had been working in the time leading up to the finalization of the
EPA AAI Rule to revise the ASTM Standard to be consistent with
the AAI Final Rule. It is possible to comply with AAI without
using the ASTM Standard. This would be done by following the
AAI Rule without reference to the ASTM Standard. The level of
detail in the AAI Rule is pretty minimal in many sections. Conse-
quently, there is considerable room for interpretation which would
lead to variation in the reports based on the preparer’s interpreta-
tion of the Rule. The lack of detail produces uncertainty and po-
tential liability for both users and preparers. This liability probably
increases if the work performed falls short of that required by the
ASTM Standard, since it is generally considered standard or good
commercial practice.
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EPA has prepared several documents which have been included as
appendices to this manual. They are the EPA AAI Final Rule �Ap-
pendix A�, the Common Elements Guide �Appendix B� and the
Comparison of the Final All Appropriate Inquiries Standard and
the ASTM E 1527 Environmental Site Assessment Standard �Ap-
pendix C�. These provide additional useful explanation and discus-
sions on issues related to AAI.

The AAI Final Rule includes the preamble and the text of the AAI
Rule. The preamble is helpful in understanding the EPA thought
process in developing the Final Rule. The Common Elements
document is helpful in understanding the requirements beyond AAI
necessary to obtain the LLPs. This includes discussion of continu-
ing obligations. The comparison between AAI and ASTM E 1527
is of value in understanding differences between the older �2000�
version of the Standard and AAI.

The following section of this chapter is a comparison of the current
version of ASTM E 1527-05 and AAI. In several instances repre-
senting significant changes some discussion is included relating to
the previous version of the ASTM Standard. This discussion and
the attached summary are organized in the same way as the ASTM
E 1527-05 sections.

Section 1 Scope

This is the section of the Standard which explains the purpose of
the Standard and provides the background information for ap-
proach. The purpose of the Standard has always been closely tied
to CERCLA and defining customary practice for all appropriate
inquiry. It is important to understand that this is a narrow purpose
that really is designed to provide a defense to CERCLA liability. It
was specifically designed to satisfy the general requirements of
CERCLA due diligence. This limited purpose concept is not well
understood, and most users and many producers of Phase I Envi-
ronmental Site Assessments view it as a general investigation
of hazardous substances that may pose general environmental
liability.

The Brownfields Amendment made several significant changes to
CERCLA, which are reflected in the most recent version of the
ASTM Standard. While the innocent landowner defense �ILD� has
always been included as a CERCLA liability defense, two new
defenses were added. These are the contiguous property owner
�CPO� and the bona fide prospective purchaser �BFPP�. Together
these are referred to as the landowner liability protections �LLPs�.
The Brownfields Amendment directed EPA to develop criteria for
all appropriate inquiry which would be applicable to all persons
seeking to establish LLPs.

The Brownfields Amendment was actually an amendment to
CERCLA. CERCLA is not applicable to petroleum products. How-
ever, the Brownfields Amendment did make specific reference to
both petroleum products and controlled substances in the context
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of the EPA Brownfields grant program. Petroleum products have
always been included in ASTM. This is an instance where the
ASTM Standard is more restrictive than AAI, since ASTM always
requires assessment of petroleum products, while AAI only re-
quires it when tied to a Brownfields grant.

Controlled substances were included in the Brownfields Amend-
ment to allow the use of grant funds for work on environmental
problems primarily caused by methamphetamine �meth� labs. The
citation in the statute is to a much larger list of controlled sub-
stances. Under AAI controlled substances are included only when
tied to a grant. They were not specifically mentioned in earlier
versions of the ASTM Standard. The 05 version specifically states
that they are not included in the ASTM Standard, but goes on to
note that they must be included when conducting work under the
EPA Brownfields Assessment and Characterization Grant. Even
under a grant, controlled substances only need to be investigated to
the extent that they are included in the scope of the assessment
investigation and to the extent directed in the grant or cooperative
agreement.

One of the important changes brought about by the Brownfields
Amendment which is not fully reflected in either AAI or ASTM is
that while the Brownfields Amendment expanded the liability pro-
tections, it also introduced a much broader concept of continuing
obligations. The preamble to the EPA Rule states:

The Brownfields Amendments provide important liability protec-
tions for landowners who qualify as contiguous property owners,
bona fide prospective purchasers, or innocent landowners. To meet
the statutory requirements for any of these landowner liability pro-
tections, a landowner must meet certain threshold requirements
and satisfy certain continuing obligations. To qualify as a bona fide
prospective purchaser, contiguous property owner, or innocent
landowner, a person must perform “all appropriate inquiries” on
or before the date on which the person acquired the property. Bona
fide prospective purchasers and contiguous property owners also
must demonstrate that they are not potentially liable or affiliated
with any other person that is potentially liable for response costs at
the property. In the case of contiguous property owners, the land-
owner claiming to be a contiguous property owner also must dem-
onstrate that he did not cause, contribute, or consent to any release
or threatened release of hazardous substances. To meet the statu-
tory requirements for a bona fide purchaser, a property owner must
have acquired a property subsequent to any disposal activities in-
volving hazardous substances at the property.

Continuing obligations required under the statute include comply-
ing with land use restrictions and not impeding the effectiveness or
integrity of institutional controls; taking “reasonable steps” with
respect to hazardous substances affecting a landowner’s property
to prevent releases; providing cooperation, assistance and access to
EPA, a state, or other party conducting response actions or natural
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resource restoration at the property; complying with CERCLA in-
formation requests and administrative subpoenas; and providing
legally required notices. For a more detailed discussion of these
threshold and continuing requirements, please see EPA, Interim
Guidance Regarding Criteria Landowners Must Meet in Order to
Qualify for Bona Fide Prospective Purchaser, Contiguous Property
Owner, or Innocent Landowner Limitations on CERCLA Liability
(Common Elements, 2003).

A copy of the EPA Interim Guidance is included in Appendix B. It
is important for anyone intending to utilize an LLP, especially a
BFPP, to understand that doing a Phase I satisfies AAI, but that
they also need to meet the continuing obligations.

What is reflected in AAI and the current Phase I process is the
requirement that the user, who may wish to exert an LLP, must be
more involved in the Phase I process than they have been in the
past. Prior to the Brownfields Amendment the only defined respon-
sibility the user had was to explain the reason for any low price. In
other words, consider that a low purchase price may be associated
with contamination. The statutes directing EPA to develop an AAI
Rule include language that requires actions of the user and envi-
ronmental professional. Much of this basic language has always
been a part of CERCLA, but the Brownfields Amendment makes it
clear that just hiring an environmental professional and documen-
tation of the reasons for any low purchase price is not adequate
participation. A more detailed discussion of this participation can
be found in the Appendix X-3 of E 1527-05, which is a User
Questionnaire.

The preamble to the rule states:

The regulations established today only address the all appropriate
inquiries provisions of CERCLA sections 101(35)(B)(i)(I) and
101(35)(B)(ii) and (iii). Today’s rule does not address the require-
ments of CERCLA Section 101(35)(B)(i)(II) for what constitutes
“reasonable steps.”

The Brownfields Amendments amend CERCLA by providing funds
to assess and clean up Brownfields sites, clarifying CERCLA liabil-
ity provisions for certain landowners, and providing funding to
enhance state and tribal cleanup programs. The intent of today’s
rule is to finalize regulations setting federal standards and prac-
tices for the conduct of all appropriate inquiries, a key provision of
the Brownfields Amendments. Subtitle B of Title II of the Brown-
fields Amendments revises CERCLA section 101(35), clarifying the
requirements necessary to establish the innocent landowner de-
fense. In addition, the Brownfields Amendments add protections
from CERCLA liability for bona fide prospective purchasers and
contiguous property owners who meet certain statutory require-
ments.

Each of the CERCLA liability provisions for innocent landowners,
bona fide prospective purchasers, and contiguous property owners,
requires that, among other requirements, persons claiming the li-
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ability protections conduct all appropriate inquiries into prior
ownership and use of a property prior to or on the date a person
acquires a property.

Section 2 Referenced Documents
There is no direct relationship between this section and AAI. As
was previously noted, AAI indicates that ASTM E 1527-05 com-
plies with the requirements of AAI. It also provides that there
would be a one year phase out of the previously approved ASTM E
1527-00. This document could have been used until November 1,
2006. The ASTM E 1527-97 which is cited in the initial statute as
meeting the requirements of AAI was not mentioned and should
not have been used after November 1, 2005.

In ASTM E 1527-05 revision of the Standard all of the references
to the Transaction Screen Standard �E 1528� were removed from
the main body of the document, but the Transaction Screen Stan-
dard is listed as a reference document. Since it is not mentioned by
EPA in the Rule, it should not be used to satisfy AAI. Section 2
was expanded to include some additional reference documents and
does include the AAI Final Rule as one of the added references.

Section 3 Terminology
The EPA Rule includes eight �8� defined terms. Six of these terms
and definitions are included in the ASTM terminology section.
These include: abandoned property, adjoining property, data gap,
environmental professional, good faith, and institutional controls.
The other two terms are relevant experience and date of acquisition
or purchase date. While not specifically included as terminology,
they are included in the text of ASTM.

Under ASTM convention, the defined terms are italicized in the
actual text of the standard document to indicate that they are de-
fined or described in the terminology section.

In all earlier versions of E 1527 there were two lists of terms. One
was called definitions and contained 44 terms. One was called
description of terms specific to this Standard and contained 40
terms. In the latest revision all the terms were combined in one list
termed definitions. There are 97 defined terms in ASTM E 1527-
05. The section also includes a slightly modified list of acronyms.
These typically appear in the document as all caps but are not
italicized.

When EPA defines a term, it is part of the public domain and
anyone is free to use that same language. Those EPA terms often
end up word for word in other documents like the ASTM Standard.
However, the reverse is not true. ASTM Standards are copyrighted
and the Standard specific language cannot be cited without proper
reference as to its origin.

As a consequence, the reader will find EPA �and other� defined
terms used in the ASTM Standard but will not find ASTM termi-
nology used in AAI. This became a problem when EPA and the
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Federal Advisory Committee were drafting the EPA AAI Rules,
since, of necessity, they were using many similar concepts.

ASTM has always used the concept of Recognized Environmental
Condition �REC�. This term is defined in part as “the presence or
likely presence of any hazardous substance or petroleum products
on a property which indicates an existing release, a past release or
material threat of a future release…” AAI which is defined in the
EPA Rule did not use ASTM specific language because of copy-
right issues. Instead of the language used by ASTM to define a
REC, the EPA Rule uses the language “identification of conditions
indicative of releases and threatened releases of hazardous sub-
stances…” Similar rewording can be found in a side-by-side com-
parison of ASTM and AAI. It is not an attempt to convey some
subtle difference in meaning. On the contrary, it is an attempt to
convey the same concepts without infringing on copyrights.

Section 4 Significance and Use

From the perspective of the user this section underwent a signifi-
cant change in the time that a report can be used from the date it
was prepared. One concept remained essentially the same, namely,
the fact that a report can be assumed to be valid for up to 180 days.
The one exception is if you know the report to be wrong. AAI and
the new ASTM Standard are more specific as to when the 180 days
is applicable in that they both specifically state that it is 180 days
prior to the date of acquisition. If the property is not being ac-
quired, as in a refinance or lease, then it is the date of the transac-
tion. The older versions of ASTM simply made reference to the
fact that if it was completed less than 180 days previously, it is
presumed valid. This has the potential to be a problem if the trans-
action is delayed or extended. Such extensions are common in
commercial real estate transactions due to contingencies associated
with multiple funding sources, time for due diligence, permits or
other land use approvals. An example might be a loan package that
was approved on the basis of a 160-day-old report, but the closing
is delayed 30 days by some unrelated issue. The user would have
to have an updated report to satisfy the requirements of AAI.

One other distinction is that the dates referenced are from the time
of the activity, not the date of the report. For example, the inter-
view, data search, site visit start the clock on the 180 days or one
year time period allowed. This may have minimal impact on jobs
with short turn around time but can be significant if the work is
performed substantially before the report is finalized. This require-
ment makes it important to document when the work was actually
performed.

After 180 days the report must be updated, which includes redoing
most of the report. The historical research can be used, but the
preparer/user must update interviews, lien search, records review,
and the site visit, and must provide a new EP declaration. There
appear to be some savings in doing an update over a new report,
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but they are minimal, especially if another EP is preparing the
update. A new EP is typically reluctant to accept the previous work
without some independent verification.

Under the old Standard the user was required to review the report
if it was older than 180 days, and determine if it was still viable.
The test was that the old report met or exceeded the ASTM Stan-
dard and that the environmental conditions had not changed mate-
rially since the report was prepared. If the report met these criteria,
it could be used. There was no expiration date for a user to con-
sider. If it did not meet the criteria, then an update was required
that included a new site reconnaissance, interviews and records
review. The other information from the old report could be used.

Under the new ASTM Standard and AAI any report over one �1�
year old must be redone. The Standard does allow the use of in-
formation from prior reports that meet or exceed the Standard, but
goes on to require that the information shall not be used without
current investigation of conditions likely to affect Recognized En-
vironmental Conditions in connection with the property.

The distinction under the current Standard is that between
180 days and one year you may update a report, and after that you
must prepare a new report. As a practical matter, the difference
between the update and preparing a new report is minimal in terms
of time and effort. In both cases the work that can be used without
being redone is limited to the historical research and general site
description.

Section 5 Activities and Use Limitations
This is an entirely new section added to the ASTM E 1527-05
version. AAI has no similar language which is directly comparable.
AAI has no specific use of the term AULs but does specifically
mention searching records for Recorded Environmental Cleanup
liens. In the discussion on records review it specifically mentions:
Registries or publicly available lists of engineering controls; and
Registries or publicly available lists of institutional controls, in-
cluding environmental land use restrictions.

The Brownfields Amendment and AAI, while not using the specific
term AUL, are very clear in saying that AUL type documents,
recorded liens, land use restrictions, and the like should be inves-
tigated. The language tends to assign this responsibility to the user
and to the EP without clear differentiation of responsibilities.

AULs have taken on added importance for the user, especially a
BFPP defense, because they contain information on potential con-
tinuing obligations. Those continuing obligations are necessary to
maintain the LLPs. The presence of an AUL is usually evidence of
a past REC in association with the property.

The AUL discussion is further complicated by the fact that there is
no consistent use of terms by ASTM, EPA, or other agencies and
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organizations. Part of the purpose of this section in the Standard is
to explain this lack of agreement on the nomenclature surrounding
AULs. The balance of the discussion is to point out where one can
look to find these documents. The principal purpose of this new
section is to alert the user and EP to the issues associated with
AULs. This is an evolving area of the practice, and the Phase I
process needs to incorporate the AUL information even though
there are a number of unresolved issues about locating such instru-
ments. Over time it is likely that both state and Federal systems
will evolve for documenting and tracking AULs which will facili-
tate compliance.

Section 6 User Responsibilities

The Statute and AAI Rule is very specific about responsibilities but
is not very specific about whether the user or the EP is responsible.
In performance of AAI both the user and the EP have responsibili-
ties. The joint initial responsibilities include:

1. Identifying Environmental Cleanup liens
2. Identifying AULs
3. Documenting Specialized Knowledge
4. Assessing purchase price relative to fair market value
5. Documenting commonly known or reasonably ascertainable

information
6. Documenting the degree of obviousness and the ability to in-

spect by investigation

The only one of these for which the user is generally totally re-
sponsible is assessing purchase price relative to fair market value.
This is not new and has always been a part of the CERCLA lan-
guage. If the users bought it cheap, then they should have an an-
swer to the question: Was it because the land was contaminated?
This has little actual application, but in those situations where the
buyer knows that the price is below market value, they need to
document the reason.

Question 4 of the Appendix 3 Questionnaire in E 1527-05 is de-
signed to address the question of the purchase price. In the context
of the original Innocent Landowners Defense, a user could lose the
defense if they knew or should have known that the reason why
they were getting such a good deal was that the land was contami-
nated. In the context of the Bona Fide Prospective Purchaser de-
fense, the user can buy with knowledge. A yes answer to the ques-
tion would simply trigger the EP to inquire further about the
contamination that resulted in a lower purchase price.

An anecdotal observation is that over time the variation in price
due to known or suspected contamination has narrowed. The risk
premium is decreasing as the cost of addressing residual contami-
nation is better defined. The increase in risk based closure alterna-
tives has also reduced the cost associated with corrective action.
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With increasing Brownfields activity and available grant funding
the discount attributable to contamination will be a less reliable
indicator of contamination.

The other five questions are also covered in the E 1527-05 Stan-
dard’s Appendix X-3 Questionnaire. The ASTM questionnaire in-
dicates that the user must provide this information to the EP. This
was consistent with the language in the draft Rule. However, in
response to comments on the Draft rule EPA changed the language
in the final Rule to say that the user “should” provide the informa-
tion and that if they didn’t provide it, the EP would evaluate the
impact of the lack of information and may consider it a Data Gap.
This does not waive the responsibility of the user to assess the
information, just the need to provide it to the EP. The most likely
reason to withhold information would be something associated
with trade secrets or confidential information. ASTM did not
change the wording, and the Appendix X-3 says that the informa-
tion must be provided.

In many commercial property transfers the buyer will have little of
the information requested in Appendix X-3 �other than sale price�
that is not already available to the EP. The exception might be
industrial properties that involve esoteric uses of chemicals not
generally known outside the industry.

One of the significant changes brought about by the Brownfields
Amendment was the increased requirements placed on the persons
wanting to utilize any of the LLPs. Prior to the Brownfields
Amendment most people relied on the Phase I prepared by the EP
and, if appropriate, they had to address a low purchase price. As
discussed above, a user now needs to document that they partici-
pated in the AAI process. This participation can be documented by
using the Appendix X-3 of the ASTM Standard. That does not end
their requirements. The statute has continuing obligations primarily
associated with minimizing future impact of any contamination.
These requirements are explained in detail in the EPA document
referred to as the Common Elements Guidelines, which is included
in Appendix B. These requirements generally apply after the trans-
action and are not specifically addressed in either AAI or the
ASTM Standard.

Section 7 Phase I Environmental Site
Assessment
This is a short section which provides an overview of the Phase I
process. There are no substantive changes in the description of the
doing piece of the Standard. There is some modification to include
language changes for consistency with AAI. These will be dis-
cussed in detail in later sections and include things like including
interviews with past owners and reporting on user provided infor-
mation.

The most significant change is in the description of the Environ-
mental Professionals’ duties. Both AAI and the ASTM Standard
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required the EP to be in responsible charge of the work. This is
consistent with the language in AAI. Under the concept of respon-
sible charge the EP may delegate various tasks. ASTM is more
stringent than AAI in that it goes on to require that the interviews
and site visit be done by someone who essentially meets the old
ASTM definition of an EP, i.e., they have the “ability to identify
issues relevant to a REC.” In theory, under AAI the EP in respon-
sible charge could assign anyone to do the interviews and site visit.
The ASTM Standard was not changed, because it was felt that it
needed to be clear that the persons doing those specific tasks had to
have sufficient training and experience.

AAI indicates that the inquiry of the environmental professional
must include:

1. interviews with past and present owners
2. reviews of historical sources
3. reviews of government records
4. visual inspections
5. commonly known or reasonably ascertainable information
6. degree of obviousness of the presence
7. ability to detect the contamination

In addition, the inquiry should take into account information pro-
vided to the environmental professional as a result of the additional
inquiries conducted by users.

Items one through four are clearly taken from the ASTM practice.
The final three are from the general CERCLA guidance. These last
three items are not specifically addressed in sections of the ASTM
Standard. However, it is clearly the intent, both historically and
currently, to satisfy these “tests.” The ASTM Standard provides the
detail on how to check records, do a site walk and conduct inter-
views to obtain this type of information.

Section 8 Records Review

Records review has always been part of the ASTM process. It
consists of two basic types of information. The first is the environ-
mental information, consisting primarily of environmental records.
Most of this information is typically obtained from a commercial
database search company. These companies maintain the records
on a GIS type database and provide a summary report and maps
with identified sites for a fee. EPs can obtain the information di-
rectly from the government record sources or online but usually
use a commercial database company. The commercial sources pro-
vide the specified records and frequently provide records from
other databases as well that are not specified in the ASTM Stan-
dard.

Other information included in the environmental records is the
physical setting information. This requires consulting a current
USGS 7.5 Minute Topographic Map. If migration is likely, addi-
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tional sources need to be checked. These physical setting provi-
sions have not changed from earlier versions of the Standard.

The second type of records review is the Historical Use Informa-
tion. This is obtained by checking various historical sources which
typically can be found at a library. Some of these records can also
be obtained from commercial database firms. This section is little
changed from earlier versions of the Standard.

Section 312.26 of the AAI Rule lists specific environmental
records to be checked. The organization is different from ASTM in
that the Rule lists records for the subject property and then lists
records for nearby or adjoining properties with search distances.
These same records are incorporated in the ASTM Standard in a
different format.

The AAI Rule provides some general guidance on how the histori-
cal records search may be modified. The search distance from the
subject property boundary for reviewing government records or
databases of government records listed may be modified on the
basis of the professional judgment of the environmental profes-
sional. The rationale for such modifications must be documented
by the environmental professional. The environmental professional
may consider one or more of the following factors in determining
an alternative appropriate search distance:

1. The nature and extent of a release;
2. Geologic, hydrogeologic, or topographic conditions of the

subject property and surrounding environment;
3. Land use or development densities;
4. The property type;
5. Existing or past uses of surrounding properties;
6. Potential migration pathways �e.g., groundwater flow direc-

tion, prevalent wind direction�; or
7. Other relevant factors.

The ASTM has always contained language indicating that the EP
may reduce search distances, and it was modified to conform more
closely to AAI language. Specified search distances are rarely re-
duced in practice.

There were a number of changes in the list of databases. Four new
databases were added. They are:

1. Federal Intuitional Control/Engineering Control Registries
2. State and Local Intuitional Control/Engineering Control Reg-

istries
3. State and Tribal Voluntary Cleanup sites
4. State and Tribal Brownfields sites
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In addition, the term or tribal was added to all of the sites that had
formally been State list.

One point of confusion is the search distance for intuitional con-
trols and engineering controls. The draft Rule included a require-
ment to search nearby and adjoining properties. This was changed
in the final Rule. The preamble of the final Rule clearly states that:
The final Rule requires that government records and available list
for intuitional and engineering controls be searched only for infor-
mation on such controls at the subject property. AAI Section
312.26 �b� �7� states: Registries of publicly available list of intu-
itional controls, including environmental land use restrictions, ap-
plicable to the subject property. This language is entirely consis-
tent with the previously cited preamble discussion. The problem
arises when later in AAI 312.26 �c� �2� �ii� it says: Registries or
publicly available list of engineering controls (one-half mile). This
appears to be an oversight in the editing, since such a statement is
clearly inconsistent with other language in the AAI final Rule and
contrary to the discussion in the preamble. Some people have taken
a conservative approach and decided to search for one-half mile for
engineering controls.

There is language in AAI that can be interpreted broadly to imply
that additional records beyond those specifically named are to be
checked. This language is somewhat qualified by the new ASTM
language which indicates that such a check is left to the judgment
of the EP. The judgment factors are similar to those used in previ-
ous versions of the Standard and include “reasonably ascertain-
able,” “useful” and “generally obtained.” The language changes
are subtle, but the word “may” was changed to “shall,” and this
implies more of a requirement of the part of the EP to address the
issue of additional local records.

The Physical Settings Source Section was not changed. There was
no change in the historical records to be searched, but the discus-
sion on data failure was expanded significantly. ASTM retained the
requirement that obvious uses of the property back to 1940 or the
earliest development, whichever is earlier, be obtained. AAI simply
requires property history back to the original development. Under
AAI, a property developed in 1995 would only have to be re-
searched back to 1995. Under ASTM it would have to go back to
1940. For properties developed prior to 1940 there would be no
difference.

The concept of data failure has always been incorporated into the
ASTM Standard. Data failure applies only to historical records
search. The concept was originally included to account for the fact
that for properties with a long history of development it would not
be possible to document all historical uses, because the records did
not exist. The concept was to note that you had data failure but the
search was complete.

AAI introduces a concept of data gaps which applies to any of the
required tasks under the standard. A data failure is an example of a
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data gap. The importance of data gaps has to be evaluated and
discussed if they are significant. AAI does not specifically address
data failure as a term but would include it as a data gap. There is a
more extensive discussion of data gaps in the section on reporting.

Section 9 Site Reconnaissance

There are only minor editorial changes in this section from earlier
versions. The language that makes specific reference to activities
of the EP was struck, because the Standard now only requires the
EP to be in responsible charge.

The AAI Rule contains language that says an inspection must be
conducted but goes on to allow that: In the unusual circumstance
where an on-site visual inspection of the subject property cannot
be performed because of physical limitations, remote and inacces-
sible location, or other inability to obtain access to the property,
provided good faith efforts have been taken to obtain such access,
an on-site inspection will not be required. This language was spe-
cifically included in AAI to make it clear that in situations like
condemnation or extremely remote locations where access wasn’t
available you could meet AAI without entering the property.

ASTM includes no such specific waiver language, in part because
it is a very rare occurrence and in part because it could easily be
misconstrued to imply that site visits were optional. In those rare
instances where a physical inspection could not be performed, it
would be discussed as a limitation in the ASTM process. Limita-
tions are generally imposed by others and could result from an
adversarial relationship between buyer and seller or something like
security clearance requirements. In a rare circumstance it could be
a deviation from the Standard by the EP. An example might be a
decision not to enter a condemned building for safety concerns. In
either case, the reason for the limitation or deviation would be
explained. Under ASTM E 1527-05 either variation of the devia-
tions would be a data gap.

Section 10 Interviews with Past and
Present Owners

The Brownfields Statute and AAI contain language that speaks of
interviews with past and present owners. The final AAI Rule says:
The inquiry of the environmental professional also must include, to
the extent necessary to achieve the objectives and performance
factors, interviewing one or more of the following persons:

�1� Current and past facility managers with relevant knowledge of
uses and physical characteristics of the property;

�2� Past owners, occupants, or operators of the subject property;
or

�3� Employees of current and past occupants of the subject
property.
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This inclusion of past owners is a significant change in emphasis.
Previous ASTM language talked about owners and occupants. The
context made it clear that you were trying to identify someone with
knowledge of the property, but it made no specific mention of past
owners and operators. In unusual circumstances EPs might try to
locate a past owner or occupant, but they did consider it as a matter
of standard practice.

Part of the reason is that they can be difficult to identify and locate,
and in many cases past owners or occupants may not provide ad-
ditional useful information. For this reason ASTM included quali-
fying language that says past owners and occupants likely to have
material information need to be interviewed to the extent that they
have been identified and are likely to provide information that is
not duplicative of information obtained from other sources. This is
much narrower language than that found in AAI, but still imposes
a responsibility on the EP to consider interviews with past owners
and occupants as may be appropriate.

New language was included which speaks to the subject of aban-
doned properties. AAI specifically required interviews with neigh-
bors when the property is abandoned, and there is evidence of
unauthorized use or uncontrolled access. Similar language was in-
corporated into ASTM.

The last part of this section deals with helpful documents. Similar
language has always been included in the previous versions of the
Standard. The intent has always been to obtain any documents that
the user might have which would be of help to the EP. This section
is included in the site visit, because it is the intent to have these
documents for review prior to the site visit. There were some mi-
nor changes in wording, and underground injection systems and
risk assessments were added. Those changes were unrelated to
AAI. Recorded AULs was added, because of the emphasis placed
on AULs in AAI.

While there is very little change in the language of this section, the
change is associated with the Brownfields Statute and AAI empha-
sis on the user participation in the process. AAI does not use the
specific term “helpful documents” but does make clear reference to
specialized knowledge and commonly known information of the
type contained in ASTM helpful documents. As such, it is impor-
tant for the EP to clearly ask for the information and to document
the response to the inquiry. All of these items are not specifically
addressed in the questions in the User Questionnaire Appendix
X-3. There are references to helpful documents, other knowledge
and experience, including copies of some of the listed documents.
This is another place where the clear intent of AAI and ASTM is to
involve the user in the process.
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Section 11 Interviews with State and/or
Local Governments
In the section of AAI which talks about commonly known or rea-
sonably obtainable information there is a list of things the EP may
refer to. One of those is local and state government officials who
may have knowledge of, or information related to, the subject
property. There is very little change in the actual language of this
section. The significant change is the inclusion of state officials.
Previous ASTM versions only made reference to local officials. In
all cases state and/or local language was added.

The only other change was the inclusion of a sentence to consider
checking with building or groundwater permit agencies, since
these may be indicative of an AUL.

Section 12 Evaluation and Report
Preparation

There were significant changes to this section to comply with AAI.
Additional changes were made for clarification in the Findings and
Opinion Section.

The Contents of the Report Section was modified to require iden-
tification of the persons who performed the site reconnaissance and
interviews. This is related to the ASTM requirement that while
these persons do not have to be EPs, they must be able to identify
issues associated with a REC. Since the ASTM Standard is more
specific than AAI, this simply puts the EPs on notice that they need
to consider who they have assigned to perform the site visit and
interviews.

The Opinions discussion was modified for clarity. The concept is
the same as the earlier version, but language was added to make it
clearer that opinions including the logic of the EP for determining
why something is or is not a REC are required. This is more strin-
gent than the AAI language, which could be interpreted to mean
that only RECs need to be discussed.

In the AAI Rule, the section on the degree of obviousness of the
contamination states that the environmental professionals conduct-
ing an inquiry of a property on behalf of such persons must take
into account the information collected under § 312.23 through
312.30 in considering the ability to detect contamination by appro-
priate investigation. The inquiry of the environmental professional
should include an opinion regarding additional appropriate inves-
tigation, if any.

The preamble suggests likely places where this additional investi-
gation may be appropriate. These include:

• Situations where you have a user wanting a BFPP and where
additional investigation would determine whether a site had an
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ongoing release which would have to be stopped to meet the
BFPP continuing obligations.

• A second example was a situation where additional sampling
could be used to address an identified significant data gap.

In order to comply with this language, ASTM included a section
called Additional Investigation. This is a section subject to wide
interpretation and probably the most problematic in the Standard.
ASTM attempted to place some boundary conditions to limit the
scope. It should be understood that the CERCLA requirements
have always contained language about the ability to detect by ap-
propriate investigation. This language is not new. It can be traced
back to original CERCLA language related to factors that the court
would consider in determining whether appropriate inquiry had
been conducted.

What is clear from the preamble to the AAI Rule is that EPA did
not intend to make major changes to the way Phase I work is
conducted, and they do not intend to require recommendations for
Phase II work in this language. Taking this preamble language at
face value, this additional investigation is for a situation different
from a traditional Phase II scenario that would involve an opinion
on additional investigation.

The ASTM language places some further conditions that this opin-
ion should be provided in: unusual circumstances when greater
certainty is required regarding the REC. The best way to look at
the certainty issue is to ask the question: Is my future action going
to change, based on the results of the opinion? The discussion goes
on to say that it is not recommendations for Phase II or other
assessment activities. It also further qualifies the opinion by saying
that it is an opinion regarding appropriate investigation, if any. The
best guidance that can be given on following the ASTM language
is that an opinion on additional appropriate investigation is to be
included when you have all of the following �unusual circum-
stances�:

• The EP in fact has a recommendation to suggest �if any�
• The EP has a REC on the property
• The EP has circumstance when greater certainty is needed

One reasonable interpretation would be the type of examples given
in the EPA Preamble to the Rule. Assume that the question in-
volved a REC and one needed greater certainty regarding the REC.
An example of additional appropriate investigation in the case of
the tank leak scenario might be to run a tank test. In the case of the
data gap, you might have undocumented debris on the site that
might contain hazardous materials, but you cannot see it well and
couldn’t find anyone to interview or other records that indicated
content, so you had to call it a REC. The appropriate investigation
might be to open up the piles of debris with a backhoe to see what
is inside. Another example might be a data gap associated with a
site visit, because the key to the machine shop building was un-
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available, so it could not be viewed. The EP believed that the data
gap �incomplete site visit� was significant, and because a release
was likely determined that a REC existed. An obvious opinion on
additional investigation would be to get access to the building.

The AAI Rule contains language that indicates: to the extent there
are data gaps in the information developed as part of the inquiries
affect the ability of persons (including the environmental profes-
sional) conducting the all appropriate inquiries to identify condi-
tions indicative of releases or threatened releases in each area of
inquiry under each standard and practice such persons should
identify such data gaps, identify the sources of information con-
sulted to address such data gaps, and comment upon the signifi-
cance of such data gaps. An entirely new discussion was added to
the ASTM Standard to explain how to deal with Data Gaps. The
problem with the AAI language is that the EP can be placed in a
situation where they must discuss the significance of something
they don’t know. ASTM qualified the data gap discussion. The key
point is that comment is only needed for significant data gaps
which affect the ability to identify RECs. ASTM goes on to state
that a data gap is only significant if other information and/or pro-
fessional experience raises reasonable concern. There has to be
some other indication from the other information collected that the
data gap is a problem. If the EPs have a significant data gap, they
need to identify it; list sources consulted to resolve it; and com-
ment on its significance.

The AAI language includes a comment that sampling and analysis
may be conducted to develop information on data gaps. Sampling
is not specifically addressed in the ASTM section on data gaps but
can reasonably be assumed to be covered in the additional inves-
tigation discussion. It is not the intent that any sampling be incor-
porated into the Phase I Standard. The ASTM discussion on addi-
tional appropriate investigation includes language that says that
even in the case where an opinion is provided it does not render the
assessment incomplete.

The past versions of ASTM E 1527 contained requirements for
specific language as it related to RECs. This language is retained.
In addition, there is specific language incorporated into AAI which
is now included as part of a Professional Qualifications Statement.
This language is:

“[I, We] declare that, to the best of [my, our] professional knowl-
edge and belief, [I, we] meet the definition of Environmental Pro-
fessional as defined in § 312.10 of this part.”

“[I, We] have the specific qualifications based on education, train-
ing, and experience to assess a property of the nature, history, and
setting of the subject property. [I, We] have developed and per-
formed the all appropriate inquiries in conformance with the stan-
dards and practices set forth in 40 CFR Part 312.”
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The final requirement is that the appendix includes the qualifica-
tions of the EP and the person conducting the site reconnaissance
and interviews if it was someone other than the EP.

Section 13 Non-Scope Issues
The preamble to the AAI Rule discusses the fact that there are
continuing obligations required to exert the LLPs. These require-
ments are beyond AAI and ASTM E 1527, and for the most part
begin after acquisition of the property. Additional language is in-
cluded in this section pointing out that to qualify for LLPs the user
may have to comply with AULs and that a determination of com-
pliance is beyond the scope of the Phase I.

There were minor changes to the list of additional issues, including
the deletion of high-voltage power lines and the addition of bio-
logical agents and mold. These items are not discussed as part of
AAI.

Appendix X-1 Legal Background
This section was completely rewritten to reflect the Brownfields
Amendment to CERCLA and current case law. Prior to the 2005
revision the Legal Appendix had not been revised since the original
1993 version of ASTM E 1527.

Appendix X-2 Definition of EP
This is the EPA AAI Rule definition of an EP and the term “rel-
evant experience” which is taken directly from 40 CFR 312.10.
This is the section that drew the most comment when published as
a draft Rule. This section should be consulted for the specific lan-
guage, but briefly there are four alternative ways to qualify as an
EP:

• Professional Engineer or Professional Geologist registration
and three years of relevant experience

• Licensed by state or tribe and three years of relevant experience
• Baccalaureate or higher degree in Science or Engineering and

five years of relevant experience
• Ten years of experience

The final ten year requirement was changed in the final Rule from
the language in the draft Rule. In the draft Rule it was a grandfa-
ther clause that required the experience at the time the final Rule
was signed and had an additional requirement of a Baccalaureate
degree in any subject. It would have prevented anyone from quali-
fying in the future as an EP unless they met one of the first three
requirements.

Relevant experience is also defined:

as used in the definition of environmental professional in this sec-
tion, means: participation in the performance of all appropriate

The EPA AAI Rule
definition of an EP

and the term
“relevant

experience” which
is taken directly

from Section 312.10
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inquiries investigations, environmental site assessments, or other
site investigations that may include environmental analyses, inves-
tigations, and remediation which involve the understanding of sur-
face and subsurface environmental conditions and the processes
used to evaluate these conditions and for which professional judg-
ment was used to develop opinions regarding conditions indicative
of releases or threatened releases (see § 312.1(c)) to the subject
property.

One issue to consider is that the EPA definition requires full time
relevant experience in order to qualify as an EP. As defined above,
that experience can be obtained in a number of ways besides per-
forming Phase I work. Since the qualifications are so specifically
defined, persons performing work and stating that they meet the
qualifications of an EP need to evaluate their qualifying experi-
ence. Some environmental experience that involves such things as
NEPA work, permits, or asbestos assessment could be challenged
as meeting the relevant experience definition. If the qualifying ex-
perience is not full time, additional years of experience would be
required to satisfy the stated experience.

Appendix X-3 User Questionnaire

The use of this form is voluntary. It is necessary for the user to
document this information as part of a future LLP defense. This is
provided to assist users in complying with AAI, which imposes
responsibilities on them to participate in the process. The ASTM
version says that user must provide. The final AAI Rule changed
the language to say that the user should provide this information,
but it is not required. It then goes on to say that if the EP does not
receive the information, they should treat it as a data gap.

The first part of the questionnaire consists of six questions to be
answered by the user. The second part is a list of additional infor-
mation designed to help the EP in conducting the Phase I but not
specific requirements to qualify for one of the LLPs.

One of the dilemmas this creates for the EP can be found in this
additional information which, among other things, requests the
user to identify all parties that will rely on the Phase I report.
Normally, the EP has a single client who is one of the potential
users. Under AAI all users need to satisfy the AAI requirements
summarized in the first six questions of this Questionnaire. The EP
will have to decide what their policy is to provide the questionnaire
and collect information from any other users that the client may
identify.

Appendix X-4 Recommended Format

This is a non-mandatory format for the Report which generally
follows the ASTM Standard format. It is very similar to previous
versions, with modifications to incorporate information required by
AAI. There is no specific format required by AAI.

Under AAI all
users need to

satisfy the AAI
requirements

summarized in the
first six questions
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PART TWO

Chapter 1
Scope of Phase II Environmental Site Assessment

In this chapter, we introduce the Phase II Environmental Site Assessment and discuss
issues related to:

• Introduction to Phase II ESA
• Scope of E 1903
• Objectives of E 1903
• Users’ needs
• Limitations

Introduction to Phase II ESA
In Part One of this manual, we concentrated on performing Phase
I Environmental Site Assessments �ESAs� in accordance with
ASTM E 1527 �1�. Part Two of this manual focuses on some of the
key aspects associated with performing the Phase II Environmental
Site Assessments �Phase II ESAs� in accordance with ASTM E
1903 �2�. As of the writing of this manual the ASTM task group
was in the process of negotiating the necessary revisions that were
needed to make the Standard consistent with the changes that took
place in the Phase I Standard. Two main approaches to revising the
Phase II Standard were under consideration. The 1997 version of
the Phase II Standard allows great flexibility enabling the user and
the environmental professional to design the process to meet the
needs of the user. Some task group members suggested changes to
make the Phase II Standard more prescriptive. This approach
would simplify some of the decision-making process but could
adversely impact the level of professional judgment, and thus po-
tentially detract from the value and diverse applicability of the
Phase II process. It is likely that the Phase II standard will be
revised to describe the scientific methods and practices appropriate
for various types of investigation that typically occur after a Phase
I but before regulatory involvement. Most states have specific re-
quirements for site assessment once contamination is identified and
reported. The Phase II standard may address those situations when
assessment activity is necessary but there is insufficient informa-
tion to require involvement of a regulatory agency. Such activities
can be related to business decisions �is the contamination present

Standard Practice
versus Standard

Guide
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or not, big problem or little problem, does it leave the site� or LLP
defenses �identify continuing obligations, reasonable steps, or con-
firm a REC�. The scientific method described in the current Phase
II standard is not likely ot undergo significant change, however the
actual document could be substantially revised. The EPs should
monitor the development of the Standards, and whenever appli-
cable modify their procedures when strict conformance to the latest
version of the Standards is desired or mandated.

Although the two Standards are related, the environmental profes-
sional �EP� needs to be aware of the fundamental differences be-
tween them. E 1527 is a Standard Practice, and as such it provides
the parties involved with a definitive set of instructions for per-
forming a specific set of tasks. The EP strives to complete the
required tasks, and in this manner meets the standard practice.
Both the EP and the user have a defined set of responsibilities, and
how they were fulfilled must be disclosed in the Phase I ESA
report.

In contrast, E 1903 is a Standard Guide. It is a compendium of
information, which identifies many options and allows the parties
considerably more leeway in the scope issues. ASTM Standard
Guides do not require a specific course of action, and the EP must
determine the appropriate course of action that will meet the goals
established with the client. One option being considered by the
task group revising this Standards is to make the Phase II Standard
into a standard practice. This will limit the current flexibility and
the environmental professional will have to include mandatory
steps of the practice. In fact, as we will learn further in this manual,
submitting a written report is currently not required by the E 1903
Standard Guide. A report will be submitted only if the user requests
it. We will learn that user needs play an important role in Phase II
ESAs and should drive the process. The advent of the Brownfields
Amendment, the subsequent EPA Rule, and the 2005 revisions of
the Phase I Standard provided yet a number of new applications for
the Phase II process. Brownfields are about redevelopment and
reuse of previously developed and potentially contaminated prop-
erties. The Phase II investigations can be and often are designed to
assist users with redevelopment decisions. The Phase II assessment
may also be a useful tool in the case of Bona Fide Prospective
Purchaser �BFPP�. In this situation the Phase II assessment may
not be limited to identifying contamination but used for an inves-
tigation into the actions necessary to meet the user obligations
under AAI. Typically, the investigations associated with BFPP tend
to be designed to identify as much historical contamination as fea-
sible, so that the new owner can minimize the potential of being
responsible for contamination that they did not cause.

Comparing the Scope Sections of the two Standards, we begin to
understand that, in general, the Phase II ESA is a focused continu-
ation of a Phase I ESA. Under some circumstances the guiding
principles of the Phase II Standard can be used in situations where
data gaps exist, and the users wish to conduct additional investiga-
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tion in order to resolve these data gaps. In this manner the Phase II
result may end up being incorporated into the Phase I report. Typi-
cally, the Phase I provided a general picture of the property, iden-
tifying recognized environmental conditions �RECs� associated
with the property. Phase II continues the process by selecting and
focusing on a small portion of that picture in detail �i.e., a single
REC�. There can be a number of focal points �RECs� and/or mul-
tiple focal levels �Phase II iterations�. Figure 1.1 demonstrates the
concept.

In Figure 1.1, the shaded area on the left represents a Phase I ESA,
which among other things identified three different and unrelated
RECs. The user decided to select REC 1 for further analysis. He
discussed the investigation with the EP, and the EP suggested three
levels of Phase II ESA investigation. At each level the EP and the
user agreed to review the results, and the user would then decide
whether to proceed to the next level. The user’s decision to select
one REC and conduct a three-level inquiry constitutes an important
scoping element of the Phase II ESAs. In order to be able to assist
the user in the development of the Phase II ESA scope of work that
complies with the ASTM Standard and meets the user’s needs, the
EP must develop a thorough understanding of the scope issues of
E 1903.

Figure 1.2 depicts a conceptual representation of the relationship of
the Standards, the tasks, and the conceptual site model thinking
process. The process builds as new information becomes available,
and leads to multiple reiterations of the conceptual site model. The
conceptual site model begins with the Phase I assessment. As the
assessment process proceeds the reiterations of the conceptual site

Figure 1.1 Progression from Phase I ESA to Phase II ESA.
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model become more robust, until a decision is reached to proceed
with Phase II. The Phase II assessment may only use an applicable
part of the conceptual site model developed in the Phase I portion
of the process. As the Phase II process continues, the reiterations of
the conceptual site model expand to include more information,
once again creating a more robust model.

Scope of E 1903
The Scope Section of E 1903 contains several underlying prin-
ciples of the Guide. The Guide is designed to serve multiple pur-
poses. First, the Guide establishes a framework for continuation of
Phase I ESA with respect to RECs. This standard-defined concept
enables it to be used for the innocent purchaser defense �IPD� and
potentially the additional defenses offered under the Brownfields
Amendment as discussed in Part One of this manual. However, the
experience with the application of the Phase II Standard in the
industry has demonstrated that in the majority of commercial real
estate transactions, the Phase II investigations are designed to as-
sist the parties to make business decisions. As such, many Phase II

Figure 1.2 Conceptual representation of the relationship of the Standards, the tasks and the conceptual
site model �CSM� thought process.

E 1903 is primarily
used to help users

make business
decisions
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investigations are not designed to qualify users for any of the legal
defenses. The flexibility of the Standard Guide is well suited for
these applications.

Today, few industrial properties are found without some level of
contamination. Although the IPD was a central issue during the
development, the initial Standards of the Phase I ESAs and Phase
II ESAs have since evolved into useful business tools with multiple
purposes. Both Standards reflect historical development in the mar-
ketplace. By the time the first Phase II Standard was written, the
common use of the Phase I Standard for business decisions was
recognized. The Phase II Standard was published in 1997, a full

four years after the initial publication of E 1527. E 1527 discussed
aspects of a business decision, and four years later E 1903 defined
the term, making it an integral part of the Standard, as shown in
Figure 1.3.

The subsequent revisions of the Phase I Standard also reflected
some of the changing applications of the Standards with respect to
business decisions. The nature of the transaction, the risk tolerance
of the purchaser, the purchase price, and many other factors influ-
ence the selection of scoping strategy. The scope of the Phase II
ESA is often business decision driven, bearing no relationship to
the traditional limited liability protection tools. Today, the EPs
must be aware of the needs of the marketplace, and structure the
scope of Phase II ESAs in a manner that affords the client suffi-
cient information to reach business decisions.

Figure 1.3 E 1903 definition of business decision.

Scope depends on
user’s business

needs
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The E 1903 Scope Section points out that Phase II ESAs are not
intended to be full site characterizations. The main reason why the
client requests a Phase II ESA is that the information available up
to this point is not sufficient to reach a business decision. The EPs’
work is complete when the client is provided the extra information
needed to make that decision. An answer on a single issue, such as
detection of hydrocarbons in a monitoring well, may provide suf-
ficient information to reach a business decision. During the scoping
process of the Phase II ESAs, the EPs must repeatedly ask: “Will
the proposed scope of work provide the information needed for the
business decision, and are all the proposed steps relevant to the
business decision at hand?”

One of the purposes of E 1903 is to establish a process to provide
the user with reliable information. EPs will be the source of this
information. Qualification, knowledge, and experience of the EP
play a significant role in terms of reliability of the information.
Inexperience can result in significant liability exposure of the con-
sulting firm and the user. Yet, because of the market and price
pressures, the EPs assigned to perform the Phase I and II ESA
work often comprise the junior, least experienced and lowest cost
staff in the firm. Senior staff members need to carefully review the
manner in which the Phase I and II ESAs are being conducted to
ensure compliance with Standards and conformity with the firm’s
policies and direction. EPs trained in the application of the Stan-
dards should understand significant differences in the two Stan-
dards and provide appropriate direction to the junior staff.

While E 1527 generally provides a cookbook recipe of how to do
a Phase I ESA, the Phase II Standard leaves the recipe preparation
up to the EPs. The Standards differ even on basic issues such as
providing the user with credentials. E 1527 requires the credentials
to be provided, while in E 1903 the EPs are only required to
provide them if requested by the user.

As the industry matured through the late 90s, many properties were
identified with various types and various levels of contaminants.
When it became obvious that cleaning up the contamination to
“original” or to below detection limits was impractical if not im-
possible, the risk based corrective approach became more accepted
at both the federal and state level. With limited cleanup funding
available, many properties were sitting in limbo awaiting further
regulatory action. Some properties ended up with institutional or
engineering controls. In order for these properties to be sold or
redeveloped the Phase II questions did not deal with whether the
contamination was present, but rather how and whether the con-
taminant levels will impact the redevelopment of the subject prop-
erty. This obviously dictated a different approach to the Phase II
assessments than what would typically be associated with estab-
lishing applicable limited liability defenses.

To demonstrate, consider the following example. A former gasoline
service station was being considered for a development. For the

Phase II ESA is not
a full site
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reliable
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past 15 years the property was used only for car service and repair
with the tanks back filled with concrete. The tanks used to leak,
and the contamination assessment report from 15 years ago iden-
tified both soil and groundwater contamination. The property was
in a state cleanup program, but due to risk ranking it was given a
priority score that was unlikely to require any additional regulatory
action at the property for the next 20 years. Experience with simi-
lar types of properties indicated that by the time the state program
may reassess the property the contamination is likely to naturally
attenuate to the point that no additional remedial action will be
required. The property was in a desirable part of the town, and a
buyer was interested in redevelopment of the property. Although
the buyer was provided with a letter from the regulatory agency
absolving them of liability for the cleanup, they were concerned
with how the contamination may impact the construction during
redevelopment. The Phase II assessment was designed to evaluate
the potential of encountering contaminated soils and groundwater
in the portion of the property where the foundation excavation was
to take place.

Developing a Phase II ESA scope of services in conformance with
the E 1903 Guide is a fact finding process in which the environ-
mental professionals seek out an understanding of users’ needs and
apply their knowledge, experience, and expertise in selecting a
course of action which enables the users to meet their business
objectives.

Objectives of E 1903
The objective of E 1903 is to evaluate RECs associated with the
subject property. The objective of the transaction generally dictates
the objectives of the assessment. This involves detailed two-way
communication between the EP �preparer� and the client �user�.
Depending on the user’s objectives, the Phase II ESA may employ
numerous methodologies to accomplish the desired goals. In 1998,
ASTM published a compilation of Standards related to the Phase II
ESA process �3�. This publication alone has over 20 Standards that
may be applicable to a specific segment of the site investigation. E
1903 does not specify which methodologies should be used. Many
different Standards or methodologies may be applicable. This is
the area where the users are looking for help from the EPs in
determining what methodology will bring out the information the
users are seeking. In order to choose the right method the EPs must
know the extent of users’ objectives and possess sufficient training
and experience to implement the ESA. The objective of the Phase
II Standard is to provide the EP with a thought process that can be
used to structure a particular investigation to meet users’ needs.

Objective is to
evaluate RECs
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The objectives set during the scoping process should enable the
EPs to draw conclusions about the contamination of the subject
property. The conclusions could simply be that the site has con-
tamination, or that there is no reasonable basis to suspect site con-
tamination associated with the REC under scrutiny. Alternatively,
the conclusions could relate to the potential impacts on the ex-
pected future uses or redevelopment of the property. The conclu-
sions should be such that they provide sufficient information to the
user to make a business decision. In order for the conclusion to
satisfy users’ requirements, the EP must fully understand users’
needs prior to finalizing the scope of the Phase II ESA.

Users’ Needs

As we pointed out, in many cases establishing limited liability
protection defenses is not the objective of the user. E 1903 recog-
nizes that in many situations the extent of the assessment will be
based on the business objectives of the user. The EPs must be
cognizant of these objectives when establishing the scope of Phase
II ESAs with the users.

None of the ESAs, including Phase II ESAs, can eliminate all
uncertainty. This is why the Phase II ESA objectives are estab-
lished on the degree of uncertainty acceptable to the user. For some
clients, mere detection of contamination on the subject property
may be sufficient to make a business decision. Under different
circumstances, the extent of the contamination may be of impor-
tance in guiding the users’ business judgments. Obviously, the
scope of Phase II ESAs under each of the circumstances will vary
greatly.

The risk tolerance varies from user to user. Some users are far
more risk tolerant than others. The amount of risk tolerance will
also affect the scope of a Phase II ESA. When multiple users are
involved in the transaction, the EPs must identify the key user and
tailor the scope of the Phase II ESA to meet those needs. For
example, the purchaser may be considerably more risk tolerant
than the lender. Although they are both users, the ESA must satisfy
the needs and risk tolerance of the lender. Failure to do so will
result in “no loan” and therefore “no sale.”

A common misconception among both the users and EPs is that
Phase II ESAs always involve sample collection. In actuality,
Phase II ESAs may consist of conducting additional interviews or
gathering additional historical information that can lead to satisfac-
tory resolution of RECs. If, for example, an interview with a gov-
ernmental official reveals that the agency has reviewed the con-
tamination on the subject property and has determined that no
remedial action is required, this information alone may be suffi-
cient for the user to reach a decision.

Another example is when the EP raises concerns with the uses of
the neighboring property. In one particular scenario, the Phase I
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report identified a transfer station for waste management on adja-
cent property, and the environmental professional raised a concern
as to how that use may impact the subject property. The environ-
mental professional recommended a seemingly simple approach to
take three direct push samples of soil and groundwater along the
boundary of the property. However, this has invariably shown to be
an inappropriate approach. In many instances, the parties suggest
this approach when they expect a certain result. The environmental
professional may have suggested the simple approach, expecting
that the sampling will come back negative for contaminants, and
thus this will be a hard data for the client to show that there is no
contamination. That was the expected result. Any other result will
raise questions and present problems that this type of investigation
will not be able to resolve. With today’s detection limits in parts
per billion, invariably the results almost never come out below
detection. Once data comes back, it has to be evaluated. Is the data
representative? Is it part of the background? Did the methodology
impact the reliability of the result? That evaluation can be impos-
sible unless the potential for unexpected results is included in the
sampling design. Let’s consider some of the reasons why.

Any sampling approach has limitations. Those limitations and their
impact on results should be discussed up front with the client.

In our example, taking three direct push samples in a line along a
property boundary will not allow a good evaluation of background
conditions of soil and groundwater, and it is unlikely to provide
valuable information on groundwater flow. Additionally, these
types of—quick and dirty—Phase II investigations are often sus-
ceptible to shortcuts in obtaining soil and groundwater parameters
and often include QC sampling shortcuts that can cause interfer-
ence due to parameters such as pH, turbidity, contamination, and
cross-contamination. These are factors that can make evaluation
and interpretation of the sample results almost impossible.

Then, when the results are potentially damaging to the real estate
transaction, the typical comeback from the environmental profes-
sional is that they need more money to get more—better—data. At
this point the results are causing problems, and a host of issues
including litigation can surface. Since the Phase II Standard spe-
cifically allows the option of resolving concerns without sampling,
those options should be identified and offered before making a
decision to get some “quick” data. Interviewing the operator, in-
cluding a visit to the neighboring transfer station facility, may pro-
vide sufficient information to resolve issues and provide the user
with a better legal defense than test results that lack sufficient
information to be accurately interpreted.

A written report is not required by the E 1903 Standard. If the user
needs a report, the scope of the Phase II ESA may include report
preparation and may even specify a format of the report. Although
many scope issues and results of the investigation may be commu-
nicated verbally, the EP should adequately document communica-
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tions, agreement on the scope issues, methods employed, and re-
sults obtained. EPs’ professional code of ethics, local state and
federal law may also impose reporting obligations on the EPs that
need to be communicated to the user early in the scoping process.

Limitations
During the scope of the services development process, numerous
limitations must be considered. When a Phase II ESA is a continu-
ation of the Phase I ESA, certain limitations imposed by E 1527
have a carryover effect into the Phase II ESA. The limitations of
the Standards used to identify RECs need to be considered by the
parties involved. Client needs may include asbestos investigation
and others, which were beyond the scope of the Phase I ESA. The
Guide provides a framework for an approach that may be em-
ployed for such items, but the specific methods selected and other
details need to be spelled out in the scope portion of the Phase II
ESA scope agreement.

Table 1.1 Potential limitations associated with the Phase II ESA process.

Limitations Examples

Standards Limitations associated with E 1527, such as
radon, lead paint, etc., carry over.

Accessibility Portions of the property may not be
accessible or may be blocked by physical or
natural obstructions such as rocks, cement
pads, or sealed tunnels, or the current
occupant may refuse access to the site.

Weather Limitations associated with weather, such as
snow, cold, and water table levels, etc., may
hamper investigation or sampling ability.

User conditions User’s timetable, confidentiality agreements,
cost, etc., may limit the scope of the
investigation.

Safety Physical, chemical and other hazards may
limit or affect the scope of the investigation.

Equipment and methods The equipment, equipment methods,
sampling approach and analytical methods
all have limitations that can have significant
impacts on interpretability and usability of
the data.

Qualifications EP’s qualifications and/or subcontractor may
pose limitations on the work that can be
performed.

Limitations affect
scope

170



Numerous other limitations may affect the investigation process
and its outcome. Table 1.1 provides a partial list of potential limi-
tations associated with the Phase II ESA process. These limitations
and others must be considered by the EPs during the development
of the scope of work. Users are typically not familiar with, nor do
they recognize, some of the limitations associated with Phase II
assessments. Failure to identify applicable limitations can cause
disruption in the transaction process and significantly increase the
potential for litigation.

Summary

In this chapter, we learned that the E 1903 Standard Guide is a
compendium of information allowing EPs and the users numerous
choices. The scoping process enables the preparer and the user to
establish a mutually acceptable process. The EP designs the pro-
cess. A thorough understanding of objectives, needs, limitations,
and requirements is crucial in the determination of the appropriate
scope of the work. In this chapter, we introduced the potential
diversity of Phase II ESAs, which will be further demonstrated by
examples and case studies in the following chapters. The issues in
this chapter are closely related to the topics reviewed in Chapter 3
on the application and uses of E 1903.
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PART TWO

Chapter 2
Expanding the Environmental Vocabulary

In this chapter, we will examine how the broad scope of E 1903 affects the
environmental professionals’ vocabulary. We will discuss:

• Standardized terminology of E 1903
• Referenced terminology
• Phase I and Phase II environmental professional definitions

Standardized Terminology of E 1903
In Part One of the manual we introduced and explained the impor-
tance of standardized terminology. The E 1903 Standard �1� has 37
standard definitions. Many of these definitions are related to sam-
pling and site investigation activities that may be associated with
the Phase II environmental site assessments �ESAs�. Closer exami-
nation of some of the definitions in the E 1903 Standard provides
additional insights into the intent and scope of the Standard. We
have already reviewed the definition of a business decision. The
resolve of the ASTM E 50 Committee to include it in the E 1903
Standard demonstrates that business risk management consider-
ations are an integral part of the Phase II ESA process.

Acronyms such as Applicable or Relevant and Appropriate Re-
quirements �ARARs� are defined in the Terminology Section of E
1903. This term is used in CERCLA and interpreted by EPA regu-
lation, and it demonstrates the continuing relationship of the Phase
II ESA Standard with CERCLA. It also indicates how federal or
state cleanup regulations and requirements may become part of a
specific Phase II ESA process.

Chain of custody and quality assurance/quality control (QA/QC�
and similar terms defined in E 1903 point to the fact that Phase II
ESAs generally include sampling of environmental media on the
subject site.

Both E 1527 �2� and E 1903 contain definitions of environmental
professionals �EPs�. In the 2005 version of the E 1527 Standard,
the definition of the environmental professional has changed sig-
nificantly from the previous versions. The changes were driven by
the Brownfields Amendment. At the time of the writing of the

Business decision
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manual the changes in E 1527 are in turn driving the changes in the
Phase II Standard, primarily for consistency reasons. The defini-
tions continue to reflect the trend in the industry of increasing the
professional requirements when going from Phase I to Phase II
assessments. The Phase II environmental professional is likely to
have sufficient qualification to meet the requirements of the Phase
I environmental professional, but not all Phase I environmental
professionals will meet the requirements to practice as the Phase II
professionals. One of the modifications being considered by the
task group revising the Phase II Standard was to include definitions
of persons other than the Environmental Professional that may be
involved in the Phase II process. Because of the potentially signifi-
cant and frequent revisions of the Standards it is imperative that
the professionals using the Standards stay current on the applicable
changes.

The current differences in the definitions between the two Stan-
dards can be seen in Figure 2.1. In the Phase I ESA the environ-
mental professional has to meet the requirements of the federal
regulation. The Phase II ESA definition is currently less complex.
It requires the environmental professionals to be able to prepare
and implement the Phase II ESA. The E 1903-97 definition also
includes discussion language with respect to potential licensing
requirements. This is generally related to federal or state regulated
sampling or investigation activities that may end up being included
in the Phase II ESA. For example, Phase II ESA under the EPA’s
oversight requires specific qualifications for certain portions of the
assessment. Many Brownfields programs also include special re-
quirements. Figure 2.2 is an example from the Brownfields Pro-
gram in Florida. Most states have similar requirements. Many of
the non-scope issues of Phase I assessments may be included in the
Phase II assessments, and special regulations will apply. A number
of states regulate asbestos, and radon testing in public buildings.
The State of Texas also regulates mold. Integrity testing and evalu-
ation of underground storage tanks �USTs�, in many states, can
only be performed by state certified personnel.

The requirement of being able to develop sound opinions in Phase
II ESA emphasizes the focus on sound scientific supporting data
when rendering opinions in Phase II ESAs.

Referenced Terminology
E 1903 also specifically references D 653 Terminology Relating to
Soil, Rock, and Contained Fluids �3�. This Standard contains defi-
nitions that were prepared jointly by ASTM and the American
Society of Civil Engineers. The D 653 Terminology Standard is a
32 page alphabetical listing of terms relating to soil, rock, and
contained fluids. It is under the jurisdiction of ASTM Committee
D-18 on soil and rock.

E 1903 and D 653 are included in a compilation of Standards
entitled ASTM Standards Related to the Phase II Environmental

D 653 soil and rock
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Figure 2.1 Comparison of definitions of environmental professional from ASTM Standards.
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Figure 2.2 An example from the Brownfields program in Florida.
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Site Assessment Process �4�. The Standards in this compilation
each contain a Terminology section further expanding the EPs’
environmental vocabulary. The compilation is an excellent refer-
ence publication for EPs involved in Phase II ESAs. The back of
the publication includes a combined index for all the Standards
included in the volume. It is also available on CD-ROM, which
makes Standards searching an easy task.

A considerable amount of environmental terminology also comes
from non-ASTM sources. Some of these sources of non-ASTM
environmental terminology are listed in Table 2.1. The table is
from ASTM D 5730 Guide to Site Characterization for Environ-
mental Purposes With Emphasis on Soil, Rock, the Vadose Zone,
and Ground Water. This is a useful source of various assessment
and investigation methodologies and non-ASTM terminology re-
lated to the field of environmental science.

Terminology of E 1527 Phase I ESA is incorporated in the Phase II
Standard by reference. Many of the terms introduced in E 1527 are
used in E 1903. The environmental professionals should refer to
the definitions in E 1527-05 until the Phase II Standard is revised.

D 4750 Test Method for Determining Subsurface Liquid Levels in a
Borehole of Monitoring Well is also referenced in the Phase II
Standard. The EP needs to be familiar with these Standards and
their terminology.

Figure 2.2 An example from the Brownfields program in Florida.

D 4750
D 5730
E 1527
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The E 1527-05 Standard expanded the Landowner Liability Pro-
tections under CERCLA. Landowner Liability Protections �LLPs�
include the bona fide prospective purchaser liability protection,
contiguous property owner liability protection, and innocent land-
owner defense from CERCLA liability. E 1527-05 Phase I Stan-
dard Practice uses the term Innocent Landowner Defense �ILD�.
The Phase II Standard Guide uses the term Innocent Purchaser
Defense �IPD�, but it does not define either IPD or ILD. The Legal
Appendix to E 1527 earlier editions used both terms interchange-
ably. The use of both terms can be confusing to the parties using
the Standards. “Purchaser” implies that the property has not been
purchased yet. Once it is purchased, the purchaser becomes a land-
owner. The key issue to remember by parties using the terms is that
the defense can only be used if the all appropriate inquiry �the
ESA� took place prior to the purchase of the property.

Table 2.1 Major non-ASTM references on terminology related to environmental site characterization

ILD and IPD
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Summary

In this chapter, we discussed the standardized terminology defined
in E 1903. We learned that the Phase II ESAs may involve numer-
ous issues regulated by other Standards or by federal, state, or local
regulations. We identified numerous sources of related environ-
mental terminology and introduced some of the assessment Stan-
dards specifically referenced in E 1903.
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PART TWO

Chapter 3
Application and Uses of E 1903

In this chapter, we will examine different ways E 1903 is used by the EPs to satisfy
users’ needs. We will discuss:

• Intended uses and applications of E 1903
• Limitations of E 1903

Intended Uses of E 1903

As we have already discussed in Chapter 1 on the scope of E 1903
�1�, the Standard Guide is primarily intended to reflect good com-
mercial and customary practice for an all-appropriate inquiry. As
such, it builds upon the recognized environmental conditions
�RECs� typically identified in either the Phase I ESA or through
some other avenues.

In Chapter 1, we also discussed how sometimes the user is not
interested in pursuing the liability defenses and wants the environ-
mental professional �EP� to investigate specific RECs or issues
associated with property for entirely different reasons.

Some users regularly conduct Phase II ESA without ever having
performed either Phase I assessment. If the user skips Phase I, then
they will not be eligible for any of the liability defenses, and the
Phase II results will be limited. If the users are only performing the
Phase II to make a business decision, then they can initiate the
inquiry directly with a Phase II ESA. For example, if the users are
considering the purchase of a service station with a release associ-
ated with underground storage tanks and is only concerned with
the condition of the tanks, they can hire the EP to conduct a Phase
II ESA on the condition of the tanks. In effect, the user has iden-
tified a REC �a release at an underground petroleum storage tank�
and is asking the EP to conduct a Phase II ESA on that specific
REC.

The manner in which the users and the EPs apply the E 1903
Standard can be divided into three main categories:

• The classic CERCLA category
• The focused non-CERCLA category, and

User decides
whether to start

with a TS, Phase I
or directly with
Phase II ESA
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• The broad non-IPD category

In the rest of this chapter, we will continue our discussion of the
application of the Phase II ESA Standard by examining each cat-
egory with the aid of case study examples.

The Classic CERCLA Category

This category of Phase II ESA is generally associated with prop-
erties that went through the Phase I ESA or the Transaction Screen,
and the user does not have sufficient information to resolve one or
several REC issues. The case study in Figure 3.1 is an example of
such a situation.

Figure 3.1 Case study on IPD application of E 1903.
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The case study shown in Figure 3.1 demonstrates two significant
issues. First, both users were pursuing the IPD and chose to use
ASTM Standards as the appropriate tool. Second, the two users
had dissimilar levels of risk tolerance. While the lender was satis-
fied with the results and concluded that no further inquiry was
warranted, the purchaser wanted further testing to reach a level of
confidence sufficient for his particular comfort level before he
would proceed with the transaction.

The Focused Non-CERCLA Category

Section 4.1.2 specifically states that the application of E 1903 is
not limited to CERCLA. The next two case studies demonstrate
non-CERCLA application of the Standard. The user’s needs can
often focus the Phase II ESA investigation onto a specific issue
associated with a single REC. The case study in Figure 3.2 is an
example of a narrowly focused Phase II ESA.

At first glance, the EP may be inclined to conclude that the case
study in Figure 3.2 does not fall into the scope of E 1903. Obvi-
ously, CERCLA defenses were not the reason for the Phase II
investigation here. The user �the insurance company� chose to use
E 1903 for the following reasons:

• The user wanted an investigation related to a REC.
• The user wanted to locate the most applicable Standard in lieu

of a non-standardized process.
• The user wanted to apply a scientifically based methodology.
• The user was involved in litigation.

When the user is faced with litigation and has to retain an expert
witness to assist with issues of the case, the expert opinion should
be based on sound scientific foundation. The foundation issue
came under significant scrutiny during the Daubert versus Merrel
Dow Pharmaceutical litigation �2�. This was a landmark case
where the courts increased their focus on a scientific basis on
which the expert testimony is presented. The intent was to limit
proliferation of junk science in a courtroom.

Some of the ASTM members involved in product litigation were
aware of many of the issues long before they surfaced in the Daub-
ert case. In the early 80s ASTM Committee E-40 on technical
aspects of product liability litigation developed and published sev-
eral Standards on related topics. We have already introduced two
of the Standards in Chapter 9 of Part One of this manual. Three
Standards of interest to the EPs are listed in Table 3.1. In the
absence of other applicable Standards, these Standards represent a
useful reference for the EPs performing Phase II ESAs. Litigation
is the strongest form of scrutiny that the EPs’ work product can
come under. Many of the specific tasks performed by EPs during
Phase II ESAs may not have a specific Standard that the EPs can
apply. In those cases, the EPs must critically review the selected

E 1903 is used for
generating
scientific

foundation for
expert witness

opinions
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approach in order to meet the scientific foundation criteria neces-
sary for development of sound technical opinions. The Standards
listed in Table 3.1 present several useful hints and approaches ap-
plicable to Phase II ESAs.

Figure 3.2 Non-IPD Phase II ESA case study.
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The Broad Non-CERCLA Category

The examples that we looked at thus far involved the narrow scope
of Phase II ESAs. Under some circumstances, user needs will dic-
tate a very broad scope. The case study in Figure 3.3 illustrates the
other end of the potential spectrum of Phase II ESAs.

In the case study scenario shown in Figure 3.3, the user chose to go
directly to the Phase II ESA investigation for several reasons. Hav-
ing ownership of the property, IPD was not an issue. He did not
want to perform Phase I ESA, because at least in the initial stages
he did not want a report. The Phase I ESA Standard requires a
report; Phase II ESA does not. Additionally, the user had no inter-
est in historical uses of the property or any of the surrounding area
RECs. The Phase II ESA enabled him to select RECs which he
considered important for achieving his business goals.

Some professionals may argue whether E 1903 is the appropriate
Standard to use for the property descirbedin the Figure 3.3. There
are no specific Standards that address the process of restoration of
abandoned plating facilities. E 1903 was applicable to this property
based on the REC principle. Although in broad terms, the user
identified the RECs that he realized needed a higher level of in-
quiry. The RECs were issues of contamination/cleanup of the
abandoned plating operation, the EP applied the scientific prin-
ciples outlined in E 1903 to provide the user with an appropriate
investigation to resolve the issues at hand enabling the user to meet
his business goals. Application of scientific principles and the EP’s
professional judgment facilitated focusing of the Phase II ESA
tasks on minimizing wastes. This was accomplished by container-
ization to stop any further leaks, identification of materials for
recycling and resale, and determination of the contamination im-
pacts to the ground and groundwater at the subject property.

The manner in which the environmental professional applies the
Phase II Standard in design of the investigation is often dictated by

Table 3.1 Selected Standards of E-40 Committee on product liability litigation.

ASTM
Standard

Designation Title

E 860 �3� Standard practice for examining and testing
items that are or may become

involved in product liability litigation

E 678 �4� Standard practice for evaluation of technical
data

E 620 �5� Standard practice for reporting opinions of
technical experts
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the objectives of the user. If not designed properly, Phase II inves-
tigations can be costly exercises providing little or no value to the
clients. It is frustrating for the client to discover that they are
paying for an investigation that just raises more questions instead
of resolving issues. For this reason, it is important for the environ-
mental professional to understand the intent of the users. This point
is demonstrated in the case study in Figure 3.4. The client wanted
to use the funds for cleanup actions rather than unnecessary inves-
tigation. The investigation was designed to maximize the available
resources to achieve the final objective–effective remediation.

Figure 3.3 Broad scope of Phase II ESA case study.
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Figure 3.4 Phase II investigations with intent of remediation, well installation and well injection extrac-
tion points.
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The applications of the E 1903 Standard Guide are not necessarily
limited to just the three categories of Phase II ESAs discussed
above. Potentially, there can be numerous other instances where
the application of E 1903 is entirely appropriate. The intent of E
1903 is to provide a written practical reference document describ-
ing procedures for appropriate inquiry into the environmental con-
ditions of a particular piece of property. The Standard can also be
used to determine whether reasonable and scientifically based pro-
cedure was followed in a particular Phase II ESA.

Limitations Associated with the Application
of E 1903
Although E 1903 is used to assist the user with business decisions,
it does not address any of the judgments based on the interpretation
of the data collected. Users’ judgments will be affected by other
variables besides the results of the Phase II ESA. These variables
are very much transaction specific and include legal, business, and
environmental risks.

E 1903 does not address the legal risks if the Phase II ESA con-
firms detectable levels of contamination. Environmental profes-
sionals and users often struggle with the definition and interpreta-
tion of de minimis. Neither E 1527 nor E 1903 defines the term in
their respective terminology sections. De minimis is explained
within the “in the scope” Section of E 1527-05. The term generally
refers to contamination levels above background levels, but not
above the action levels, which would result in regulatory action or
remediation requirements. It is important to note that the definition
of de minimis based on this interpretation is a moving target. As
regulations change, so do the action levels. The change in regula-
tion can turn a particular ESA result from de minimis to significant.
The retrospective nature of CERCLA may result in remediation
requirements in the future. Action levels also vary, depending on
the use of the property. If the use of the property changes, the
change can result in different action levels being applied to the
results of the Phase II ESA, potentially requiring some form of
remedial action at that time. The net result of these implications is
that when the Phase II ESA confirms the presence of contaminants
above the background levels the availability of ILD or CPO is not
assured. The presence of contamination on the property exceeding
the background levels can result in further investigation and/or
remediation activities in the future. If contamination is discovered,
the purchaser may still be able to qualify for BFPP.

E 1903 limits the conclusions reached during the Phase II ESA to
the RECs assessed in the investigation. If, for example, the Phase
II ESA concludes that no further investigation is warranted, the
conclusion only applies to the RECs investigated in the scope of
the Phase II ESA. Other RECs, not part of the investigation, may
have resulted in contamination of the subject property. The RECs
may have been missed due to an inadequate Phase I ESA or Trans-

E 1903—written
practical reference

for inquiry of
RECs

Does not address
user judgments

IPD or CPO may
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de minimis
contamination is
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action Screen, or they may have been specifically excluded from
the scope by the user. The potential for missed RECs is even higher
in situations where the user identified the REC and chose to pro-
ceed directly to Phase II ESA and limit the scope to the single REC
issue.

There is also a possibility that contamination is present, but the
Phase II ESA failed to detect it. Failure to detect can be a result of
numerous factors. Table 3.2 provides a list of factors by class,
which may limit the ability of the EPs performing Phase II ESAs to
detect contamination at the subject property.

The principle that “no ESA can eliminate all uncertainty” applies
to E 1903. Invariably, the Phase II ESA is an investigation which
often includes sampling. The sample is then assumed to be repre-
sentative of certain conditions of the subject property. That as-
sumption may or may not be accurate. Assumptions, therefore,
impart uncertainty into the Phase II ESA. The uncertainty associ-
ated with the assumptions can be reduced by increasing the level of
assessment, i.e., by taking more samples or increasing the number
of sampling locations. The law of diminishing returns applies here
in that the cost of information obtained and the time required to
obtain it eventually outweigh its usefulness and may hinder the
timely completion of the transaction. When evaluating the ad-
equacy of the Phase II ESA, the person performing such evaluation
must consider the reasonableness of judgments and assumptions
made under the circumstances present at the time of the Phase II
ESA.

Table 3.2 Factors influencing REC detection ability.

Class Factors

Site related Complex geological site settings such as rock
formations, clay layers, etc.

Underground structures/obstructions such as
utilities, foundations, tunnels, etc.

Contaminant
related

The REC was improperly identified, and the ESA
did not test for the contaminant.

Methodology
related

Inappropriate choice of methodology, such as
insufficient detection limits or taking samples in

the wrong place, caused the contaminant not to be
identified in the ESA.

Laboratory related Laboratory-made error, holding times were not
met, etc.

Time related Time constraints did not allow sufficient ESA to be
performed, i.e., the EP only had time to field

screen the property.

Does not eliminate
uncertainty

189



Like any of the ESAs, the Phase II ESA can be described as a
picture of the property at a certain point in time. Over time the
conditions at the subject property can change and significantly af-
fect the perception of the adequacy of the Phase II ESA. Accurate
documentation of dates associated with specific events during the
Phase II ESA is the best protection that the EP has for maintaining
integrity and defensibility of the work performed.

Summary

In this chapter, we continued our discussion of different applica-
tions of the Standard that we began in Chapter 1. We used case
studies to demonstrate three basic categories of the Phase II ESA.
Lastly, we reviewed some of the limitations associated with the
Phase II ESA and the effect of the limitations on the results.
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PART TWO

Chapter 4
Contracts

In this chapter, we will review some of the contractual issues associated with Phase II
ESAs and focus on the contractual issues that E 1903 recommends being resolved before
the start of the ESA. We will discuss:

• Conceptual definitions of contracts
• Reporting obligations and confidentiality
• Subcontracting
• Generation of waste and exploration damage
• Responsibilities

Conceptual Definition of Contracts
Contracts define the relationship between the user and the environ-
mental professional �EP�. A contract is an agreement by both par-
ties that defines mutually agreeable duties and responsibilities. The
contract is a disclosure document that identifies numerous issues
that may arise during the course of the Phase II Environmental Site
Assessment �Phase II ESA� and describes the approach that will be
used to resolve those issues. The contract also describes fees and
payment obligations of the parties involved. Lastly, the contract
also identifies the scope of work, sometimes by a detailed descrip-
tion of the tasks by reference to the Standards and work plans or
any combination thereof. All of the issues discussed in the previous
chapters on scope and application of the Standards must be con-
sidered during the contracting period of the Phase II ESA.

The broad applicability of E 1903 �1� can have a significant effect
on contracting. Compared with the relatively straightforward Phase
I contracts, which in essence bind the parties to follow the E 1527
�2� practice, the Phase II contracts are usually more complicated.
Currently E 1903 is a guidance document, and as such, does not
have a definitive set of steps to follow. It provides the conceptual
framework, but it leaves the details up to the user and the EP. If the
details are not adequately addressed at the outset, the outcome of
the Phase II ESA may be adversely affected, and, in the worse case
scenario, result in litigation.

Contracts are
disclosure
documents

Phase II contracts
more complicated

than Phase I
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Generally, if the users author the contracts, the language of the
contracts will favor the users. The converse is also true. The EPs
will generally write a contract favoring their interests and protec-
tion. Neither party should sign a one-sided contract without due
consideration. Unfortunately, the constraints of time and the pres-
sures of the market sometimes influence the judgment of one of the
parties. If the party happens to be the EP, the eagerness to land
the project can cause the EP to commit to unrealistic goals and
schedules.

In this chapter, we will discuss some of the issues that the users
and the EPs should consider before entering into contractual rela-
tionships. Many of these issues are often considered and discussed
by both parties, but end up not being included in the language of
the contract. E 1903 does not have any specific requirements with
respect to the contents of the contract. The format and the content
of the contract is left entirely up to the discretion of the EP and
the user.

Reporting Obligations and Confidentiality

During the contracting stage, some of the most important issues
that the EPs need to communicate to the user are reporting obliga-
tions. In order to demonstrate some of these issues, let’s conceptu-
ally consider the EP’s involvement in Phase II ESAs.

Generally, the EP is hired because some of the information in the
user’s possession constitutes substantial evidence to indicate that
further inquiry is warranted. There are two possible outcomes from
the Phase II ESA. Contamination is either confirmed or not found.
When the Phase II ESA does not identify any contamination, the
user will generally stop at that point and proceed with the transac-
tion. The problematic outcome crops up when the contamination is
confirmed. Before the user opened that door, the potential was
there, but not confirmed. The confirmation of contamination in the
Phase II ESA generally shuts the door on the innocent purchaser
defense �IPD� and contiguous property owner �CPO�. Once the
contamination is confirmed in Phase II the prospective purchaser
may still qualify for the bona fide prospective purchaser �BFPP�. If
the users chose the BFPP, then complete disclosure of all results is
typically desirable. Since the BFPP carries with it continuing obli-
gations, the purchasers will typically use the Phase II ESA to docu-
ment as many existing contaminants at the site prior to the pur-
chase. This can protect them in the event that there is an
investigation in the future that reveals contamination not discov-
ered prior to the purchase. If the purchaser did not cause the newly
discovered contamination, they may have to defend themselves
against claims that they failed to meet their continuing obligations.

Contracts favor
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Another potential problem associated with confirmation of con-
tamination on the subject site is the level to which the results
appear to indicate that the contamination exists. At the lowest
level, the EP may conclude that the contamination is de minimis
and reports the results to the user only. The potential problem with
this situation relates to the confidence that the EP has in the de
minimis conclusion. In simple Phase II where a minimum number
of samples were collected, the possibility of missing the contami-
nation can be very high. The question becomes whether the results
are representative or whether they indicate that there may be other
areas on the property that have significantly higher levels of con-
taminants.

In cases where the results indicate that the contamination is sig-
nificant, the EP might be under professional obligation to report the
result to a third party. The third party reporting could be caused by
statutory, regulatory, or other requirements. The EPs may also be
under professional obligations to report the findings due to profes-
sional licensing and certifications.

In many states, the owners also have reporting obligations. In cases
where the owner is not the user, the reporting obligations can sig-
nificantly complicate the relationship. Some EPs require the own-
ers and the users to acknowledge reporting obligations prior to
conducting fieldwork. E 1903 suggests that the EPs should clearly
define the obligations and protocol for both the EPs and the users
to report to the government and third parties. These obligations and
protocols should be clearly documented in the contract.

The integral problem incorporated into the reporting obligations
associated with Phase II ESAs is associated with the interpretation
of the results. Although the Phase II ESA can be the first step
towards the characterization of the subject site, the results often
fall short of being representative of the conditions of the subject
property. The EP may interpret the results to be representative of a
release, and believes he has a duty to report the results to the third
party. The user or the owner may insist that the results are not
representative of the site and are caused by other factors such as
localized contamination, sampling, or laboratory error. The differ-
ence in opinion can result in further testing. Based on the interpre-
tation of the results, the parties involved will argue over who
should pay, not just for the additional testing, but also for the cost
of involving a third party in the transaction. Since these costs can
be significant, many users are concerned and try to impose confi-
dentiality issues onto the EP. The case study in Figure 4.1 illus-
trates some of the basic aspects of these potential complications.

Communicating with the client and asking “what if” questions dur-
ing the contracting stage can avoid misunderstanding, disagree-
ment, and unexpected reporting. Confidentiality commitments and
limitations on the scope of the work need to be clearly understood
by both parties.
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Generation and disclosure of written communication is also a con-
tracting issue. E 1903 does not require a written report. Let’s as-
sume that the EP walks onto the subject property and begins to
conduct preliminary field screening which indicates a substantially
large problem and of sufficient magnitude for the user to terminate
the real estate transaction. The agreement between the user and the
EP should be flexible enough to enable the EP to stop at that point
and notify the user. Both parties should have a mutual understand-
ing of how to terminate any further effort at that point. The con-
tract should also define who is privileged to the information gen-
erated up to that point.

Subcontracting
Portions of Phase II ESAs are often subcontracted to other parties,
such as investigators, drillers, and laboratories. Under some cir-
cumstances, the user may want to exercise control over the selec-
tion of these individuals or organizations. These issues can be
problematic, in that the control over selection of subcontractors
will involve new liabilities and these need to be appropriately dis-
closed. If the user selects subcontractors to perform work for the
EP, who is liable for the work they perform? Similarly, if the EPs
chose to subcontract a portion of the work to subcontractors, who

Figure 4.1 Ethical issues case study �adapted from ASTM Phase II TPT class �3��.
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is liable for the work of the subcontractor? The case study in Fig-
ure 4.2 illustrates just some of the complications that may arise
from subcontracting.

Generation of Waste and Exploration
Damage
The case study shown in Figure 4.2 raises some of the basic sub-
contracting issues as well as the issue of generation of waste. Many
cleanup operations require the EPs to consider the disposal issues.
In the case of remediation, the wastes sometimes have to be re-
moved from the site. Although many Phase II ESAs do not involve
remediation, many of the exploratory activities, including a simple
purge of a monitoring well, can result in generation of waste. Some
of these issues can become quite complicated, as they involve ex-
ploration operations on a property that is often owned by someone
different from the user. The owner might object to the EPs disrupt-
ing the property and potentially generating waste. The classifica-

Figure 4.2 Case study on subcontracting �adapted from ASTM Phase II TPT class �3��.
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tion of the waste materials is often not known until the results are
received from the laboratory or from field tests. The EP must con-
sider the waste generation issues and associated regulatory require-
ments and select appropriate techniques to minimize the impacts
from the Phase II ESA exploration activities. The EPs should have
up-front agreements on who owns any generated waste, who will
sign waste manifest, and who will pay for the disposal.

Even a simple direct push investigation that included core sam-
pling and groundwater tests can result in waste generation. The
waste is typically collected and disposed of after the laboratory
results are received. See Figure 4.3.

In addition to the difficulties associated with the potential genera-
tion of waste, the EPs must also consider a potential for damage
due to the exploration activities. Although the exploration assump-
tions are made on the best information available, the drilling and
excavation activities still involve the invariable risk of damaging
utility lines and underground structures. Boring holes through soil
layers can also create new pathways for the pollutants to migrate to
a new location. The EP may actually cause the pollutants to be
released into a new location due to the exploration activities. Many
of these issues can result in significant impacts to third parties. The
owners and operators of the facilities may have to be included in
the contractual issues and work plan development to minimize the
potential for damage, accidents, and litigation.

Figure 4.3 Waste generation from groundwater purging �right insert� and core sampling �left insert� is
collected in a waste storage drum inside a fenced area. Photo by Zdenek Hejzlar.
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Responsibilities

In the context of contracting considerations, both the user and the
EP must fulfill certain responsibilities. E 1903 identifies the user’s
responsibility as having to provide access to the site and all of the
pertinent information related to the Phase II ESA. Pertinent infor-
mation may include any of the following:

• Previously prepared ESAs
• Environmental studies and reports
• Permits
• Appraisals
• Site plans
• Above and underground structure identification
• Boundaries
• Underground utilities
• Site specific health and environmental safety information
• Known and suspected environmental conditions

The user is also a key player in the definition of the scope of the
Phase II ESA. The user must decide which recognized environ-
mental condition�s� should be the subject of the ESA. This infor-
mation can come from a Phase I ESA. The user does not meet the
requirement of the Standard by simply requesting a Phase II ESA
on the property. In the absence of clearly identified RECs in the
Phase I ESA, the user has the responsibility to identify the areas of
concern for the EP to enable the EP to apply appropriate profes-
sional judgment to developing the applicable scope of work for the
Phase II ESA.

If the REC issues are not clearly identified in the contract or the
work plan, the EP could wrongfully identify and investigate RECs
in the Phase II ESA that are of no concern to the user. The work
performed by the EP could be considered inappropriate, but with-
out sufficient input the user does not have much recourse in com-
plaining that his needs were not met. Accurate definition of the
RECs enables the users to focus the EPs’ efforts in the direction
that provides the user with information needed for accurate busi-
ness decisions.

The foremost responsibility of the EP is to conform to the require-
ment of the E 1903 Guide. If deviations from the Guide are nec-
essary, the EP must provide appropriate reasoning in support of the
deviations. All deviations must be appropriately documented.

The EP may encounter numerous situations during the Phase II
ESA that may affect the RECs under study. New RECs may also be
uncovered that were not known or previously identified. With re-
spect to the requirements of E 1903, the EP has a responsibility to
promptly notify the user of any such developments.

Under some circumstances, the conditions encountered at the site
may require significant deviations from the original scope of work.

Clearly identify
RECs to investigate

Conform to E 1903

Notify user of
deviations from

work plan
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The Guide requires the EP to promptly notify the user of any
substantive deviations. Deviations must be approved by the user
before the EP starts implementing them.

The EP is responsible for following applicable site health and
safety considerations, including those that may be imposed by the
occupant of the property and by the appropriate regulatory agency.

While the written statement of qualifications was required to be
provided to the user in the Phase I ESA, the Phase II ESA Standard
requires the EP to furnish those qualifications only if the user re-
quests them.

Federal, state, and local regulations may require special certifica-
tion or licensing requirements in order for the EP to be qualified to
perform certain portions of the Phase II ESA. As with any ESA,
the EP should never undertake any activity that he or she is not
qualified or licensed to perform.

Although it is generally the user who imposes cost and time con-
straint limitations on the EP and the scope of the ESA, it is the
responsibility of the EP to communicate to the user the impact of
those limitations on the quality, reliability, and extent of the Phase
II ESA.

Brownfields Contractual Considerations
Many states and local governments have developed Brownfields
programs in order to encourage reuse and redevelopment of exist-
ing properties. The programs offer a variety of incentives for the
potential developers, including special liability protection for pur-
chasers and developers of Brownfields designated properties.
These transactions involve unique consideration, as they often re-
quire complex contractual agreements between the parties in-
volved. Figure 4.4 includes portions of a typical Brownfields
agreement that demonstrates some of the complexities of these
types of contracts.

A significant change as a result of the AAI changes relates to the
reliance on the reports and results. Even though a contract may
specify that only certain parties may rely on the information, the
EPA recognized that these reports will be used by others that may
not have been a party named in the contract. This is often the case
when the property is in the Brownfields program.

Summary
In this chapter, we discussed numerous contractual issues associ-
ated with Phase II ESAs. Through case studies, we demonstrated
some of the reporting and subcontracting complications that may
arise from inadequate contractual arrangements with the client. We
also discussed some of the contractual responsibilities of users and
EPs and through an example illustrated some of the complexities
of Brownfields Contracts.

Only perform work
qualified to do

Inform user of
impact of
limitations
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Figure 4.4 Portions of model of a Brownfields agreement from Florida Department of Environmental
Protection.
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Figure 4.4 Portions of model of a Brownfields agreement from Florida Department of Environmental
Protection.
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Protection.
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Figure 4.4 Portions of model of a Brownfields agreement from Florida Department of Environmental
Protection.
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PART TWO

Chapter 5
Work Plans

In this chapter, we will expand our discussion of contracting issues, which we
introduced in the previous chapter. We will focus our attention on work plans, and how
they are incorporated into the contractual relationship of Phase II ESAs. We will
discuss:

• What is a work plan
• Principles of work plan development
• Identifying site limitations
• Review of existing information
• Potential distribution of contaminants
• Sampling program
• Health and safety plan
• Chemical testing
• Quality assurance and quality control procedures

What is a Work Plan?
A work plan for a Phase II Environmental Site Assessment �ESA�
is an articulation of those elements partially described in Section 7
of ASTM E 1903 �1�, on Developing the Scope of Work. Work
plans are generally included in the development of the scope, and
thus comprise one of the first components of Phase II ESAs. The
work plan describes how the recognized environmental conditions
�RECs� identified in the Phase I ESA will be investigated to deter-
mine whether there has been a release of hazardous substances or
petroleum products at the subject property.

Formalized work plans are generally a standard requirement in
connection with all investigations under the authority of CERCLA
and RCRA. All of the Brownfields programs also fall into this
category. The regulatory agency usually needs to approve an in-
vestigation work plan prior to implementation of the investigation
by the responsible party. The idea is to ensure that the scope of the
investigation meets the expectations of the agency, as well as, the
responsible party and is consistent with the principles of the Na-
tional Contingency Plan.

Articulation of the
scope of work

Generally required
with regulatory

ESAs
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The work plan is normally much more detailed than typical scope
of service agreements that are included in contracts or proposals. A
proposal usually describes the scope of services in just enough
detail to help the user understand what they’re paying for. Many
users do not require, or even want to see, the detailed methodolo-
gies of sampling and testing procedures that the environmental
professional �EP� proposes to use to complete the Phase II ESA.
Users generally assume that the professional will follow “industry
standards” and hope that the scope of work is just enough, no more
or no less, than that required to satisfy their objective. For this
reason, many Phase II ESAs may not include detailed work plans,
and the contracts and proposals may be sufficient to outline the
Phase II ESA activities. The user’s needs determine whether de-
tailed work plans are going to be included in the Phase II ESAs.

Work plans usually include a detailed description of every incre-
ment of a given work task such as the specific sampling procedure
and equipment, media to be sampled, location of samples, rationale
for all of the activities, sample handling, labeling and transporta-
tion procedures, field and laboratory testing methods, QA/QC mea-
sures for every step, and even contingencies in the event that un-
anticipated deviations or limitations are encountered along the
way. It’s understandable why users aren’t automatically furnished
with all of this detail—they’re as likely to get confused and frus-
trated as they are to appreciate the detail.

A Phase II ESA in connection with a commercial property trans-
action will often not involve any regulatory agency. However, the
same process of developing a work plan that evolved under CER-
CLA and RCRA may be of value in a commercial property assess-
ment. If the Phase II ESA confirms the presence of hazardous
substances or petroleum products under conditions that represent a
release, the regulatory agency will likely become involved. Fol-
lowing the protocol of a work plan will help support the agency’s
acceptance of the Phase II ESA results, thus reducing the risk of
having to duplicate the original work effort of the Phase II ESA.
For this reason the EPs may want to discuss the advantages of
work plans with users and allow the user to make the choice.

Often a work plan is furnished as a separate document following
acceptance of a proposal/contract. Most environmental profession-
als consider preparation of a work plan to be more involved than a
scope of work outline for a proposal.

Principles of Work Plan Development

The principles of work plan development are the same principles
that the EPs must consider when proposing the initial scope of
Phase II ESA to the client. Many of the issues addressed in the
previous chapter on contracting are applicable to work plans.

More detailed than
proposals or

contracts

Users may not want
this level of detail

EPs should discuss
advantages of work

plans with users

210



The first task at hand is for the EP to develop a thorough under-
standing of the user’s Phase II ESA objectives. Will all of the
RECs identified in the Phase I ESA be assessed, or are only certain
RECs going to be subject to further inquiry? Is the user primarily
interested in achieving a level of due diligence that will satisfy the
innocent landowner defense, or are business risks or transactional
negotiations motivating the Phase II ESA? What is the schedule?
What is a reasonable budget? The user’s objectives will bear on the
seven main tasks identified by E 1903 that are required in devel-
oping the scope of the work and essential components of work
plans.

For example, a Phase I ESA identified two RECs: potential
groundwater contamination on the subject property that migrated
from an adjoining petroleum release site, and potential soil con-
tamination from lead that may have originated from past battery
recycling activities on the property. If the user is planning on re-
developing the property, soil contamination will be a primary con-
cern, because earthwork activities will disturb the soil. However,
because the groundwater is relatively deep it is unlikely to materi-
ally affect the redevelopment. Based on the user’s risk tolerance
and the redevelopment plans, it may be appropriate for the Phase II
ESA to focus on soil impacts, not groundwater. The work plan will
address soil investigation methods and procedures, not groundwa-
ter investigation.

The EPs must also consider the users’ data quality objectives. Data
quality objectives for a Phase II ESA are qualitative and quantita-
tive statements that are intended to clarify the investigation objec-
tives, define the most appropriate type of data to collect, determine
the appropriate locations from which to collect the data, and
specify tolerable limits on decision errors. Objectives �decisions�
relating to regulatory thresholds for contaminant concentrations in
soil and water, for residential or industrial land uses, or to what’s
acceptable in terms of contaminant migration within or outside of
property boundaries are examples of data quality objectives. Mean-
ingful data will enable the user to compare the results to those
conditions that will dictate key decisions relating to the Phase II
ESA and the property.

Section 7 of E 1903 assumes that the user’s objectives have already
been established and goes on to identify seven tasks that constitute
development of the scope of work. If the user requests or requires
a work plan, these tasks form the basis on which the EP develops
the document. Each task is briefly reviewed in the remainder of
this chapter.
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Task 1. Identifying Site Limitations
The EP must anticipate potential physical or logistical constraints
to conducting the Phase II ESA investigation. Planning soil borings
on a property where the building occupies 100% of the ground
surface will require special considerations above and beyond those
for a vacant parcel. Planning on collecting surficial soils from a
paved surface using hand utensils poses logistical difficulties. The
point is to know the physical condition of the site and the logistics
of access in advance, so that the investigation can be implemented
with as little interference as possible. A preliminary site reconnais-
sance prior to work plan development is often helpful and may be
required. Figure 5.1 demonstrates site limitations associated with
being able to construct sampling wells in an area of active business
activities.

Site limitations can also include logistics affecting the user’s
schedule and economic realities. Commercial real estate transac-
tions are often governed by purchase agreements that specify dead-
lines for completing due diligence activities. Deadlines are a rea-
sonable expectation, and can greatly affect what can and cannot be
accomplished in a Phase II ESA investigation. Likewise, the cost
of a Phase II ESA must be proportional to the value of the property.
Section 4.2.2 of E 1903 articulates this principle well.

Anticipate physical
and logistical

constraints

Figure 5.1 Site logistical and physical limitations.
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Task 2. Review of Existing Information
Besides the Phase I ESA report, there may be other readily ascer-
tainable records, reports, or documents that will help design an
investigation that will maximize the usefulness of the data ob-
tained. The purpose of this task is to evaluate the types of chemi-
cals associated with the RECs and their likely distribution on the
property. It is often helpful to refer back to the Conceptual Site
Model. The conceptual site model forms the basis of Phase II in-
vestigation and uses the existing information to build the initial
understanding of the property.

If not already done in the initial ESA, a detailed evaluation of
available geological information should be completed, and the re-
sults incorporated into the work plan. Reliable information on the
soil or bedrock types, stratigraphy, depth to groundwater, and
groundwater flow direction will become essential for the EP in
selecting sampling locations and evaluating contaminant migration
routes.

Special research into the likely chemical constituents associated
with the target RECs, including breakdown compounds, is usually
required so that the appropriate testing parameters and methods
can be proposed. This is an example of where the development of
the work plan becomes a professional work effort in itself, poten-
tially requiring a significant amount of research effort.

Task 3. Potential Distributions of
Contaminants
Once the likely contaminants are identified, their overall distribu-
tion on the property, including the various media �air, soil, surface
water, groundwater, wastes, structures�, fate, and transport charac-
teristics must be assessed. If the point source was identified, what
are the likely dispersion mechanisms? Could the same contami-
nants have been released over multiple locations on the property?
Are the contaminants highly soluble, and therefore likely to leach
downwards to groundwater? Are vapors likely to be produced, and
if so, are they lighter or heavier than air? Are underground utilities
likely to affect the movement of contaminants? Could dust in the
buildings be contaminated? This task, in combination with Tasks 1
and 2, leads to the selection of the media, frequency, locations, and
methods for sampling and testing, Task 4. It is also important to
consider the reliability and the representativeness of the data. This
is especially important with soil sampling, because this media is
not necessarily homogeneous and the laboratory result is from a
miniscule part of the property under investigation. The concept is
demonstrated in Figure 5.2.
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Task 4. Sampling Program
The sampling program articulates the assessment activities that are
proposed for the specific media to be sampled. Typical activities
include soil borings or push probes, installation of groundwater
monitoring wells or soil vapor probes, wipe samples, etc. For each
type of sample/media the protocol for collection, from start to
sample destination, should be addressed. This part of the work plan
often draws on �and refers to� the extensive body of recognized
industry or regulatory standard methods and procedures �EPA,
State, ASTM� for the particular sampling method that is intended
to be employed. References for many of these procedures and
standardized methods are provided in Chapter 6 on assessment
activities.

The sampling program must describe the rationale for the number
and locations of samples to be collected. Is a random sampling
strategy or grid system to be employed? For sites with general,
area-wide contamination due to diffuse manufacturing, storage, or
disposal practices, a sampling grid may be appropriate. The size of
the grid must be small enough to address the known or suspected
variability of the contaminant distribution at the site. For sites with
specific areas of contamination, samples taken from the center of
the suspected contamination zone may suffice. If the general extent
of contamination is desired, additional samples taken at progres-
sively larger distances from the center can be proposed.

Figure 5.2 Soil sampling representativness. Provided by Jaroslav Solc.

Describe sampling
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The cost associated with sampling should be considered. Sampling
requires mobilization of equipment and people, and cost per
sample versus cost of multiple sampling iterations needs to be
considered. The amount of sampling should be sufficient to meet
the needs of the assessment with a reasonable degree of confi-
dence. More sampling will not necessarily provide more useful
information, as is demonstrated in the typical sampling information
curve depicted Figure 5.3. The incremental amount of additional
information about the site may not be worth the cost associated
with the extra sampling.

The sampling plan must anticipate the chemical testing plan, as
described later in Task 6. The test methods for specific media will
often require special sampling procedures.

Certain quality assurance/quality control procedures may be ad-
dressed in the sampling program. Decontamination procedures,
chain-of-custody for samples, written field documentation proce-
dures, equipment or instrument calibration, and sample trip and
equipment blanks and duplicates are all part-and-parcel to the sam-
pling program.

Task 5. Health and Safety Plan
The EP should prepare a site-specific health and safety �H&S� plan
for the proposed investigation consistent with any other environ-
mental investigation. The ASTM Standard does not purport to dic-
tate what is or is not an appropriate safety plan. The H&S plan
isn’t normally subject to “regulatory approval” in the context of

Figure 5.3 Information curve. Provided by Jaroslav Solc
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work plan approval. The user is not in a position to approve the
H&S plan. The H&S plan is expected to cover safety consider-
ations for field work planned, and includes information needed in a
health emergency situation, such as the location of the nearest
medical facility. If a generic “boiler plate” plan is used, it should
be tailored to the investigation being conducted and the nature of
the potential hazards presented at the site. Many of the health and
safety issues discussed in Chapter 7 of Part One of this manual are
specifically applicable to work plan preparation.

Task 6. Chemical Testing

As with the sampling program, the chemical testing program will
normally draw from the extensive body of standard test methods
developed through EPA and state regulatory programs as well as
ASTM or other recognized industry standards. The environmental
professional must be knowledgeable of applicable test methods or
work closely with laboratory personnel who are to develop an ap-
propriate testing plan for the Phase II ESA.

The chemical testing program works in concert with Tasks 3 and 4
as described above. Once the media and sample analytes �chemical
constituents� are targeted, the specific test methods can be decided
upon. The test methods, in turn, may dictate the precise sampling
plan to be used.

The chemical testing must also consider the intended end-use of
the resulting data, the user’s data quality objectives, as well as any
statutory, regulatory or policy framework. Are the detection limits
appropriate for making final decisions relating to purchase, devel-
opment, marketability, or other user objectives? What, if any, re-
sults must be reported to the regulatory agency?

Task 7. Quality Assurance and Quality
Control Procedures
QA/QC procedures are necessary to ensure that reliable, techni-
cally sound data are obtained from the investigation. Documenta-
tion of the QA/QC procedures helps ensure that the data are ac-
ceptable and defensible in the event that third party or legal
challenges are encountered.
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QA/QC must be built into virtually every increment of the inves-
tigation. Calibration of instruments, cleaning and decontamination
of sampling equipment, sample chain-of-custody documentation,
and senior technical review of written reports are all examples of
QA/QC procedures. Following written standard operating proce-
dures is a means of implementing QA/QC. Testing duplicate
samples, trip blanks, and laboratory blanks are common QA/QC
measures for laboratory analyses.

If subcontract drilling and laboratory companies are used, the EP
should ensure that the subcontractors furnish a copy of their writ-
ten QA/QC program for the specific services that they will be
furnishing. Credentials, including certifications and licenses held
by subcontractors, should be evaluated. A good QA/QC measure
on the part of users is to evaluate the credentials of all the EPs
prior to entering into a contract.

Documentation of the Work Plan
The work plan can be presented to the user verbally, as a scope of
services in a proposal, or as a separate written work product.

If presented verbally, the environmental professional should make
clear to the user that written documentation of the work plan
should be maintained in the project file if the user’s objective in-
cludes qualifying for the innocent landowner defense. If no written
documentation is available, a basis for having performed all appro-
priate inquiry in accordance with good commercial and customary
practice may not be defensible. Documentation of the work plan
development process does not need to be “on the record” for it to
exist. The contract between the user and the environmental profes-
sional should address ownership and maintenance of the file docu-
mentation to ensure that it is retrievable in the future, if necessary.

A work plan can be properly developed without furnishing all of
the detail in written, on the record form. This may be the desired
approach if the user wants the scope of services developed as a
proposal �in other words, on the environmental professional’s own
time�. It is reasonable for the EP to not want to disclose all the
rationale, standard operating procedures, and specialized investiga-
tive techniques contemplated for developing a scope of services in
the event that they are not selected to implement the work plan. It
is also understandable that many users do not wish to see all of the
detail that goes into a full work plan. They may not understand the
details, and can get lost in the text and fail to understand the basic
nature of the work that is being proposed. Figure 5.4 lists compo-
nents that should be considered for inclusion in a work plan.

Detail provided
depends on the
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Many EPs will not undertake the development of a full work plan
without compensation. They recognize that development of a high
quality work plan is rendering a professional service that will
likely result in an overall savings in environmental costs and re-
duced risk exposure to the user. A high level of expertise is re-
quired to know how to design a Phase II ESA that will achieve the
user’s objectives and pass regulatory muster �if necessary�.

Figure 5.5 is a partial example of a work plan extracted from case
study materials used in the ASTM Phase II ESA Technical & Pro-
fessional Training Program �2�. It demonstrates many of the issues
discussed in this chapter.

Figure 5.4 Components of a work plan.
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Figure 5.5 Portion of a work plan �adapted from ASTM Phase II TPT training course�.
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Figure 5.5 Portion of a work plan.
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Summary

In this chapter, we addressed some of the issues associated with the
preparations of work plans during the Phase II ESAs. We drew a
distinction between proposals for a scope of work, contracts, and
the detailed approach of work plans. We discussed tasks that need
to be considered when preparing a work plan. Based on the same
principles that are listed and described in the E 1903 Standard,
these tasks can be presented to the user in a variety of formats,
depending on the particulars of the commercial real estate transac-
tion and the user’s needs.
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PART TWO

Chapter 6
Assessment Activities

In this chapter, we will review some common assessment activities associated with Phase
II ESAs and introduce some of the associated ASTM Standards that may become
applicable. We will discuss:

• Field screening and analytical techniques
• Environmental media sampling
• Sample handling

Introduction

Phase II ESAs can include numerous assessment activities that are
selected by the EP to meet user needs. The activities can range
from further literature research or interviews, to field screening,
multimedia sampling, and laboratory analysis. Testing is performed
for detection, quantification or both. Detection is generally an
easier and less demanding process than quantification. User needs
will influence the appropriate method selection by the environmen-
tal professional �EP�. This chapter looks at the field screening and
sampling issues of Phase II ESAs.

Although the use of field or laboratory methods in the Phase II
ESA is not generally intended for site characterization, many of the
assessment methods provide information that may characterize a
certain portion or a particular issue associated with the property.
Table 6.1 is a listing by topic of ASTM field and laboratory meth-
ods that may become pertinent during site characterization. It is
reprinted here from the ASTM D 5730 Standard Guide for Site
Characterization for Environmental Purposes with Site Emphasis
on Soil, Rock, the Vadose Zone, and Ground Water �1�. It provides
useful reference material potentially applicable to the field-testing
method selection during Phase II ESA.

Certain portions of the Phase II ESA may also include methods
that are required or dictated by local, state, or federal regulation.
Table 6.2 is an alphabetical listing of major non-ASTM references
on environmental site characterization. Some of these references
are helpful or applicable for specific portions of Phase II ESAs.

D 5730 is a helpful
reference
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Table 6.1 ASTM field and laboratory methods (source ASTM D 5730).
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Table 6.1 (Continued.)
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Field Screening and Analytical Techniques

Field screening methods are often used during the Phase II ESA to
characterize certain attributes of the site. Many of the methods and
instruments are designed primarily for detection and provide lim-
ited results with respect to quantification. New, more accurate field
screening instrumentation is being introduced into the marketplace,
and the EP must stay abreast of the developing technology to stay
competitive, and to be able to apply the appropriate technology to
meet the user’s needs.

The advantages of field screening methods are that they generally
enable the EP to get data quickly in that the results are read directly
from the instrumentation at the site and do not require transport of
the sample to the laboratory. This also allows multiple sampling to
confirm the results, and it enables the EP to sample multiple loca-
tions. Some of the instruments are also capable of providing some
quantification data. The EP can detect higher concentrations and

Table 6.1 (Continued.)

Field screening
gives quick results
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use the real-time ability of field screening to pinpoint the areas of
highest concentrations. Such information can be extremely useful
in identifying potential sources of contamination or preliminary
mapping of the horizontal and vertical distribution of contami-
nants. Even if the data are not sufficient to answer all of the ques-
tions, they can guide the collection of samples for more rigorous
laboratory testing or field analysis.

Field screening methods can be extremely cost effective. Once the
instrument is set up in the field, cost to run a number of additional
samples is minimal compared with cost of laboratory analysis.

Some of the disadvantages of the field screening methods are as-
sociated with the reliability and accuracy of the data as well as the
reliability of the instrumentation itself. Laboratory tests generally
provide more accuracy and precision, but need more time to pro-
cess and require strict quality control during sampling, storage, and
transportation to the lab. The EP must consider the limitations of
the field screening methods with respect to the usability of the data.
If the data obtained are adequate to provide the user with satisfac-
tory information, the field screening methods may provide a fast
and efficient way to meet users’ needs. Alternatively, the environ-
mental professional may consider the use of mobile laboratories
for selected projects.

Table 6.2 Non-ASTM Environmental Site Characterization References (Source ASTM D 5730).
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Field screening methods are used to assess soil, soil gas, surface
water, or groundwater. The methods typically use the principles of
ion-selective electrodes and detection of volatile organic com-
pounds using field gas chromatographs. The detection of inorganic
constituents and semi-volatile organic chemicals is accomplished
using colorimetric wet chemistry methods, including enzyme im-

Table 6.2 (Continued.)

Field screening
FID, PID, GC, etc.
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munoassay tests. Instruments include portable flame ionization de-
tectors �FID�, portable photo ionization detectors �PID�, gas chro-
matographs �GC�, and passive soil gas collectors. Figure 6.1 shows
a photo ionization detector used to screen split-spoon soil samples
for volatile organic compounds �VOCs�.

Table 6.2 (Continued.)
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Field analytical techniques are not limited to instrumentation that
samples media and analyzes them for potential contaminants. Geo-
physical methods using ground penetrating radar or electromagnet-
ics can also be used to identify underground structures, including
storage tanks and piping. Figure 6.2 shows a magnetometer survey
for buried metal drums. Figure 6.3 is an example of output from
ground penetrating radar. Many of these methodologies can be
useful in site screening, especially when the scope of the Phase II
investigation includes screening for specific contaminants of ob-
jects or when the data are used for site characterization. Some of
the screening methods can be quite complex, requiring specialized
expertise to interpret the results.

Another screening method uses Laser Induced Fluorescence �LIF�
�2,3�. Figure 6.4 illustrates the basic principles of subsurface fluo-
rescence screening systems. In-situ tools such as LIF are capable
of delineating contamination faster and with higher definition than
many other field methods. LIF screening systems typically exhibit
semiquantitative monotonic behavior for standard light non-
aqueous phase liquids �LNAPLs� such as diesel, jet, and gasoline
with limits of detection �LOD� of 100 mg/kg. Some LIF systems
are designed specifically for coal tars and creosotes with typically
higher LOD ranging from 100 to 500 mg/kg.

The LIF sensor is deployed with either percussion or static direct-
push technologies. LIF employs a variety of lasers �dependent on
the company providing the LIF and/or the product being delin-
eated� coupled with an optical detector to measure fluorescence via
optical fibers. The measurements and detection are made through a

Figure 6.1 Flame ionization �left� and photo ionization �right� detector screening for VOCs.
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sapphire window on a probe that is pushed into the ground by a
truck-mounted direct push machine such as Geoprobe or Cone
Penetrometer Test �CPT� systems.

The LIF probes are typically advanced at an ASTM Standard speed
of 2 cm/s. The LIF method provides data on the in-situ distribu-
tion of petroleum hydrocarbons based on the fluorescence response
induced in the PAH compounds. The method provides a real-time
detect/nondetect field-screening capability relative to a detection
limit for specific fuel products on a site-specific soil matrix. The
technique does not provide species-specific quantitation; however,
it can produce semiquantitative results at concentrations within two
orders of magnitude of its detection limit for fluorescent fuel hy-
drocarbons �2�.

Figure 6.5 illustrates the multi-wavelength delay fiber detection
system concept. The resulting waveform data provide valuable in-
sight into both the quantity and identity of the fluorescing materi-
als. This allows characterization of the subsurface fluorescence “on
the fly” during the push, since the waveforms are recorded quickly
��50 waveforms averaged each second� �3�.

Depending on the nature and complexity of the Phase II ESA, the
EP may also select other field testing methodology to generate
useful information that helps to identify contaminant pathways or
conditions of structures. For example, dyes can be used to trace
drains and groundwater patterns in fractured rock, thickness gages
to evaluate conditions of tanks, flow and turbidity meters to ana-
lyze discharges or stream characteristics, and video probes can be
used to inspect inaccessible areas such as wells and sewers.

Field screening and field analytical methodologies are used to gen-

Figure 6.2 Magnetometer survey �provided by PEER Environmental, Inc.�.
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erate information that provides qualitative confirmation of con-
taminants. It answers the question with a simple yes or no. Some
methods also provide information which gives some quantitative
answers, i.e., how much? For example, Figure 6.6 shows a soil
vapor sampling for field gas chromatograph testing. With EPs’
help, the users can evaluate the information together with risk tol-
erance and determine whether the results are sufficient to make
business decisions.

In the past decade, the advances in instrumentation have made it
possible for selected laboratory methods to be completed in a mo-
bile laboratory at the site. When quick turn-around times are es-
sential, it may be appropriate to bring a state certified mobile labo-
ratory onto the site to analyze samples as they are collected. This
can provide a high level of accuracy with quick turn-around. Fig-
ure 6.7 is an example of such a laboratory.

Environmental Media Sampling
Section 8.3 of E 1903 �4� outlines some of the basic principles
associated with environmental sampling, field or laboratory analy-
sis. The assessment activities are designed to determine whether
hazardous substances and petroleum products or other conditions
of concern to the user are present on the property. The EPs gener-
ally specify which activities will take place in the work plan and
select sampling location and analytical parameters that focus on
achieving the objectives agreed upon with the user. Many ASTM
Standards provide further guidance with sampling methodology
and protocols. Some include detailed descriptions with figures and
tables to assist the EPs in performing the required elements. For
example, Figure 6.8, taken from D 6001 Standard Guide for
Direct-Push Water Sampling for Geoenvironmental Investigations
�5�, shows a simple protected screen sampler. Under some circum-
stances, the sampling procedure will require some specific proce-

Figure 6.3 Ground penetrating radar data printout.
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dures to stabilize the sampling media. For example, D 4750 Stan-
dard Test Method for Determining Substrate Liquid Level in a
Borehole or Monitoring Well �6� describes procedures for measur-
ing liquid levels in establishing a stabilized condition at a sampling
location.

Figure 6.4 Laser induced fluorescence �provided by Dakota Technologies, Inc., 2201-A 12th St. N.,
Fargo, ND 58102 �3��.
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E 1903 requires the EPs to note and justify any deviations in the
final report. It is generally a good business practice to advise the
client of any deviations promptly, rather that waiting until the final
report stage.

The EPs must sufficiently document the sampling locations. De-
pending on the objectives of the assessments, the sampling location
documentation can range from general identification of a sampling
location on a sketch to detailed surveyed locations. The EPs should
follow the agreed documentation procedure.

Figure 6.5 Multi-wavelength delay fiber detection system concept �provided by Dakota Technologies,
Inc., 2201-A 12th St. N., Fargo, ND 58102 �3��.
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Figure 6.6 Field GC testing of soil gas samples �provided by PEER Environmental, Inc.�.
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Sample Handling
Sample handling includes all the activities during sample collec-
tion, containerization, filtration, preservation, and transportation to
the laboratory. Additionally, once the samples have reached the
laboratory, they may be handled further in preparation for the spe-
cific testing. Certain tests require only a portion of the submitted
sample to undergo testing. The laboratory is actually taking a
sample of the sample. Certain homogenization procedures may be
employed in an attempt to ensure that the smaller sample taken is
an accurate representation of the larger sample. Under some cir-
cumstances the sample handling should be minimized. Soil
samples collected for VOC analysis, for example, should be
handled as little as possible and homogenization is prohibited by
standard procedures.

The EPs must consider the potential for contamination during sam-
pling activities. Contaminants can be introduced into the sample
from the sampling equipment and other environmental factors. Ev-
ery step in the sampling process can potentially cause contamina-
tion of the sample. Multiple sampling is susceptible to cross con-
tamination and documentation errors. Adequate care and

Figure 6.7 Interior of truck mounted mobile laboratory �Analytical Laboratories of Florida, photographed
by Zdenek Hejzlar�.
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appropriate quality control measures should be taken to ensure the
integrity of the process. Drilling and excavation procedures in con-
taminated media have the potential to spread the contamination or
generate new pathways for migration. The EPs must take adequate
care to minimize these factors. New sampling technologies and
equipment specially designed to minimize potential errors are be-
ing introduced into the marketplace on a frequent basis and require
the EPs to stay current on technological improvements and inno-
vations.

Depending on the media being sampled, the EP will have to utilize
applicable standardized methodology for preserving and transport-
ing the samples. Figure 6.9 depicts a shipping box design for soil
sample transport. The figure is reprinted here from ASTM D 4420
Standard Practice for Preserving and Transporting Soil Samples

Figure 6.8 Simple protected screen sampler �source ASTM D 6001�.
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�7�. This Standard was primarily intended for soil samples that are
to be tested for engineering properties, but the principles outlined
are applicable for samples of soil for other evaluation purposes,
including potentially contaminant containing soils. Organic chemi-
cal analysis testing often requires the samples to be maintained at
uniform temperatures or refrigerated. For this reason many sample
handling procedures utilize coolers to transport samples to the
laboratory.

The transportation of samples may include shipment of samples by
commercial carriers. Transportation, containment, storage and dis-
posal of samples obtained from contaminated sites may be subject
to regulations established by federal, state, and local agencies.

The chain of custody record is a formalized written documentation
providing information about sample collection and handling. It
identifies dates and times of collection and transfer among all in-
dividuals involved in the chain of sample possession. It also iden-
tifies the requested testing, generally by listing or referencing an
agency procedure. Figure 6.10 is an example of a chain of custody
record.

The completed forms are a required part of the written report docu-
mentation of E 1903 and are generally included as appendices. The
completed forms also provide information about the time and date
at which certain activities were completed. Some methods require

Figure 6.9 Shipping box design for short tube or ring samples �ASTM D 4220�.
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specific sample holding times that should not be exceeded. E 1903
recommends that the EP take appropriate measures to deliver the
samples, enabling the analysis to be completed within the appro-
priate sample holding times.

Figure 6.10 Example of chain of custody form �ASTM D 4220�

265



Summary

In this chapter, we discussed issues associated with assessment
activities. We considered some of the advantages and disadvan-
tages of field screening compared with laboratory analysis. We
learned that Phase II ESAs may include both field screening and
laboratory analysis. We identified the vast array of ASTM and
non-ASTM Standards and referenced other documents that may
become applicable or useful materials for the assessment activities
portion of Phase II ESAs.
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PART TWO

Chapter 7
Evaluating Data and Interpreting Results

In this chapter, we will discuss steps the EPs must take to validate data to ensure
scientifically based interpretation of the results. We will discuss:

• Evaluation of data
• Interpretation of results
• Elimination of RECs
• Unexpected results

Evaluation of Data
The assessment activities undertaken during the Phase II ESA gen-
erate data that need to be critically analyzed by the environmental
professional �EP� before being interpreted with respect to the con-
tamination of the subject property. During the work planning stage,
the EP had to generate certain assumptions about the condition of
the subject property. The assumptions are based on the information
available at the outset of the assessment. Assumptions also include
combining the available information with training, experience, and
expertise of the EPs. Based on the assumptions, the EPs create a
mental picture of the migration potential of the contaminants on
the property. Often, the EPs actually generate a conceptual site
model including a drawing with written explanations before col-
lecting the samples. During interpretation, the conceptual site
model is evaluated using the data from the assessment activities.

E 1689 Guide for Developing Conceptual Site Models for Con-
taminated Sites �1� is an ASTM Standard that provides helpful
reference for this process. The Standard is more applicable to sites
where the contamination has already been confirmed and more
data are available, but the principles behind the conceptual site
model are the same and equally applicable to Phase II ESAs. Fig-
ure 7.1 depicts a conceptualization approach for a landfill.

At the outset of Phase II ESAs, the EPs usually do not have as
much detailed information as is shown in Figure 7.1, and the con-
ceptualization process is considerably more simplistic, based more
on assumptions than on actual data. As the Phase II ESA gets
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underway, more data become available that may require changes in
the assumptions and adjustments to the conceptual model.

The exploration or sampling activities during the Phase II ESA
generate actual knowledge about the assumed properties such as
soil or aquifer permeability, depth to the water table, groundwater
flow direction, and characteristics of the contaminants. E 1903 �2�
uses an observation well example shown in Figure 7.2 to demon-
strate how the initial assumptions are sometimes in error.

Figure 7.1 Conceptual model �adapted from ASTM E 1689�.
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The actual information gained from the assessment activities can
significantly affect the results interpretation. If some of the as-
sumptions were incorrect, the EPs may not have sufficient infor-
mation to form conclusions or opinions with respect to the RECs
under investigation. The data may also uncover new RECs that
were previously not identified. Often, the EPs choose not to use the
conceptual site model in Phase II investigations. This omission can
lead to flawed interpretation of the data. The obvious advantage of
using a conceptual site model is that it clearly identifies the as-
sumptions and provides a mechanism to verify those assumptions
at the time when the EPs are interpreting the results.

E 1903 requires one additional step in the evaluation of data. It
involves verification of the data. Let’s assume that the laboratory
result identified a single contaminant that does not appear reason-
able, considering all of the other factual data associated with the
REC under investigation. At this point, the EP should review the
QA/QC procedures to determine whether the contaminant could
have been introduced into the sample. Certain steps during the
sampling process, such as documentation of sampling parameters,
blanks, and duplicates, can help in verification of the data but
increase the cost associated with the collection and analytical por-
tion of the Phase II ESAs. However, the additional cost can be
considerably lower than having to mobilize and retest again. Many
EPs discuss QA/QC procedures with the user to make them aware
of the impact of different QA/QC decisions.

Verification is especially important when evaluating screening
data. For example, if an investigation generated 30 screening
points, the verification of these data would include looking at how
many points were re-screened. From a quality control perspective
the screener should select re-screening points in areas where con-

Figure 7.2 Example of results showing incorrect work plan assumptions �adapted from ASTM E 1903�.
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tamination was detected, as well as, screening points that resulted
in non-detect results. The person performing the verification can
then gain insight into potential repeatability error associated with
the screening. In cases where screening indicates results that are
likely to be above action levels, the verification process could in-
clude review of confirmatory laboratory sample data. Verification
would also include review of calibration information for the
screening instrument used.

Alternatively, verification of the data can involve re-examination
of a conceptual site model and all of the sampling parameter in-
formation. Consider the following example where during a Phase I
the EP hired by the prospective purchasers raised an issue with a
neighboring property. The subject property was undeveloped land
in an industrial zoned area adjacent to a refuse transfer station. In
their analysis the EP theorized that the leachate pit one-quarter of a
mile from the subject property, was likely to be contaminating the
subject property and recommended a subsurface groundwater
Phase II investigation on the subject property boundary. The inves-
tigation consisted of a direct push investigation in three locations
along the boundary of the property. The ground was saturated at
the time and water was encountered at 0–6 in. below the surface,
and the samples were taken from a screened portion from 6 in. to
3 ft. below the surface. The samples were sent to a laboratory for
analysis. The results from one of the three sampling points came
back with elevated levels of ammonia. The EP concluded that the
subject property was impacted by the leachate, as suspected. The
EP did not include or perform any groundwater QC information
parameter testing such as pH, turbidity, dissolved solids, etc., stat-
ing that it was not necessary for this kind of investigation. Purging
information was also not documented. Figure 7.3 is an example of
typical data collected in direct push sample collection that was
omitted by the EP in this investigation. Figure 7.4 shows the typi-
cal instrumentation used to generate the parameter information.

Due to the omission of this QC step during sampling, an indepen-
dent third party verification of the data could not be done. The
subsequent review of the laboratory results revealed that although
the ammonia was present, the rest of the results did not resemble a
typical leachate fingerprint, but rather that of a cattle urine. Subse-
quent investigation by the owner’s EP revealed that cattle were
occasionally brought onto the property, resulting in relatively lo-
calized and temporary elevation of ammonia in surface water. The
sampling technique of the EP caused the surface impacts to be
drawn into the sampling point. The timing of the investigation
caused the prospective purchaser to loose his $50 000 deposit, and
loss of the sale to another purchaser. The prospective purchasers
sued their EP for loss of the deposit and loss of the sale.

The common question that the environmental professional is trying
to answer as part of the data verification processes described above
is: How confident are we that the data obtained is sufficiently ac-
curate and representative of the conditions under investigation?
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Figure 7.3 Sampling QC parameter documentation.

Figure 7.4 Sampling parameter instruments: turbidity meter �left insert�, well water with a sensor �cen-
ter�, pump �top�, and data readout and control unit �right insert�. Photograph by Zdenek
Hejzlar.
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Interpretation of Results
Once the quality of the data is determined to be acceptable, the EP
can move to the next step in the Phase II ESA process, which
involves the interpretation of the results. The goal of the interpre-
tation is to draw conclusions about the contamination at the subject
property and whether the results are sufficient for the user to reach
a business decision. The decision flow chart in Figure 7.5 outlines
the possibilities in the interpretation process.

The flow chart demonstrates that the results of Phase II ESA test-
ing either confirm the presence of contaminants or confirm that no
contamination is detected at the selected sampling locations. The
fact that the sampling did not detect contamination is not a guar-
antee that contamination is not present at the property. The result,
however, may be sufficient for the environmental professional to
conclude that there is no reasonable basis to suspect that the sub-
ject property is contaminated with the contaminant under investi-
gation. If this opinion is sufficient for the user to make the business
decision, the Phase II ESA may be concluded at that point. The
user may want a report at that point or a written statement of the
EP’s opinion. It is up to the user and the EP to agree on the manner
in which the results are presented.

The other potential outcome of the Phase II ESA is that contami-
nants are detected. When the testing results in the detection of
contaminant�s�, the next question will be, how much? The agreed-
upon work plan may be so limited that the EP may not have suf-
ficient data to generate any quantitative opinions. For example, if
the users are initially very optimistic that the property is not con-
taminated, they may severely limit the number of samples taken.
When a contaminant is detected, the EP has very limited data to
determine levels of the contaminant on the property. Even if the
samples provide quantitative data, they may not be representative
of the condition of the property beyond the sample location. If the
user needs to know more about the contamination, additional itera-
tions of the Phase II ESA may have to follow. On the other hand,
a simple detection of the contaminant may be sufficient for the user
to make a decision.

Elimination of RECs
Section 10.2 of E 1903 relates the contaminant confirmation issue
to the ability of the EP to eliminate the REC. This section tended to
have varied interpretation until the concept of Historical Recog-
nized Environmental Condition �HREC� was incorporated into the
E 1527 Standard in the 2000 revision. Once the condition has been
identified as a REC, the subsequent Phase II investigations can
help to assist the user in determining whether the HREC is or is not
a REC currently. Thus, if the Phase II investigation results fail to
detect contamination, the environmental professional can opine
that there is no reasonable basis for suspecting the disposal or
release of hazardous substances at the site, and therefore no fur-
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Figure 7.5 Phase II ESA result interpretation process.
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ther work is necessary to satisfy the “all appropriate inquiries.” In
this manner the HREC is not a current REC.

Many formerly contaminated sites have undergone remediation.
Sometimes a Phase II investigation is conducted to confirm the
effectiveness of remediation. If the results fail to detect contami-
nation the environmental professional may opine that the remedia-
tion has been successful, and there is no reason to suspect that the
subject is currently contaminated. The REC has been eliminated
and became a HREC with no current impacts, and is thus not a
current REC.

In a number of cases, if the site has been rehabilitated and meets
the state criteria, the owner of the property may have a “no further
action” �NFA� letter from the agency in charge. This condition may
be sufficient for the EP to conclude that the HREC is not a current
REC. Prior to making this determination, many EPs will review the

Figure 7.6 Case study on unexpected results �adapted from ASTM Phase II TPT class �3��.

274



Figure 7.6 Case study on unexpected results.
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sampling results that were used by the state to issue the letter. This
additional research is used by the EP to gain an understanding of
the criteria under which the NFA letter was issued in their evalua-
tion of the HREC.

Unexpected Results
Sometimes the sampling activities generate unexpected results.
The first task associated with analyzing data is to verify whether
the generated data support or contradict the assumptions of the
conceptual site model. For example, the EP may have assumed that
the highest concentration of the contaminant would be at point A,
and it turns out to be at point B. High concentration at point B may
be indicative of a different source of contamination than that origi-
nally assumed.

The testing may also uncover contamination associated with an
entirely different release which may not have been previously iden-
tified. Before the users decide to embark on a Phase II ESA, they
should be aware that the potential for unexpected outcomes is real
whenever sampling and exploratory activities are undertaken. Ad-
ditionally, once the results are generated, there is no going back.
Even if the results are not sufficient for regulatory action and the
user does not get a written report, the data and documentation are
out there and can surface in the future and in some potentially
adverse setting such as in litigation during discovery.

The case study in Figure 7.6 illustrates how unexpected Phase II
ESA results can uncover new RECs and result in unexpected regu-
latory action. It illustrates several interesting aspects of Phase II
ESAs. The Phase II ESA was embarked upon to investigate the
sources of contamination and to determine the responsible parties
for the cleanup. The owner filed a lawsuit against what he consid-
ered a deep pocket client. The defendant was willing to settle for a
substantial amount of money. Considering the historical uses asso-
ciated with his own property, the owner should have been aware of
the potential for having to clean up the contamination caused by
his leaking underground storage tanks.

Considering the potential for contamination, the plaintiff’s attorney
could have advised the client to take the settlement money offered.
This could have averted the Phase II ESA being conducted by the
defendant. If the attorney was not aware of the RECs and potential
contamination of the subject property, he could have hired an en-
vironmental professional to assist in the evaluation of the contami-
nation issues of the case. The settlement moneys could have been
used to offset the cost of the cleanup.

Summary
In this chapter, we learned about the scientific approach to evalu-
ation of data in order to enable the EPs to interpret the results of
exploration and sampling activities of Phase II ESAs to form sound
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scientifically based opinions. We raised the issues of unexpected
results and their potential implications on EPs’ ability to generate
useful opinions and on users’ ability to reach business decisions.

References

1. E 1689 Guide for Developing Conceptual Site Models for
Contaminated Sites, ASTM 1995

2. E 1903 Standard Guide for Environmental Site Assessments:
Phase II Environmental Site Assessment Process, ASTM 1997

3. Technical & Professional Training Phase II Environmental
Assessment Process, ASTM 1999

277



PART TWO

Chapter 8
Phase II Report

In this chapter, we will review E 1903 requirements with respect to Phase II ESA
reports. We will discuss:

• Reasons for and against preparation of a Phase II ESA report
• Introductory components
• Body of the report
• Appendices

Reasons for and Against Preparation of a
Phase II ESA Report
Perhaps the most significant difference with respect to Standard
requirements between E 1527 �1� and E 1903 �2� is that the Phase
I Environmental Site Assessment �ESA� requires a written report,
while the Phase II Environmental Site Assessment does not.
Whether the Phase II ESA report is prepared is subject to the
contractual agreement between the user and the environmental pro-
fessional �EP�.

There are many legitimate reasons why the user may want the EP
not to prepare a report. The obvious one is a situation in which the
user does not need a report. An example would be if the user
wanted to confirm contamination at the site to decide whether to
perform a site characterization. If the Phase II ESA confirms the
contamination, the user will then go directly into the more complex
site characterization ESA and does not need a Phase II ESA report.

Another reason why the user may not want a report is in a situation
when a finding discovered during the course of the Phase II inves-
tigation is sufficient to terminate the transaction. Spending addi-
tional efforts and money to complete the work and prepare the
report would constitute a waste of time and money.

An important consideration is the cost associated with preparation
of the report. As outlined in E 1903, the purpose of a Phase II ESA
report is to describe the work performed and provide documenta-
tion of the data and evaluation. The evaluation, as we discussed in
the last chapter, provides the basis for opinions that the EP has
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reached. In order to achieve that goal the report must be factual,
scientifically founded and support the conclusions of the EPs. E
1903 requires the report to have the following characteristics:

• Good technical writing
• Clear and accurate presentation of the results and conclusions
• Recommendations �if requested by the user�

Preparation of a Phase II ESA report can be a time consuming and
relatively expensive undertaking. Unlike the Phase I ESA report,
which many professionals have automated by using the boiler plate
approach for the repetitive parts, the diversity of Phase II ESAs is
not well suited to automation. Each report is unique and requires
careful attention to detail and site-specific characteristics associ-
ated with the recognized environmental conditions �RECs� under
study. Preparation of the report, when compared to other Phase II
ESA activities, can take up a significant portion of the project. If
given the option, the user may choose to use the generated raw
data combined with verbal communications and forgo the tedious
and expensive task of a report preparation. It is a good practice to
discuss the cost of report preparation with the user or list it as a
separate item in the bid. Another option for the user is to have the
EP summarize conclusions in a brief letter format rather than in the
lengthy report.

From a legal standpoint, the EP should not prepare a Phase II ESA
report unless specifically contracted to do so. If the user did not
request a report and the EP provides one anyway, the user may
decide not to pay for a portion of the assessment. The EP has little
recourse when trying to collect fees for tasks not included in the
contract.

The EPs should not construe the non-mandatory aspect of the
Phase II ESA report to imply that the EPs do not need to document
work, or that they can exercise a lower level of professionalism. As
described in earlier chapters, E 1903 requires the EPs to suffi-
ciently document all activities, any sampling results, and conclu-
sions reached. The fact that no report is prepared at the end of the
process does not mean that the EP’s file will be empty.

A well written Phase II ESA report provides the EPs with a mar-
keting opportunity to demonstrate value, quality and professional-
ism. Conversely, a poorly written report can make valuable, quality
information appear shoddy and unprofessional. Given the opportu-
nity to submit a report at the conclusion of the Phase II ESA, the
EPs should spend sufficient time and effort to demonstrate value
and competence.
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Preparation of a Phase II ESA report also allows the EP the oppor-
tunity to finish the process and organize all of the work product
into a clear, documented and easy to follow package.

Familiarity with Section 11 of E 1903 is helpful in reviewing the
completed Phase II ESA work and organizing the work product.
The section summarizes the issues discussed in various portions of
the Standard and suggests where they should be presented in the
report.

Figure 8.1 depicts the E 1903 suggested format for the Phase II
ESA report. The format is a tabulated presentation of topics of
Section 11 in E 1903. This section of the Standard provides further
guidance with respect to each of the items listed in the figure. In
many cases the Phase II ESA report will not address many of the
issues listed in the figure. The format of the report could thus be
significantly simplified to address only those concerns of interest to
the user. In the remainder of this chapter, we will discuss general
components of the report.

Introductory Components

The introductory components of the Phase II ESA report generally
consist of a transmittal letter, cover page, table of contents, and
executive summary.

According to E 1903, the intent of the transmittal or cover letter is
to document the date of the report’s delivery and to identify the
recipient of the report. In practice, this may not necessarily be
accurate. The date of the letter only identifies the date on which the
report left the custody of the EP. The date when the report was
completed may be the more significant date in terms of documen-
tation. The date of the report preparation usually appears on the
cover page. Presenting different dates in the cover letter and on the
cover page may cause confusion and provides yet another oppor-
tunity for errors to occur. If the intended recipient is also named on
the cover page of the report, the information also becomes redun-
dant. For these reasons, many Phase II ESAs do not include a
transmittal letter.

The cover page may include the recipient and the author of the
report together with the subject property identification and any
confidentiality clauses deemed appropriate.

The executive summary is a concise overview of the findings and
only includes materials discussed in the body of the report. A well
conceived executive summary alerts the reader to the important
aspects of the report. However, many EPs believe that the main
reason why some users like executive summaries is that once they
have read the summary they feel no need to read further. From a
practical standpoint, if the EPs want to convey pertinent informa-
tion to the user, they can either include it in the executive summary
or leave the executive summary out of the report.
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Body of the Report
The Introduction section generally identifies the purpose and scope
of the Phase II ESA, terms of the contract, conditions and limita-
tions. E 1903 also suggests identifying items that are not included
in the scope that may have been expected to be included. This can
be a difficult task, as it requires the EP to determine what would

Figure 8.1 Example of a Phase II ESA report format �adapted from ASTM E 1903�.
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and would not be expected, and it could potentially lead to exhaus-
tive listings and explanations of non-scope items. The EP should
limit the introduction to items significant and useful to the user.

The background information section of the report lists all the per-
tinent information provided to the EP in preparation and develop-
ment of the scope of the assessment. It also identifies the RECs to
be investigated in the Phase II ESA and the reasons for their se-
lection. RECs are identified at the outset of the process by either
the user or the EP. The background information should clearly
identify who selected the RECs for the investigation.

The Phase II ESA activities section accurately documents the work
performed. The bulk of the documentation relating to QA/QC ac-
tivities and methodologies utilized may be presented by reference
and included in appendices. This enables the peripheral informa-
tion to be separated from the main body of the report and provides
for clearer presentation of significant issues.

The evaluation and presentation of results section of the report
should clearly identify and separate facts, findings, assumptions,
and opinions.

The discussion section reviews the significance of the findings. It
should list conclusions and opinions reached and identify the sci-
entific and factual basis for those conclusions. Recommendations
should only be included if desired by the user. The scientific and
factual basis should support any recommendations made.

The report should be signed by the environmental professional
responsible for the report. Many EPs also include a technical re-
view and signature by other professional members of the firm. The
technical content review may be performed by a person not neces-
sarily involved in the Phase II ESA. The review provides an addi-
tional level of quality control and may note errors or inconsisten-
cies not readily apparent to someone closely involved with the
project. The EP may include a seal or professional license number
if required. If the Phase II ESA was performed as part of or for the
purposes of Brownfields Amendment, the report may need to in-
clude applicable statements and declarations similar to those used
in the Phase I assessments.

Appendices
Phase II ESA reports often include many items that were used to
develop the scope of the work, conclusions, and opinions. The bulk
of the material does not need to be presented in the body of the
report. Referencing the information and providing it in appendices
makes the main body of the report less bulky and easier to read.
The EP should consider who is going to read the report. Although
scientific information is being presented, the target audience may
not have extensive scientific background, and some of the infor-
mation may be confusing. The appendices are used for documen-
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tation such as subsurface exploration logs, laboratory reports, qual-
ity control information, regulatory references, and Standards that
the reader is unlikely to review in depth.

Whenever photographs are included in the appendices, it is helpful
to provide the reader with a description under each photograph or
a summarized index to photographs at the beginning of a specific
appendix section.

The information in the appendices should be logically organized. If
numerous appendices are being presented, an index to appendices
should be provided. It is also useful to clearly separate the appen-
dices with visual aids such as colored pages or tabs to enable the
reader to quickly access the section of interest. Providing curricu-
lum vitae and company’s scope of services statements as one of the
appendices provides another soft marketing opportunity for the
EPs.

Summary

In this chapter, we identified that a written report is not required by
the E 1903 Standard. We discussed numerous reasons why the user
may not want a written report. For the times when the user requests
a report, we reviewed the major components of Phase II ESA
reports.
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PART TWO

Chapter 9
Dealing with Non-Scope Issues

In this final chapter, we will review issues that E 1903 identifies as beyond the scope of
the Standard. These issues are integral parts of the Phase II ESAs and must be
addressed in the process by the environmental professional and the user. We will review:

• Issues beyond CERCLA/LLP
• Standards and regulations
• Contracting and subcontracting
• Safety and health
• Confidentiality
• Recommendations
• Business judgments
• Legal risks

Issues Beyond CERCLA/LLP
The principles of the E 1903 Standard �1� are used for guidance in
many environmental investigations where CERCLA and the Lim-
ited Liability Protections �LLPs� under CERCLA are not the deter-
mining issues. Throughout this book, we have reviewed many ex-
amples where the users’ needs extended the Environmental Site
Assessment �ESA� investigation of issues beyond the core scope of
CERCLA. Various sections of the Standard include reference to
issues that are beyond the scope of E 1903. The issues are re-
viewed and discussed in this chapter.

Standards and Regulations
Including non-scope issues does not necessarily mean that the EP
failed to meet the requirements of the Guide or misapplied E 1903.
For any scientifically based investigation, it is appropriate to re-
view and use any applicable standards or regulations if they are
available. In many instances, the needs of the user in a commercial
transaction are unique to the conditions of the property or a par-
ticular issue associated with the transaction. Many of these issues
may not be specifically addressed by a single standard. The EPs
then may apply the principles of E 1903 to design a specific ESA
that meets users’ needs. Often, certain portions of the ESA or spe-
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cific recognized environmental conditions �RECs� may be gov-
erned by specific standards or regulations. The primary reason for
using the E 1903 Standard in these cases is to provide the frame-
work to organize various assessment activities under one umbrella,
utilizing a sound scientific approach. The various individual ESA
activities become a subset of the Phase II ESA. Figure 9.1 shows
the approach.

The circles in Figure 9.1 represent various Phase II ESA activities
governed by specific standards and regulations. Depending on us-
ers’ needs, they can all be included in the Phase II assessment.
Some of the activities represent CERCLA portions of the assess-
ment and are represented as the large circle. Additional activities
that are governed by related regulation such as RCRA are depicted
as circles that share a portion of the area with the CERCLA circle.
This is because some of the issues that are regulated by the two
separate regulations overlap. For instance, the user may want to
look at RCRA conformance at the site and that activity provides
information related to CERCLA/LLPs. The separate circles repre-
sent activities that do not have any overlap with CERCLA/LLPs.
An example would be where a portion of the property is designated

Figure 9.1 Phase II ESA incorporating ESA activities not in E 1903.
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as a wetland, and as part of the Phase II ESA the user would like
some preliminary information about the possibility of developing a
portion of the wetland. The asbestos issues are depicted overlap-
ping with both RCRA and CERCLA, as they sometimes overlap
within the regulatory framework. For example, both regulations
may be applicable if asbestos-containing materials from a demol-
ished building were disposed of at the site. The drinking water
issues are depicted as ESA activities independent of the CERCLA/
LLP activities. If the assessment is done for the EPA Brownfields
Program, the assessment must include controlled substances that
are not typically included in Phase I or Phase II assessments tar-
geting LLPs in commercial real estate transactions.

Contracting and Subcontracting
Contracting issues were discussed in Chapter 5. The contracting
and subcontracting specifics are not part of the E 1903 scope. They
are invariably a part of every Phase II ESA. During the Phase I
ESA the contract can simply state that the EP agrees to perform the
assessment in accordance with the scope of E 1527 �2�. The tasks
associated with Phase I ESA are sufficiently defined and specified
in E 1527. By contrast, the E 1903 scope is very broad and the
Standard only lists several contracting considerations for the EPs
to consider. The user and the EP must therefore develop a mutually
agreeable contract. E 1903 does not sufficiently specify particular
tasks and duties to be applied in the same manner as E 1527.

The subcontracting portion�s� of the work associated with Phase II
ESA activities to other companies or individuals adds the inherent
risk of being sued along with any of the subcontractors. It is com-
mon in Phase II investigation to subcontract various portions of the
investigation, such as drill and direct push rigs �Figure 9.2�. Law-

EPs and users
develop a mutually
agreeable contract

Figure 9.2 GeoProbe services are frequently subcontracted. Courtesy of JAEE Environmental, Davie Fla.
�Photograph by Zdenek Hejzlar�.
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suits generally try to include as many parties as possible. As dem-
onstrated in Chapter 5, the EP can be held partially responsible for
errors or wrongdoing by any of the subcontractors.

It is noteworthy that many subcontractors such as in the unit de-
picted do not engage in visible advertising such as on the side of
the equipment. This is sometimes called for in contracts, as a num-
ber of clients may be sensitive to advertise to casual observers that
any environmental investigation is going on at their property. Some
states, however, require that name and company name be dis-
played, especially for services such as water drilling, waste haul-
ing, etc.

Safety and Health
In Chapter 7 of Part One of this manual, we discussed the safety
and health issues that may be associated with Phase I and Phase II
ESAs. They are considered beyond the scope of E 1903. Many of
these issues are site and transaction specific and must be taken into
consideration by the EPs. The EPs conducting environmental site
investigations are responsible for their own safety. Training and
experience in health and safety issues appropriately applied during
Phase II ESAs helps to ensure safe and successful completion of
projects.

Confidentiality and Disclosure
Confidentiality issues are also considered beyond the scope of E
1903. The user who pays for the Phase II ESA can generally claim
ownership of the work product. Phase II ESAs are designed to
confirm the presence of contamination. The contaminant and the
level detected may be subject to reporting requirements on federal,
state, or local level. The disclosure, confidentiality requirements
and ownership of the work product are an integral part of any
Phase II ESA and must be addressed by the EP.

Recommendations
Recommendations are not included in the scope of E 1903. The
Standard specifically states that recommendations should only be
provided if the user requests them. Many Phase II investigations
under governmental programs such as the Brownfields do require
written recommendation.

Business Judgments
What the user decides to do with the information and the results
generated from the Phase II ESA is up to the user and not dis-
cussed in the E 1903 Standard Guide. Business judgment often
extends beyond of the scope of any work that the EPs provide for
the user, although the EPs’ input can play a significant role in the
judgments.
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Legal Risks
E 1903 does not address many of the legal risks that may be asso-
ciated with performing Phase II assessments. The EPs’ business
judgment and risk tolerance is used to deal with these issues. By
the act of hiring the EPs to perform Phase II ESAs, the users are
spreading some of their liabilities to the EPs. This must be taken
into consideration, and through contract/insurance and quality of
work, the EPs need to adequately minimize the liability potential.

Summary

This chapter reviewed and summarized some of the many issues
that are an integral part of Phase II ESAs and are not specifically
addressed by E 1903. Previous chapters provided a number of
specific examples that demonstrated practical applications of the
concepts outlined in this chapter.

References

1. E 1903 Standard Guide for Environmental Site Assessments:
Phase II Environmental Site Assessment Process, ASTM 1997

2. E 1527 Standard Practice for Environmental Site Assessments:
Phase I Environmental Site Assessment Process, ASTM 2005

Contract,
insurance and
work quality

289



Tuesday, 

November 1, 2005 

Part III 

Environmental 
Protection Agency 
40 CFR Part 312 
Standards and Practices for All 
Appropriate Inquiries; Final Rule 

MNL43-2nd page 291



66070 Federal Register / Vol. 70, No. 210 / Tuesday, November 1, 2005 / Rules and Regulations 

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION 
AGENCY 

40 CFR Part 312 

[SFUND–2004–0001; FRL–7989–7] 

RIN 2050–AF04 

Standards and Practices for All 
Appropriate Inquiries 

AGENCY: Environmental Protection 
Agency. 
ACTION: Final rule. 

SUMMARY: The Environmental Protection 
Agency (EPA) today is establishing 
federal standards and practices for 
conducting all appropriate inquiries as 
required under sections 101(35)(B)(ii) 
and (iii) of the Comprehensive 
Environmental Response, 
Compensation, and Liability Act 
(CERCLA). Today’s final rule establishes 
specific regulatory requirements and 
standards for conducting all appropriate 
inquiries into the previous ownership 
and uses of a property for the purposes 
of meeting the all appropriate inquiries 
provisions necessary to qualify for 
certain landowner liability protections 
under CERCLA. The standards and 
practices also will be applicable to 
persons conducting site characterization 
and assessments with the use of grants 
awarded under CERCLA section 
104(k)(2)(B). 

DATES: This final rule is effective 
November 1, 2006. 
ADDRESSES: EPA established a docket 
for this action under Docket ID No. 
SFUND–2004–0001. All documents in 
the docket are listed in the EDOCKET 
index at http://www.epa.gov/edocket. 
Although listed in the index, some 
information is not publicly available, 
i.e., information labeled Confidential 
Business Information (CBI) or other 
information whose disclosure is 
restricted by statute. Certain other 
material, such as copyrighted material, 
is not placed on the Internet and will be 
publicly available only in hard copy 
form. Publicly available docket 
materials are available either 
electronically in EDOCKET or in hard 
copy at the EPA Docket Center, EPA 
West Building, Room B102, 1301 
Constitution Ave., NW., Washington, 
DC. This docket facility is open from 
8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Monday through 
Friday, excluding Federal holidays. The 
telephone number for the Public 
Reading Room is (202) 566–1744, and 
the telephone number for the OSWER 
Docket is (202) 566–0276. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: For 
further information on specific aspects 

of today’s rule, contact Patricia 
Overmeyer of EPA’s Office of 
Brownfields Cleanup and 
Redevelopment at (202) 566–2774 or at 
overmeyer.patricia@epa.gov. Mail 
inquiries may be directed to the Office 
of Brownfields Cleanup and 
Redevelopment (5105T), 1200 
Pennsylvania Ave. NW., Washington, 
DC 20460. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

I. General Information 

A. Who Potentially May be Affected by 
Today’s Rule? 

This regulation may affect most 
directly those persons and businesses 
purchasing commercial property or any 
property that will be used for 
commercial or public purposes and who 
may, after purchasing the property, seek 
to claim protection from CERCLA 
liability for releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances. Under 
section101(35)(B) of CERCLA, as 
amended by the Small Business 
Liability Relief and Brownfields 
Revitalization Act (Pub. L. 107–118, 115 
stat. 2356, ‘‘the Brownfields 
Amendments’’) such persons and 
businesses are required to conduct all 
appropriate inquiries prior to or on the 
date on which the property is acquired. 
Prospective landowners who do not 
conduct all appropriate inquiries prior 
to or on the date of obtaining ownership 
of the property may lose their ability to 
claim protection from CERCLA liability 
as an innocent landowner, bona fide 
prospective purchaser, or contiguous 
property owner. 

In addition, today’s rule will affect 
any party who receives a brownfields 
grant awarded under CERCLA section 
104(k)(2)(B) and uses the grant money to 
conduct site characterization or 
assessment activities. This includes 
state, local and tribal governments that 
receive brownfields site assessment 
grants for the purpose of conducting site 
characterization and assessment 
activities. Such parties are required 
under CERCLA section 104(k)(2)(B)(ii) 
to conduct such activities in compliance 
with the standards and practices 
established by EPA for the conduct of 
all appropriate inquiries. EPA notes that 
today’s rule also may affect other parties 
who apply for brownfields grants under 
the provisions of CERCLA section 
104(k), since such parties may have to 
qualify as a bona fide prospective 
purchaser to ensure compliance with 
the statutory prohibitions on the use of 
grant funds under Section 
104(k)(4)(B)(I). Any party seeking 
liability protection as a bona fide 
prospective purchaser, including 

eligible brownfields grantees, must 
conduct all appropriate inquiries prior 
to or on the date of acquiring a property. 

The background document, 
‘‘Economic Impacts Analysis for the 
Proposed All Appropriate Inquiries 
Final Regulation’’ and the Addendum to 
this document provide a comprehensive 
analysis of all potentially impacted 
entities. These documents are available 
in the docket established for today’s 
rule. A summary of potentially affected 
businesses is provided in the table 
below. 

Our aim in the table below is to 
provide a guide for readers regarding 
entities likely to be directly regulated or 
indirectly affected by today’s action. 
This action, however, may affect other 
entities not listed in the table. To 
determine whether you or your business 
is regulated or affected by this action, 
you should examine the regulatory 
language amending CERCLA. This 
language is found at the end of this 
Federal Register notice. If you have 
questions regarding the applicability of 
this action to a particular entity, consult 
the person listed in the preceding 
section entitled FOR FURTHER 
INFORMATION CONTACT. 

Industry category NAICS 
code 

Manufacturing ................................. 31–33 
Wholesale Trade ............................ 42 
Retail Trade .................................... 44–45 
Finance and Insurance ................... 52 
Real Estate ..................................... 531 
Professional, Scientific and Tech-

nical Services .............................. 541 
Accommodation and Food Services 72 
Repair and Maintenance ................ 811 
Personal and Laundry Services ..... 812 
State, Local and Tribal Govern-

ment ............................................ N/A 

B. How Can I Get Copies of This 
Document and Other Related 
Information? 

1. Docket. EPA established an official 
public docket for this action under 
Docket ID No. SFUND–2004–0001. The 
official public docket consists of the 
documents specifically referenced in 
this action, any public comments 
received, and other information related 
to today’s action. Although a part of the 
official docket, the public docket does 
not include Confidential Business 
Information (CBI) or other information 
whose disclosure is restricted by statute. 
Documents in the official public docket 
are listed in the index list in EPA’s 
electronic public docket and comment 
system, EDOCKET. Documents may be 
available either electronically or in hard 
copy. Electronic documents may be 
viewed through EDOCKET. Hard copy 
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documents may be viewed at the EPA 
Docket Center, EPA West, Room B102, 
1301 Constitution Avenue, NW., 
Washington, DC. The EPA Docket 
Center Public Reading Room is open 
from 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Monday 
through Friday, excluding Federal 
holidays. The telephone number for the 
Public Reading Room is (202) 566–1744, 
and the telephone number for the 
OSWER Docket is (202) 566–0276. 

2. Electronic Access. You may access 
this Federal Register document 
electronically through the EPA Internet 
under the ‘‘Federal Register’’ listings at 
http://www.epa.gov/fedrgstr. 

An electronic version of the public 
docket also is available through EPA’s 
electronic public docket and comment 
system, EDOCKET. You may use 
EDOCKET at http://www.epa.gov/ 
edocket/ to view public comments, 
access the index listing of the contents 
of the public docket, and access those 
documents in the public docket that are 
available electronically. Once in the 
system, select ‘‘search,’’ then key in the 
appropriate docket identification 
number. 

Certain types of information will not 
be placed in EDOCKET. Information 
claimed as CBI and other information 
whose disclosure is restricted by statute, 
which is not included in the official 
public docket, will not be available for 
public viewing in EPA’s electronic 
public docket. EPA’s policy is that 
copyrighted material will not be placed 
in EPA’s electronic public docket but 
will be available only in printed, paper 
form in the official public docket. 
Docket materials that are not available 
electronically may be viewed at the 
docket facility identified above. 

Contents of Today’s Rule 
I. Statutory Authority 
II. Background 

A. What is the Intent of Today’s Rule? 
B. What is ‘‘All Appropriate Inquiries?’’ 
C. What were the Previous Standards for 

All Appropriate Inquiries? 
D. What are the Liability Protections 

Established Under the Brownfields 
Amendments? 

E. What Criteria Did Congress Establish for 
the All Appropriate Inquiries Standard? 

III. Summary of Comments and Changes 
From Proposed Rule to Final Rule 

IV. Detailed Description of Today’s Rule 
A. What is the Purpose and Scope of the 

Rule? 
B. To Whom is the Rule Applicable? 
C. Does the Final Rule Include Any New 

Reporting or Disclosure Obligations? 
D. What are the Final Documentation 

Requirements? 
E. What are the Qualifications for an 

Environmental Professional? 
F. References 
G. What is Included in ‘‘All Appropriate 

Inquiries?’’ 

H. Who is Responsible for Conducting the 
All Appropriate Inquiries? 

I. When Must All Appropriate Inquiries be 
Conducted? 

J. Can a Prospective Landowner Use 
Information Collected for Previous 
Inquiries Completed for the Same 
Property? 

K. Can All Appropriate Inquiries be 
Conducted by One Party and Transferred 
to Another Party? 

L. What Are the Objectives and 
Performance Factors for the All 
Appropriate Inquiries Requirements? 

M. What are Institutional Controls? 
N. How must Data Gaps Be Addressed in 

the Conduct of All Appropriate 
Inquiries? 

O. Do Small Quantities of Hazardous 
Substances That Do Not Pose Threats to 
Human Health and the Environment 
Have to Be Identified in the Inquiries? 

P. What are the Requirements for 
Interviewing Past and Present Owners, 
Operators, and Occupants? 

Q. What are the Requirements for Reviews 
of Historical Sources of Information? 

R. What are the Requirements for 
Searching for Recorded Environmental 
Cleanup Liens? 

S. What are the Requirements for 
Reviewing Federal, State, Tribal, and 
Local Government Records? 

T. What are the Requirements for Visual 
Inspections of the Subject Property and 
Adjoining Properties? 

U. What are the Requirements for the 
Inclusion of Specialized Knowledge or 
Experience on the Part of the 
‘‘Defendant?’’ 

V. What are the Requirements for the 
Relationship of the Purchase Price to the 
Value of the Property, if the Property was 
not Contaminated? 

W. What are the Requirements for 
Commonly Known or Reasonably 
Ascertainable Information about the 
Property? 

X. What are the Requirements for ‘‘the 
Degree of Obviousness of the Presence or 
Likely Presence of Contamination at the 
Property, and the Ability to Detect the 
Contamination by Appropriate 
Investigation?’’ 

V. Statutory and Executive Order Reviews 
A. Executive Order 12866: Regulatory 

Planning and Review 
B. Paperwork Reduction Act 
C. Regulatory Flexibility Act 
D. Unfunded Mandates Reform Act 
E. Executive Order 13132: Federalism 
F. Executive Order 13175: Consultation 

and Coordination with Indian Tribal 
Governments 

G. Executive Order 13045: Protection of 
Children from Environmental Risks and 
Safety Risks 

H. Executive Order 13211: Actions that 
Significantly Affect Energy Supply, 
Distribution or Use 

I. National Technology Transfer 
Advancement Act 

J. Executive Order 12898: Federal Actions 
to Address Environmental Justice in 
Minority Populations and Low-Income 
Populations 

K. Congressional Review Act 

I. Statutory Authority 

These regulations are promulgated 
under the authority of Section 
101(35)(B) of the Comprehensive 
Environmental Response, 
Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980 
(42 U.S.C. 9601), as amended, most 
importantly by the Small Business 
Liability Relief and Brownfields 
Revitalization Act. 

II. Background 

A. What is the Intent of Today’s Rule? 

On August 26, 2004, EPA published a 
notice of proposed rulemaking outlining 
proposed standards and practices for the 
conduct of ‘‘all appropriate inquiries.’’ 
This regulatory action was initiated in 
response to legislative amendments to 
the Comprehensive Environmental 
Response, Compensation, and Liability 
Act (CERCLA). On January 11, 2002, 
President Bush signed the Small 
Business Liability Relief and 
Brownfields Revitalization Act (Pub. L. 
107–118, 115 Stat. 2356, ‘‘the 
Brownfields Amendments’’). The 
Brownfields Amendments amend 
CERCLA by providing funds to assess 
and clean up brownfields sites, 
clarifying CERCLA liability provisions 
for certain landowners, and providing 
funding to enhance state and tribal 
cleanup programs. The intent of today’s 
rule is to finalize regulations setting 
federal standards and practices for the 
conduct of all appropriate inquiries, a 
key provision of the Brownfields 
Amendments. Subtitle B of Title II of 
the Brownfields Amendments revises 
CERCLA section 101(35), clarifying the 
requirements necessary to establish the 
innocent landowner defense. In 
addition, the Brownfields Amendments 
add protections from CERCLA liability 
for bona fide prospective purchasers 
and contiguous property owners who 
meet certain statutory requirements. 

Each of the CERCLA liability 
provisions for innocent landowners, 
bona fide prospective purchasers, and 
contiguous property owners, requires 
that, among other requirements, persons 
claiming the liability protections 
conduct all appropriate inquiries into 
prior ownership and use of a property 
prior to or on the date a person acquires 
a property. The law requires EPA to 
develop regulations establishing 
standards and practices for how to 
conduct all appropriate inquiries. 
Congress included in the Brownfields 
Amendments a list of criteria that the 
Agency must address in the regulations 
establishing standards and practices for 
conducting all appropriate inquiries 
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section 101(35)(2)(B)(ii) and (iii). The 
Brownfields Amendments also require 
that parties receiving a federal 
brownfields grant awarded under 
CERCLA section 104(k)(2)(B) to conduct 
site characterizations and assessments 
must conduct these activities in 
accordance with the standards and 
practices for all appropriate inquiries. 

The regulations established today 
only address the all appropriate 
inquiries provisions of CERCLA sections 
101(35)(B)(i)(I) and 101(35)(B)(ii) and 
(iii). Today’s rule does not address the 
requirements of CERCLA section 
101(35)(B)(i)(II) for what constitutes 
‘‘reasonable steps.’’ 

B. What is ‘‘All Appropriate Inquiries?’’ 
An essential step in real property 

transactions may be evaluating a 
property for potential environmental 
contamination and assessing potential 
liability for contamination present at the 
property. The process for assessing 
properties for the presence or potential 
presence of environmental 
contamination often is referred to as 
‘‘environmental due diligence,’’ or 
‘‘environmental site assessment.’’ The 
Comprehensive Environmental 
Response Compensation and Liability 
Act (CERCLA) or Superfund, provides 
for a similar, but legally distinct, 
process referred to as ‘‘all appropriate 
inquiries.’’ 

Under CERCLA, persons may be held 
strictly liable for cleaning up hazardous 
substances at properties that they either 
currently own or operate or owned or 
operated at the time of disposal. Strict 
liability in the context of CERCLA 
means that a potentially responsible 
party may be liable for environmental 
contamination based solely on property 
ownership and without regard to fault 
or negligence. 

In 1986, the Superfund Amendments 
and Reauthorization Act ( Pub. L. No. 
99–499, 100 stat. 1613, ‘‘SARA’’) 
amended CERCLA by creating an 
‘‘innocent landowner’’ defense to 
CERCLA liability. The new section 
101(35)(B) of CERCLA provided a 
defense to CERCLA liability, for those 
persons who could demonstrate, among 
other requirements, that they ‘‘did not 
know and had no reason to know’’ prior 
to purchasing a property that any 
hazardous substance that is the subject 
of a release or threatened release was 
disposed of on, in, or at the property. 
Such persons, to demonstrate that they 
had ‘‘no reason to know’’ must have 
undertaken, prior to, or on the date of 
acquisition of the property, ‘‘all 
appropriate inquiries’’ into the previous 
ownership and uses of the property 
consistent with good commercial or 

customary standards and practices. The 
2002 Brownfields Amendments added 
potential liability protections for 
‘‘contiguous property owners’’ and 
‘‘bona fide prospective purchasers’’ who 
also must demonstrate they conducted 
all appropriate inquiries, among other 
requirements, to benefit from the 
liability protection. 

C. What Were the Previous Standards 
for All Appropriate Inquiries? 

As part of the Brownfields 
Amendments to CERCLA, Congress 
established interim standards for the 
conduct of all appropriate inquiries. The 
federal interim standards established by 
Congress became effective on January 
11, 2002. In the case of properties 
purchased after May 31, 1997, the 
interim standards include the 
procedures of the ASTM Standard 
E1527–97 (entitled ‘‘Standard Practice 
for Environmental Site Assessments: 
Phase 1 Environmental Site Assessment 
Process’’). In the case of persons who 
purchased property prior to May 31, 
1997 and who are seeking to establish 
an innocent landowner defense or 
qualify as a contiguous property owner, 
CERCLA provides that such persons 
must establish, among other statutory 
requirements, that at the time they 
acquired the property, they did not 
know and had no reason to know of 
releases or threatened releases to the 
property. To establish they did not 
know and had no reason to know of 
releases or threatened releases, persons 
who purchased property prior to May 
31, 1997 must demonstrate that they 
carried out all appropriate inquiries into 
the previous ownership and uses of the 
property in accordance with generally 
accepted good commercial and 
customary standards and practices. 

In the case of property acquired by a 
non-governmental entity or non- 
commercial entity for residential or 
other similar uses, the current interim 
standards for all appropriate inquiries 
may not be applicable. For those cases, 
the Brownfields Amendments to 
CERCLA establish that a ‘‘facility 
inspection and title search that reveal 
no basis for further investigation shall 
be considered to satisfy the 
requirements’ for all appropriate 
inquiries. In addition, such properties 
are not within the scope of today’s rule. 

The interim standards remain in effect 
only until the effective date of today’s 
rule which promulgates federal 
regulations establishing standards and 
practices for conducting all appropriate 
inquiries. 

On May 9, 2003, EPA published a 
final rule (68 FR 24888) clarifying that 
for the purposes of achieving the all 

appropriate inquiries standards of 
CERCLA section 101(35)(B), and until 
the effective date of today’s regulation, 
persons who purchase property on or 
after May 31, 1997 could use either the 
procedures provided in ASTM E1527– 
2000, entitled ‘‘Standard Practice for 
Environmental Site Assessments: Phase 
I Environmental Site Assessment 
Process,’’ or the earlier standard cited by 
Congress in the Brownfields 
Amendments, ASTM E1527–97. 

Today’s notice is a final rule and as 
such replaces the current interim 
standards for all appropriate inquiries 
established by Congress in the 
Brownfields Amendments and clarified 
by EPA in the May 9, 2003 final rule. 
Since the Agency is promulgating a final 
rule establishing federal regulations 
containing the standards and practices 
for conducting all appropriate inquiries, 
the interim standard will no longer be 
the operative standard for conducting 
all appropriate inquiries upon 
November 1, 2006, the effective date of 
today’s rule. Until November 1, 2006, 
both the standards and practices 
included in today’s final regulation and 
the current interim standards 
established by Congress for all 
appropriate inquiries will be recognized 
by EPA as satisfying the statutory 
requirements for the conduct of all 
appropriate inquiries under section 
101(35)(B) of CERCLA. 

D. What are the Liability Protections 
Established Under the Brownfields 
Amendments? 

The Brownfields Amendments 
provide important liability protections 
for landowners who qualify as 
contiguous property owners, bona fide 
prospective purchasers, or innocent 
landowners. To meet the statutory 
requirements for any of these landowner 
liability protections, a landowner must 
meet certain threshold requirements and 
satisfy certain continuing obligations. 
To qualify as a bona fide prospective 
purchaser, contiguous property owner, 
or innocent landowner, a person must 
perform ‘‘all appropriate inquiries’’ on 
or before the date on which the person 
acquired the property. Bona fide 
prospective purchasers and contiguous 
property owners also must demonstrate 
that they are not potentially liable or 
affiliated with any other person that is 
potentially liable for response costs at 
the property. In the case of contiguous 
property owners, the landowner 
claiming to be a contiguous property 
owner also must demonstrate that he 
did not cause, contribute, or consent to 
any release or threatened release of 
hazardous substances. To meet the 
statutory requirements for a bona fide 
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prospective purchaser, a property owner 
must have acquired a property 
subsequent to any disposal activities 
involving hazardous substances at the 
property. 

Continuing obligations required under 
the statute include complying with land 
use restrictions and not impeding the 
effectiveness or integrity of institutional 
controls; taking ‘‘reasonable steps’’ with 
respect to hazardous substances 
affecting a landowner’s property to 
prevent releases; providing cooperation, 
assistance and access to EPA, a state, or 
other party conducting response actions 
or natural resource restoration at the 
property; complying with CERCLA 
information requests and administrative 
subpoenas; and providing legally 
required notices. For a more detailed 
discussion of these threshold and 
continuing requirements please see 
EPA, Interim Guidance Regarding 
Criteria Landowners Must Meet in 
Order to Qualify for Bona Fide 
Prospective Purchaser, Contiguous 
Property Owner, or Innocent Landowner 
Limitations on CERCLA Liability 
(Common Elements, 2003). A copy of 
this document is available in the docket 
for today’s rule. 

EPA notes that, as explained below, 
persons conducting all appropriate 
inquiries in compliance with today’s 
final rule are not entitled to the CERCLA 
liability protections provided for 
innocent landowners, bona fide 
prospective purchasers, and contiguous 
property owners, unless they also 
comply with all of the continuing 
obligations established under the 
statute. As explained below, compliance 
with today’s final rule is only one 
requirement necessary for CERCLA 
liability protection. We also note that 
the requirements of today’s rule apply to 
prospective property owners who are 
seeking protection from liability under 
the federal Superfund Law (CERCLA). 
Prospective property owners wishing to 
establish protection from, or a defense 
to, liability under state superfund or 
other related laws must comply with the 
all criteria established under state laws, 
including any criteria for conducting 
site assessments or all appropriate 
inquiries established under applicable 
state statutes or regulations. 

1. Bona Fide Prospective Purchaser 
The Brownfields Amendments added 

a new bona fide prospective purchaser 
provision at CERCLA section 107(r). The 
provision provides protection from 
CERCLA liability, and limits EPA’s 
recourse for unrecovered response costs 
to a lien on property for the lesser of the 
unrecovered response costs or increase 
in fair market value attributable to 

EPA’s response action. To meet the 
statutory requirements for a bona fide 
prospective purchaser, a person must 
meet the requirements set forth in 
CERCLA sections 101(40) and 107(r). A 
bona fide prospective purchaser must 
have bought property after January 11, 
2002 (the date of enactment of the 
Brownfields Amendments). A bona fide 
prospective purchaser may purchase 
property with knowledge of 
contamination after performing all 
appropriate inquiries, provided the 
property owner meets or complies with 
all of the other statutory requirements 
set forth in CERCLA section 101(40). 
Conducting all appropriate inquiries 
alone does not provide a landowner 
with protection against CERCLA 
liability. Landowners who want to 
qualify as bona fide prospective 
purchasers must comply with all of the 
statutory requirements. The statutory 
requirements include, without 
limitation, that the landowner must: 

• Have acquired a property after all 
disposal of hazardous substances at the 
property ceased; 

• Provide all legally required notices 
with respect to the discovery or release 
of any hazardous substances at the 
property; 

• Exercise appropriate care by taking 
reasonable steps to stop continuing 
releases, prevent any threatened future 
release, and prevent or limit human, 
environmental, or natural resources 
exposure to any previously released 
hazardous substance; 

• Provide full cooperation, assistance, 
and access to persons that are 
authorized to conduct response actions 
or natural resource restorations; 

• Comply with land use restrictions 
established or relied on in connection 
with a response action; 

• Not impede the effectiveness or 
integrity of any institutional controls; 

• Comply with any CERCLA request 
for information or administrative 
subpoena; and 

• Not be potentially liable, or 
affiliated with any other person who is 
potentially liable for response costs for 
addressing releases at the property. 

Persons claiming to be bona fide 
prospective purchasers should keep in 
mind that failure to identify an 
environmental condition or identify a 
release or threatened release of a 
hazardous substance on, at, in or to a 
property during the conduct of all 
appropriate inquiries does not relieve a 
landowner from complying with the 
other post-acquisition statutory 
requirements for obtaining the liability 
protections. Landowners must comply 
with all the statutory requirements to 
obtain the liability protection. For 

example, an inability to identify a 
release or threatened release during the 
conduct of all appropriate inquiries 
does not negate the landowner’s 
responsibilities under the statute to take 
reasonable steps to stop a release, 
prevent a threatened release, and 
prevent exposure to any previous 
release once any release is identified. 
Compliance with the other statutory 
requirements for the bona fide 
prospective purchaser liability 
protection is not contingent upon the 
findings of all appropriate inquiries. 

2. Contiguous Property Owner 

The Brownfields Amendments added 
a new contiguous property owner 
provision at CERCLA section 107(q). 
This provision excludes from the 
definition of ‘‘owner’’ or ‘‘operator’’ 
under CERCLA section 107(a)(1) and (2) 
a person who owns property that is 
‘‘contiguous to, or otherwise similarly 
situated with respect to, and that is or 
may be contaminated by a release or 
threatened release of a hazardous 
substance from’’ property owned by 
someone else. To qualify as a 
contiguous property owner, a 
landowner must have no knowledge or 
reason to know of contamination at the 
time of acquisition, have conducted all 
appropriate inquiries, and meet all of 
the criteria set forth in CERCLA section 
107(q)(1)(A), which include, without 
limitation: 

• Not causing, contributing, or 
consenting to the release or threatened 
release; 

• Not being potentially liable nor 
affiliated with any other person who is 
potentially liable for response costs at 
the property; 

• Taking reasonable steps to stop 
continuing releases, prevent any 
threatened release, and prevent or limit 
human, environmental, or natural 
resource exposure to any hazardous 
substances released on or from the 
landowner’s property; 

• Providing full cooperation, 
assistance, and access to persons that 
are authorized to conduct response 
actions or natural resource restorations; 

• Complying with land use 
restrictions established or relied on in 
connection with a response action; 

• Not impeding the effectiveness or 
integrity of any institutional controls; 

• Complying with any CERCLA 
request for information or 
administrative subpoena; 

• Providing all legally required 
notices with respect to discovery or 
release of any hazardous substances at 
the property. 

The contiguous property owner 
liability protection ‘‘protects parties that 
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are essentially victims of pollution 
incidents caused by their neighbor’s 
actions.’’ S. Rep. No. 107–2, at 10 
(2001). Contiguous property owners 
must perform all appropriate inquiries 
prior to purchasing property. However, 
performing all appropriate inquiries in 
accordance with the regulatory 
requirements alone is not sufficient to 
assert the liability protections afforded 
under CERCLA. Property owners must 
fully comply with all of the statutory 
requirements to be afforded the 
contiguous property owner liability 
protection. Persons who know, or have 
reason to know, that the property is or 
could be contaminated at the time of 
acquisition of a property cannot qualify 
for the liability protection as a 
contiguous property owner, but may be 
entitled to bona fide prospective 
purchaser status. 

Persons claiming to be contiguous 
property owners should keep in mind 
that failure to identify an environmental 
condition or identify a release or 
threatened release of a hazardous 
substance on, at, in or to a property 
during the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries, does not relieve a landowner 
from complying with the other statutory 
requirements for obtaining the 
contiguous landowner liability 
limitation. Landowners must comply 
with all the statutory requirements to 
qualify for the liability protections. For 
example, an inability to identify a 
release or threatened release during the 
conduct of all appropriate inquiries 
does not negate the landowner’s 
responsibilities under the statute to take 
reasonable steps to stop the release, 
prevent a threatened release, and 
prevent exposure to previous releases 
once a release is identified. None of the 
other statutory requirements for the 
contiguous property owner liability 
protection is contingent upon the results 
of the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries. 

3. Innocent Landowner 

The Brownfields Amendments also 
clarify the innocent landowner defense. 
To qualify as an innocent landowner, a 
person must conduct all appropriate 
inquiries and meet all of the statutory 
requirements. The requirements 
include, without limitation: 

• Having no knowledge or reason to 
know that any hazardous substance 
which is the subject of a release or 
threatened release was disposed of on, 
in, or at the facility; 

• Providing full cooperation, 
assistance and access to persons 
authorized to conduct response actions 
at the property; 

• Complying with any land use 
restrictions and not impeding the 
effectiveness or integrity of any 
institutional controls; 

• Taking reasonable steps to stop 
continuing releases, prevent any 
threatened release, and prevent or limit 
human, environmental, or natural 
resource exposure to any previously 
released hazardous substances; 

To successfully assert an innocent 
landowner liability defense, a property 
owner must demonstrate compliance 
with CERCLA section 107(b)(3) as well. 
Such persons must establish, by a 
preponderance of the evidence: 

• That the release or threat of release 
of hazardous substances and the 
resulting damages were caused by an act 
or omission of a third party with whom 
the person does not have employment, 
agency, or a contractual relationship; 

• The person exercised due care with 
respect to the hazardous substance 
concerned, taking into consideration the 
characteristics of such hazardous 
substance, in light of all relevant facts 
and circumstances; 

• Took precautions against 
foreseeable acts or omissions of any 
such third party and the consequences 
that could foreseeably result from such 
acts or omissions. 

Like contiguous property owners, 
innocent landowners must perform all 
appropriate inquiries prior to or on the 
date of acquisition of a property and 
cannot know, or have reason to know, 
of contamination to qualify for this 
landowner liability protection. Persons 
claiming to be innocent landowners also 
should keep in mind that failure to 
identify an environmental condition or 
identify a release or threatened release 
of a hazardous substance on, at, in or to 
a property during the conduct of all 
appropriate inquiries, does not relieve 
or exempt a landowner from complying 
with the other statutory requirements 
for asserting the innocent landowner 
defense. Landowners must comply with 
all the statutory requirements to obtain 
the defense. For example, an inability to 
identify a release or threatened release 
during the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries does not negate the 
landowner’s responsibilities under the 
statute to take reasonable steps to stop 
the release, prevent a threatened release, 
and prevent exposure to a previous 
release. Compliance with the other 
statutory requirements for the innocent 
landowner defense is not contingent 
upon the results of an all appropriate 
inquiries investigation. 

E. What Criteria Did Congress Establish 
for the All Appropriate Inquiries 
Standard? 

Congress included in the Brownfields 
Amendments a list of criteria that the 
Agency must include in the regulations 
establishing standards and practices for 
conducting all appropriate inquiries. In 
addition to providing these criteria in 
the statute, Congress instructed EPA to 
develop regulations establishing 
standards and practices for conducting 
all appropriate inquiries in accordance 
with generally accepted good 
commercial and customary standards 
and practices. The criteria are set forth 
in CERCLA section 101(35)(2)(B)(iii) 
and include: 

• The results of an inquiry by an 
environmental professional. 

• Interviews with past and present 
owners, operators, and occupants of the 
facility for the purpose of gathering 
information regarding the potential for 
contamination at the facility. 

• Reviews of historical sources, such 
as chain of title documents, aerial 
photographs, building department 
records, and land use records, to 
determine previous uses and 
occupancies of the real property since 
the property was first developed. 

• Searches for recorded 
environmental cleanup liens against the 
facility that are filed under federal, 
state, or local law. 

• Reviews of federal, state, and local 
government records, waste disposal 
records, underground storage tank 
records, and hazardous waste handling, 
generation, treatment, disposal, and 
spill records, concerning contamination 
at or near the facility. 

• Visual inspections of the facility 
and of adjoining properties. 

• Specialized knowledge or 
experience on the part of the defendant. 

• The relationship of the purchase 
price to the value of the property, if the 
property was not contaminated. 

• Commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable information about the 
property. 

• The degree of obviousness of the 
presence or likely presence of 
contamination at the property, and the 
ability to detect the contamination by 
appropriate investigation. 

III. Summary of Comments and 
Changes From Proposed Rule to Final 
Rule 

EPA received over 400 public 
comments in response to the August 26, 
2004 proposed rule. Comments were 
received from environmental 
consultants with experience in 
performing site assessments, trade 
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associations, state government agencies, 
environmental interest groups, and 
other public interest associations. 
Commenters generally supported the 
purpose and goals of the proposed rule. 
Many commenters complimented the 
Agency on its decision to develop the 
proposed rule using the negotiated 
rulemaking process. However, 
commenters had differing views on 
certain aspects of the proposed rule. In 
particular, the Agency received widely 
differing views on the proposed 
definition of ‘‘environmental 
professional.’’ Although many 
commenters supported the definition as 
proposed, other commenters raised 
concerns regarding the stringency of the 
proposed qualifications. A significant 
number of commenters applauded the 
proposed definition of an environmental 
professional and stated that it may 
increase the rigor and caliber of 
environmental site investigations. 
Commenters who would not qualify as 
an environmental professional under 
the proposed definition raised concerns 
with regard to the specific qualifications 
proposed. 

EPA received a significant number of 
comments regarding the statutory 
requirements for qualifying for the 
CERCLA liability protections. Several 
commenters also raised concerns with 
regard to the performance-based 
approach to the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation included in the proposed 
rule. Commenters were concerned that 
the proposed performance-based 
approach would make it more difficult 
to qualify for the CERCLA liability 
protections than an approach that 
requires strict adherence to prescriptive 
data gathering requirements that do not 
allow for the application of professional 
judgment. However, the vast majority of 
commenters who commented on the 
performance-based nature of the 
proposed rule supported the proposed 
approach. 

Other commenters raised concerns 
with regard to the proposed rule’s 
requirements to identify and comment 
upon the significance of ‘‘data gaps’’ 
where the lack of information may affect 
the ability of an environmental 
professional to render an opinion 
regarding conditions at a property that 
are indicative of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances. 
Commenters were concerned that if any 
data gaps exist potential contamination 
would not be identified, allowing 
property owners to escape liability for 
contamination. Other commenters 
supported the proposed requirement to 
identify data gaps, or missing 
information, that may affect the 
environmental professional’s ability to 

render an opinion regarding the 
environmental conditions at a property 
and comment on their significance in 
this regard and stated that the 
requirement would lend credibility to 
the inquiry’s final report. 

We received many comments on the 
proposed provision to compare the 
purchase price of a property to the fair 
market value of the property (if the 
property were not contaminated). One 
concern raised is that commenters 
believe that the exact market value of a 
property is difficult to determine. Some 
commenters took exception to the fact 
that EPA did not propose that 
prospective landowners have to conduct 
formal real estate appraisals of the 
property to determine fair market value. 
Although this provision has been a 
statutory requirement for the conduct of 
all appropriate inquiries since 1986, 
some commenters thought the 
requirement should not be included 
within the scope of all appropriate 
inquiries. Other commenters stated that 
the environmental professional should 
not be required to undertake the 
comparison. 

We received some comments on the 
results of the economic impact analysis 
that was conducted to assess the 
potential costs and impacts of the 
proposed rule. Many commenters 
generally agreed with the Agency’s 
conclusion that the average incremental 
cost increase associated with the 
requirements in the proposed rule over 
the current industry standard would be 
minimal. However, some commenters 
asserted that EPA underestimated the 
incremental costs associated with the 
proposed rule. Although a few 
commenters mentioned particular 
activities included as requirements in 
the proposed rule that would increase 
the burdens and costs associated with 
conducting all appropriate inquiries, 
most of these commenters did not 
provide specific reasons for claimed 
cost increases over baseline activities. 
Some commenters simply stated that the 
proposed requirements would result in 
an increase in the price of phase I 
environmental site assessments. We 
provide a summary of the comments 
received on the economic impact 
analysis for the proposed rule, our 
responses to issues raised by 
commenters, and the results of some 
additional analyses conducted based on 
some of the issues raised, in an 
addendum to the economic impact 
analysis, which is provided in the 
docket for today’s final rule. 

In section IV of this preamble, we 
discuss the requirements of the final 
rule, including a summary of the 
provisions included in the August 26, 

2004 proposed rule, the significant 
comments raised in response to the 
proposed provisions, and a summary of 
our rationale for the final rule 
requirements. Generally, the final rule 
closely resembles the provisions 
included in the proposed rule. We 
adopted relatively minor changes in 
response to public comments. For 
example, we received a number of 
comments urging EPA to modify the 
proposed definition of environmental 
professional to allow individuals who 
have significant experience in 
conducting environmental site 
assessments, but do not have a 
Baccalaureate degree, to qualify as 
environmental professionals. We were 
convinced by the arguments presented 
in many of these public comments. 
Therefore, the definition of an 
environmental professional included in 
today’s final rule allows individuals 
with ten years of relevant full time 
experience to qualify as an 
environmental professional for the 
purpose of overseeing and performing 
all appropriate inquiries. 

With respect to the proposed 
requirements governing the use of 
previously-conducted environmental 
site assessments for a particular 
property, we agreed with commenters 
who pointed out the proposed rule was 
unclear. In today’s final rule, we modify 
the proposed rule language to allow for 
the use of information contained in 
previously-conducted assessments, even 
if the information was collected more 
than a year prior to the date on which 
the subject property is acquired. The 
final rule does require that all aspects of 
a site assessment, or all appropriate 
inquiries investigation, completed more 
than one year prior to the date of 
acquisition of the subject property be 
updated to reflect current conditions 
and current property-specific 
information. In the case of all 
appropriate inquiries investigations 
completed less than one year prior to 
the date of acquisition of the subject 
property but more than 180 days before 
the acquisition date, the final rule 
retains the requirements of the proposed 
rule that only certain aspects of the all 
appropriate inquiries must be updated. 

In the case of the requirement to 
search for institutional controls that was 
included in the proposed requirements 
to review federal, state, tribal and local 
government records, we agreed with 
commenters who pointed out that 
searching for institutional controls 
associated with properties located 
within a half mile of the subject 
property is overly burdensome and 
without sufficient benefit to the purpose 
of the investigation. The final rule 
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requires that the search for institutional 
controls be confined to the subject 
property only. 

We adopted one other change in the 
final rule, based upon public comments. 
In the proposed rule, we delineated 
responsibilities for particular aspects of 
the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation between the 
environmental professional and the 
prospective landowner of the subject 
property (or grantee). We defined the 
inquiry of the environmental 
professional to include: interviews with 
past and present owners, operators and 
occupants; reviews of historical sources 
of information; reviews of federal state 
tribal and local government records; 
visual inspections of the facility and 
adjoining property; commonly known or 
reasonably ascertainable information; 
and degree of obviousness of the 
presence or likely presence of 
contamination at the property and the 
ability to detect the contamination by 
appropriate investigation. We also 
defined ‘‘additional inquiries’’ that must 
be conducted by the prospective 
landowner or grantee (or an individual 
on the prospective landowner’s or 
grantee’s behalf). These ‘‘additional 
inquiries’’ include: specialized 
knowledge or experience of the 
prospective landowner (or grantee); the 
relationship of the purchase price to the 
fair market value of the property, if the 
property was not contaminated; and 
commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable information. The 
requirement to search for environmental 
cleanup liens was proposed to be the 
responsibility of the prospective 
landowner (or grantee), if the search is 
not conducted by the environmental 
professional. The proposed rule 
required the prospective landowner (or 
grantee) to provide all information 
collected as part of the ‘‘additional 
inquiries’’ to the environmental 
professional. 

The final rule retains the proposed 
delineation of responsibilities. However, 
based upon the input provided in public 
comments, the final rule does not 
require the prospective landowner (or 
grantee) to provide the information 
collected as part of the ‘‘additional 
inquiries’’ to the environmental 
professional. Although we continue to 
believe that the information collected or 
held by the prospective landowner (or 
grantee) should be provided to the 
environmental professional overseeing 
the other aspects of the all appropriate 
inquiries, we agree with commenters 
who asserted that prospective 
landowners and grantees should not be 
required to provide this information to 
the environmental professional. 

Commenters argued that property 
owners (and grantees) may want to hold 
some information (e.g., the purchase 
price of the property) confidential. 
CERCLA liability rests with the owner 
or operator of a property and not with 
an environmental professional hired by 
the prospective landowner and who is 
not involved with the ownership or 
operation of the property. Since it 
ultimately is up to the owner or operator 
of a property to defend his or herself 
against any claims to liability, we agree 
with commenters that asserted that the 
regulations should not require that 
prospective landowners (or grantees) 
provide information collected to comply 
with the ‘‘additional inquiries’’ 
provisions to the environmental 
professional. Should the required 
information not be provided to the 
environmental professional, the 
environmental professional should 
assess the impact that the lack of such 
information may have on his or her 
ability to render an opinion with regard 
to conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases of hazardous 
substances on, at, in or to the property. 
If the lack of information does impact 
the ability of the environmental 
professional to render an opinion with 
regard to the environmental conditions 
of the property, the environmental 
professional should note the missing 
information as a data gap in the written 
report. We discuss each of the 
requirements of the final rule in Section 
IV of this preamble. 

IV. Detailed Description of Today’s 
Rule 

A. What Is the Purpose and Scope of the 
Rule? 

The purpose of today’s rule is to 
establish federal standards and practices 
for the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries. Such inquiries must be 
conducted by persons seeking any of the 
landowner liability protections under 
CERCLA prior to acquiring a property 
(as outlined in Section II.D. of this 
preamble). In addition, persons 
receiving federal brownfields grants 
under the authorities of CERCLA section 
104(k)(2)(B) to conduct site 
characterizations and assessments must 
conduct such activities in compliance 
with the all appropriate inquiries 
regulations. 

In the case of persons claiming one of 
the CERCLA landowner liability 
protections, the scope of today’s rule 
includes the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries for the purpose of identifying 
releases and threatened releases of 
hazardous substances on, at, in or to the 
property that would be the subject of a 

response action for which a liability 
protection would be needed and such a 
property is owned by the person 
asserting protection from liability. 
CERCLA liability is limited to releases 
and threatened releases of hazardous 
substances which cause the incurrence 
of response costs. Therefore, in the case 
of all appropriate inquiries conducted 
for the purpose of qualifying for 
protection from CERCLA liability 
(CERCLA section 107), the scope of the 
inquiries is to identify releases and 
threatened releases of hazardous 
substances which cause or threaten to 
cause the incurrence of response costs. 

In the case of persons receiving 
Federal brownfields grants to conduct 
site characterizations and assessments, 
the scope of the all appropriate inquiries 
standards and practices may be broader. 
The Brownfields Amendments include a 
definition of a ‘‘brownfield site’’ that 
includes properties contaminated or 
potentially contaminated with 
substances not included in the 
definition of ‘‘hazardous substance’’ in 
CERCLA section 101(14). Brownfields 
sites include properties contaminated 
with (or potentially contaminated with) 
hazardous substances, petroleum and 
petroleum products, controlled 
substances, and pollutants and 
contaminants (as defined in CERCLA 
section 101(33)). Therefore, in the case 
of persons receiving federal brownfields 
grant monies to conduct site assessment 
and characterization activities at 
brownfields sites, the scope of the all 
appropriate inquiries may include these 
other substances, as outlined in 
§ 312.1(c)(2), to ensure that persons 
receiving brownfields grants can 
appropriately and fully assess the 
properties as required. It is not the case 
that every recipient of a brownfields 
assessment grant has to include within 
the scope of the all appropriate inquiries 
petroleum and petroleum products, 
controlled substances and CERCLA 
pollutants and contaminants (as defined 
in CERCLA section 101(33)). However, 
in those cases where the terms and 
conditions of the grant or the 
cooperative agreement with the grantee 
designate a broader scope to the 
investigation (beyond CERCLA 
hazardous substances), then the scope of 
the all appropriate inquiries should 
include the additional substances or 
contaminants. 

The scope of today’s rule does not 
include property purchased by a non- 
governmental entity or non-commercial 
entity for ‘‘residential use or other 
similar uses * * * [where] a facility 
inspection and title search * * * reveal 
no basis for further investigation.’’ (Pub. 
L. 107–118 § 223). CERCLA section 
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1 Nothing in this regulation or preamble is 
intended to suggest that any particular 
documentation prepared in conducting all 
appropriate inquiries will be admissible in court in 
any litigation where a party raises one of the 
liability protections, or will in any way alter the 
judicial rules of evidence. 

101(35)(B)(v) states that in those cases, 
title search and facility inspection that 
reveal no basis for further investigation 
shall satisfy the requirements for all 
appropriate inquiries. 

We note that today’s rule does not 
affect the existing CERCLA liability 
protections for state and local 
governments that acquire ownership to 
properties involuntarily in their 
functions as sovereigns, pursuant to 
CERCLA sections 101(20)(D) and 
101(35)(A)(ii). Involuntary acquisition 
of properties by state and local 
governments fall under those CERCLA 
provisions and EPA’s policy guidance 
on those provisions, not under the all 
appropriate inquiry provisions of 
CERCLA section 101(35)(B). 

B. To Whom Is the Rule Applicable? 
Today’s rule applies to any person 

who may seek the landowner liability 
protections of CERCLA as an innocent 
landowner, contiguous property owner, 
or bona fide prospective purchaser. The 
statutory requirements to obtain each of 
these landowner liability protections 
include the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries. In addition, the rule applies to 
individuals receiving Federal grant 
monies under CERCLA section 
104(k)(2)(B) to conduct site 
characterization and assessment 
activities. Persons receiving such grant 
monies must conduct the site 
characterization and assessment in 
compliance with the all appropriate 
inquiries regulatory requirements. 

C. Does the Final Rule Include Any New 
Reporting or Disclosure Obligations? 

The final rule does not include any 
new reporting or disclosure obligations. 
The rule only applies to those property 
owners who may seek the landowner 
liability protections provided under 
CERCLA for innocent landowners, 
contiguous property owners or bona fide 
prospective purchasers. The 
documentation requirements included 
in this rule are primarily intended to 
enhance the inquiries by requiring the 
environmental professional to record 
the results of the inquiries and his or 
her conclusions regarding conditions 
indicative of releases and threatened 
releases on, at, in, or to the property and 
to provide a record of the environmental 
professional’s inquiry. Today’s rule 
contains no new requirements to notify 
or submit information to EPA or any 
other government entity. 

Although today’s rule does not 
include any new disclosure 
requirements, CERCLA section 103 does 
require persons in charge of vessels and 
facilities, including on-shore and off- 
shore facilities, to notify the National 

Response Center of any release of a 
hazardous substance from the vessel or 
facility in a quantity equal to or greater 
than a ‘‘reportable quantity,’’ as defined 
in CERCLA section 102(b). Today’s rule 
includes no changes to this reporting 
requirement nor any changes to any 
other reporting or disclosure 
requirements under federal, tribal, or 
state law. 

D. What Are the Final Documentation 
Requirements? 

The proposed rule required that the 
environmental professional, on behalf of 
the property owner, document the 
results of the all appropriate inquiries in 
a written report. As explained in the 
preamble to the proposed rule, the 
property owner could use this report to 
document the results of the inquiries. 
Such a report can be similar in nature 
to the type of report previously 
provided under generally accepted 
commercial practices. We proposed no 
requirements regarding the length, 
structure, or specific format of the 
written report. In addition, the proposed 
rule did not require that a written report 
of any kind be submitted to EPA or any 
other government agency, or that a 
written report be maintained on-site at 
the subject property for any length of 
time. 

Today’s final rule retains the 
requirements, as proposed, for 
documenting the results of the all 
appropriate inquiries investigation 
conducted under the supervision or 
responsible charge of an environmental 
professional. As noted above, the 
primary purpose of the documentation 
requirement is to enhance the inquiry of 
the environmental professional by 
requiring that the environmental 
professional record the results of the 
inquiries and his or her conclusions. 
The written report may allow any 
person claiming one of the CERCLA 
landowner liability protections to offer 
documentation in support of his or her 
claim that all appropriate inquiries were 
conducted in compliance with the 
federal regulations.1 The Agency notes 
that while today’s final regulation does 
not require parties conducting all 
appropriate inquiries to retain the 
written report or any other 
documentation discovered, consulted, 
or created in the course of conducting 
the inquiries, the retention of such 
documentation and records may be 

helpful should the property owner need 
to assert protection from CERCLA 
liability after purchasing a property. 

The final rule requires that a written 
report documenting the results of the all 
appropriate inquiries include an 
opinion of an environmental 
professional as to whether the all 
appropriate inquiries conducted 
identified conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases of 
hazardous substances on, at, in or to the 
subject property. The rule also requires 
that the report identify data gaps in the 
information collected that affect the 
ability of the environmental 
professional to render such an opinion 
and that the environmental professional 
comment on the significance of the data 
gaps. 

Several commenters raised issues 
with regard to the proposed requirement 
that the environmental professional 
document and comment on the 
significance of data gaps that affect the 
ability of the environmental 
professional to identify conditions 
indicative of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances on at, 
in, or to the subject property. Some 
commenters stated that the need to 
identify data gaps will make it difficult 
to determine when an all appropriate 
inquiries investigation is complete and 
therefore the requirement would act as 
a disincentive to the development of 
potentially contaminated properties. 
Other commenters asserted that the fact 
that the regulations recognize data gaps 
creates a loophole that would result in 
property owners claiming to be 
protected from CERCLA liability after 
conducting an incomplete investigation 
that includes significant data gaps. 
These commenters raised concerns that 
CERCLA liability protection could be 
claimed by property owners simply 
because they conducted an all 
appropriate inquiries investigation, even 
in those cases where releases on, at, in, 
or to the property were missed during 
the investigation. Other commenters 
stated their support for the requirements 
to document data gaps, as proposed. A 
summary of EPA’s response to these 
comments and the requirements for 
documenting data gaps included in the 
final rule is provided below in Section 
IV.N. 

The final rule, at § 312.21(d), retains 
the proposed requirement that the 
environmental professional who 
conducts or oversees the all appropriate 
inquiries sign the written report. There 
are two purposes for the requirement to 
include a signature in the report. First, 
the individual signing the report must 
declare, on the signature page, that he 
or she meets the definition of an 
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environmental professional, as provided 
in § 312.10. In addition, the rule 
requires that the environmental 
professional declare that: [I, We] have 
developed and performed the all 
appropriate inquiries in conformance 
with the standards and practices set 
forth in 40 CFR part 312. 

Some commenters raised concerns 
about whether the proposed rule would 
require the environmental professional 
to certify the all appropriate inquiries 
report and its findings. Today’s final 
rule does not require the environmental 
professional to ‘‘certify’’ the results of 
the all appropriate inquiries when 
signing the report. The two statements 
or declarations mentioned above and 
required to be included in the final 
written report documenting the conduct 
of all appropriate inquiries are meant to 
document that an individual meeting 
the qualifications of an environmental 
professional was involved in the 
conduct of the all appropriate inquiries 
and that the activities performed by, or 
under the supervision or responsible 
charge of, the environmental 
professional were performed in 
conformance with the regulations. 
Reports signed by individuals holding a 
Professional Engineer (P.E.) or 
Professional Geologist (P.G.) license, 
need not include the individual’s 
professional seal. 

A few commenters requested that EPA 
include specific requirements for the 
content of a final report in the final rule. 
Given that the type and extent of 
information available on a particular 
property may vary greatly with its size, 
type, past uses, and location, and the 
type and extent of information 
necessary for an environmental 
professional to render an opinion 
regarding conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases of 
hazardous substances associated with 
any property may vary, we decided not 
to include in the final rule specific 
requirements governing the content of 
all reports. 

The provisions of the final rule allow 
for the property owner (or grantee) and 
any environmental professional engaged 
in the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries for a specific property to 
design and develop the format and 
content of a written report that will 
meet the prospective landowner’s (or 
grantee’s) objectives and information 
needs in addition to providing 
documentation that all appropriate 
inquiries were completed prior to the 
acquisition of the property, should the 
landowner (or grantee) need to assert 
protection from liability after 
purchasing a property. 

E. What Are the Qualifications for an 
Environmental Professional? 

Proposed Rule 

In the Brownfields Amendments, 
Congress required that all appropriate 
inquiries include ‘‘the results of an 
inquiry by an environmental 
professional’’ (CERCLA section 
101(35)(B)(iii)(I)). The proposed rule 
included minimal qualifications for 
persons managing or overseeing all 
appropriate inquiries. The intent of 
setting minimum professional 
qualifications, is to ensure that all 
inquiries are conducted at a high level 
of professional ability and ensure the 
overall quality of both the inquiries 
conducted and the conclusions or 
opinions rendered with regard to 
conditions indicative of the presence of 
a release or threatened release on, at, in, 
or to a property, based upon the results 
of all inquiries. The proposed rule 
required that an environmental 
professional conducting or overseeing 
all appropriate inquiries possess 
sufficient specific education, training, 
and experience necessary to exercise 
professional judgment to develop 
opinions and conclusions regarding the 
presence of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances to the 
surface or subsurface of a property. In 
addition, the proposed rule included 
minimum qualifications, including 
minimum levels of education and 
experience, that characterize the type of 
professional who is best qualified to 
oversee and direct the development of 
comprehensive inquiries and provide 
the landowner with sound conclusions 
and opinions regarding the potential for 
releases or threatened releases to be 
present at the property. The proposed 
rule allowed for individuals not meeting 
the proposed definition of an 
environmental professional to 
contribute to and participate in the all 
appropriate inquiries on the condition 
that such individuals are conducting 
inquiries activities under the 
supervision or responsible charge of an 
individual that meets the regulatory 
definition of an environmental 
professional. 

The proposed rule required that the 
final review of the all appropriate 
inquiries and the conclusions that 
follow from the inquiries rest with an 
individual who qualifies as an 
environmental professional, as defined 
in proposed section § 312.10 of the 
proposed rule. The proposed rule also 
required that in signing the report, the 
environmental professional must 
document that he or she meets the 
definition of an ‘‘environmental 

professional’’ included in the 
regulations. 

The proposed definition first and 
foremost required that, to qualify as an 
environmental professional, a person 
must ‘‘possess sufficient specific 
education, training, and experience 
necessary to exercise professional 
judgment to develop opinions and 
conclusions regarding the presence of 
releases or threatened releases * * * to 
the surface or subsurface of a property, 
sufficient to meet the objectives and 
performance factors’’ that are provided 
in the proposed regulation. The 
proposed definition of an environmental 
professional included individuals who 
possess the following combinations of 
education and experience. 

• Hold a current Professional 
Engineer’s (P.E.) or Professional 
Geologist’s (P.G.) license or registration 
from a state, tribe, or U.S. territory and 
have the equivalent of three (3) years of 
full-time relevant experience; or 

• Be licensed or certified by the 
federal government, a state, tribe, or 
U.S. territory to perform environmental 
inquiries as defined in § 312.21 and 
have the equivalent of three (3) years of 
full-time relevant experience; or 

• Have a Baccalaureate or higher 
degree from an accredited institution of 
higher education in a relevant discipline 
of engineering, environmental science, 
or earth science and the equivalent of 
five (5) years of full-time relevant 
experience; or 

• As of the date of the promulgation 
of the final rule, have a Baccalaureate or 
higher degree from an accredited 
institution of higher education and the 
equivalent of ten (10) years of full-time 
relevant experience. 

Public Comments 
We received a significant number of 

public comments on the proposed 
definition of environmental 
professional. Many commenters 
supported the definition of 
environmental professional as proposed. 
However, a significant number of 
commenters raised concerns with regard 
to the proposed educational 
requirements. Commenters pointed out 
that the proposed minimum 
qualifications for an environmental 
professional did not allow for 
individuals with many years of relevant 
experience in conducting environmental 
site assessments to qualify as 
environmental professionals, if such 
individuals do not have college degrees. 
The proposed rule only allowed for 
persons with a Baccalaureate degree or 
higher in specific disciplines of science 
and engineering, and a specific number 
of years of experience, to qualify as an 
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environmental professional, unless an 
individual was otherwise licensed as an 
environmental professional by a state, 
tribe or the federal government. Some 
commenters questioned the Agency’s 
reasoning for restricting the degree 
requirements to only certain types of 
science or engineering. Commenters 
requested that EPA provide more 
specific definitions of the types of 
science and engineering degrees that 
would be necessary to qualify as an 
environmental professional. 

Commenters also asserted that the 
proposed ‘‘grandfather clause’’ allowing 
for individuals having a Baccalaureate 
degree (or higher) and who accumulated 
ten years of full time relevant 
experience on or before the 
promulgation date of the final rule to 
qualify as an environmental 
professional was too stringent and 
provided too small of a window of 
opportunity for individuals not 
otherwise meeting the proposed 
definition of environmental professional 
to qualify. 

Some commenters stated that the 
definition of environmental professional 
should not be restricted to those 
individuals licensed as P.E.s or P.G.s. A 
few commenters stated that a licensed 
professional is no more qualified to 
perform all appropriate inquiries 
investigations than other individuals 
with a significant number of years of 
experience in conducting such 
activities. Other commenters asserted 
that only licensed P.E.s and P.G.s are 
qualified to supervise all appropriate 
inquiries activities. 

EPA also received comments from 
independent professional certification 
organizations and members of these 
organizations, including the Academy of 
Certified Hazardous Materials Managers, 
requesting that their organizations’ 
certification programs be named in the 
regulatory definition of an 
environmental professional. 

Final Rule 
After careful consideration of the 

issues raised by commenters regarding 
the proposed definition of 
environmental professional, we made a 
few modifications to the proposed 
definition to reduce the potential 
burden that the proposed definition may 
have placed upon individuals who have 
significant experience in conducting 
environmental site assessments but do 
not meet the proposed educational, or 
college degree, requirements. We agree 
with those commenters who asserted 
that individuals with a significant 
number of years of experience in 
performing environmental site 
assessments, or all appropriate inquiries 

investigations, should qualify as 
environmental professionals for the 
purpose of conducting all appropriate 
inquiries, even in cases where such 
individuals do not have a college 
degree. Therefore, in the final rule, 
persons with ten or more years of full- 
time relevant experience in conducting 
environmental site assessments and 
related activities may qualify as 
environmental professionals, without 
having received a college degree. 

In addition, we agreed with 
commenters who pointed out that the 
requirement that environmental 
professionals hold specific types of 
science or engineering degrees was too 
limiting. In the final rule, persons with 
any science or engineering degree 
(regardless of specific discipline in 
science or engineering) can qualify as an 
environmental professional, if they also 
meet the other required qualifications, 
including the requirement to have five 
(5) years of full-time relevant 
experience. 

We also agree with commenters who 
asserted that the proposed grandfather 
clause was too restrictive. As mentioned 
above, we agree with commenters who 
pointed out that individuals with a 
significant number of years of 
experience in conducting environmental 
site assessments or all appropriate 
inquiries investigations should be able 
to qualify as environmental 
professionals, for the purpose of 
carrying out the provisions of today’s 
rulemaking. In addition, we agree with 
commenters who stated that the ability 
for experienced professionals to qualify 
as an environmental professional should 
not be limited to those who meet the 
threshold qualifications on the effective 
date of the final rule. Therefore, the 
proposed grandfather clause is not 
included within the definition of 
environmental professional in the final 
rule. As explained above, in today’s 
final rule, individuals with ten or more 
years of full-time relevant experience in 
conducting environmental site 
assessments and related investigations 
will qualify as environmental 
professionals for the purposes of this 
rulemaking. 

The final rule retains the provision 
recognizing as environmental 
professionals those individuals who are 
licensed by any tribal or state 
government as a P.E. or P.G., and have 
three years of full-time relevant 
experience in conducting all 
appropriate inquiries. We continue to 
contend that such individuals have 
sufficient specific education, training, 
and experience necessary to exercise 
professional judgment to develop 
opinions and conclusions regarding 

conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases on, at, in, or to a 
property, including the presence of 
releases to the surface or subsurface of 
the property, sufficient to meet the 
objectives and performance factors 
provided in the regulation. The rigor of 
the tribal- and state-licensed P.E. and 
P.G. certification processes, including 
the educational and training 
requirements, as well as the 
examination requirements, paired with 
the requirement to have three years of 
relevant professional experience 
conducting all appropriate inquiries 
will ensure that all appropriate inquiries 
are conducted under the supervision or 
responsible charge of an individual well 
qualified to oversee the collection and 
interpretation of site-specific 
information and render informed 
opinions and conclusions regarding the 
environmental conditions at a property, 
including opinions and conclusions 
regarding conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases of 
hazardous substances and other 
contaminants on, at, in, or to the 
property. The Agency’s decision to 
recognize tribal and state-licensed P.E.s 
and P.G.s reflects the fact that tribal 
governments and state legislatures hold 
such professionals responsible (legally 
and ethically) for safeguarding public 
safety, public health, and the 
environment. To become a P.E. or P.G. 
requires that an applicant have a 
combination of accredited college 
education followed by approved 
professional training and experience. 
Once a publicly-appointed review board 
approves a candidate’s credentials, the 
candidate is permitted to take a rigorous 
exam. The candidate must pass the 
examination to earn a license, and 
perform ethically to maintain it. After a 
state or tribe grants a license to an 
individual, and as a condition of 
maintaining the license, many states 
require P.E.s and P.G.s to maintain 
proficiency by participating in approved 
continuing education and professional 
development programs. In addition, 
tribal and state licensing boards can 
investigate complaints of negligence or 
incompetence on the part of licensed 
professionals, and may impose fines and 
other disciplinary actions such as cease 
and desist orders or license revocation. 

Although the final rule recognizes 
tribal and state-licensed P.E. and P.G.s 
and other such government licensed 
environmental professionals with three 
years of experience to be environmental 
professionals, the rule does not restrict 
the definition of an environmental 
professional to these licensed 
individuals. The definition of an 
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environmental professional also 
includes individuals who hold a 
Baccalaureate or higher degree from an 
accredited institution of higher 
education in engineering or science and 
have the equivalent of five (5) years of 
full-time relevant experience in 
conducting environmental site 
assessments, or all appropriate 
inquiries. In addition, individuals with 
ten years of full-time relevant 
experience in conducting environmental 
site assessments, or all appropriate 
inquiries qualify as environmental 
professionals for the purpose of 
conducting all appropriate inquiries. 
Individuals with these qualifications 
most likely will possess sufficient 
specific education, training, and 
experience necessary to exercise 
professional judgment to develop 
opinions and conclusions regarding 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases on, at, in, or to a 
property, sufficient to meet the 
objectives and performance factors 
included in § 312.20(e) and (f). 

In addition to the qualifications for 
environmental professionals mentioned 
above, EPA is retaining the proposed 
provision to include within the 
definition of an environmental 
professional individuals who are 
licensed to perform environmental site 
assessments or all appropriate inquiries 
by the Federal government (e.g., the 
Bureau of Indian Affairs) or under a 
state or tribal certification program, 
provided that these individuals also 
have three years of full-time relevant 
experience. We contend that individuals 
licensed by state and tribal 
governments, or by any department or 
agency within the federal government, 
to perform all appropriate inquiries or 
environmental site assessments, should 
be allowed to qualify as an 
environmental professional under 
today’s regulation. State and tribal 
agencies may best determine the 
qualifications defining individuals who 
‘‘possess sufficient specific education, 
training, and experience necessary to 
exercise professional judgment to 
develop opinions and conclusions 
regarding conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases on, at, in, 
or to a property, sufficient to meet the 
rule’s objectives and performance 
factors’’ within any particular state or 
tribal jurisdiction. 

In response to requests from members 
of independent certification 
organizations that EPA recognize in the 
regulation those organizations whose 
certification requirements meet the 
environmental professional 
qualifications included in the final rule, 
we point out that today’s final rule does 

not reference any private party 
professional certification standards. 
Such an approach would require that 
EPA review the certification 
requirements of each organization to 
determine whether or not each 
organization’s certification requirements 
meet or exceed the regulatory 
qualifications for an environmental 
professional. Given that there may be 
many such organizations and given that 
each organization may review and 
change its certification qualifications on 
a frequent or periodic basis, we 
conclude that such a undertaking is not 
practicable. EPA does not have the 
necessary resources to review the 
procedures of each private certification 
organization and review and approve 
each organization’s certification 
qualifications. Therefore, the final rule 
includes within the regulatory 
definition of an environmental 
professional, general performance-based 
standards or qualifications for 
determining who may meet the 
definition of an environmental 
professional for the purposes of 
conducting all appropriate inquiries. 
These standards include education and 
experience qualifications, as 
summarized below. The final rule does 
not recognize, or reference, any private 
organization’s certification program 
within the context of the regulatory 
language. However, the Agency notes 
that any individual with a certification 
from a private certification organization 
where the organization’s certification 
qualifications include the same or more 
stringent education and experience 
requirements as those included in 
today’s final regulation will meet the 
definition of an environmental 
professional for the purposes of this 
regulation. 

Based upon the input received from 
the public commenters, EPA determined 
that the definition of environmental 
professional included in today’s final 
rule establishes a balance between the 
merits of setting a high standard of 
excellence for the conduct of all 
appropriate inquiries through the 
establishment of stringent qualifications 
for environmental professionals and the 
need to ensure that experienced and 
highly competent individuals currently 
conducting all appropriate inquiries are 
not displaced. 

Summary of Final Rule’s Definition of 
Environmental Professional 

In summary, the definition of 
environmental professional included in 
today’s final rule includes individuals 
who possess the following 
qualifications: 

• Hold a current Professional 
Engineer’s or Professional Geologist’s 
license or registration from a state, tribe, 
or U.S. territory and have the equivalent 
of three (3) years of full-time relevant 
experience; or 

• Be licensed or certified by the 
federal government, a state, tribe, or 
U.S. territory to perform environmental 
inquiries as defined in § 312.21 and 
have the equivalent of three (3) years of 
full-time relevant experience; or 

• Have a Baccalaureate or higher 
degree from an accredited institution of 
higher education in science or 
engineering and the equivalent of five 
(5) years of full-time relevant 
experience; or 

• Have the equivalent of ten (10) 
years of full-time relevant experience. 

The definition of ‘‘relevant 
experience’’ is ‘‘participation in the 
performance of environmental site 
assessments that may include 
environmental analyses, investigations, 
and remediation which involve the 
understanding of surface and subsurface 
environmental conditions and the 
processes used to evaluate these 
conditions and for which professional 
judgment was used to develop opinions 
regarding conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases * * * to 
the subject property.’’ 

The final rule retains the proposed 
requirement that environmental 
professionals remain current in their 
field by participating in continuing 
education or other activities and be able 
to demonstrate such efforts. 

The final rule also retains the 
allowance for individuals not meeting 
the definition of an environmental 
professional to contribute to and 
participate in the all appropriate 
inquiries on the condition that such 
individuals are conducting inquiries 
activities under the supervision or 
responsible charge of an individual that 
meets the regulatory definition of an 
environmental professional. This 
provision allows for a team of 
individuals working for the same firm or 
organization (e.g., individuals working 
for the same government agency) to 
share the workload for conducting all 
appropriate inquiries for a single 
property, provided that one member of 
the team meets the definition of an 
environmental professional and reviews 
the results and conclusions of the 
inquiries and signs the final report. 

The final rule requires that the final 
review of the all appropriate inquiries 
and the conclusions that follow from the 
inquiries rest with an individual who 
qualifies as an environmental 
professional, as defined in § 312.10. The 
final rule also requires that in signing 
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the report, the environmental 
professional must document that he or 
she meets the definition of an 
‘‘environmental professional’’ included 
in the regulations. 

F. References 

Proposed Rule 

In the proposed rule, the Agency 
reserved a reference section and stated 
in the preamble that we may include 
references to applicable voluntary 
consensus standards developed by 
standards’ developing organizations that 
are not inconsistent with the final 
regulatory requirements for all 
appropriate inquiries or otherwise 
impractical. The Agency requested 
comments regarding available 
commercially accepted voluntary 
consensus standards that may be 
applicable to and compliant with the 
proposed federal standards for all 
appropriate inquiries. 

Section 12(d) of the National 
Technology Transfer and Advancement 
Act of 1995 (‘‘NTTAA’’), Public Law 
104–113, section 12(d) (15 U.S.C. 272 
note), directs agencies to use technical 
standards that are developed or adopted 
by voluntary consensus standards 
bodies, unless their use would be 
inconsistent with applicable law or 
otherwise impractical. Voluntary 
consensus standards are technical 
standards (e.g., materials specifications, 
test methods, sampling procedures, and 
business practices) that are developed or 
adopted by voluntary consensus 
standards bodies. When developing the 
proposed rule, EPA considered using an 
existing voluntary consensus standard 
developed by ASTM International as the 
federal standard for all appropriate 
inquiries. This standard is known as the 
ASTM E1527–2000 standard (entitled 
‘‘Standard Practice for Environmental 
Site Assessments: Phase I 
Environmental Site Assessment 
Process’’). In the preamble to the 
proposed rule, we acknowledged the 
prevalent use of the ASTM E1527–2000 
standard and the fact that it generally is 
recognized as good and customary 
commercial practice. However, when 
we proposed the federal standards for 
all appropriate inquiries, EPA 
determined that the ASTM E1527–2000 
standard is inconsistent with applicable 
law. As a result, EPA chose not to 
reference the ASTM E1527–2000 
standard because it was inconsistent 
with applicable law. 

Public Comments 

We received relatively few comments 
citing available and applicable 
voluntary consensus standards for 

conducting all appropriate inquiries. 
Several commenters did argue that the 
interim standard cited in the statute, the 
ASTM E1527–97 Environmental Site 
Assessments: Phase I Environmental 
Site Assessment Process, or the updated 
ASTM E1527–2000, is sufficient to meet 
the statutory criteria. A few commenters 
stated a preference for the ASTM 
E1527–2000 standard over the 
requirements included in the proposed 
rule. ASTM International is a standards 
development organization whose 
committees develop voluntary 
consensus standards for a variety of 
materials, products, systems and 
services. ASTM International is the only 
standards development organization 
that submitted a comment requesting 
that the Agency consider its standard, 
the ASTM E1527–2000 Standard 
Practice for Environmental Site 
Assessments: Phase I Environmental 
Site Assessment Process, as an 
equivalent standard to the federal 
regulations. 

Final Rule 
Since publication of the proposed 

rule, ASTM International and its E50 
committee, the committee responsible 
for the development of the ASTM 
E1527–2000 Phase I Environmental Site 
Assessment Process, has reviewed and 
updated the ‘‘2000’’ version of the 
E1527 standard to address EPA’s 
concerns regarding the differences 
between the ASTM E1527–2000 
standard and the criteria established by 
Congress in the Brownfields 
Amendments to CERCLA. These 
activities were conducted within the 
normal review and updating process 
that ASTM International undertakes for 
each standard over a five-year cycle. 

In today’s final rule, EPA is 
referencing the standards and practices 
developed by ASTM International and 
known as Standard E1527–05 (entitled 
‘‘Standard Practice for Environmental 
Site Assessments: Phase I 
Environmental Site Assessment 
Process’’) and recognizing the E1527–05 
standard as consistent with today’s final 
rule. The Agency determined that this 
voluntary consensus standard is 
consistent with today’s final rule and is 
compliant with the statutory criteria for 
all appropriate inquiries. Persons 
conducting all appropriate inquiries 
may use the procedures included in the 
ASTM E1527–05 standard to comply 
with today’s final rule. 

It is the Agency’s intent to allow for 
the use of applicable and compliant 
voluntary consensus standards when 
possible to facilitate implementation of 
the final regulations and avoid 
disruption to parties using voluntary 

consensus standards that are found to be 
fully compliant with the federal 
regulations. 

G. What Is Included in ‘‘All Appropriate 
Inquiries?’’ 

Proposed Rule 

The proposed regulations for 
conducting all appropriate inquiries 
outlined the standards and practices for 
conducting the activities included in 
each of the statutory criterion 
established by Congress in the 
Brownfields Amendments. These 
criteria are set forth in CERCLA section 
101(35)(B)(iii) and are: 

• The results of an inquiry by an 
environmental professional (proposed 
§ 312.21). 

• Interviews with past and present 
owners, operators, and occupants of the 
facility for the purpose of gathering 
information regarding the potential for 
contamination at the facility (proposed 
§ 312.23). 

• Reviews of historical sources, such 
as chain of title documents, aerial 
photographs, building department 
records, and land use records, to 
determine previous uses and 
occupancies of the real property since 
the property was first developed 
(proposed § 312.24). 

• Searches for recorded 
environmental cleanup liens against the 
facility that are filed under Federal, 
State, or local law (proposed § 312.25). 

• Reviews of Federal, State, and local 
government records, waste disposal 
records, underground storage tank 
records, and hazardous waste handling, 
generation, treatment, disposal, and 
spill records, concerning contamination 
at or near the facility (proposed 
§ 312.26). 

• Visual inspections of the facility 
and of adjoining properties (proposed 
§ 312.27). 

• Specialized knowledge or 
experience on the part of the defendant 
(proposed § 312.28). 

• The relationship of the purchase 
price to the value of the property, if the 
property was not contaminated 
(proposed § 312.29). 

• Commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable information about the 
property (proposed § 312.30). 

• The degree of obviousness of the 
presence or likely presence of 
contamination at the property, and the 
ability to detect the contamination by 
appropriate investigation (proposed 
§ 312.31). 

Public Comments 

We received a few comments 
addressing the statutory criteria and the 
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inclusion of certain particular criteria 
within the scope of the proposed rule. 
Some commenters requested that EPA 
not include in the final rule the criterion 
to consider the relationship of the 
purchase price of the property to the fair 
market value of the property, if the 
property is not contaminated. In 
addition, a few commenters stated the 
final rule should not include within the 
scope of the all appropriate inquiries the 
specialized knowledge or experience on 
the part of the prospective landowner. 

The Agency notes that both criteria 
that commenters requested be removed 
from the scope of the all appropriate 
inquiries regulations are criteria 
specifically required by Congress to be 
included in the regulations. In addition, 
both criteria have been part of the all 
appropriate inquiries provisions under 
the CERCLA innocent landowner 
defense since 1986. The proposed rule 
included no changes from the previous 
statutory provisions. 

Final Rule 
The final rule retains provisions 

addressing each of the statutory criteria 
for the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries included in CERCLA section 
101(35)(B)(iii). 

H. Who Is Responsible for Conducting 
the All Appropriate Inquiries? 

The Brownfields Amendments to 
CERCLA require persons claiming any 
of the landowner liability protections to 
conduct all appropriate inquiries into 
the past uses and ownership of the 
subject property. The criteria included 
in the Brownfields Amendments for the 
regulatory standards for all appropriate 
inquiries require that the inquiries 
include an inquiry by an environmental 
professional. The statute does not 
require that all criteria or inquiries be 
conducted by an environmental 
professional. 

Proposed Rule 
The proposed rule required that 

many, but not all, of the inquiries 
activities be conducted by, or under the 
supervision or responsible charge of, an 
individual meeting the qualifications of 
the proposed definition of an 
environmental professional. The 
proposed rule also provided that several 
of the activities included in the 
inquiries could be conducted either by 
the prospective landowner or grantee, 
and not have to be conducted under the 
supervision or responsible charge of the 
environmental professional. The 
proposed rule required that the results 
of all activities conducted by the 
prospective landowner or grantee, and 
not conducted by or under the 

supervision or responsible charge of the 
environmental professional, be provided 
to the environmental professional to 
ensure that such information could be 
fully considered when the 
environmental professional develops an 
opinion, based on the inquiry activities, 
as to whether conditions at the property 
are indicative of a release or threatened 
release of a hazardous substance (or 
other contaminant) on, at, in, or to the 
property. 

The proposed rule allowed for the 
following activities to be the 
responsibility of, or conducted by, the 
prospective landowner or grantee and 
not necessarily be conducted by the 
environmental professional, provided 
the results of such inquiries or activities 
are provided to an environmental 
professional overseeing the all 
appropriate inquiries: 

• Searches for environmental cleanup 
liens against the subject property that 
are filed or recorded under federal, 
tribal, state, or local law, as required by 
proposed § 312.25. 

• Assessments of any specialized 
knowledge or experience on the part of 
the landowner, as required by § 312.28. 

• An assessment of the relationship of 
the purchase price to the fair market 
value of the subject property, if the 
property was not contaminated, as 
required by § 312.29. 

• An assessment of commonly known 
or reasonably ascertainable information 
about the subject property, as required 
by § 312.30. 

The proposed rule required that all 
other required inquiries and activities, 
beyond those listed above to be 
conducted by, or under the supervision 
or responsible charge of, an 
environmental professional. 

Public Comments 
Several commenters asserted that the 

mandatory nature of the proposed 
provision requiring the prospective 
landowner to provide information 
regarding the four criteria listed above 
to the environmental professional is 
problematic. Particularly with regard to 
the requirement to provide ‘‘specialized 
knowledge or experience of the 
defendant,’’ commenters pointed out 
difficulties in a prospective landowner 
being able to document such knowledge 
and experience sufficiently. Also, with 
regard to the information related to the 
‘‘relationship of the purchase price to 
the fair market value of the property, if 
the property was not contaminated,’’ 
many commenters pointed out that 
prospective landowners may not want 
to divulge information regarding the 
price paid for a property. Commenters 
pointed out that the requirement to 

consider ‘‘commonly known or 
reasonably ascertainable information’’ 
about a property is implicit to all 
aspects of the all appropriate inquiries 
requirements. In addition, commenters 
stated that CERCLA liability lies solely 
with the owners and operators of a 
vessel or property. A decision on the 
part of a prospective landowner to not 
furnish an environmental professional 
with certain information related to any 
of the statutory criteria can only affect 
the property owner’s ability to claim a 
liability protection provided under the 
statute. In addition, the statute does not 
mandate that information deemed to be 
the responsibility of the prospective 
landowner and not part of the ‘‘inquiry 
of the environment professional’’ be 
provided to the environmental 
professional or even be part of the 
inquiry of the environmental 
professional. Some of the statutory 
criteria are inherently the responsibility 
of the prospective landowner. 

Final Rule 
We agree with the commenters who 

asserted that the results and information 
related to the criteria identified as being 
the responsibility of the prospective 
landowner should not, as a matter of 
law, have to be provided to the 
environmental professional. The statute 
does not mandate that a prospective 
landowner provide all information to an 
environmental professional. Given that 
the burden of potential CERCLA 
liability ultimately falls upon the 
property owner or operator, a 
prospective landowner’s decision not to 
provide the results of an inquiry or 
related information to an environmental 
professional he or she hired to 
undertake other aspects of the all 
appropriate inquiries investigation can 
only affect the liability of the property 
owner. In addition, we believe that the 
environmental professional may be able 
to develop an opinion with regard to 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases on, at, in, or to a 
property based upon the results of the 
criteria identified to be part of the 
‘‘inquiry of an environmental 
professional.’’ Any information not 
furnished to the environmental 
professional by the prospective 
landowner that may affect the 
environmental professional’s ability to 
render such an opinion may be 
identified by the environmental 
professional as a ‘‘data gap.’’ The 
provisions of the final rule (as did the 
proposed rule) then require that the 
environmental professional comment on 
the significance of the data gap or 
missing information on his or her ability 
to render such an opinion, in light of all 
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other information collected and all other 
data sources consulted. 

As a result of our consideration of the 
issues raised by commenters, today’s 
final rule modifies the requirements of 
§ 312.22 ‘‘additional inquiries’’ by 
stating (in paragraph (a)) that ‘‘persons 
* * * may provide the information 
associated with such inquiries [i.e., the 
information for which the prospective 
landowner or brownfields grantee is 
responsible] to the environmental 
professional * * *.’’ The proposed rule 
provided that such information ‘‘must 
be provided’’ to the environmental 
professional. Although we expect that 
most prospective landowners and 
grantees will furnish available 
information or knowledge about a 
property to an environmental 
professional he or she hired when such 
information could assist the 
environmental professional in 
ascertaining the environmental 
conditions at a property, we affirm that 
compliance with the statutory criteria 
does not require that such information 
be disclosed. Ultimately, CERCLA 
liability rests with the owner or operator 
of a facility or property owner and it is 
the information held by the property 
owner or operator that may be reviewed 
in a court of law when determining an 
owner or operator’s liability status, 
regardless of whether all information 
was disclosed to an environmental 
professional during the conduct of all 
appropriate inquiries. 

I. When Must All Appropriate Inquiries 
Be Conducted? 

CERCLA section 101(40)(B)(i), as 
amended, requires bona fide prospective 
purchasers to conduct all appropriate 
inquiries into ‘‘previous ownerships and 
uses of the facility.’’ In the case of 
contiguous property owners, CERCLA 
section 107(q)(1)(A)(viii) requires that a 
person claiming to be a contiguous 
property owner conduct all appropriate 
inquiries ‘‘at the time at which the 
person acquired the property.’’ In the 
case of innocent landowners, section 
101(35)(B)(i)(I) of CERCLA requires that 
the property owner conduct all 
appropriate inquiries ‘‘on or before the 
date on which the defendant acquired 
the facility.’’ 

Proposed Rule 
Other than to specify that all 

appropriate inquiries must be 
conducted on or prior to the date a 
person acquires a property, the statute is 
silent regarding how close to the actual 
date of acquisition the inquiries must be 
completed. The proposed rule required 
that all appropriate inquiries be 
conducted or updated within one year 

prior to taking title to a property. The 
proposed rule provided that prospective 
landowners could use information 
collected as part of previous inquiries 
for the same property, if the inquiries 
were completed or updated within one 
year prior to the date the property is 
acquired. The proposed rule required 
that certain information collected as 
part of a previous all appropriate 
inquiries be updated if it was collected 
more than 180 days prior to the date a 
person purchased the property. In 
addition, in the preamble to the 
proposed rule, Agency defined the date 
of acquisition of a property as the date 
on which the prospective landowner 
acquires title to the property. 

Public Comments 
Commenters generally agreed with the 

proposed provision to define the date of 
acquisition of a property as the date on 
which a person acquires title to the 
property. A few commenters stated that 
the requirement for an all appropriate 
inquiries investigation to be completed 
within a year of the date of acquisition 
of the property is too stringent and may 
not allow sufficient time for some 
property transactions to be completed. 
Some commenters also asserted that the 
proposed requirement to update certain 
aspects of the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation, if the investigation was 
conducted more than 180 days prior to 
the date of the acquisition of the 
property was too stringent. 

Final Rule 
The Agency continues to believe that 

the event that most closely reflects the 
Congressional intent of the date on 
which the defendant acquired the 
property is the date on which a person 
received title to the property. As 
explained in the preamble to the 
proposed rule, the Agency considered 
other dates, such as the date a 
prospective landowner signs a purchase 
or sale agreement. However, it could be 
burdensome to require a prospective 
landowner to have completed the all 
appropriate inquiries prior to having an 
agreement with a seller to complete a 
sales transaction. In fact, the time period 
between the date on which a sales 
agreement is signed and the date on 
which the title to the property is 
actually transferred to the prospective 
landowner may be the most convenient 
time for the prospective landowner to 
obtain access to the property and 
undertake the all appropriate inquiries. 
In addition, requiring that all 
appropriate inquiries be completed on 
some date prior to the date of title 
transfer could result in requiring 
prospective landowners to undertake all 

appropriate inquiries so early in the 
property acquisition process as to 
require the inquiries to be completed 
prior to the prospective landowner 
making a final decision on whether to 
actually acquire the property. 

To increase the potential that the 
information collected for the all 
appropriate inquiries accurately reflects 
the proposed objectives and 
performance factors, as well as to 
increase the potential that opinions and 
judgments regarding the environmental 
conditions at a property that are 
included in an all appropriate inquiries 
report are based on current and relevant 
information, the Agency is retaining the 
proposed provision that all appropriate 
inquiries be conducted within one year 
prior to the prospective landowner 
acquiring the property. Today’s final 
rule includes regulatory language at 
§ 312.20(a) clarifying that all 
appropriate inquiries must be 
conducted within one year prior to the 
date on which a person acquires a 
property. 

All appropriate inquiries may include 
information collected for previous 
inquiries that were conducted or 
updated within one year prior to the 
acquisition date of the property. In 
addition, as explained in more detail 
below, the final rule retains the 
requirement that several of the 
components of the inquiries be updated 
within 180 days prior to the date the 
property is purchased. Today’s final 
rule includes a definition of the ‘‘date of 
acquisition,’’ or purchase date, of a 
property (i.e., the date the landowner 
obtains title to the property). 

Although commenters may be correct 
in their assertions that some property 
transactions may take more than a year 
to close, we continue to believe that it 
is important for the all appropriate 
inquiries investigation to be completed 
within one year prior to the date the 
property is acquired. We point out that 
the final regulation, as did the proposed 
regulation, allows for information from 
an older investigation to be used in a 
current investigation. However, if the 
prior all appropriate inquiries 
investigation was completed more than 
a year prior to the property acquisition 
date, all parts of the investigation must 
be reviewed and updated for the all 
appropriate inquiries to be complete. 
We believe that a year is sufficient time 
for conditions at a property to change. 
In particular, in cases where there is a 
release or threatened release at a 
property, significant changes to the 
environmental conditions of a property 
could occur during the course of a year. 
In addition, depending upon the uses 
and ownership of a property during the 
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course of a one-year time period, overall 
conditions at a property could change 
and new evidence of a release or 
threatened release could appear. 
Therefore, today’s final rule requires 
that all appropriate inquiries completed 
for a particular property more than one 
year prior to the date of acquisition of 
that property, be updated in their 
entirety. As summarized below, the 
final rule does allow for the use of 
information contained in previous 
inquiries, even when the inquiries were 
completed more than a year prior to the 
property acquisition date, as long as all 
information was updated within a year 
and includes any changes that may have 
occurred during the interim. 

J. Can a Prospective Landowner Use 
Information Collected for Previous 
Inquiries Completed for the Same 
Property? 

Proposed Rule 

The proposed rule allowed parties 
conducting all appropriate inquiries to 
use the results of and information from 
previous inquiries completed for the 
same property, under certain 
conditions. First, the previous inquiries 
must have been conducted in 
compliance with the proposed rule and 
with CERCLA sections 101(35)(B), 
101(40)(B) and 107(q)(A)(viii). In 
addition, the information in the 
previous inquiries must have been 
collected or updated within one year 
prior to the date of acquisition of the 
property. Certain types of information 
collected more than 180 days prior to 
the current date of acquisition must be 
updated for the current all appropriate 
inquiries. Also, the information required 
under some specific criterion (e.g., 
relationship of purchase price to 
property value, specialized knowledge 
on part of defendant) must be collected 
specifically for the current transaction. 

Public Comments 

A significant number of commenters 
pointed out that the regulatory language 
in proposed § 312.20(b)(1) of the 
proposed rule precludes the use of 
information contained in assessments or 
the results of all appropriate inquiries 
conducted more than a year prior to the 
date of acquisition of a property. 
Commenters pointed out that since the 
language in the proposed rule stated 
that previously collected information 
had to have been collected ‘‘in 
compliance with the requirements of 
* * * 40 CFR Part 312,’’ any 
information included in all appropriate 
inquiries reports completed prior to the 
promulgation of the final rule could not 
be used, since compliance with the 

regulation could not be achieved prior 
to its publication. 

Final Rule 

It is not the Agency’s intent to 
disallow the use of information 
contained in previous inquiries, if the 
environmental professional and the 
prospective landowner find the 
previously collected information to be 
accurate and valid. However, EPA 
continues to believe that information 
collected as part of a prior all 
appropriate inquiries investigation for 
the same property should be updated to 
reflect current environmental conditions 
at the property and to include any 
specific information or specialized 
knowledge held by the prospective 
landowner. The regulatory language in 
today’s final rule (at § 312.20(c)(1)) 
allows for the use of information 
collected as part of prior all appropriate 
inquiries investigation for the same 
property provided that the prior 
information was collected ‘‘during the 
conduct of all appropriate inquiries in 
compliance with CERCLA sections 
101(35)(B), 101(40)(B) and 
107(q)(A)(viii).’’ We have deleted the 
proposed language that would have 
required the previously conducted 
investigation to have been done in 
compliance with the final regulation. 
This allows for the use of information 
collected as part of previous all 
appropriate inquiries, as long as the 
information was collected in 
compliance with the statutory 
provisions for all appropriate inquiries. 
For property purchased on or after May 
31, 1997, therefore, any information 
collected as part of an assessment in 
compliance with the ASTM E1527–97 
standard or the ASTM E1527–2000 
standard may be used as part of a 
current all appropriate inquiries 
investigation. For property purchased 
before May 31, 1997, information from 
assessments completed and in 
compliance with the statutory 
provisions at CERCLA section 
101(35)(B)(iv)(I) may be used as part of 
a current all appropriate inquiries 
investigation. However, this prior 
information may only be used if 
updated in accordance with §§ 312.20(b) 
and (c) of today’s rule. 

The final rule continues to recognize 
that there is value in using previously 
collected information when such 
information was collected in accordance 
with the statutory provisions and good 
customary business practices, 
particularly when the use of such 
previously-collected information will 
reduce the need to undertake 
duplicative efforts. 

The final rule also retains the 
requirement that certain aspects of the 
all appropriate inquiries investigation 
be updated if the investigation was 
completed more than 180 days prior to 
the date of acquisition of the property 
(or the date on which the prospective 
landowner takes title to the property) to 
ensure that an all appropriate inquiries 
investigation accurately reflects the 
current environmental conditions at a 
property. To increase the potential that 
information collected about the 
conditions of a property is accurate, as 
well as increase the potential that 
opinions and judgments regarding the 
environmental conditions at a property 
that are included in an all appropriate 
inquiries report are based on current 
and relevant information, the final rule 
requires that many of the components of 
the previous inquiries be updated 
within 180 days prior to the date of 
acquisition of the property. The 
components of the all appropriate 
inquiries that must be updated within 
180 days prior to the date on which the 
property is acquired are: 

• Interviews with past and present 
owners, operators, and occupants 
(§ 312.23); 

• Searches for recorded 
environmental cleanup liens (§ 312.25); 

• Reviews of federal, tribal, state, and 
local government records (§ 312.26); 

• Visual inspections of the facility 
and of adjoining properties (§ 312.27); 
and 

• The declaration by the 
environmental professional 
(§ 312.21(d)). 

Also, the final rule retains the 
proposed requirement that in all cases 
where a prospective landowner is using 
previously collected information, the all 
appropriate inquiries for the current 
purchase must be updated to include a 
summary of any relevant changes to the 
conditions of the property and any 
specialized knowledge of the 
prospective landowner. 

In today’s final rule, we continue to 
recognize that it is not sufficient to 
wholly adopt previously conducted all 
appropriate inquiries for the same 
property without any review. Certain 
aspects of the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation are specific to the current 
prospective landowner and the current 
purchase transaction. Therefore, the 
final rule requires that each all 
appropriate inquiries investigation 
include current information related to: 

• Any relevant specialized knowledge 
held by the current prospective 
landowner and the environmental 
professional responsible for overseeing 
and signing the all appropriate inquiries 
report (i.e., requirements of § 312.28); 
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• The relationship of the current 
purchase price to the value of the 
property, if the property were not 
contaminated (i.e., requirements of 
§ 312.29); and 

• Commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable information about the 
property. 

K. Can All Appropriate Inquiries Be 
Conducted by One Party and 
Transferred to Another Party? 

Proposed Rule 

The proposed rule allowed for all 
appropriate inquiries to be conducted 
by one party and transferred to another 
party, provided that certain conditions 
are met. Under certain circumstances, 
the prospective landowner, or a grantee, 
may use a report of all appropriate 
inquiries conducted for the property by 
or for another party, including the seller 
of the property or another party. For 
example, there are situations where the 
federal government or a state 
government agency may conduct the all 
appropriate inquiries on behalf of the 
local government for a property being 
purchased by a local government, such 
as the ‘‘targeted brownfields 
assessments’’ conducted on behalf of 
local governments by EPA. This 
situation also may occur when a state 
government covers the cost of the all 
appropriate inquiries for a property 
owned by a local government or actually 
conducts the all appropriate inquiries 
itself when the local government does 
not have access to appropriate staff or 
capital resources. A local government 
may conduct all appropriate inquiries 
for a third party in its community, such 
as a private prospective landowner. In 
addition, local redevelopment agencies 
may locate a contaminated property, 
conduct all appropriate inquiries, 
acquire the property, and then sell the 
property to a private developer. 

The proposed rule allowed for a 
person acquiring a property, or a 
grantee, to use the results of an all 
appropriate inquiries report conducted 
by or for another party, if the report 
meets the proposed rule’s objectives and 
performance factors and the person who 
is seeking to use the previously- 
collected information or report reviews 
all information collected and updates 
the contents of the report as required by 
§ 312.20(c) and necessary to accurately 
reflect current conditions at the 
property. In addition, the proposed rule 
required that the prospective 
landowner, or grantee, update the 
inquiries and the report to include any 
commonly known and reasonably 
ascertainable information, relevant 
specialized knowledge held by the 

prospective landowner and the 
environmental professional, and the 
relationship of the purchase price to the 
value of the property, if it were not 
contaminated. 

Public Comments 

Commenters generally supported the 
proposed provision allowing for all 
appropriate inquiries investigations 
conducted by or for one party to be used 
by another party. 

Final Rule 

For the reasons discussed in the 
preamble to the proposed rule and 
summarized above, the final rule retains 
the provision allowing that all 
appropriate inquiries investigations may 
be conducted by or for one party and 
used by another party. In all cases, the 
all appropriate inquiries investigation 
must be updated to include commonly 
known and reasonably ascertainable 
information and any relevant 
specialized knowledge held by the 
prospective landowner and 
environmental professional. In addition, 
the evaluation of the relationship 
between the purchase price and the fair 
market value of the property must 
reflect the current sale of the property. 
In all other aspects of the investigation, 
the all appropriate inquiries must be in 
compliance with the provisions of the 
final regulation. 

L. What Are the Objectives and 
Performance Factors for the All 
Appropriate Inquiries Requirements? 

Proposed Rule 

As explained in the preamble to the 
proposed rule, when developing the 
proposed standards, EPA and the 
Negotiated Rulemaking Committee 
structured the proposal around the 
statutory criteria established by 
Congress in section 101(35)(B)(iii) of 
CERCLA. As development of the 
proposed rule progressed, it became 
apparent that the purposes and 
objectives for the individual criterion 
and the types of information that must 
be collected to meet the objectives of 
each criterion often overlapped. For 
example, in developing standards 
addressing the criterion requiring a 
review of historical information, a 
search for recorded environmental 
cleanup liens, and a review of 
government records, the Committee 
concluded that the objectives of each 
criterion or activity were similar, which 
could lead to the collection of the same 
information to fulfill each of the 
criterion’s objectives. For example, a 
chain of title document is historic 
information that may include 

information on environmental cleanup 
liens, as well as information on past 
owners of the property indicating that 
previous owners managed hazardous 
substances on the property. 

To avoid requiring duplicative efforts, 
but to ensure that the proposed 
regulations included standards and 
practices that result in a comprehensive 
assessment of the environmental 
conditions at a property, the proposed 
all appropriate inquiries standards were 
structured around a concise set of 
objectives and performance factors. The 
proposed objectives and performance 
factors applied to the standards 
comprehensively. In conducting the 
inquiries collectively, the landowner 
and the environmental professional 
must seek to achieve the objectives and 
performance factors and use the 
objectives and standards as guidelines 
in implementing, in total, all of the 
other proposed regulatory standards and 
practices. 

Public Comments 
Commenters overwhelmingly 

supported the proposed approach of 
structuring the all appropriate inquiries 
standards around a definitive set of 
performance factors and objectives. 
Commenters stated that the 
establishment of performance factors 
will improve the quality of 
environmental site assessments because 
the performance factors allow for the 
application of professional judgement 
and provide flexibility. 

A few commenters did not support 
the proposed approach of structuring 
the regulations around a set of 
performance factors and objectives. 
These commenters asserted that the 
objectives and performance factors 
made the regulation too vague and 
open-ended. In addition, the 
commenters stated that they want the 
regulation to be centered around a 
‘‘checklist’’ of activities, each of which 
should be required to be completed 
independently and without 
consideration of a comprehensive 
performance approach. Commenters 
who argued for a checklist approach 
said that such an approach would 
ensure that the environmental 
professional only would have to 
undertake a finite list of activities and 
it would be easier (in the commenter’s 
opinion) for property owners to obtain 
liability protection if the list of activities 
could be completed without regard to 
performance goals or an overall 
objective. These commenters also 
expressed concern that, if the 
regulations are based on performance 
factors that the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation would not have an 
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endpoint at which prospective 
landowners could stop looking for 
evidence of releases or threatened 
releases. The commenters believed that 
under a checklist approach liability 
protection would be awarded upon 
completion of all activities on the 
checklist. 

Final Rule 
We are retaining the proposed 

performance factors and objectives in 
the final rule. We continue to believe, as 
did many commenters, that basing the 
regulations on a set of overall 
performance factors and specific 
objectives lends clarity and flexibility to 
the standards. Such an approach also 
allows for the application of 
professional judgment and expertise to 
account for site-specific circumstances. 
The primary objective of an all 
appropriate inquiries investigation is to 
identify conditions indicative of 
releases and threatened releases of 
hazardous substances on, at, in, or to the 
subject property. In the case of 
recipients of brownfields grants, the 
objective may be expanded to include 
petroleum and petroleum products, 
pollutants, contaminants, and 
controlled substances, depending upon 
the scope of the grantee’s cooperative 
agreement. 

The performance factors are meant to 
guide the individual aspects of the 
investigation toward meeting both the 
statutory criteria for all appropriate 
inquiries and the regulatory objectives 
of (1) collecting necessary information 
about the uses and ownerships of a 
property and (2) identifying, through the 
collection of this information, 
conditions indicative of releases and 
threatened releases on, at, in, or to the 
subject property. By establishing a 
concise set of objectives and setting 
some boundaries on the information 
collection activities through the 
establishment of performance factors, 
we believe that the final rule fulfills the 
statutory objectives, provides for a 
comprehensive assessment of the 
environmental conditions at the 
property, and avoids the conduct of 
duplicative investigations and data 
collection efforts. 

EPA disagrees with the commenters 
who argued that the proposed approach 
of establishing overall objectives and 
performance factors for the all 
appropriate inquiries standards would 
result in an approach that is too vague 
and open-ended. In fact, by establishing 
clear objectives and setting parameters 
to the investigation through a set of 
performance factors that include 
gathering information that is publicly 
available, obtainable from its source 

within reasonable time and cost 
constraints, and which can practicably 
be reviewed, the approach taken in the 
final rule provides reasonable goals and 
endpoints to the information collection 
requirements. The proposed objectives 
provide a discrete list of the types of 
information that must be collected as 
part of the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation. In addition, the 
performance factors set boundaries 
around the efforts that must be taken 
and the cost burdens that must be 
incurred to obtain the required 
information. The fact that the rule is 
framed within a primary objective, to 
‘‘identify conditions indicative of 
releases and threatened releases of 
hazardous substances,’’ actually reduces 
the open-ended nature of the 
investigation and establishes an overall 
goal for the inquiries. 

Commenters who advocated that a 
checklist approach (or an approach not 
based upon overall objectives and 
performance factors) is superior because 
they believe that it would better provide 
for a stopping point in the investigation 
may have misunderstood the statutory 
requirements that must be met to obtain 
a defense to CERCLA liability. These 
commenters may have incorrectly 
assumed that the completion of the all 
appropriate inquiries investigation is all 
that is required to obtain liability 
protection. The conduct of all 
appropriate inquiries is only one 
requirement for obtaining relief from 
CERCLA liability. Prospective 
landowners must conduct all 
appropriate inquiries prior to acquiring 
a property to qualify for a defense to 
CERCLA liability as an innocent 
landowner, bona fide prospective 
purchaser or contiguous landowner. 
However, once a property is acquired, 
the property owner must comply with 
all of the other statutory criteria 
necessary to qualify for the liability 
protections. In particular, landowners 
must undertake ‘‘reasonable steps’’ to 
‘‘stop any continuing releases.’’ 
Therefore, the final rule’s objective of 
identifying conditions indicative of 
releases and threatened releases of 
hazardous substances on, at, in, or to a 
property links appropriately with the 
statutory criteria requiring the 
landowner to address such releases to 
qualify for the liability protections. 

Conducting the inquiries merely in 
compliance with a checklist and 
without the purpose of meeting an 
overall objective could result in an 
inability to recognize the value of 
certain types of information or in 
chasing down multiple sources of 
information that may not have added 
value for meeting the overall objective 

of the investigation. A lack of 
information or an inability to obtain 
information that may affect the ability of 
an environmental professional to 
determine whether or not there are 
conditions indicative of a release or 
threatened release of a hazardous 
substance (or other contaminant) on, at, 
in or to a property can have significant 
consequences regarding a prospective 
landowner’s ultimate ability to claim 
protection from CERCLA liability. 
Failure to identify a release during the 
conduct of all appropriate inquiries 
does not relieve the property owner 
from the responsibility to take 
reasonable steps and address the 
release. Even if the Agency agreed with 
the commenters and adopted a 
‘‘checklist’’ approach for the regulation, 
simply conducting the checklist of 
activities and ending the investigation 
after each activity is conducted would 
not result in protection from CERCLA 
liability (as commenters claimed). 

The final rule also establishes that in 
those cases where certain information 
included in the list of regulatory 
objectives (§ 312.20(e)) cannot be found 
or obtained within the parameters of the 
performance factors, such data gaps 
must be identified and the significance 
of the missing information with regard 
to the environmental professional’s 
ability to render an opinion on the 
presence of conditions indicative of 
releases and threatened releases be 
documented. Exhaustive and costly 
efforts do not have to be made to access 
all available sources of data and find 
every piece of data and information 
about a property. Nor does the rule 
require that duplicative information be 
sought from multiple sources. The 
inquiries and the overall investigation 
must be undertaken to meet the data 
collection objectives and primarily 
determine the environmental conditions 
of the property. Structuring the 
standards around such objectives will 
render the results of the investigation 
more valuable to a landowner in his or 
her efforts to comply with the post 
acquisition continuing obligations for 
obtaining the CERCLA liability 
protections than an approach framed 
around a mere checklist of activities. 

In retaining the proposed objectives 
and performance factors, the final rule 
allows that an all appropriate inquiries 
investigation need not address each of 
the regulatory criterion in any particular 
sequence. In addition, information 
relevant to more than one criterion need 
not be collected twice, and a single 
source of information may satisfy the 
requirements of more than one criterion 
and more than one objective. However, 
the information required to achieve each 
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of the objectives and performance 
factors must be obtained for the all 
appropriate inquiries investigation to be 
complete. Although compliance with 
the all appropriate inquiries 
requirements ultimately will be 
determined in court, the final rule 
allows the prospective landowner or 
grantee and environmental professional 
to determine the best process and 
sequence for collecting and analyzing 
all required information. The sequence 
of activities and the sources of 
information used to collect any required 
information is left to the judgment and 
expertise of the environmental 
professional, provided that the overall 
objectives and the performance factors 
established for the final rule are met. 

In performing the inquiries, including 
but not limited to conducting 
interviews, collecting historical data 
and government records, and inspecting 
the subject property and adjoining 
properties, all parties undertaking all 
appropriate inquiries must be attentive 
to the fact that the primary objectives of 
the regulation are to identify the 
following types of information about the 
subject property: 

• Current and past property uses and 
occupancies; 

• Current and past uses of hazardous 
substances; 

• Waste management and disposal 
activities that could have caused 
releases or threatened releases of 
hazardous substances; 

• Current and past corrective actions 
and response activities undertaken to 
address past and on-going releases of 
hazardous substances; 

• Engineering controls; 
• Institutional controls; and 
• Properties adjoining or located 

nearby the subject property that have 
environmental conditions that could 
have resulted in conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases of 
hazardous substances on, at, in, or to the 
subject property. 

EPA notes that in the case of 
brownfields grantees, the scope of each 
of the activities listed above may be 
broader if the grant or cooperative 
agreement includes within its scope the 
assessment of a property for conditions 
indicative of releases or threatened 
releases of petroleum and petroleum 
products, controlled substances, or 
other contaminants. 

The final performance factors for 
achieving the objectives set forth above 
are set forth in § 312.20(e) and require 
the persons conducting the inquiries to: 
(1) Gather the information that is 
required for each standard and practice 

that is publicly available, obtainable 
from its source within reasonable time 
and cost constraints, and which can 
practicably be reviewed, and (2) review 
and evaluate the thoroughness and 
reliability of the information gathered in 
complying with each standard and 
practice, taking into account 
information gathered in the course of 
complying with the other standards and 
practices of this subpart. In complying 
with § 312.20(f)(2), if the environmental 
professional or person conducting the 
inquiries determines through such 
review and evaluation that the 
information is either not thorough or not 
reliable, then further inquiries should be 
made to ensure that the information 
gathered is both thorough and reliable. 
The performance factors are provided as 
guidelines to be followed in conjunction 
with the final objectives for the all 
appropriate inquiries. 

M. What Are Institutional Controls? 

The final rule requires the 
identification of institutional controls 
placed on the subject property. As 
defined in § 312.10, institutional 
controls are non-engineered 
instruments, such as administrative and 
legal controls, that among other things, 
can help to minimize the potential for 
human exposure to contamination, and 
protect the integrity of a remedy by 
limiting land or resource use. For 
example, an institutional control might 
prohibit the drilling of a drinking water 
well in a contaminated aquifer or 
disturbing contaminated soils. 
Institutional controls also may be 
referred to as land use controls, activity 
and use limitations, etc., depending on 
the program under which a response 
action is conducted or a release is 
addressed. 

Institutional controls are typically 
used whenever contamination precludes 
unlimited use and unrestricted exposure 
at the property. Thus, institutional 
controls may be needed both before and 
after completion of the remedial action 
or may be employed in place of a 
remedial action. Institutional controls 
often must remain in place for an 
indefinite duration and, therefore, 
generally need to survive changes in 
property ownership (i.e., run with the 
land) to be legally and practically 
effective. Some common examples of 
institutional controls include zoning 
restrictions, building or excavation 
permits, well drilling prohibitions, 
easements and covenants. 

The importance of identifying 
institutional controls during all 
appropriate inquiries is twofold. First, 
institutional controls are usually 

necessary and important components of 
a remedy. Failure to abide by an 
institutional control may put people at 
risk of harmful exposure to hazardous 
substances. Second, an owner wishing 
to maintain protections from CERCLA 
liability as an innocent landowner, 
contiguous property owner, or bona fide 
prospective purchaser must fulfill 
ongoing obligations to: (1) Comply with 
any land use restrictions established or 
relied on in connection with a response 
action and (2) not impede the 
effectiveness or integrity of any 
institutional control employed in 
connection with a response action. For 
a more detailed discussion of these 
requirements please see EPA, Interim 
Guidance Regarding Criteria 
Landowners Must Meet in Order to 
Qualify for Bona Fide Prospective 
Purchaser, Contiguous Property Owner, 
or Innocent Landowner Limitations on 
CERCLA Liability (Common Elements, 
2003). 

Those persons conducting all 
appropriate inquiries may identify 
institutional controls through several of 
the standards and practices set forth in 
this rule. As noted, implementation of 
institutional controls may be 
accomplished through the use of several 
administrative and legal mechanisms, 
such as zoning restrictions, building 
permit requirements, easements, 
covenants, etc. For example, an 
easement implementing an institutional 
control might be identified through the 
review of chain of title documents 
under § 312.24(a). Furthermore, 
interviews with past and present 
owners, operators, or occupants 
pursuant to § 312.23; and reviews of 
federal, tribal, state, and local 
government records under § 312.26, may 
identify an institutional control or refer 
a person to the appropriate source to 
find an institutional control. For 
example, a review of federal Superfund 
records, including Records of Decision 
and Action Memoranda, as well as other 
information contained in the CERCLIS 
database, may indicate that zoning was 
selected as an institutional control or an 
interview with a current operator may 
reveal an institutional control as part of 
an operating permit. 

The final rule requires that all 
appropriate inquiries include a search 
for institutional controls placed upon 
the subject property as part of the 
requirements for reviewing federal, 
state, tribal, and local government 
records. A discussion of these 
requirements is provided in section IV.S 
below. 
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N. How Must Data Gaps Be Addressed 
in the Conduct of All Appropriate 
Inquiries? 

Proposed Rule 

The proposed rule required 
environmental professionals, 
prospective landowners, and 
brownfields grant recipients to identify 
data gaps that affect their ability to 
identify conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases of 
hazardous substances (and, in the case 
of grant recipients, pollutants, 
contaminants, petroleum and petroleum 
products, and controlled substances). 
The proposed rule also required these 
persons to identify the sources of 
information consulted to address, or fill, 
the data gaps and then comment upon 
the significance of the data gaps with 
regard to the ability to identify 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases of hazardous 
substances on, at, in or to the subject 
property. The proposed rule defined a 
data gap as a lack of or an inability to 
obtain information required by the 
standards and practices listed in the 
proposed regulation, despite good faith 
efforts by the environmental 
professional or the prospective 
landowner or grant recipient to gather 
such information. 

Public Comments 

Some commenters raised concerns 
that the proposed definition of a data 
gap may result in difficulties in 
determining when an all appropriate 
inquiries investigation is complete. 
These commenters stated that the need 
to identify and comment on the 
significance of data gaps may render it 
difficult to complete an investigation, 
that could potentially affect a property 
owner’s ability to claim protection from 
CERCLA liability. Other commenters 
asserted that because an investigation 
could be considered complete despite 
the existence of a data gap, a regulatory 
loophole exists (in the opinion of the 
commenters) that will result in the 
property owner’s being able to claim 
protection from CERCLA liability even 
when the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation results in a failure to 
identify a release or threatened release 
at a property. 

Some commenters stated that the 
proposed requirement to identify data 
gaps, or missing information, that may 
affect the environmental professional’s 
ability to render an opinion regarding 
the environmental conditions at a 
property and comment on their 
significance in this regard will lend 
credibility to the inquiry’s final report. 

Final Rule 
We are retaining the proposed 

definition of data gap and the proposed 
requirements for identifying and 
commenting on the significance of data 
gaps. For the purposes of today’s final 
rule, a ‘‘data gap’’ is a lack of or inability 
to obtain information required by the 
standards and practices listed in the 
regulation, despite good faith efforts by 
the environmental professional or the 
prospective landowner (or grant 
recipient) to gather such information 
pursuant to the objectives for all 
appropriate inquiries. In today’s final 
rule, § 312.20(g) requires environmental 
professionals, prospective landowners, 
and grant recipients to identify data 
gaps that affect their ability to identify 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases of hazardous 
substances (and in the case of grant 
recipients pollutants, contaminants, 
petroleum and petroleum products, and 
controlled substances). The final rule 
requires such persons to identify the 
sources of information consulted to 
address the data gaps and comment 
upon the significance of the data gaps 
with regard to the ability to identify 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases. Section 312.21(c)(2) 
also requires that the inquiries report 
include comments regarding the 
significance of any data gaps on the 
environmental professional’s ability to 
provide an opinion as to whether the 
inquiries have identified conditions 
indicative of releases or threatened 
releases. 

In response to issues raised by 
commenters, we point out that the final 
regulation, as did the proposal, requires 
that environmental professionals 
document and comment on the 
significance of only those data gaps that 
‘‘affect the ability of the environmental 
professional to identify conditions 
indicative of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances * * *
on, at, in, or to the subject property.’’ If 
certain information included within the 
objectives and performance factors for 
the final rule cannot be found and the 
lack of certain information, in light of 
all other information that was collected 
about the property, has no bearing on 
the environmental professional’s ability 
to render an opinion regarding the 
environmental conditions at the 
property, the final rule does not require 
the lack of such information to be 
documented in the final report. Given 
the restriction on the type of data gaps 
that must be documented, and given 
that the documentation is restricted to 
instances where the lack of information 
hinders the ability of the environmental 

professional to render an opinion 
regarding the environmental conditions 
at the property, we disagree with the 
commenters who assert that the 
requirement is overly burdensome or 
will result in the inability to complete 
the required investigations. 

Commenters who asserted that the 
requirement to document data gaps 
would result in a ‘‘loophole’’ that would 
allow property owners to claim 
protection from CERCLA liability after 
conducting an incomplete all 
appropriate inquiries investigation may 
have misunderstood the scope of the 
rule and the statutory requirements for 
obtaining the liability protections. As 
explained in detail in Section II of this 
preamble, the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries is only one requirement 
necessary for obtaining protection from 
CERCLA liability. The mere fact that a 
prospective landowner conducted all 
appropriate inquiries does not provide 
an individual with protection from 
CERCLA liability. To qualify as a bona 
fide prospective purchaser, innocent 
landowner or a contiguous property 
owner, a person must, in addition to 
conducting all appropriate inquiries 
prior to acquiring a property, comply 
with all of the other statutory 
requirements. These criteria are 
summarized in section II.D. of this 
preamble. The all appropriate inquiries 
investigation may provide a prospective 
landowner with necessary information 
to comply with the other post- 
acquisition statutory requirements for 
obtaining liability protections. The 
conduct of an incomplete all 
appropriate inquiries investigation, or 
the failure to detect a release during the 
conduct of all appropriate inquiries, 
does not exempt a landowner from his 
or her post-acquisition continuing 
obligations under other provisions of 
the statute. Failure to comply with any 
of the statutory requirements may be 
problematic in a claim for protection 
from liability. 

The final rule retains the requirement 
to identify data gaps, address them 
when possible, and document their 
significance. Prospective landowners 
may wish to consider the potential 
significance of any data gaps, that may 
exist after conducting the pre- 
acquisition all appropriate inquiries in 
assessing their obligations to fulfill the 
additional statutory requirements after 
purchasing a property. 

If a person properly conducts all 
appropriate inquiries pursuant to this 
rule, including the requirements 
concerning data gaps at §§ 312.10, 
312.20(g) and 312.21(c)(2), the person 
may fulfill the all appropriate inquiries 
requirements of CERCLA sections 
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107(q), 107(r), and 101(35), even when 
there are data gaps in the inquiries. 
However, as explained further in this 
preamble, fulfilling the all appropriate 
inquiries requirements does not, by 
itself, provide a person with a 
protection from or defense to CERCLA 
liability. Failure to identify a release or 
threatened release during the conduct of 
all appropriate inquiries does not negate 
the landowner’s continuing 
responsibilities under the statute, 
including the requirements to take 
reasonable steps to stop the release, 
prevent a threatened release, and 
prevent exposure to the release or 
threatened release once the landowner 
has acquired a property. Also, if an 
existing institutional control or land use 
restriction is not identified during the 
conduct of all appropriate inquiries 
prior to the acquisition of a property, a 
landowner is not exempt from 
complying with the institutional control 
or land use restriction after acquiring 
the property. None of the other statutory 
requirements for the liability protections 
is satisfied by the results of the all 
appropriate inquiries. 

We emphasize that the mere fact that 
a prospective landowner conducted all 
appropriate inquiries does not provide 
an individual with a defense to or 
limitation from CERCLA liability. To 
qualify as a bona fide prospective 
purchaser, innocent landowner or a 
contiguous property owner, a person 
must, in addition to conducting all 
appropriate inquiries prior to acquiring 
a property, comply with all of the other 
statutory requirements. These criteria 
are summarized in section II.D. of this 
preamble. The all appropriate inquiries 
investigation may provide a prospective 
landowner with necessary information 
to comply with the other post- 
acquisition statutory requirements for 
obtaining liability protections. The 
failure to detect a release during the 
conduct of all appropriate inquiries 
does not exempt a landowner from his 
or her post-acquisition continuing 
obligations under other provisions of 
the statute. 

Section 312.20(g) of the final rule 
points out that one way to address data 
gaps may be to conduct sampling and 
analysis. The final regulation does not 
require that sampling and analysis be 
conducted to comply with the all 
appropriate inquiries requirements. The 
regulation only notes that sampling and 
analysis may be conducted, where 
appropriate, to obtain information to 
address data gaps. The Agency notes 
that sampling and analysis may be 
valuable in determining the possible 
presence and extent of potential 
contamination at a property. Such 

information may be valuable for 
determining how a landowner may best 
fulfill his or her post-acquisition 
continuing obligations required under 
the statute for obtaining protection from 
CERCLA liability. 

O. Do Small Quantities of Hazardous 
Substances That Do Not Pose Threats to 
Human Health and the Environment 
Have To Be Identified in the Inquiries? 

Proposed Rule 
The environmental professional 

should identify and evaluate all 
evidence of releases or threatened 
releases on, at, in or to the subject 
property, in accordance with generally 
accepted good commercial and 
customary standards and practices. 
However, the proposed rule provided 
that the environmental professional 
need not specifically identify, in the 
written report prepared pursuant to 
§ 312.21(c), extremely small quantities 
or amounts of contaminants, so long as 
the contaminants generally would not 
pose a threat to human health or the 
environment. 

Public Comments 
EPA received no significant comment 

on the proposed provision on the 
identification of extremely small 
quantities of contamination. 

Final Rule 
The final retains the provision that 

the environmental professional need not 
specifically identify, in the written 
report prepared pursuant to § 312.21(c), 
extremely small quantities or amounts 
of contaminants, so long as the 
contaminants generally would not pose 
a threat to human health or the 
environment. 

P. What Are the Requirements for 
Interviewing Past and Present Owners, 
Operators, and Occupants? 

Proposed Rule 
CERCLA section 101(35)(B)(iii)(II) 

requires EPA to include in the standards 
and practices for all appropriate 
inquiries ‘‘interviews with past and 
present owners, operators, and 
occupants of the facility for the purpose 
of gathering information regarding the 
potential for contamination at the 
facility.’’ The Agency proposed that the 
inquiry of the environmental 
professional include interviews with the 
current owner(s) and occupant(s) of the 
subject property. In addition, the 
proposed rule required that interviews 
be conducted with current and past 
facility managers with relevant 
knowledge of the property, as well as 
past owners, occupants, or operators, 

and employees of current and past 
occupants of the property, as necessary, 
to meet the proposed objectives and 
performance factors. In the case of 
abandoned properties, the Agency 
proposed that the inquiry of the 
environmental professional include 
interviewing one or more owners or 
occupants of neighboring or nearby 
properties to obtain information on 
current and past uses of the property 
and other information necessary to meet 
the objectives and performance factors. 

Public Comments 
Several commenters asserted that the 

requirement to interview current and 
past owners and occupants of a property 
may be burdensome. Commenters gave 
several reasons for asserting that 
interviews may be burdensome. Some 
commenters said it is difficult to locate 
current and past owners and occupants. 
Other commenters questioned the 
accuracy of any information that would 
be provided by a current or past owner 
or occupant. One commenter expressed 
concern that the requirement to conduct 
interviews of current and past owners 
and occupants of a property could result 
in the environmental professional 
divulging information regarding the sale 
of the property against the prospective 
landowner’s wishes. 

In the case of the proposed interview 
requirements for abandoned properties, 
some commenters opposed the 
requirement to interview at least one 
owner or occupant of a neighboring 
property. Commenters stated that the 
proposed requirement was unreasonable 
and that it is impractical to attempt to 
find and contact neighboring property 
owners and occupants. Some 
commenters said that neighboring 
property owners and occupants can not 
be relied upon to provide accurate 
information about a property. 

Final Rule 
The requirements for conducting 

interviews of past and present owners, 
operators, and occupants of the subject 
property are included in § 312.23. The 
final rule identifies these interviews as 
being within the scope of the inquiry of 
the environmental professional. 
Therefore, all interviews must be 
conducted by the environmental 
professional or by someone under the 
supervision or responsible charge of the 
environmental professional. The intent 
is that an individual meeting the 
definition of an environmental 
professional (§ 312.10) must oversee the 
conduct of, or review and approve the 
results of, the interviews to ensure the 
interviews are conducted in compliance 
with the objectives and performance 
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factors (§ 312.20). This is to ensure that 
the information obtained from the 
interviews provides sufficient 
information, in conjunction with the 
results of all other inquiries, to allow 
the environmental professional to 
render an opinion with regard to 
conditions at the property that may be 
indicative of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances (and 
pollutants, contaminants, petroleum 
and petroleum products, and controlled 
substances, if applicable). 

The final rule requires the 
environmental professional’s inquiry to 
include interviewing the current owner 
and occupant of the subject property. In 
addition, the rule provides that the 
inquiry of the environmental 
professional include interviews of 
additional individuals, including 
current and past facility managers with 
relevant knowledge of the property, past 
owners, occupants, or operators of the 
subject property, or employees of 
current and past occupants of the 
subject property, as necessary to meet 
the rule’s objectives and in accordance 
with the performance factors. A primary 
purpose of the interviews portion of the 
all appropriate inquiries is to obtain 
information regarding the current and 
past ownership and uses of the 
property, and obtain information 
regarding the potential environmental 
conditions of the property. The final 
rule does not prescribe particular 
questions that must be asked during the 
interview. The type and content of any 
questions asked during interviews will 
depend upon the site-specific 
conditions and circumstances and the 
extent of the environmental 
professional’s (or other individual’s 
under the supervision or responsible 
charge of the environmental 
professional) knowledge of the property 
prior to conducting the interviews. 
Therefore, the final rule does not 
include specific questions for the 
interviews, but requires that the 
interviews be conducted in a manner 
that achieves the objectives and 
performance factors. Interviews with 
current and past owners and occupants 
may provide opportunities to collect 
information about a property that was 
not previously recorded nor well 
documented and may provide valuable 
perspectives on how to find or interpret 
information required to complete other 
aspects of the all appropriate inquiries. 
Information gathered during the 
interview portion of the all appropriate 
inquiries may in turn provide valuable 
information for the on-site visual 
inspection. Persons conducting the 
interviews of current and past owners 

and occupants may want to spend some 
time during the interviews requesting 
information on the locations of 
operations or units used to store or 
manage hazardous substances on the 
property. 

In the case of properties where there 
may be more than one owner or 
occupant, or many owners or occupants, 
the final rule requires the inquiry to 
include interviews of major occupants 
and those occupants that are using, 
storing, treating, handling or disposing 
(or are likely to have used, stored, 
treated, handled or disposed) of 
hazardous substances (or pollutants, 
contaminants, petroleum and petroleum 
products, and controlled substances, as 
applicable) on the property. The rule 
does not specify the number of owners 
and occupants to be interviewed. The 
environmental professional must 
perform this function in the manner that 
best fulfills the objectives and 
performance factors for the inquiries in 
§ 312.20(e) and (f). Environmental 
professionals may use their professional 
judgment to determine the specific 
occupants to be interviewed and the 
total number of occupants to be 
interviewed in seeking to comply with 
the objectives and performance factors 
for the inquiries. Interviews must be 
conducted with individuals most likely 
to be knowledgeable about the current 
and past uses of the property, 
particularly with regard to current and 
past uses of hazardous substances on 
the property. 

In response to commenters who 
asserted that the proposed interview 
requirements are burdensome, we point 
out that the statutory criteria in CERCLA 
section 101(35)(B)(iii) include 
‘‘interviews with past and present 
owners, operators, and occupants of the 
facility for the purpose of gathering 
information regarding the potential for 
contamination at the facility.’’ EPA 
asserts that it was clearly congressional 
intent that the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation include the conduct of 
interviews with current and past owners 
and occupants. We also assert that 
current and past owners and occupants 
of a property may be excellent sources 
of information regarding past and on- 
going uses of the property as well as the 
types of waste management activities 
that were undertaken at the property. 
Given that the ASTM E1527 Phase 1 
Environmental Site Assessment Process, 
the interim standard for the conduct of 
all appropriate inquiries, includes 
requirements for conducting interviews 
with the current owners and occupants 
of a property and provides that other 
owners and occupants are good 
additional sources of information about 

property uses and potential 
contamination at a property, we 
disagree with commenters who asserted 
that the proposed and final 
requirements for conducting interviews 
will be overly burdensome. 

In the case of abandoned properties, 
the final rule requires the inquiry of the 
environmental professional to include 
interviews with one or more owners or 
occupants of neighboring or nearby 
properties. In the case of abandoned 
properties, it most likely will be 
difficult to identify or interview current 
or past owners and occupants of the 
property. Therefore, the final rule 
requires that at least one owner or 
occupant of a neighboring property be 
interviewed to obtain information 
regarding past owners or uses of the 
property in cases where the subject 
property is abandoned and no current 
owner is available to be interviewed. 
The final rule defines an abandoned 
property as a ‘‘property that can be 
presumed to be deserted, or an intent to 
relinquish possession or control can be 
inferred from the general disrepair or 
lack of activity thereon such that a 
reasonable person could believe that 
there was an intent on the part of the 
current owner to surrender rights to the 
property.’’ As is the case with 
interviews conducted with current and 
past owners and occupants of the 
property, interview questions should be 
developed prior to the conduct of the 
interviews, and tailored to gather 
information to achieve the rule’s 
objectives and performance factors. The 
final rule contains no specific 
requirements with regard to the type or 
content of questions that must be asked 
during the interviews. 

EPA disagrees with commenters who 
stated that it will be difficult to locate 
and contact neighboring property 
owners and occupants. The final rule, as 
did the proposed rule, requires that the 
environmental professional only locate 
and interview one neighboring property 
owner or occupant and only in those 
cases where no owner or occupant of 
the subject property can be identified. 
An environmental professional should 
be able to locate one owner or occupant 
of a neighboring property when 
conducting the on-site visual inspection 
of the property. If the environmental 
professional cannot easily locate an 
owner and occupant of a neighboring 
property, he or she may enlist the 
assistance of local government officials 
in identifying a neighboring property 
owner or occupant. As is the case with 
information ascertained from any 
interview, the environmental 
professional must apply his or her 
judgment when drawing conclusions 
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based on the information provided in 
interviews with neighboring property 
owners and occupants and should 
attempt to verify any information 
provided by reviewing other available 
sources of information. 

Q. What Are the Requirements for 
Reviews of Historical Sources of 
Information? 

Proposed Rule 

Historical documents and records 
may contain information regarding past 
ownership and uses of a property that 
may be essential to assessing the 
potential for environmental conditions 
indicative of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances to be 
present at the property. Historical 
documents and records, among others, 
may include chain of title documents, 
land use records, aerial photographs of 
the property, fire insurance maps, and 
records held at local historical societies. 
The proposed rule required that the 
inquiry of the environmental 
professional include a review of 
historical documents and records for the 
subject property that document the 
ownership and use of the property for 
a period of time as far back in the 
history of the property as it can be 
shown that the property contained 
structures, or from the time the property 
was first used for residential, 
agricultural, commercial, industrial, or 
governmental purposes. 

Public Comments 

Some commenters raised concerns 
regarding the proposed requirements to 
review historical records covering ‘‘a 
period of time as far back in the history 
of the subject property as it can be 
shown that the property contained 
structures or from the time the property 
was first used for residential, 
agricultural, commercial, industrial, or 
governmental purposes.’’ Commenters 
said that the proposed historical scope 
of the records search is too extensive. 
Some commenters requested that in the 
final rule EPA adopt the provisions for 
historical records searches provided in 
the ASTM E1527–2000 standard. 
Several commenters requested that EPA 
explicitly require as part of the review 
of historical records a review of chain of 
title documents. The commenters 
asserted that a review of chain of title 
documents is the only reliable way to 
identify previous owners of a property. 

Final Rule 

The statutory criteria in the 
Brownfields Amendments require that 
reviews of historical sources of 
information be conducted to ‘‘determine 

previous uses and occupancies of the 
real property since the property was 
first developed.’’ The final rule requires 
(as did the proposed rule) that historical 
records on the subject property be 
searched for information on the 
property covering a time period as far 
back in history as there is 
documentation that the property 
contained structures or was placed into 
use of some form. This provision 
follows the statutory language. In 
addition, the final rule requires that 
historical documents and information 
be reviewed to obtain necessary 
information for meeting the objectives 
and performance factors in § 312.20(e) 
and (f). If a search of historical sources 
of information results in an inability of 
the environmental professional to 
document previous uses and 
occupancies of the property as far back 
in history as it can be shown that the 
property contained structures or was 
placed into use of some form, and such 
information is not acquired elsewhere 
during the investigation then it must be 
documented as a data gap to the 
inquiries. The requirements of 
§§ 312.20(g) and 312.21(c)(2) are 
applicable to all instances in the all 
appropriate inquiries that result in data 
gaps. 

Despite the concerns raised by some 
commenters regarding the scope of the 
historical records review, we assert that 
the scope of the requirements in the 
final rule (as did the scope of the 
proposed requirements) reflects the 
statutory language provided in CERCLA 
section 101(35)(B)(iii). The statutory 
criterion provide that all appropriate 
inquiries include ‘‘reviews of historical 
sources * * * to determine previous 
uses and occupancies of the real 
property since the property was first 
developed.’’ We point out that the final 
rule does allow the environmental 
professional to exercise his or her 
professional judgment ‘‘in context of the 
facts available at the time of the inquiry 
as to how far back in time it is necessary 
to search historical records.’’ We believe 
that this provides sufficient flexibility to 
allow for any circumstances where, due 
to the availability of other information 
about a property an environmental 
professional may conclude that a 
comprehensive search of historical 
records is not necessary to meet the 
objectives and performance factors. 

In response to commenters that 
requested that EPA adopt the provisions 
of the ASTM E1527–2000 standard for 
conducting searches of historical 
records, we assert that the scope of the 
historical records search in today’s final 
rule is very similar to the scope of 
ASTM E1527 standard. The ASTM 

E1527 standard, at section 7.3.1, 
requires that historical sources of 
information be searched to identify ‘‘all 
obvious uses of the property* * *from 
the present, back to the property’s 
obvious first developed use, or back to 
1940, whichever is earlier.’’ Given that 
the language of both the ASTM E1527 
standard and the requirements in the 
final rule for conducting historical 
records searches is very similar, we 
conclude that the intent is the same and 
the final rule represents no change from 
current good customary business 
practice. In addition, the final rule 
provides for sufficient flexibility both 
within the application of the 
performance factors to the historical 
records search requirements and in 
allowing the environmental professional 
to apply his or her judgment ‘‘in the 
context of the facts available at the time 
of the inquiry.’’ 

The final rule does not require that 
any specific type of historic information 
be collected. In particular, the rule does 
not require that persons obtain a chain 
of title document for the property. The 
rule allows for the environmental 
professional to use professional 
judgment when determining what types 
of historical documentation may 
provide the most useful information 
about a property’s ownership, uses, and 
potential environmental conditions 
when seeking to comply with the 
objectives and performance factors for 
the inquiries. Although we agree with 
commenters that chain of title 
documents may serve as an important 
source of information regarding past 
ownership of a property, it may not be 
the only source of this information. To 
the extent that chain of title documents 
are otherwise obtained for other 
purposes during the conduct of a 
property sale or transaction, we believe 
that these documents can easily be 
made available to the environmental 
professional by the prospective 
landowner. Given that the final rule 
requires that historical records be 
searched for information on previous 
uses and ownership of a property for as 
far back in the history of property as can 
be shown that the property contained 
structures or was first used for 
residential, agricultural, commercial, 
industrial or governmental purposes, if 
chain of title documents are the best and 
most easily attainable source of this 
information, we assume that such 
documents will be obtained and used by 
the environmental professional. 

Given the wide variety of property 
types and locations to which the final 
rule could apply, any list of specific 
documents could result in undue 
burdens on many prospective 
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landowners and grantees due to 
difficulties in collecting any specific 
document for any particular property or 
property location. Therefore, the final 
requirements for reviewing historical 
documents allow the prospective 
landowner or grantee and the 
environmental professional to use their 
judgment, in accordance with generally 
accepted good commercial and 
customary standards and practices, in 
locating the best available sources of 
historical information and reviewing 
such sources for information necessary 
to comply with the rule’s objectives and 
performance factors. 

As explained in section IV.J of this 
preamble, the prospective landowner, 
grantee, or environmental professional 
may make use of previously collected 
information about a property when 
conducting all appropriate inquiries. 
The collection of historical information 
about a property may be a particular 
case where previously collected 
information may be valuable, as well as 
easily accessible. In addition, nothing in 
the rule prohibits a person from using 
secondary sources (e.g., a previously 
conducted title search) when gathering 
information about historical ownership 
and usage of a property. As explained in 
section IV.J, information must be 
updated if it was last collected more 
than 180 days prior to the date of 
acquisition of the property. 

R. What Are the Requirements for 
Searching for Recorded Environmental 
Cleanup Liens? 

For purposes of this rule, recorded 
environmental cleanup liens are 
encumbrances on property for the 
recovery of incurred cleanup costs on 
the part of a state, tribal or federal 
government agency or other third party. 
Recorded environmental cleanup liens 
often provide an indication that 
environmental conditions either 
currently exist or previously existed on 
a property that may include the release 
or threatened release of a hazardous 
substance. The existence of an 
environmental cleanup lien should be 
viewed as an indicator of potential 
environmental concerns and as a basis 
for further investigation into the 
potential existence of on-going or 
continued releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances on, at, 
in, or to the subject property. 

Proposed Rule 
The proposed rule required that 

prospective landowners and grantees, or 
environmental professionals on their 
behalf, search for environmental 
cleanup liens that are recorded under 
federal, tribal, state, or local law. 

Environmental cleanup liens that are 
not recorded by government entities or 
agencies are not addressed by the 
language of the statute (the statute 
speaks only of ‘‘recorded liens’’); 
therefore, the proposed rule required 
that only a search for recorded 
environmental liens be included in the 
all appropriate inquiries investigation. 

Public Comments 
Some commenters asked that EPA 

state more clearly that the responsibility 
for searching for environmental cleanup 
liens rests with the prospective 
landowner and not the environmental 
professional. A few commenters 
requested that the Agency provide some 
guidance on where to find recorded 
environmental cleanup liens. 

Final Rule 
EPA is finalizing the proposed 

requirements to search for recorded 
environmental cleanup liens without 
changes. The all appropriate inquiries 
investigation must include a search for 
recorded environmental cleanup liens. 
The final rule allows that the search for 
recorded environmental cleanup liens 
be performed either by the prospective 
landowner or grantee, or through the 
inquiry of the environmental 
professional. The search for such liens 
may not necessarily require the 
expertise of an environmental 
professional and therefore may be more 
efficiently or more cost-effectively 
performed by the prospective 
landowner or grantee, or his or her 
agent. Such liens may be included as 
part of the chain of title documents or 
may be recorded in some other manner 
or format by state or local government 
agencies. If such information is 
collected by the prospective landowner 
or grantee, or other agent who is not 
under the supervision or responsible 
charge of the environmental 
professional, the final rule allows for, 
but does not require, the information 
that is collected by or on the behalf of 
the prospective landowner or grantee to 
be provided to the environmental 
professional. If the information is 
provided to the environmental 
professional, he or she can then make 
use of such information during the 
conduct of the all appropriate inquiries 
and when rendering conclusions or 
opinions regarding the environmental 
conditions of the property. If such 
information is not provided to the 
environmental professional and the lack 
of such information affects the ability of 
the environmental professional to 
identify conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases of 
hazardous substances on, at, in or to the 

property, the lack of information should 
be noted as a data gap (per the 
requirements of § 312.21(b)(2)). 

Although some commenters requested 
that EPA be more explicit in the final 
rule in requiring that the search for 
recorded environmental cleanup liens 
be conducted by the prospective 
landowner (or grantee), we believe that 
the decision of who conducts the search 
may be best left up to the judgment of 
the prospective landowner or grantee 
and environmental professional. The 
final rule provides in § 312.22 that the 
search for recorded environmental 
cleanup liens can fall outside the 
inquiries conducted by the 
environmental professional. The search 
for recorded environmental cleanup 
liens is not included as part of the 
requirements governing the results of an 
inquiry by an environmental 
professional (§ 312.21). Therefore, the 
search may be conducted by the 
prospective landowner or grantee, his or 
her attorney or agent, or the 
environmental professional. 

We offer one caution about the 
conclusion that might be drawn if no 
recorded environmental cleanup liens 
are found. If EPA is conducting a 
cleanup at site at the time it is 
transferred or acquired, EPA is able to 
record a lien post acquisition. For 
example, one type of lien, often referred 
to as a windfall lien, has no statute of 
limitations and arises at the time EPA 
first spends Superfund money. States 
and localities may have similar 
mechanisms. Therefore, even if a 
recorded environmental cleanup lien is 
not found during the conduct of the all 
appropriate inquiries investigation, one 
may be recorded at a later date if EPA 
is undertaking a cleanup or response 
action at the property. 

With regard to commenters who 
requested that EPA provide guidance on 
where to search for environmental 
cleanup liens, we advise that 
prospective landowners and grantees to 
seek the advice of a local realtor, real 
estate attorney, title company, or other 
real estate professional. Environmental 
cleanup liens may be recorded as part 
of the land title records or as part of 
other state or local government land or 
real estate records. Recorded 
environmental cleanup liens may be 
recorded in different places, depending 
upon the particular state and particular 
locality in which the property is 
located. 

S. What Are the Requirements for 
Reviewing Federal, State, Tribal, and 
Local Government Records? 

Federal, tribal, state and local 
government records may contain 
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information regarding environmental 
conditions at a property. In particular, 
government records, or data bases of 
such information, may include 
information on previously reported 
releases of hazardous substances, 
pollutants, contaminants, petroleum 
and petroleum products and controlled 
substances. Government records and 
available databases can provide valuable 
information on remedial actions and 
emergency response activities that may 
have been conducted at a particular 
property. Government records also may 
include information on institutional 
controls related to a particular property. 
For example, in the case of NPL sites, 
EPA Superfund records, including 
Action Memoranda and Records of 
Decision, may have information on 
institutional controls in place at such 
properties. Government records also 
may include information on activities or 
property uses that could cause releases 
or threatened releases to be present at a 
property. 

Proposed Rule 
The proposed rule required that 

federal, state, tribal and local 
government records be searched for 
information necessary to achieve the 
objectives and performance factors, 
including information regarding the use 
and occupancy of and the 
environmental conditions at the subject 
property and conditions of nearby or 
adjoining properties that could have a 
impact upon the environmental 
conditions of the subject property. The 
proposed rule included requirements to 
search federal, tribal, state, and local 
government records for information 
indicative of environmental conditions 
at the subject property. 

The proposed rule also included 
requirements to review government 
records, or data bases of information 
contained in government records, for 
information about nearby and adjoining 
properties. Reviews of such records may 
provide valuable information regarding 
the potential impact to the subject 
property from hazardous substances and 
petroleum contamination migrating 
from contiguous or nearby properties. 
The proposed rule included required 
minimum search distances for 
government records searches of nearby 
properties. 

To account for property-specific and 
regionally-specific conditions that can 
influence the appropriateness of the 
proposed search distances for any given 
type of record and property, the 
proposed rule allowed the 
environmental professional to adjust the 
applicable search distances when 
searching for information about off-site 

properties by applying professional 
judgment. For example, appropriate 
search distances for properties located 
in rural settings may differ from 
appropriate search distances for urban 
settings. In addition, ground water flow 
direction, depth to ground water, arid 
weather conditions, the types of 
facilities located on nearby properties, 
and other factors may influence the 
degree of impact to a property from off- 
site sources. Therefore, the proposed 
rule allowed the environmental 
professional to adjust any or all of the 
proposed minimum search distances for 
any of the record types, based upon 
professional judgment and the 
consideration of site-specific conditions 
or circumstances when seeking to 
achieve the proposed objectives and 
performance factors for the required 
inquiries. 

Public Comments 
The Agency received a variety of 

comments in which commenters 
expressed concerns about the 
applicability or adequacy of specific 
types of government records included in 
the proposed rule (e.g., CERCLIS 
records, information on RCRA facilities, 
ERNS). A few commenters raised 
concerns about the availability of tribal 
records. Several commenters raised 
concerns regarding the availability of 
government records on institutional 
controls. Commenters also pointed out 
that, given the lack of available 
databases and other information on 
institutional controls, it may be 
particularly difficult to search for 
institutional controls associated with 
adjoining and nearby properties. 

Final Rule 
We are finalizing the requirements for 

reviewing federal, state, tribal, and local 
government data bases as proposed, 
with one exception. The final rule 
requires that government records and 
available lists for institutional and 
engineering controls be searched only 
for information on such controls at the 
subject property. All appropriate 
inquiries investigations do not have to 
include searches for institutional and 
engineering controls in place at nearby 
and adjoining properties. We made this 
change because we agree with 
commenters who pointed out that 
information on institutional and 
engineering controls may be difficult to 
find as there are no available national 
sources of this information. Only a few 
states have available lists of institutional 
controls. In addition, the information 
that may be inferred from knowledge of 
institutional and engineering controls 
that are in place at adjoining and nearby 

properties, i.e., that there was a 
response action, a remedial action, or 
corrective action taken at the site, can be 
inferred from information obtained from 
other sources (e.g., CERCLIS, RCRIS, 
state records of response actions). 

It is important that prospective 
landowners obtain information on 
institutional and engineering controls in 
place at the property being acquired. It 
also may be important to locate 
information on such controls in place at 
nearby properties. To obtain the liability 
protections afforded under CERCLA 
(i.e., innocent landowner, contiguous 
property owner, bona fide prospective 
purchaser), the statute requires, as part 
of the ‘‘continuing obligations,’’ that the 
property owner comply with all land 
use restrictions and not impede the 
effectiveness of institutional controls. 
Therefore, it is important that 
information on institutional and 
engineering controls be obtained by 
prospective landowners, even though 
information about such controls may 
not have been routinely obtained as part 
of due diligence practices prior to 
today’s final rule (we note that the 
current interim standard does include 
provisions for searching for ‘‘activity 
and use limitations’’). 

Routine ‘‘chain of title’’ reports may 
not always contain information labeled 
as institutional or engineering controls. 
However, title companies may include, 
as part of the chain of title reports 
‘‘restrictions of record on title’’ when 
such restrictions are recorded because of 
underlying environmental conditions at 
a property. Therefore, when requesting 
information on ‘‘institutional controls’’ 
or ‘‘engineering controls’’ about a 
property, prospective landowners, 
grantees, and environmental 
professionals may want to request 
information on ‘‘restrictions of record 
on title’’ as well, in case any available 
information on institutional or 
engineering controls is so labeled in the 
chain of title records. In addition to 
chain of title records, information on 
institutional controls and engineering 
controls may be recorded in local land 
records. Also, some states are beginning 
to create registries to track information 
on institutional and engineering 
controls. Therefore, prospective 
landowners and grantees should 
consider consulting these other sources 
of information in addition to chain of 
title records for information on 
institutional and engineering controls. 

In response to the commenters who 
pointed out particular shortcomings 
with specific sources of information 
(e.g., CERCLIS, RCRIS, ERNS) we point 
out that the requirement to review 
government records explicitly provides 

MNL43-2nd page 315



66094 Federal Register / Vol. 70, No. 210 / Tuesday, November 1, 2005 / Rules and Regulations 

that the reviews be conducted in 
compliance with the objectives and 
performance standards. If a particular 
source of information cannot be 
accessed within a reasonable time frame 
or within reasonable costs, then the 
information should be sought from other 
sources. In addition, if a particular 
source of information will only provide 
information that can more easily or 
readily be found elsewhere, the 
particular source does not have to be 
obtained or consulted. If application of 
the objectives and performance 
standards to the requirement to review 
government records results in an 
inability to provide necessary 
information (or information identified 
as necessary in the objectives for the 
final rule), then the lack of information 
should be documented as a data gap in 
the final report. In addition, the 
environment professional should 
comment on the significance the lack of 
any information has on his or her ability 
to identify conditions at the property 
that are indicative of releases or 
threatened releases of hazardous 
substances (in compliance with 
§ 312.21(c)(2)). 

In response to commenters who 
pointed out that it may be difficult to 
obtain or gain access to tribal 
government records, we point out that 
such records need only be searched for 
and reviewed in those instances where 
the subject property is located on or 
near tribal-owned lands. In these cases, 
it is important to attempt, within the 
scope of the rule’s objectives and 
performance factors, to review such 
records. When such records are not 
available, necessary information should 
be sought from other sources. When no 
information is available and the 
objectives and performance factors of 
the final rule cannot be met and the 
result is a lack of information that may 
affect the environmental professional’s 
ability to render an opinion regarding 
the environmental conditions of a 
property, the lack of information must 
be documented as a data gap in 
compliance with § 312.21(c)(2). 

The final rule requires that the 
following types of government records 
or data bases of government records be 
reviewed to obtain information on the 
subject property and nearby properties 
necessary to meet the rule’s objectives 
and performance standards: 

1. Government records of reported 
releases or threatened releases at the 
subject property, including previously 
conducted site investigation reports. 

2. Government records of activities, 
conditions, or incidents likely to cause 
or contribute to releases or threatened 
releases, including records documenting 

regulatory permits that were issued to 
current or previous owners or operators 
at the property for waste management 
activities and government records that 
identify the subject property as the 
location of landfills, storage tanks, or as 
the location for generating and handling 
activities for hazardous substances, 
pollutants, contaminants, petroleum 
and petroleum products, or controlled 
substances. 

3. CERCLIS records—EPA’s 
Comprehensive Environmental 
Response, Compensation, and Liability 
Information System (CERCLIS) database 
contains general information on sites 
across the nation and in the U.S. 
territories that have been assessed by 
EPA, including sites listed on the 
National Priorities List (NPL). CERCLIS 
includes information on facility 
location, status, contaminants, 
institutional controls, and actions taken 
at particular sites. CERCLIS also 
contains information on sites being 
assessed under the Superfund Program, 
hazardous waste sites and potential 
hazardous waste sites. 

4. Government-maintained records of 
public risks—the all appropriate 
inquiries government records search 
should include a search for available 
records documenting public health 
threats or concerns caused by, or related 
to, activities currently or previously 
conducted at the site. 

5. Emergency Response Notification 
System (ERNS) records—ERNS is EPA’s 
data base of oil and hazardous substance 
spill reports. The data base can be 
searched for information on reported 
spills of oil and hazardous substances 
by state. 

6. Government registries, or publicly 
available lists of engineering controls, 
institutional controls, and land use 
restrictions. The all appropriate 
inquiries government records search 
must include a search for registries or 
publicly available lists of recorded 
engineering and institutional controls 
and recorded land use restrictions. Such 
records may be useful in identifying 
past releases on, at, in, or to the subject 
property or identifying continuing 
environmental conditions at the 
property. 

The final rule requires that 
government records be searched to 
identify information relative to the 
objectives and in accordance with the 
performance factors on: (1) Adjoining 
and nearby properties for which there 
are governmental records of reported 
releases or threatened releases (e.g., 
properties currently listed on the 
National Priorities List (NPL), properties 
subject to corrective action orders under 
the Resource Conservation and 

Recovery Act (RCRA), properties with 
reported releases from leaking 
underground storage tanks); (2) 
adjoining and nearby properties 
previously identified or regulated by a 
government entity due to environmental 
conditions at a site (e.g., properties 
previously listed on the NPL, former 
CERCLIS sites with notices of no further 
response actions planned (NFRAP)); and 
(3) adjoining and nearby properties that 
have government-issued permits to 
conduct waste management activities 
(e.g., facilities permitted to manage 
RCRA hazardous wastes). 

In the case of government records 
searches for nearby properties, the final 
rule includes minimum search distances 
(e.g., properties located either within 
one mile or one-half mile of the subject 
property) for obtaining and reviewing 
records or data bases concerning 
activities and facilities located on 
nearby properties. The search distances 
are based upon our best judgment 
regarding the potential impacts that 
incidents or circumstances at an 
adjoining property may have on the 
subject property. With the exception of 
the required searches for institutional 
and engineering controls, the search 
distances finalized in today’s rule are 
the search distances that were proposed 
in the proposed rule. For example, 
government records identifying 
properties listed on the NPL must be 
searched to obtain information on NPL 
sites located within one mile of the 
subject property. NPL sites located 
beyond one mile of a property most 
likely will have little or no impact on 
the environmental conditions at the 
subject property. In the case of two 
types of records, records of hazardous 
waste handler and generator records and 
permits, records of registered storage 
tanks, the final requirements specify 
that such records only be searched for 
information specific to the subject 
property and adjoining properties (the 
rule contains no requirement to search 
for these two types of government 
records for other nearby properties). The 
final rule requires that available lists of 
institutional controls and engineering 
controls only be searched for 
information on the subject property. 

In the case of all the government 
records listed above and in the final rule 
in § 312.26, the requirements of this 
criterion may be met by searching data 
bases containing the same government 
records mentioned in the list above that 
are accessible and available through 
government entities or private sources. 
The review of actual records is not 
necessary, provided that the same 
information contained in the 
government records and required to 
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meet the requirements of this criterion 
and achieve the objectives and 
performance factors for these 
regulations is attainable by searching 
available data bases. 

The final rule allows the 
environmental professional to adjust the 
search distances for reviewing 
government records of nearby properties 
based upon his or her professional 
judgment. Environmental professionals 
may consider one or more of the 
following factors when determining an 
alternative appropriate search distance: 

• The nature and extent of a release; 
• Geologic, hydrogeologic, or 

topographic conditions of the subject 
property and surrounding environment; 

• Land use or development densities; 
• The property type; 
• Existing or past uses of surrounding 

properties; 
• Potential migration pathways (e.g., 

groundwater flow direction, prevalent 
wind direction); or 

• Other relevant factors. 
The final rule requires environmental 

professionals to document the rationale 
for making any modifications to the 
required minimum search distances 
included in § 312.26 of the regulation. 

T. What Are the Requirements for 
Visual Inspections of the Subject 
Property and Adjoining Properties? 

Proposed Rule 

The proposed rule required that an 
on-site visual inspection of the subject 
property be conducted as part of the all 
appropriate inquiries investigations, 
with one limited exception. The 
proposed on-site visual inspection 
requirements included requirements to 
inspect any facilities and improvements 
on the property as well as all areas 
where hazardous substances are or may 
have been used, stored, treated, 
handled, or disposed. In addition, the 
proposed rule included requirements to 
visually inspect adjoining properties. 
The proposal required that inspections 
of adjoining properties be conducted 
from the property line, public right-of- 
way, or other vantage point. 

The proposed rule included a limited 
exception from the requirement to 
conduct the visual inspection ‘‘on-site.’’ 
The proposed exception provided that 
in unusual circumstances where an on- 
site visual inspection cannot be 
performed because of physical 
limitations, remote and inaccessible 
location, or another inability to obtain 
access to the property, provided good 
faith efforts are taken to obtain such 
access and access to the property could 
not be obtained, a visual inspection 
could be conducted from an off-site 

vantage point (e.g., property-line, 
airplane, public right-of-way). To 
qualify for the exception from the 
requirement to conduct the inspection 
on site, the proposed rule required that 
the environmental professional 
document the good faith efforts 
undertaken to gain access to the 
property and explain why such efforts 
were unsuccessful. The proposed rule 
also required that the environmental 
professional document what other 
sources of information were consulted 
to obtain information regarding the 
potential environmental conditions at 
the property and the significance of the 
failure to conduct the inspection on site 
on his or her ability to identify 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases of hazardous 
substances on, at, in, or to the subject 
property. 

In the preamble to the proposed rule, 
EPA recommended that an 
environmental professional conduct the 
on-site visual inspection. 

Public Comments 

A few commenters stated that EPA 
should not recommend, as we did in the 
preamble to the proposed rule, that an 
individual meeting the definition of 
environmental professional conduct the 
on-site visual inspection. These 
commenters stated that anyone under 
the responsible charge or supervision of 
an environmental professional should 
be able to conduct the on-site visual 
inspection. Commenters stated, that by 
recommending in the preamble that the 
environmental professional conduct the 
on-site visual inspection, the Agency 
was effectively requiring an 
environmental professional to conduct 
the visual inspection. Other commenters 
expressed support for the Agency’s 
recommendation. 

A few other commenters thought the 
proposed exception from the 
requirement to conduct the visual 
inspection on site was ‘‘broad’’ and 
‘‘would increase the likelihood of 
inspections not being performed and 
contamination not being detected.’’ 
These commenters expressed a concern 
that any exception from the requirement 
to conduct an on-site visual inspection 
could open the door to abuse and result 
in properties being transferred without 
being inspected. Commenters raised 
concerns that owners of uninspected 
properties could obtain liability 
protection by claiming to have fulfilled 
the requirements of all appropriate 
inquiries without knowledge of on- 
going releases at a property. 

Final Rule 

The final rule, at § 312.27, retains the 
proposed requirement that a visual on- 
site inspection be conducted of the 
subject property. The final visual on-site 
inspection requirements include 
requirements to inspect the facilities 
and any improvements on the property, 
as well as visually inspect areas on the 
property where hazardous substances 
may currently be or in the past may 
have been used, stored, treated, 
handled, or disposed of. We continue to 
assert that, and commenters agreed, that 
every all appropriate inquiries 
investigation must include an on-site 
visual inspection of the property. The 
on-site inspection of a property most 
likely will be an excellent source of 
information regarding indications of 
environmental conditions on a property. 
The final rule requires that a visual on- 
site inspection of the subject property be 
conducted in all but a few very limited 
cases. In addition, the final rule retains 
the proposed requirement that in those 
cases where physical limitations restrict 
the portions of the property that may be 
visually inspected, that the physical 
limitations encountered during the 
visual on-site inspection (e.g., weather 
conditions, physical obstructions) must 
be documented. 

We note that persons conducting all 
appropriate inquiries with monies 
provided in a grant awarded under 
CERCLA section 104(k)(2)(B) must, 
depending on the terms and conditions 
of the grant or cooperative agreement, 
include within the scope of the on-site 
visual inspection an inspection of the 
facilities, improvements, and other areas 
of the property where pollutants, 
contaminants, petroleum and petroleum 
products, or controlled substances may 
currently be or in the past may have 
been used, stored, treated, handled, or 
disposed. 

The visual on-site inspection of a 
property during the conduct of all 
appropriate inquiries may be the most 
important aspect of the inquiries and 
the primary source of information 
regarding the environmental conditions 
on the property. In all cases, every effort 
must be made to conduct an on-site 
visual inspection of a property when 
conducting all appropriate inquiries. 

We understand that a prospective 
landowner, grantee, or environmental 
professional, in some limited 
circumstances, may not be able to obtain 
on-site access to a property. Extreme 
and prolonged weather conditions and 
remote locations can impede access to a 
property. A prospective landowner, 
grantee or environmental professional 
also could be unable to gain on-site 
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access to a property if the owner refuses 
to provide access to the party, even after 
the party exercises all good faith efforts 
to gain access to the property (e.g., 
seeking assistance from state 
government officials). Such 
circumstances may arise in cases where 
a local government becomes a last resort 
purchaser of a potentially-contaminated 
property that has little economic value. 
The unique nature of such transactions 
may result in a local government facing 
an uncooperative or recalcitrant 
property owner. Unlike commercial 
property transactions between private 
parties, where the parties’ economic and 
legal liability interests and the ability to 
abandon the transaction can work in 
favor of the purchasing party’s ability to 
gain access to a property prior to 
acquisition, property transactions 
between a private party and a local 
government may not afford the local 
government the same leverage, even if it 
is in the public interest to attain 
ownership of the property. This 
situation may occur when the local 
government seeks to assess, clean up, 
and revitalize an area, but the owner of 
the property is unreachable, 
unavailable, or otherwise unwilling to 
provide access to the property. In such 
limited circumstances, the public 
benefit attained from a government 
entity gaining ownership of a property 
may outweigh the need to gain on-site 
access to the property prior to the 
transfer of ownership. 

The final rule requires, in unusual 
circumstances, that the prospective 
landowner or grantee make good faith 
efforts to gain access to the property. 
However, the mere refusal of a property 
owner to allow the prospective property 
owner or grantee to have access to the 
property does not constitute an unusual 
circumstance, absent the making of good 
faith efforts to otherwise gain access. 
The final rule, at § 312.10, defines ‘‘good 
faith’’ as ‘‘the absence of any intention 
to seek an unfair advantage or to 
defraud another party; an honest and 
sincere intention to fulfill one’s 
obligations in the conduct or transaction 
concerned.’’ 

In those unusual circumstances where 
a prospective landowner, a grantee, or 
an environmental professional, after 
undertaking good faith efforts, cannot 
gain access to a property and therefore 
cannot conduct an on-site visual 
inspection, the final rule requires that 
the property be visually inspected, or 
observed, by another method, such as 
through the use of aerial photography, 
or be inspected, or observed, from the 
nearest accessible vantage point, such as 
the property line or a public road that 
runs through or along the property. In 

addition, the rule requires that the all 
appropriate inquiries report include 
documentation of efforts undertaken by 
the prospective landowner, grantee, or 
the environmental professional to obtain 
on-site access to the subject property 
and include an explanation of why good 
faith efforts to gain access to subject 
property were unsuccessful. The all 
appropriate inquiries report must 
include documentation of other sources 
of information that were consulted to 
obtain information necessary to achieve 
the objectives and performance factors. 
This documentation should include 
comments, from the environmental 
professional who signs the report, 
regarding any significant limitations on 
the ability of the environmental 
professional to identify conditions 
indicative of releases or threatened 
releases on, at, in, or to the subject 
property, that may arise due to the 
inability of the prospective landowner, 
grantee, or environmental professional 
to obtain on-site access to the property. 

In those limited cases where an on- 
site visual inspection cannot be 
conducted prior to the date a property 
is acquired, we remind prospective 
landowners that protection from 
CERCLA liability depends upon the 
prospective landowner complying with 
all of the post-acquisition continuing 
obligations provided in the statute. 
Therefore, to ensure that adequate 
information is attained about a property 
to ensure that the property owner can 
fulfill these obligations, we recommend 
that once a property is purchased, the 
property owner conduct an on-site 
visual inspection of the property once 
the property is acquired, if it could not 
be conducted prior to acquisition. Such 
an inspection may provide important 
information necessary for the property 
owner to fully comply with the other 
statutory provisions, including on-going 
obligations, governing the CERCLA 
liability protections. 

We disagree with the commenters 
who argued that the exception from the 
requirement to conduct the visual 
inspection on-site is ‘‘broad.’’ We point 
out that the exception is limited to the 
requirement that the visual inspection 
be conducted on-site. In all cases where 
the exception applies, the visual 
inspection must still be conducted from 
another vantage point. In addition, the 
exception is limited to only those 
circumstances where all good faith 
efforts are made to gain access the 
property. The final rule requires that all 
good faith efforts to gain access be 
documented and requires that the 
environmental professional comment on 
the consequences that the inability to 
gain access to the property may have on 

his or her ability to render an opinion 
on property conditions that may be 
indicative of releases or threatened 
releases on, at, in, or to the property. 
The exception is very limited in scope 
and the documentation requirements 
should limit the use of the exception as 
well as provide the prospective 
landowner with useful information for 
determining the potential need for 
further investigations of the property 
after acquisition. 

The final rule also requires that the all 
appropriate inquiries investigation 
include visual inspections of properties 
that adjoin the subject property. Visual 
inspections of adjoining properties may 
provide excellent information on the 
potential for the subject property to be 
affected by contamination migrating 
from adjoining properties. Visual 
inspections of adjoining properties may 
be conducted from the subject 
property’s property line, one or more 
public rights-of-way, or other vantage 
point (e.g., via aerial photography). 
Where practicable, a visual on-site 
inspection is recommended and may 
provide greater specificity of 
information. The visual inspections of 
adjoining properties must include 
observing areas where hazardous 
substances currently may be, or 
previously may have been, stored, 
treated, handled, or disposed. Visual 
inspections of adjoining properties 
otherwise also must be conducted to 
achieve the objectives and performance 
goals for all the appropriate inquiries. 
Physical limitations to the visual 
inspections of adjoining properties 
should be noted. 

As explained in the preamble to the 
proposed rule, EPA and the Negotiated 
Rulemaking Committee considered, 
when developing the proposed rule, 
requiring that all activities in the all 
appropriate inquiries investigation to be 
conducted by persons meeting the 
proposed definition of an environmental 
professional. Requiring that an 
environmental professional conduct all 
activities could ensure that all data 
collection and investigations are 
conducted in a manner and to a degree 
of specificity that allows the 
environmental professional to make best 
use of all information in forming 
opinions and conclusions regarding the 
environmental conditions at a property. 
However, after careful review of the 
specific activities included in the 
statutory criteria and conducting an 
assessment of the costs and burdens of 
such a requirement, EPA and the 
Committee concluded that it is not 
necessary for each and every regulatory 
requirement to be conducted by an 
environmental professional. As outlined 
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in section IV.H of this preamble, today’s 
final rule, as did the proposed rule, 
allows for certain aspects of the 
inquiries to be conducted solely by the 
prospective landowner or grantee, while 
providing that all other aspects be 
conducted under the supervision or 
responsible charge of the environmental 
professional. Among the activities 
required to be conducted under the 
supervision or responsible charge of an 
environmental professional is the on- 
site visual inspection. 

It continues to be EPA’s 
recommendation that visual inspections 
of the subject property and adjoining 
properties be conducted by an 
individual who meets the regulatory 
definition of an environmental 
professional. Although many other 
aspects of the all appropriate inquiries 
may be conducted sufficiently and 
accurately by individuals other than an 
environmental professional (e.g., a 
research associate or librarian may be 
well qualified to search government 
records, an attorney may be well 
qualified to conduct a search for an 
environmental lien), EPA believes that 
an environmental professional is best 
qualified to conduct a visual inspection 
and locate and interpret information 
regarding the physical and geological 
characteristics of the property as well as 
information on the location and 
condition of equipment and other 
resources located on the property. EPA 
recognizes that other individuals who 
do not meet the regulatory definition of 
an environmental professional, 
particularly when these individuals are 
conducting such activities under the 
supervision or responsible charge of an 
environmental professional, may have 
the required skills and knowledge to 
conduct an adequate on-site visual 
inspection. However, EPA believes that 
the professional judgment of an 
individual meeting the definition of an 
environmental professional is important 
to ensuring that all circumstances at the 
property that are indicative of 
environmental conditions and potential 
releases or threatened releases are 
properly identified and analyzed. An 
environmental professional is best 
qualified for identifying such situations 
and conditions and rendering a 
judgment or opinion regarding the 
potential existence of conditions 
indicative of environmental concerns. 

Although some commenters stated 
that EPA should not recommend that 
the visual inspection be conducted by a 
person meeting the definition of 
environmental professional, we point 
out that other commenters stated their 
support for our recommendation and 
some even stated that EPA should 

require in the regulation that the 
inspection be conducted by an 
environmental professional. We remain 
convinced that the on-site visual 
inspection of the property can be the 
single most important source of 
information regarding the 
environmental conditions of a property 
and that an individual meeting the 
regulatory definition of environmental 
professional is best able to interpret 
such observations of a property and 
ascertain the probability of conditions 
indicative of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances being 
present at the property. In addition, we 
point out that the definition of 
environmental professional included in 
the final rule is less stringent than the 
proposed definition. Therefore, 
commenter concerns regarding any 
significant cost burdens associated with 
the environmental professional 
conducting the on-site visual inspection 
may be alleviated. We emphasize that 
EPA is recommending that the on-site 
visual inspection be conducted by an 
individual who meets the definition of 
environmental professional included in 
the final rule; it is not a requirement 
that the inspection be conducted by an 
environmental professional. The rule 
requires only that the inspection be 
conducted by an individual who is 
under the supervision or responsible 
charge of an individual meeting the 
definition of environmental 
professional. EPA agrees that if the final 
rule required that the on-site visual 
inspection be conducted by an 
individual meeting the definition of an 
environmental professional, the 
requirement could impose undue 
burdens in certain circumstances. In 
addition, there may be circumstances 
that in the best professional judgment of 
an environmental professional, another 
person under the responsible charge of 
the environmental professional may be 
more qualified to conduct the on-site 
inspection. To allow for flexibility and 
the application of professional judgment 
to specific circumstances, EPA 
continues to recommend that an 
environmental professional conduct the 
on-site inspection, but the Agency is not 
requiring that the inspection be 
conducted by an environmental 
professional. 

U. What Are the Requirements for the 
Inclusion of Specialized Knowledge or 
Experience on the Part of the 
‘‘Defendant?’’ 

Because the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries is one element of a legal 
defense to CERCLA liability, the statute 
refers to the prospective landowner, or 
the user of the all appropriate inquiries 

investigation, as the ‘‘defendant.’’ This 
ensures that any information or special 
knowledge held by the prospective 
landowner with regard to a property and 
its conditions be included in the pre- 
acquisition inquiries and be considered, 
along with all information collected 
during the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries, when an environmental 
professional renders a judgment or 
opinion regarding conditions indicative 
of environmental conditions indicative 
of releases or potential releases of 
hazardous substances on, at, in, or to the 
subject property. It is recommended that 
this information be revealed to the 
parties conducting the all appropriate 
inquiries so that any specialized 
knowledge may be taken into account 
during the conduct of the required 
aspects of the all appropriate inquiries. 

Congress first added the innocent 
landowner defense to CERCLA in the 
Superfund Amendments and 
Reauthorization Act (SARA) of 1986. 
The Brownfields Amendments amended 
the innocent landowner defense and 
added to CERCLA the bona fide 
prospective purchaser and the 
contiguous property owner liability 
protections to CERCLA liability. The 
1986 SARA amendments to CERCLA 
established that among other elements 
necessary for a defendant to 
successfully assert the innocent 
landowner defense, a defendant must 
demonstrate that he or she had, on or 
before the date of acquisition of the 
property in question, made all 
appropriate inquiries into previous 
ownership and uses of the property. 
Congress directed courts evaluating a 
defendant’s showing of all appropriate 
inquiries to take into account, among 
other things, ‘‘any specialized 
knowledge or experience on the part of 
the defendant.’’ Nothing in today’s rule 
changes the nature or intent of this 
requirement as it has existed in the 
statute since 1986. 

Proposed Rule 
The proposed rule retained, as part of 

the federal all appropriate inquiries 
requirements, the consideration of any 
specialized knowledge or experience of 
the prospective landowner (or grantee if 
the grantee is or will be the property 
owner). The proposed rule did not 
extend this requirement beyond what 
already was required under CERCLA 
and established through case law. The 
proposed rule required that all 
appropriate inquiries include the 
consideration of specialized knowledge 
held by the prospective landowner or 
grantee with regard to the subject 
property, the area surrounding the 
subject property, the conditions of 
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adjoining properties, as well as other 
experience relative to the inquiries that 
may be applicable to identifying 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases at the subject 
property. The proposed rule also 
required that the results of the inquiries 
take into account any specialized 
knowledge related to the property, 
surrounding areas, and adjoining 
properties held by the persons 
responsible for undertaking the 
inquiries, including any specialized 
knowledge on the part of the 
environmental professional. 

Public Comments 
EPA did not receive significant 

comment on the proposed requirements 
for considering the specialized 
knowledge or experience on the part of 
the defendant. A few commenters 
mentioned that the proposed 
requirements would result in the all 
appropriate inquiries investigations 
having to include interviews with all 
previous owners and occupants of the 
property. These commenters may have 
mistakenly interpreted the proposed 
provisions as requiring that the 
specialized knowledge of all current 
owners and occupants be considered as 
part of the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation. We clarify that only the 
specialized knowledge of the 
prospective landowner or grantee, and 
the environmental professional 
overseeing the conduct of the inquiries 
need be considered. 

Final Rule 
The final rule retains the proposed 

provisions governing the consideration 
of specialized knowledge or experience 
on the part of the prospective 
landowner (or grantee) and the 
environmental professional conducting 
the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation on the part of the 
prospective landowner or grantee. 

As provided in the preamble to the 
proposed rule, existing case law related 
to the innocent landowner defense 
shows that courts appear to have 
interpreted the ‘‘specialized knowledge’’ 
factor to mean that the professional or 
personal experience of the defendant 
may be taken into account when 
analyzing whether the defendant made 
all appropriate inquiries. For example, 
in Foster v. United States, 922 F. Supp. 
642 (D. D.C. 1996), the owner of a 
property formerly owned by the General 
Services Administration and 
contaminated by, among other things, 
lead, mercury and PCBs, brought an 
action against the United States and 
District of Columbia, prior owners or 
operators of the site. The plaintiff was 

a principal in Long & Foster companies 
and purchased the property through a 
general partnership, and received it by 
quitclaim deed. The innocent 
landowner defense requires a property 
owner to demonstrate that when he or 
she purchased a property, he or she did 
not know and had no reason to know of 
contamination at, on, in, or to the 
property. The court rejected the 
plaintiff’s claim to the innocent 
landowner defense based in part on the 
plaintiff’s specialized knowledge. The 
court found that his specialized 
knowledge included his position at 
Long & Foster, which did hundreds of 
millions of dollars of commercial real 
estate transactions, and his position as 
a partner in at least 15 commercial real 
estate partnerships. The partnership was 
involved as an investor in a number of 
real estate transactions, some of which 
involved industrial or commercial or 
mixed-use property. The court ruled 
that ‘‘it cannot be said that [the 
partnership] is a group 
unknowledgeable or inexperienced in 
commercial real estate transactions.’’ 
Foster, 922 F. Supp. at 656. 

In American National Bank and Trust 
Co. of Chicago v. Harcros Chemicals, 
Inc., 1997 WL 281295 (N.D. Ill. 1997), 
the plaintiff was a company ‘‘involved 
in brownfields development, purchasing 
environmentally distressed properties at 
a discount, cleaning them up, and 
selling them for a profit.’’ American 
National Bank,1997 WL 281295 at *4. 
As a counter-claim defendant, the 
company asserted it was an innocent 
landowner and therefore not liable 
pursuant to CERCLA. The court found 
that among other reasons the defense 
failed because the company possessed 
specialized knowledge. The court ruled 
that the company was an expert 
environmental firm and possessed 
knowledge that should have alerted it to 
the potential problems at the site. 

The final rule requires that the 
specialized knowledge of prospective 
landowners and the persons responsible 
for undertaking the all appropriate 
inquiries, including grantees, be taken 
into account when conducting the all 
appropriate inquiries for the purposes of 
identifying conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases at a 
property. However, as evidenced by the 
case law cited above, the determination 
of whether or not the all appropriate 
inquiries standard is met with regard to 
specialized knowledge (as well as in 
regard to all the criteria) remains within 
the discretion of the courts. 

V. What Are the Requirements for the 
Relationship of the Purchase Price to 
the Value of the Property, if the Property 
Was Not Contaminated? 

Congress included in the statutory 
criteria for all appropriate inquiries a 
requirement to consider the relationship 
of the purchase price of a property to 
the value of the property, if the property 
was not contaminated. The criteria was 
retained in the criteria included in the 
Brownfields Amendments from the all 
appropriate inquiries provisions of the 
innocent landowner defense established 
by Congress in the 1986 amendments to 
CERCLA. 

Proposed Rule 

The proposed rule required that the 
prospective landowner or grantee 
consider whether or not the purchase 
price of the property reflects the fair 
market value of the property, assuming 
that the property is not contaminated. 
The proposed rule required that the 
prospective landowner or grantee 
consider whether any differential 
between the purchase price and the 
value of the property is due to the 
presence of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances at the 
property. There may be many reasons 
that the price paid for a particular 
property is not an accurate reflection of 
the fair market value. The all 
appropriate inquiries investigation need 
only include a consideration of whether 
a significant difference between the 
price paid for a property and the fair 
market value of a property, if the 
property were not contaminated, is an 
indication that the property may be 
contaminated. 

Public Comments 

Many commenters asserted that an 
environmental professional should not 
be required to consider the relationship 
of the purchase price to the value of the 
property as part of the all appropriate 
inquiries investigation. Concerns raised 
by commenters include whether 
environmental professionals are 
qualified to assess the fair market value 
of a property. Some commenters 
thought that a requirement that 
prospective landowners or 
environmental professionals consider 
the relationship of the purchase price of 
property to the value of the property 
could violate federal or state laws 
governing property appraisals. Some 
commenters argued that the all 
appropriate inquiries investigation 
should not include the requirement to 
consider the relationship of the 
purchase price to the value of the 
property because the fair market value 
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is not always easily ascertainable. Other 
commenters requested that the preamble 
to the final rule include a 
recommendation that an appraisal be 
performed to determine a property’s fair 
market value. In addition, commenters 
requested that in cases where an 
appraisal is conducted to determine the 
fair market value of a property, the rule 
should require that it meet the Uniform 
Standards of Professional Appraisal 
Practice. Still other commenters 
supported including the requirement in 
the final rule, but asked the Agency to 
require prospective landowners to 
obtain a property appraisal conducted 
by a trained or certified real estate 
appraiser. Some commenters stated that 
prospective landowners should not be 
required to divulge information on the 
price paid for a property to the 
environmental professional or other 
third party. 

Final Rule 
The final rule retains the requirement 

to consider the relationship of the 
purchase price to the fair market value 
of the property, if the property were not 
contaminated. The requirement is part 
of the statutory criteria established by 
Congress and has been part of the 
statutory provisions governing all 
appropriate inquiries, within the 
innocent landowner defense, since 
1986. Today’s rule does not change the 
previously existing provision. As did 
the proposed rule, today’s final rule 
allows for this criterion to be conducted 
by the prospective landowner or the 
grantee or undertaken as part of the 
inquiry by an environmental 
professional. If an environmental 
professional is not qualified to consider 
the relationship of the purchase price to 
the value of the property, the 
prospective landowner or grantee may 
undertake the task or hire another third 
party to make the comparison of price 
and fair market value and consider 
whether any differential is due to 
potential environmental contamination. 

If the relationship of the purchase 
price to the fair market value of the 
property, assuming the property is not 
contaminated, is determined by the 
prospective landowner or grantee, or 
other agent who is not under the 
supervision or responsible charge of the 
environmental professional, the final 
rule allows for, but does not require, the 
information that is collected and the 
determination made by or on the behalf 
of the prospective landowner to be 
provided to the environmental 
professional. If the information is 
provided to the environmental 
professional, he or she can then make 
use of such information during the 

conduct of the all appropriate inquiries 
and when rendering conclusions or 
opinions regarding the environmental 
conditions of the property. If the 
information is not provided to the 
environmental professional and the 
environmental professional determines 
that the lack of such information affects 
his or her ability to identify conditions 
indicative of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances on, at, 
in, or to the property, then the 
environmental professional should 
identify the lack of information as a data 
gap and comment on its significance in 
the written report for the all appropriate 
inquiries investigation. 

The rule does not require that a real 
estate appraisal be conducted to achieve 
compliance with this criterion. 
Although some commenters requested 
that the final rule require that a formal 
appraisal be conducted and we 
acknowledge that there may be potential 
value in conducting an appraisal, we 
determined that a formal appraisal is 
not necessary for the prospective 
landowner or grantee to make a general 
determination of whether the price paid 
for a property reflects its fair market 
value. In the case of many property 
transactions, a formal appraisal may be 
conducted for other purposes (e.g., to 
establish the value of the property for 
the purposes of establishing the 
conditions of a mortgage or to provide 
information of relevance where a 
windfall lien may be filed). In cases 
where the results of a formal property 
appraisal are available, the appraisal 
results may serve as an excellent source 
of information on the fair market value 
of the property. 

In cases where the results of a formal 
appraisal are not available, the 
determination of fair market value may 
be made by comparing the price paid for 
a particular property to prices paid for 
similar properties located in the same 
vicinity as the subject property, or by 
consulting a real estate expert familiar 
with properties in the general locality 
and who may be able to provide a 
comparability analysis. The objective is 
not to ascertain the exact value of the 
property, but to determine whether or 
not the purchase price paid for the 
property generally is reflective of its fair 
market value. Significant differences in 
the purchase price and fair market value 
of a property should be noted and the 
reasons for any differences also should 
be noted. 

Although some commenters requested 
that EPA be more explicit in the final 
rule in requiring that the comparison of 
the purchase price to the fair market 
value of the property be conducted by 
the prospective landowner or grantee 

(and not the environmental 
professional), we believe that the 
decision of who conducts the 
comparison may be best left up to the 
judgment of the individual prospective 
landowner (or grantee) and 
environmental professional. The final 
rule provides in § 312.22 that the 
comparison of the purchase price to the 
fair market value of the property, if it 
were not contaminated, can fall outside 
the inquiries conducted by the 
environmental professional. The criteria 
to consider the relationship of the 
purchase price to the fair market value 
of the property, if it was not 
contaminated is not included as part of 
the requirements governing the ‘‘results 
of an inquiry by an environmental 
professional’’ (§ 312.21). Therefore, the 
requirement may be conducted by the 
prospective landowner or grantee, his or 
her attorney or agent, or the 
environmental professional. Given that 
a prospective landowner or grantee can 
conduct the comparison of the purchase 
price and the fair market value of the 
property or hire another agent other 
than the environmental professional to 
conduct this task, we conclude that 
commenter concerns regarding the 
prospective landowner (or grantee) 
having to divulge the price paid for a 
property to the environmental 
professional are unfounded. 

W. What Are the Requirements for 
Commonly Known or Reasonably 
Ascertainable Information About the 
Property? 

Commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable information includes 
information about a property that 
generally is known to the public within 
the community where the property is 
located and can be easily sought and 
found from individuals familiar with 
the property or from easily attainable 
public sources of information. As 
mentioned above, the Brownfields 
Amendments to CERCLA amended the 
innocent landowner defense previously 
added to CERCLA in 1986. In addition, 
the Brownfields Amendments added to 
CERCLA the bona fide prospective 
purchaser and the contiguous property 
owner liability protections. The 1986 
amendments to CERCLA established, 
that among other elements necessary for 
a defendant to successfully assert the 
innocent landowner defense, a 
defendant must take into account 
commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable information about the 
property. Congress retained this 
criterion as part of the all appropriate 
inquiries requirements included in the 
Brownfields Amendments. Today’s rule 
does not change the nature or intent of 
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this requirement as it has existed in the 
statute since 1986. 

Proposed Rule 
The proposed rule required that all 

appropriate inquiries include the 
collection and consideration of 
commonly known information about the 
potential environmental conditions at a 
property. The proposed rule required 
both the prospective landowner or 
grantee and the environmental 
professional obtain and consider 
commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable information during the 
conduct of the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation. The proposed rule also 
provided a list of potential sources of 
such information. 

Public Comments 
A few commenters expressed concern 

that the requirement to consider 
commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable information about a 
property renders the all appropriate 
inquiries requirements too vague and 
open-ended. Commenters stated that the 
requirement is broad and may result in 
the need to interview a large number of 
people and consult a wide variety of 
sources of information. One commenter 
expressed a preference that the federal 
standards include only a checklist of 
specific sources of information that 
must be consulted. A few commenters 
thought the list of potential sources of 
commonly known information included 
in the proposed rule was too broad. 

Final Rule 
The final rule retains the proposed 

provisions requiring that prospective 
landowners and environmental 
professionals consider commonly 
known or reasonably ascertainable 
information about a property when 
conducting all appropriate inquiries. 
This information may be ascertained 
from the owner or occupant of a 
property, members of the local 
community, including owners or 
occupants of neighboring properties to 
the subject property, local or state 
government officials, local media 
sources, and local libraries and 
historical societies. In many cases, this 
information may be incidental to other 
information collected during the 
inquiries, and separate or distinct efforts 
to collect the information may not be 
necessary. Information about a property, 
including its ownership and uses, that 
is commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable within the community or 
neighborhood in which a property is 
located may be valuable to identifying 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases at the subject 

property. Such information, if not 
collected during the course of collecting 
other information necessary to complete 
the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation, may be obtained by 
interviewing community officials and 
other residents of the locality. For 
example, neighboring property owners 
and local community members may 
have information regarding 
undocumented uses of a property 
during periods when the property was 
idle or abandoned. Local community 
sources may be good (i.e., reasonably 
ascertainable) sources of commonly 
known information on uses of a 
property and activities conducted at a 
property, particularly in the case of 
abandoned properties. 

The collection and use of commonly 
known information about a property 
may be done in connection with the 
collection of all other required 
information for the purposes of 
achieving the objectives and 
performance factors contained in 
§ 312.20. Persons undertaking the all 
appropriate inquiries may collect 
commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable information on the subject 
property from a variety of sources, 
including sources located in the 
community in which the property is 
located. The opinion provided by an 
environmental professional regarding 
the environmental conditions of a 
property and included in the all 
appropriate inquiries report should be 
based upon a balance of all information 
collected, including commonly known 
or reasonably ascertainable information 
about the property. The potential 
sources of commonly known or 
reasonably ascertainable information 
provided in the proposed rule and 
retained in the final rule are provided as 
suggestions for where such information 
may be found and the list provided is 
not meant as an exhaustive list of 
sources that must be consulted. 
Commonly known information may be 
collected from other sources and may be 
most easily collected during the conduct 
of other aspects of the all appropriate 
inquiries investigation (e.g., interviews, 
reviews of historical sources of 
information, reviews of governmental 
records). The requirement is not meant 
to require exhaustive data collection 
efforts, as some commenters asserted. 
The intent of the requirement is to 
establish that a prospective landowner 
or grantee and an environmental 
professional conducting all appropriate 
inquiries on his or her behalf must make 
efforts to collect and consider 
information about a property that is 
commonly known within the local 

community or that can be reasonably 
ascertained. 

There is some case law, related to the 
innocent landowner defense, that 
provides guidance on how a court may 
rule with regard to the need to consider 
commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable information about the 
property. For example, in Wickland Oil 
Terminals v. Asarco, Inc., 1988 WL 
167247 (N.D. Cal. 1988), the court noted 
that Wickland was aware of potential 
water quality problems at the subject 
property due to large piles of mining 
slag stored at the property, even though 
Wickland argued that previous owners 
withheld such information, because the 
information was available from other 
sources consulted by Wickland prior to 
purchasing the property, including the 
Regional Water Quality Control Board 
and a consulting firm hired by 
Wickland. Such information was 
commonly known by local sources and 
therefore should have been considered 
by Wickland during its conduct of all 
appropriate inquiries. 

In Hemingway Transport Inc. v. Kahn, 
174 FR 148 (Bankr. D. Mass. 1994), the 
court ruled against an innocent 
landowner claim because it found ‘‘that 
had [the defendants] exerted a modicum 
of effort they may easily have 
discovered information that at a 
minimum would have compelled them 
to inspect the property further * * * the 
[defendants] could have taken a few 
significant steps, literally, to minimize 
their liability and discover information 
about the property * * *’’ The court 
noted that one action the defendants 
should have taken to collect available 
information about the property included 
phone calls to city officials to inquire 
about conditions at the property. 

X. What Are the Requirements for ‘‘The 
Degree of Obviousness of the Presence 
or Likely Presence of Contamination at 
the Property, and the Ability to Detect 
the Contamination by Appropriate 
Investigation?’’ 

Proposed Rule 

The proposed rule required that the 
inquiries conducted by a prospective 
landowner (or grantee) and 
environmental professional take into 
account all the information collected 
during the conduct of the all 
appropriate inquiries in considering the 
degree of obviousness of and ability to 
detect the presence of a release or 
threatened release of hazardous 
substances at, in, on, or to a property. 
In addition, the proposed rule required 
the environmental professional to 
provide an opinion regarding additional 
appropriate investigation, if any may be 
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necessary in his or her opinion to 
determine the environmental conditions 
of the property. 

Public Comments 
A few commenters asserted that the 

proposed requirements regarding the 
degree of obviousness of the presence or 
likely presence of contamination at the 
property, and the ability to detect the 
contamination by appropriate inquiry 
were too open-ended. Also, a few 
commenters suggested that the final rule 
should include requirements to conduct 
sampling and analysis to meet the 
‘‘ability to detect contamination by 
appropriate investigation’’ portion of the 
statutory criteria. However, commenters 
overwhelmingly agreed that the 
standards for all appropriate inquiries 
should not require sampling and 
analysis. 

Final Rule 
The final rule requires that persons 

conducting all appropriate inquiries 
consider all the information collected 
during the conduct of the inquiries in 
totality to ascertain the potential 
presence of a release or threatened 
release at the property. Persons 
conducting all appropriate inquiries, 
following the collection of all required 
information, must assess whether or not 
an obvious conclusion may be drawn 
that there are conditions indicative of a 
release or threatened release of 
hazardous substances (or other 
pollutants, contaminants, petroleum or 
petroleum products, and controlled 
substances) on, at, in, or to the property. 
In addition, the rule requires parties to 
consider whether or not the totality of 
information collected prior to acquiring 
the property indicates that the parties 
should be able to detect a release or 
threatened release on, at, in, or to the 
property. The final rule also retains the 
proposed requirement that the 
environmental professional include as 
part of the results of his or her inquiry 
an opinion regarding additional 
appropriate investigation, if any may be 
necessary. 

We interpret the statutory criterion to 
require consideration of information 
already obtained during the conduct of 
all appropriate inquiries investigation 
and not as a requirement to collect 
additional information. We do not agree 
with commenters who asserted that the 
criterion is open-ended. In fact, we see 
this criterion as providing direction on 
how all of the information collected 
while carrying out the other criteria and 
regulatory requirements must be viewed 
comprehensively. After collecting and 
considering all the information required 
to comply with the rule’s objectives and 

performance standards, all the 
information should be considered in 
total to determine whether or not there 
are indications of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances on, at, 
in, or to the property. In addition, the 
environmental professional should 
provide an opinion regarding whether 
or not additional investigation is 
necessary to detect potential 
contamination at the site, if in his or her 
opinion there are conditions indicative 
of releases or threatened releases of 
hazardous substances. 

The previous innocent landowner 
defense (added to CERCLA in 1986) 
required a court to consider the degree 
of obviousness of the presence or likely 
presence of contamination at a property, 
and the ability of the defendant (i.e., the 
landowner) to detect the contamination 
by appropriate investigation. Nothing in 
today’s rule changes the nature or intent 
of this requirement as it has existed in 
the statute since 1986. 

Case law relevant to this criterion 
indicates that defendants may not be 
able to claim an innocent landowner 
defense if a preponderance of evidence 
available to a prospective landowner 
prior to acquiring the property indicates 
that the defendant should have 
concluded that there is a high likelihood 
of contamination at the site. In some 
cases (e.g., Hemingway Transport Inc. v. 
Kahn, 174 F.R. 148 (Bankr. D. Mass. 
1994), and Foster v. United States, 922 
F. Supp. 642 (D.D.C. 1996), courts have 
ruled that if a defendant had done a bit 
more visual inspection or further 
investigation, based upon information 
available to the defendant prior to 
acquiring the property, it would have 
been obvious that the property was 
contaminated. In Foster v. United 
States, the court determined that the 
innocent landowner defense was not 
available based in part on the fact that 
the partnership presumed the site was 
free of contamination based upon 
cursory visual inspections despite 
evidence in the record that, at the time 
of the sale, the soil was visibly stained 
by PCB-contaminated oil. In addition, 
although the property was located in a 
run-down industrial area, the defendant 
did no investigation into the 
environmental conditions at the site 
prior to acquiring the property. 

EPA also notes that in U.S. v. 
Domenic Lombardi Realty, Inc., 290 F. 
Supp. 2d 198, 211 (D.R.I. 2003), the 
court held that the defendant did not 
qualify for the innocent landowner 
defense. The defendant could not show 
he had ‘‘no reason to know’’ of 
contamination at the property or that he 
had performed all appropriate inquiries 
in accordance with ‘‘good commercial 

or customary practices.’’ The court also 
found that the defendant had not 
performed even a minimal 
environmental assessment of the site 
despite having learned that the property 
had been used as an automobile 
scrapyard. The court noted the 
distinction between Phase I and Phase 
II environmental assessments and 
credited the testimony of the United 
States’ expert who concluded that, 
under the circumstances of this case, the 
defendant should have conducted a 
Phase II assessment. Id. at 203–04. 

With regard to the conduct of 
sampling and analysis, today’s final rule 
does not require sampling and analysis 
as part of the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation. However, sampling and 
analysis may be valuable in determining 
the possible presence and extent of 
potential contamination at a property. In 
addition, the fact that the all appropriate 
inquiry standards do not require 
sampling and analysis does not prevent 
a court from concluding that, under the 
circumstances of a particular case, 
sampling and analysis should have been 
conducted to meet ‘‘the degree of 
obviousness of the presence or likely 
presence of contamination at the 
property, and the ability to detect the 
contamination by appropriate 
investigation’’ criterion and obtain 
protection from CERCLA liability. 
Prospective landowners should keep in 
mind that the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries prior to acquiring a property is 
only one requirement that he or she 
must comply with to assert protection 
from CERCLA liability. The statute 
requires that persons, after acquiring a 
property, comply with continuing 
obligations to take reasonable steps to 
stop on-going releases at the property, 
prevent any threatened future releases, 
and prevent or limit any human, 
environmental, or natural resource 
exposure to any previously released 
hazardous substances (these criteria are 
summarized in detail in section II.D. of 
this preamble). In certain instances, 
depending upon site-specific 
circumstances and the totality of the 
information collected during the all 
appropriate inquiries prior to the 
property acquisition, it may be 
necessary to conduct sampling and 
analysis, either pre-or post-acquisition, 
to fully understand the conditions at a 
property, and fully comply with the 
statutory requirements for the CERCLA 
liability protections. In addition, 
sampling and analysis may help explain 
existing data gaps. Prospective 
landowners should be mindful of all the 
statutory requirements for obtaining the 
CERCLA liability protections when 
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2 The document titled ‘‘The Economic Impact 
Analysis for the Final All Appropriate Inquiries 
Regulation’’ includes (1) the EIA conducted for the 
proposed rulemaking and (2) the Addendum to the 
EIA. The cost estimates presented in the Addendum 
are the estimated costs of the final all appropriate 
inquiries regulation. 

considering whether or not to conduct 
sampling and analysis prior to or after 
acquiring a property. Today’s final 
regulation does not require that 
sampling and analysis be conducted as 
part of the all appropriate inquiries 
investigation. 

V. Statutory and Executive Order 
Reviews 

A. Executive Order 12866: Regulatory 
Planning and Review 

Under Executive Order 12866 (58 FR 
51735), the Agency must determine 
whether this regulatory action is 
‘‘significant’’ and therefore subject to 
formal review by the Office of 
Management and Budget (OMB) and to 
the requirements of the Executive Order. 
The Executive Order defines 
‘‘significant regulatory action’’ as one 
that is likely to result in a rule that may: 
(1) Have an annual effect on the 
economy of $100 million or more or 
adversely affect in a material way the 
economy, a sector of the economy, 
productivity, competition, jobs, the 
environment, public health or safety, or 
state, local, or tribal governments or 
communities; (2) create a serious 
inconsistency or otherwise interfere 
with an action taken or planned by 
another agency; (3) materially alter the 
budgetary impact of entitlements, 
grants, user fees, or loan programs or the 
rights and obligations of recipients 
thereof; or (4) raise novel legal or policy 
issues arising out of legal mandates, the 
President’s priorities, or the principles 
set forth in the Executive Order. 

Pursuant to the terms of Executive 
Order 12866, it has been determined 
that today’s final rule is a ‘‘significant 
regulatory action’’ because this rule 
contains novel policy issues, although it 
is not economically significant. As such, 
this action was submitted to OMB for 
review. Changes made in response to 
OMB suggestions or recommendations 
are documented in the docket for 
today’s rule. 

To estimate the economic effects of 
today’s final rule, we conducted an 
evaluation of the potential effects of this 
rule on the universe of prospective 
landowners who may chose to comply 
with the provisions of today’s final rule 
to obtain protection from CERCLA 
liability for potential releases and 
threatened releases of hazardous 
substances that may exist at properties 
they intend to purchase. The results of 
this analysis are included in the 
document titled ‘‘Economic Impact 
Analysis for the Final All Appropriate 
Inquiries Regulation,’’ which is 
included in the docket for today’s final 
rule. Based upon the results of the 

Economic Impact Analysis (EIA), EPA 
has determined that this final rule will 
have an annual effect on the economy 
of less than $100 million. The 
annualized benefits associated with the 
final rule have not been monetized but 
are identified and summarized in the 
EIA for the all appropriate inquiries 
rule.2 

1. Methodology 
The value of any regulatory action is 

traditionally measured by the net 
change in social welfare that it 
generates. The EIA conducted in 
support of today’s rule examines both 
costs and qualitative benefits in an effort 
to assess the overall net change in social 
welfare. The primary focus of the EIA 
document is on compliance costs and 
economic impacts. Below, EPA 
summarizes the analytical methodology 
and findings for the all appropriate 
inquiries rule. The information 
presented is derived from the EIA. 

The all appropriate inquiries 
regulation potentially will apply to most 
commercial property transactions. The 
requirements will be applicable to any 
public or private party, who may 
potentially claim protection from 
CERCLA liability as an innocent 
landowner, a bona fide prospective 
purchaser, or a contiguous property 
owner. However, the conduct of all 
appropriate inquiries, also known as 
environmental due diligence or Phase I 
Environmental Site Assessment, is not 
new to the commercial property market. 
Prior to the Brownfields Amendments to 
CERCLA, commercial property 
transactions often included an 
assessment of the environmental 
conditions at properties prior to the 
closing of any real estate transaction 
whereby ownership was transferred for 
the purposes of confirming the 
conditions at the property or to establish 
an innocent landowner defense should 
environmental contamination be 
discovered after the property was 
acquired. The process most prevalently 
used for conducting all appropriate 
inquiries, or environmental site 
assessments, is the process developed 
by ASTM International (formerly known 
as the American Society for Testing and 
Materials) and entitled ‘‘E1527, 
Standard Practice for Environmental 
Site Assessments: Phase I 
Environmental Site Assessment 
Process.’’ In addition, some properties, 

particularly in cases where the subject 
property is assumed not to be 
contaminated or was never used for 
industrial or commercial purposes, were 
assessed using a less rigorous process 
developed by ASTM International, 
sometimes referred to as a ‘‘transaction 
screen’’ and entitled ‘‘E1528, Standard 
Practice for Environmental Site 
Assessments: Transaction Screen 
Process.’’ 

Our first step in assessing the 
economic impacts of the rule was to 
establish a baseline to represent the 
relevant aspects to the commercial real 
estate market in the absence of any 
changes in regulations. Because under 
existing conditions almost all 
commercial property transactions are 
accompanied by either an 
environmental site assessment (ESA) 
conducted in accordance with ASTM 
E1527–2000 or a transaction screen as 
specified in ASTM E1528, it was 
assumed these practices would continue 
even in the absence of the all 
appropriate inquiries regulation. The 
numbers of each type of assessment 
were estimated on the basis of industry 
data for recent years, with recent growth 
rates in transactions assumed to 
continue for the 10-year period covered 
by the EIA. An adjustment in the 
relative numbers of ESAs and 
transaction screens was made to account 
for the fact that, under the rule, an ESA 
will provide more certain protection 
from liability. This adjustment was 
made by comparing shifts between the 
two procedures that occurred when the 
Brownfields Amendments established 
the ASTM E1527–2000 standard as the 
interim standard for all appropriate 
inquiries, and thus as one requirement 
for qualifying as an innocent landowner, 
bona fide prospective purchaser, or 
contiguous property owner. 

We then considered the requirements 
included in the final rule and compared 
them to the requirements for 
environmental site assessments 
conducted under the ASTM E1527– 
2000 and ASTM E1528 standards. 

When compared to the ASTM E1527– 
2000 standard (i.e., the baseline 
standard), today’s final rule is expected 
to result in a reduced burden for the 
conduct of interviews in those cases 
where the subject property is 
abandoned; increased burden in those 
cases where past owners or occupants 
need to be interviewed; increased 
burden associated with documenting 
recorded environmental cleanup liens; 
increased burden for documenting the 
reasons for the price and fair market 
value of a property in those cases where 
the purchase price paid for the subject 
property is significantly below the fair 
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3 The distribution of abandoned properties and 
properties with known owners, modeled as a range, 
is based on an estimate of vacant lands in urban 
areas and an estimate of abandoned Superfund 
sites. 

market value of the property; and 
increased burden for recording 
information about the degree of 
obviousness of contamination at a 
property. 

To estimate the changes in costs 
resulting from the rule, we developed a 
costing model. This model estimates the 
total costs of conducting site 
assessments as the product of costs per 
assessment, numbers of assessments per 
year, and the number of years in the 
analysis. The costs per assessment, in 
turn, are calculated by dividing each 
assessment into individual labor 
activities, estimating the labor time 
associated with each, and assigning a 
per-hour labor cost to each activity on 
the basis of the labor category most 
appropriate to that activity. Labor times 
and categories are assumed to depend 
on the size and type of property being 
assessed, with the nationwide 
distribution of properties based on data 
from industry on environmental sites 
assessments and brownfield sites.3 The 
estimates and assignments of categories 
are made based on the experience of 
professionals who have been involved 
in large numbers of site assessments, 
and who are therefore skilled in cost 
estimation for the relevant activities. 
Other costs, such as reproduction and 
the purchase of data, are added to the 
labor costs to form the estimates of total 
costs per assessment. These total costs, 
stratified by size and type of property, 
are then multiplied by estimated 
numbers of assessments of each size and 
type to generate our estimates of total 
annual costs. The model was tested by 
comparing its results to industry-wide 
estimates of average price of conducting 
assessments under baseline conditions, 
and generally found to agree. The 
difference between the estimated cost to 
comply with the final rule and the 
estimated cost in the baseline 
constitutes our estimate of the 
incremental regulatory costs. 

The EIA provides a qualitative 
assessment of the benefits of the all 
appropriate inquiries rule. The benefits 
discussed are those that may be 
attributed to an increased level of 
certainty with regard to CERCLA 
liability provided to prospective 
purchasers of potentially contaminated 
properties, including brownfields, who 
comply with the provisions of the rule 
and the other statutory provisions 
associated with the liability protections. 
The basic premise for associating certain 
benefits to the rule is the expectation 

that the level of certainty provided by 
the liability protections may result in 
increased brownfields property 
transactions. However, it is difficult to 
predict how many additional 
transactions may occur that involve 
brownfields properties in direct 
response to the increased certainty of 
the liability protections. It also is 
difficult to obtain data on changes in 
behaviors and practices of prospective 
landowners in response to the liability 
protections. Therefore, EPA made no 
attempt to quantify potential benefits or 
compare the benefits to estimated 
incremental costs. 

The Agency believes that increasing 
property transactions involving 
brownfields and other contaminated 
and potentially contaminated properties 
and improving information about 
environmental conditions at these 
properties may provide additional 
indirect benefits such as increased 
numbers of cleanups, reduced use of 
greenfields, potential increases in 
property values, and potential increases 
in quality of life measures (e.g., 
decreases in urban blight, reductions in 
traffic, congestion, and reduced 
pollution due to mobile source 
emissions). However, as stated above, 
the benefits of the rule are considered 
only qualitatively, due to the difficulty 
of predicting how many additional 
brownfields and contaminated property 
transactions may occur in response to 
the increased certainty of liability 
protections provided by the rule, as well 
as the difficulty in getting data on 
changes in behaviors and practices in 
response to the availability of the 
liability protections. EPA is confident 
that the new liability protections 
afforded to prospective landowners, if 
they comply with the all appropriate 
inquiries provisions, will result in 
increased benefits. EPA is not able to 
quantify, with any significant level of 
confidence, the exact proportion of the 
benefits attributed only to the 
availability of the liability protections 
and the all appropriate inquiries 
regulations. For these reasons, the costs 
and benefits could not be directly 
compared. 

2. Summary of Regulatory Costs in 
Proposed Rule 

For a given property, the costs of 
compliance with the all appropriate 
inquiries rule relative to the baseline 
depend on whether that property would 
have been assessed, in absence of the all 
appropriate inquiries regulation, with 
an ASTM E1527–2000 assessment 
process or with the simpler ASTM 
E1528 transaction screen. EPA 
estimated the average incremental cost 

of the proposed rule relative to 
conducting an ASTM E1527–2000 to be 
between $41 and $47. For the small 
percentage of cases for which a 
transaction screen would have been 
preferred to the ASTM E1527–2000 in 
the baseline, but which would, as a 
result of the proposed rule, require an 
assessment in compliance with the all 
appropriate inquiries rule, the average 
incremental cost was estimated to be 
between $1,448 and $1,454. We 
estimated that approximately 97 percent 
of property transactions will bear only 
the incremental cost of the rule relative 
to the ASTM E1527–2000 process. 
Therefore, the weighted average 
incremental cost of the proposed rule, 
per transaction, was estimated to be 
fairly low, between $84 and $89. 

3. Public Comments on EIA for 
Proposed Rule 

EPA received a number of public 
comments on the EIA conducted to 
assess the potential costs and impacts of 
the proposed rule. We summarized the 
public comments received related to the 
cost and economic impacts in the 
document titled ‘‘Addendum to 
Economic Impact Analysis for the Final 
All Appropriate Inquiries Regulation’’ 
(Addendum to the EIA). This document 
is included in the docket for today’s 
final rule. The Addendum to the EIA 
also summarizes EPA’s responses to the 
comments received that addressed the 
estimated costs and economic impacts. 

Many commenters generally agreed 
with EPA’s conclusion that the average 
incremental cost increase per 
transaction associated with the 
requirements of the proposed rule 
would be minimal. Some commenters 
mentioned that the EIA conducted for 
the proposed rule underestimated the 
incremental costs associated with the 
proposed rule. However, only a few 
commenters provided an explanation as 
to why they thought our cost estimates 
were low or provided information 
regarding which particular activities 
would result in an incremental increase 
in the activities and costs associated 
with conducting an environmental site 
assessment, if conducted in compliance 
with the requirements of the proposed 
rule. Most commenters did not provide 
specific reasons for their claims of cost 
increases over the ASTM E1527–2000 
standard. A few commenters suggested 
that the EIA for the proposed rule 
underestimated the level of effort 
necessary for locating and interviewing 
past owners or occupants, with one 
commenter providing an estimated level 
of effort of one to three hours for this 
task. 
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4 We assumed that the environmental 
professionals will need to complete the full 
interview with the current owner before conducting 
an interview with the past owners or occupants. To 
the extent that this may not always be the case, the 
average incremental cost (and by extension, the 
average cost for an AAI Phase I ESA) is 
overestimated. 

4. Estimate of Costs Associated With the 
Final Rule 

EPA made one revision to the analysis 
of cost impacts associated with the 
requirements of the proposed and final 
rule in response to specific issues raised 
by commenters. EPA agrees with the 
commenters who asserted that locating 
past owners or occupants of a property 
may be more time consuming than 
locating the current owners or 
occupants, as was assumed in the 
analysis of costs conducted for the 
proposed rule. Locating past owners or 
occupants could require as little as one 
5-minute phone call (e.g., if the current 
owner has the contact information for 
the past owner) or it could require 
multiple phone calls that could take in 
excess of one hour. For the purpose of 
estimating the cost under the final rule, 
EPA estimates the incremental burden 
for locating past owners or occupants to 
be, on average, 0.5 hours per interview 
regardless of the property type or size. 
EPA did not account for this 
incremental burden in our analysis of 
the costs associated with the proposed 
rule. EPA also recognizes that in some 
cases the environmental professional 
will need to complete the full interview 
with the current owner before 
determining that it is necessary to 
interview a past owner. In other words, 
the environmental professional may 
need to complete the interview with the 
current owner, and then perform a more 
focused interview of a past owner to fill 
data gaps. EPA estimates that the 
incremental burden for interviewing 
past owners or occupants will be 0.5 
hours for undeveloped and residential 
properties, one hour for commercial and 
industrial properties (of all sizes except 
large industrial), and 1.5 hours for large 
industrial properties. Therefore, EPA 
estimates that the total incremental level 
of effort for locating and interviewing 
past property owners or occupants will 
range from one hour to two hours 
depending on the property type or size. 

The additional incremental hour 
burden, however, will not be incurred 
in the case of every site assessment. EPA 
expects that the interview with past 
owners or occupants will be conducted 
only for properties with a higher than 
average owner or occupant turnover 
rate. To derive the number of potentially 
affected properties, we assume that the 
environmental professional will 
interview only the current property 
owner if the owner was in the 
possession of the subject property for 
more than two years. We assume that 
after two years of owning a property, the 
current property owner should have a 
reasonably good knowledge of its 

condition. EPA estimates that 19 
percent of Phase I ESAs conducted in a 
given year are conducted on properties 
that were sold at least once in the 
previous two years (for a detailed 
explanation on the derivation of this 
estimate, see the Addendum to the EIA). 
Using the assumption that 15 percent of 
all properties are abandoned properties 
(see Section 5.6.5.2 of EIA) which 
would not be affected by the 
requirement to interview past owners or 
occupants, we revised our original cost 
estimate to account for non-abandoned 
properties that were sold over the past 
two years. Therefore, for the purpose of 
our revised cost analysis, we estimate 
that 16 percent of properties will require 
an additional interview with past 
owners or occupants. 

Except for the increase in the level of 
effort for the interview task for non- 
abandoned properties, all other 
parameters used in modeling our cost 
estimates are the same as presented in 
the EIA conducted for the proposed 
rule. To derive the incremental average 
cost per transaction and the total annual 
cost of the final rule, we employed the 
methodology explained in detailed in 
Chapters 7 and 8 of the EIA conducted 
for the proposed rule. Based on our 
analysis, the cost of a Phase I ESA under 
the final regulation will increase, on 
average, between $52 and $58. The 
estimated average cost for a Phase I ESA 
thus will range between $2,185 and 
$2,190.4 

Using our revised incremental cost 
estimate for conducting interviews of 
past owners or occupants, we revised 
our estimated total annual cost of the 
final rule and our incremental total 
annual cost estimate. Our revised total 
annual cost estimate for all activities 
included in the all appropriate inquiries 
investigations conducted under the final 
rule is between $693.5 and $695.3 
million (calculated using a discount rate 
of three percent). Our revised estimate 
of the incremental total annual cost of 
the final rule is between $29.7 million 
and $31.4 million. A more detailed 
explanation of our revised cost 
estimates, including an additional 
sensitivity analysis performed in 
response to the public comments, is 
included in the document titled 
‘‘Addendum to the Economic Impact 
Analysis for the Final All Appropriate 
Inquiries Regulation.’’ This document is 

in the public docket for today’s final 
rule. 

B. Paperwork Reduction Act 
The information collection 

requirements contained in this final rule 
were submitted for approval to the 
Office of Management and Budget under 
the Paperwork Reduction Act, 44 U.S.C. 
3501 et seq. The information collection 
requirements are not enforceable until 
OMB approves them. The Information 
Collection Request (ICR) document 
prepared by EPA has been assigned EPA 
ICR Number 2144.02. 

Under the PRA, EPA is required to 
estimate the notification, reporting and 
recordkeeping costs and burdens 
associated with the requirements 
specified in today’s rule. Today’s rule 
will require persons wanting to assert 
one of the liability protections under 
CERCLA to conduct some activities that 
go beyond current customary and usual 
business practices (i.e., beyond ASTM 
E1527–2000) and therefore will impose 
an information collection burden under 
the provisions of the Paperwork 
Reduction Act. The information 
collection activities are associated with 
the activities mandated in section 101 
(35)(B) of CERCLA for those persons 
wanting to claim protection from 
CERCLA liability. None of the 
information collection burdens 
associated with the provisions of today’s 
rule include requirements to submit the 
collected information to EPA or any 
other government agency. Information 
collected by persons affected by today’s 
rule may be useful to such persons if 
their potential liability under CERCLA 
for the release or threatened release of 
a hazardous substance is challenged in 
a court. 

The activities associated with today’s 
rule that go beyond current customary 
and usual business practices include 
interviews with neighboring property 
owners and/or occupants in those cases 
where the subject property is 
abandoned, documentation of all 
environmental cleanup liens in the 
Phase I Environmental Site Assessment 
report, discussion of the relationship of 
purchase price to value of the property 
in the report, and consideration and 
discussion of whether additional 
environmental investigation is 
warranted. Paperwork burdens are 
estimated to be 546,179 hours annually, 
with a total cost of $29,583,206 
annually. The estimated average burden 
hours per response is estimated to be 
approximately one hour (or 25 hours per 
response, assuming a transition from a 
transaction screen). The estimated 
average cost burden per response is 
estimated to be either $67 or $1,479, 
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5 For a very small percentage of entities 
transitioning from transaction screens to the all 
appropriate inquiries requirements, the maximum 
increase per establishment per property transaction 
is estimated to be approximately $2,845. When we 
annualize this incremental cost per property 
transaction over ten years at a seven percent 
discount rate, we estimate that the maximum 
annual cost increase per establishment per property 
transaction will be $405. We estimate that 
approximately one fifth of one percent of the 
properties transitioning from a transaction screen to 
a Phase I ESA will have an impact of this 
magnitude each year. 

depending on whether, under baseline 
conditions, an ASTM E1527–2000 
process or a transaction screen (ASTM 
E1528) would have been used. 

Under the Paperwork Reduction Act, 
‘‘burden’’ means the total time, effort, or 
financial resources expended by persons 
to generate, maintain, retain, or disclose 
or provide information to or for a 
Federal agency. This includes the time 
needed to review instructions; develop, 
acquire, install, and utilize technology 
and systems for the purposes of 
collecting, validating, and verifying 
information, processing and 
maintaining information, and disclosing 
and providing information; adjust the 
existing ways to comply with any 
previously applicable instructions and 
requirements; train personnel to be able 
to respond to a collection of 
information; search data sources; 
complete and review the collection of 
information; and transmit or otherwise 
disclose the information. 

An agency may not conduct or 
sponsor, and a person is not required to 
respond to a collection of information 
unless it displays a currently valid OMB 
control number. The OMB control 
numbers for EPA’s regulations in 40 
CFR are listed in 40 CFR part 9. This 
ICR is approved by OMB, and the 
Agency will publish a technical 
amendment to 40 CFR part 9 in the 
Federal Register to display the OMB 
control number for the approved 
information collection requirements 
contained in this final rule. 

C. Regulatory Flexibility Act 
The Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA), 

as amended by the Small Business 
Regulatory Enforcement Fairness Act of 
1996 (SBREFA), 5 U.S.C. 601 et. seq., 
generally requires an agency to prepare 
a regulatory flexibility analysis of any 
rule subject to notice and comment 
rulemaking requirements under the 
Administrative Procedure Act or any 
other statute, unless the agency certifies 
that the rule will not have a significant 
economic impact on a substantial 
number of small entities. Small entities 
include small businesses, small 
organizations, and small governmental 
jurisdictions. 

For the purposes of assessing the 
impacts of today’s rule on small entities, 
small entity is defined as: (1) A small 
business that is defined by the Small 
Business Administration by category of 
business using the North American 
Industrial Classification System 
(NAICS) and codified at 13 CFR 
121.201; (2) a small governmental 
jurisdiction that is a government of a 
city, county, town, school district or 
special district with a population of less 

than 50,000; and (3) a small 
organization that is any not-for-profit 
enterprise which is independently 
owned and operated and is not 
dominant in its field. 

Since all non-residential property 
transactions could be affected by today’s 
rule, if it is promulgated, large numbers 
of small entities could be affected to 
some degree. However, we estimate that 
the effects, on the whole, will not be 
significant for small entities. We 
estimate that, for the majority of small 
entities, the average incremental cost of 
today’s rule relative to conducting an 
ASTM E1527–2000 Phase I 
Environmental Site Assessment will be 
between $52 and $58. When we 
annualize the incremental cost of $58 
per property transaction over ten years 
at a seven percent discount rate, we 
estimate that the average annual cost 
increase per establishment per property 
transaction will be $8. Thus, the cost 
impact to small entities is estimated to 
not be significant. A more detailed 
summary of our analysis of the potential 
impacts of today’s rule to small entities 
is included in ‘‘Economic Impacts 
Analysis of the Final All Appropriate 
Inquiries Regulation.’’ This document is 
included in the docket for today’s rule. 

After considering the economic 
impacts of today’s final rule on small 
entities, I certify that this action will not 
have a significant economic impact on 
a substantial number of small entities. 
We estimate that, on average, 266,000 
small entities may purchase commercial 
real estate in any given year and 
therefore could potentially be impacted 
by today’s final rule. Though large 
numbers of small entities could be 
affected to some degree, we estimated 
that the effects, on the whole, would not 
be significant for small entities. We 
estimate that, for the majority of small 
entities, the average incremental cost of 
today’s rule relative to conducting an 
ASTM E1527–2000 will be between $52 
and $58. For the small percentage of 
cases for which a transaction screen 
would have been preferred to the ASTM 
E1527–2000 in the baseline, but which 
now will require an assessment in 
compliance with the rule, the average 
incremental cost of conducting an 
environmental site assessment will be 
between $1,459 and $1,465. When we 
annualize the incremental cost per 
property transaction over ten years at a 
seven percent discount rate, we estimate 
that for the majority of small entities the 
average annual cost increase per 
establishment per property transaction 
will be approximately $8. For the small 
percentage of entities transitioning from 
transaction screens to the all 
appropriate inquiries requirements of 

the final rule, the average annual cost 
increase per establishment per property 
transaction will be $209.5 

D. Unfunded Mandates Reform Act 

Title II of the Unfunded Mandates 
Reform Act of 1995 (UMRA), Public 
Law 104–4, establishes requirements for 
federal agencies to assess the effects of 
their regulatory actions on State, local, 
and tribal governments and the private 
sector. Under section 202 of the UMRA, 
EPA must prepare a written statement, 
including a cost-benefit analysis, for 
proposed and final rules with ‘‘Federal 
mandates’’ that may result in 
expenditures to State, local, and tribal 
governments, in the aggregate, or to the 
private sector, of $100 million or more 
in any one year. Before promulgating an 
EPA rule for which a written statement 
is needed, section 205 of the UMRA 
generally requires EPA to identify and 
consider a reasonable number of 
regulatory alternatives and adopt the 
least costly, most cost-effective, or least 
burdensome alternative that achieves 
the objectives of the rule. The 
provisions of section 205 do not apply 
when they are inconsistent with 
applicable law. Moreover, section 205 
allows EPA to adopt an alternative other 
than the least costly, most cost-effective 
or least burdensome alternative if the 
Administrator publishes with the final 
rule an explanation of why that 
alternative was not adopted. 

Before EPA establishes any regulatory 
requirements that may significantly or 
uniquely affect small governments, 
including tribal governments, it must 
have developed under section 203 of the 
UMRA, a small government agency 
plan. The plan must provide for 
notifying potentially affected small 
governments, enabling officials to have 
meaningful and timely input in the 
development of regulatory proposals 
with significant federal 
intergovernmental mandates, and 
informing, educating, and advising 
small governments on compliance with 
the regulatory requirements. 

Today’s rule contains no federal 
mandates (under the regulatory 
provisions of Title II of the UMRA) for 
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state, local, or tribal governments or the 
private sector. The rule imposes no 
enforceable duty on any state, local, or 
tribal governments. EPA also 
determined that today’s rule contains no 
regulatory requirements that might 
significantly or uniquely affect small 
governments. In addition, as discussed 
above, the private sector is not expected 
to incur costs of $100 million or more 
as a result of today’s rule. Therefore, 
today’s rule is not subject to the 
requirements of Sections 202 and 205 of 
UMRA. 

E. Executive Order 13132: Federalism 

Executive Order 13132, entitled 
‘‘Federalism’’ (64 FR 43255, August 10, 
1999), requires EPA to develop an 
accountable process to ensure 
‘‘meaningful and timely input by State 
and local officials in the development of 
regulatory policies that have federalism 
implications.’’ ‘‘Policies that have 
federalism implications’’ is defined in 
the Executive Order to include 
regulations that have ‘‘substantial direct 
effects on the states, on the relationship 
between the national government and 
the states, or on the distribution of 
power and responsibilities among the 
various levels of government.’’ 

Today’s rule does not have federalism 
implications. It will not have substantial 
direct effects on the states, on the 
relationship between the national 
government and the states, or on the 
distribution of power and 
responsibilities among the various 
levels of government, as specified in 
Executive Order 13132. No state and 
local government bodies will incur 
compliance costs as a result of today’s 
rulemaking. Therefore, Executive Order 
13132 does not apply to this rule. 

F. Executive Order 13175: Consultation 
and Coordination With Indian Tribal 
Governments 

Executive Order 13175, entitled 
‘‘Consultation and Coordination with 
Indian Tribal Governments’’ (65 FR 
67249, November 9, 2000), requires EPA 
to develop an accountable process to 
ensure ‘‘meaningful and timely input by 
tribal officials in the development of 
regulatory policies that have tribal 
implications.’’ Today’s rule does not 
have tribal implications, as specified in 
Executive Order 13175. Today’s rule 
does not significantly or uniquely affect 
the communities of Indian tribal 
governments, nor would it impose 
direct compliance costs on them. Thus, 
Executive Order 13175 does not apply 
to this rule. 

G. Executive Order 13045: Protection of 
Children From Environmental Risks and 
Safety Risks 

Executive Order 13045, entitled 
‘‘Protection of Children from 
Environmental Health Risks and Safety 
Risks (62 FR 19885, April 23, 1997) 
applies to any rule that: (1) Is 
determined to be ‘‘economically 
significant’’ as defined under Executive 
Order 12866, and (2) concerns an 
environmental health or safety risk that 
EPA has reason to believe may have a 
disproportionate effect on children. If 
the regulatory action meets both criteria, 
the Agency must evaluate the 
environmental health or safety effects of 
the planned rule on children; and 
explain why the planned regulation is 
preferable to other potentially effective 
and reasonably feasible alternatives 
considered by the Agency. 

Today’s rule is not subject to the 
Executive Order because it is not 
economically significant as defined in 
Executive Order 12866. 

H. Executive Order 13211: Actions That 
Significantly Affect Energy Supply, 
Distribution or Use 

Today’s final rule is not a ‘‘significant 
energy action’’ as defined in Executive 
Order 13211, ‘‘Actions Concerning 
Regulations That Significantly Affect 
Energy Supply, Distribution, or Use’’ (66 
FR 28355, May 22, 2001) because it is 
not likely to have a significantly adverse 
effect on the supply, distribution, or use 
of energy. Further, we have concluded 
that this rule is not likely to have any 
adverse energy effects. 

I. National Technology Transfer and 
Advancement Act 

Section 12(d) of the National 
Technology Transfer and Advancement 
Act of 1995 (‘‘NTTAA’’), Public Law 
104–113, section 12(d) (15 U.S.C. 272 
note), directs EPA to use voluntary 
consensus standards in its regulatory 
activities, unless to do so would be 
inconsistent with applicable law or 
otherwise impractical. Voluntary 
consensus standards are technical 
standards (e.g., materials specifications, 
test methods, sampling procedures, and 
business practices) that are developed or 
adopted by voluntary consensus 
standards bodies. The NTTAA directs 
EPA to provide Congress, through OMB, 
explanations when the Agency decides 
not to use available and applicable 
voluntary consensus standards. Today’s 
rule involves technical standards. 
Therefore, the requirements of section 
12(d) of the National Technology 
Transfer and Advancement Act of 1995 
(15 U.S.C. 272) apply. 

Today’s final rule is based upon a 
proposed rule that was developed with 
the assistance of a regulatory negotiation 
committee comprised of various affected 
stakeholder groups and modified 
slightly, based upon public comments 
received in response to the proposed 
rule. When developing the proposed 
rule, EPA considered using the existing 
standard developed by ASTM 
International as the federal standard for 
all appropriate inquiries. This standard 
is known as the ASTM E1527–2000 
standard (‘‘Standard Practice for 
Environmental Site Assessment: Phase I 
Environmental Site Assessment 
Process’’). However, when we proposed 
the federal standards for all appropriate 
inquiries, EPA determined that the 
ASTM E1527–2000 standard is 
inconsistent with applicable law. 

In CERCLA section 101(35)(B), 
Congress included ten specific criteria 
to be used in promulgating the all 
appropriate inquiries rule. The 2000 
version of the ASTM Phase I 
Environmental Site Assessment Process 
does not address all of the required 
criteria. For example, the ASTM 
International standard does not provide 
for interviews of past owners, operators, 
and occupants of a facility. The statute, 
however, states that the federally 
promulgated standard ‘‘shall include 
* * * interviews with past and present 
owners, operators, and occupants of the 
facility for the purpose of gathering 
information regarding the potential for 
contamination at the facility.’’ CERCLA 
section 101(35)(B)(iii)(II). In addition, as 
outlined in the preamble to the 
proposed rule (69 FR 52541) the ASTM 
E1527–2000 standard also does not meet 
other statutory requirements. As a 
result, use of the ASTM E1527–2000 
standard would be inconsistent with 
applicable law. 

In today’s final rule, EPA is 
referencing the updated standards and 
practices developed by ASTM 
International and known as Standard 
E1527–05 (entitled ‘‘Standard Practice 
for Environmental Site Assessments: 
Phase I Environmental Site Assessment 
Process’’). The Agency has determined 
that this voluntary consensus standard 
is consistent with today’s final rule and 
is compliant with the statutory criteria 
for all appropriate inquiries. Persons 
conducting all appropriate inquiries 
may use the procedures included in the 
ASTM E1527–05 standard to comply 
with today’s final rule. 
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J. Executive Order 12898: Federal 
Actions To Address Environmental 
Justice in Minority Populations and 
Low-Income Populations 

Executive Order 12898, ‘‘Federal 
Actions to Address Environmental 
Justice in Minority Populations and 
Low-Income Populations’’ (February 11, 
1994), is designed to address the 
environmental and human health 
conditions of minority and low-income 
populations. EPA is committed to 
addressing environmental justice 
concerns and has assumed a leadership 
role in environmental justice initiatives 
to enhance environmental quality for all 
citizens of the United States. The 
Agency’s goals are to ensure that no 
segment of the population, regardless of 
race, color, national origin, income, or 
net worth bears disproportionately high 
and adverse human health and 
environmental impacts as a result of 
EPA’s policies, programs, and activities. 
Our goal is to ensure that all citizens 
live in clean and sustainable 
communities. In response to Executive 
Order 12898, and to concerns voiced by 
many groups outside the Agency, EPA’s 
Office of Solid Waste and Emergency 
Response (OSWER) formed an 
Environmental Justice Task Force to 
analyze the array of environmental 
justice issues specific to waste programs 
and to develop an overall strategy to 
identify and address these issues 
(OSWER Directive No. 9200.3–17). 
EPA’s brownfields program has a 
particular emphasis on addressing 
concerns specific to environmental 
justices communities. Many of the 
communities and neighborhoods that 
are most significantly impacted by 
brownfields are environmental justice 
communities. EPA’s brownfields 
program targets such communities for 
assessment, cleanup, and revitalization. 
The brownfields program has a long 
history of working with environmental 
justice communities and advocates 
through our technical assistance and 
grant programs. In addition to the 
monies awarded to such communities in 
the form of assessment and cleanup 
grants, the brownfields program also 
works with environmental justice 
communities through our job training 
grants program. The job training grants 
provide money to government entities to 
facilitate the training of persons living 
in or near brownfields communities to 
attain skills for conducting site 
assessments and cleanups. 

Given that environmental justice 
communities are significantly impacted 
by brownfields, and the federal 
standards for all appropriate inquiries 
may play a primary role in encouraging 

the assessment and cleanup of 
brownfields sites, EPA made it a priority 
to obtain input from representatives of 
environmental justice interest groups 
during the development of today’s 
rulemaking. The Negotiated Rulemaking 
Committee tasked with developing the 
all appropriate inquiries proposed rule 
included three representatives from 
environmental justice advocacy groups. 
Each representative played a significant 
role in the negotiations and in the 
development of the proposed rule. 
Today’s final rule includes no 
significant changes to the proposed rule 
and in particular, includes no changes 
that will significantly or 
disproportionately impact 
environmental justice communities. 

K. Congressional Review Act 
The Congressional Review Act, 5 

U.S.C. 801 et seq., as added by the Small 
Business Regulatory Enforcement 
Fairness Act of 1996, generally provides 
that before a rule may take effect, the 
agency promulgating the rule must 
submit a rule report, which includes a 
copy of the rule, to each House of the 
Congress and to the Comptroller General 
of the United States. EPA will submit a 
report containing this rule and other 
required information to the U.S. Senate, 
the U.S. House of Representatives, and 
the Comptroller General of the United 
States prior to publication of the rule in 
the Federal Register. A major rule 
cannot take effect until 60 days after it 
is published in the Federal Register. 
This action is not a ‘‘major rule’’ as 
defined by 5 U.S.C. 804(2). This rule 
will be effective November 1, 2006. 

List of Subjects in 40 CFR Part 312 
Environmental protection, 

Administrative practice and procedure, 
Hazardous substances, 
Intergovernmental relations, Reporting 
and recordkeeping requirements. 

Dated: October 21, 2005. 
Stephen L. Johnson, 
Administrator. 

■ For reasons set out in the preamble, 
title 40, chapter I of the Code of Federal 
Regulations is amended by revising part 
312 as follows: 

PART 312—INNOCENT 
LANDOWNERS, STANDARDS FOR 
CONDUCTING ALL APPROPRIATE 
INQUIRIES 

Subpart A—Introduction 
Sec. 
312.1 Purpose, applicability, scope, and 

disclosure obligations. 

Subpart B—Definitions and References 
312.10 Definitions. 

312.11 References. 

Subpart C—Standards and Practices 

312.20 All appropriate inquiries. 
312.21 Results of inquiry by an 

environmental professional. 
312.22 Additional inquiries. 
312.23 Interviews with past and present 

owners, operators, and occupants. 
312.24 Reviews of historical sources of 

information. 
312.25 Searches for recorded environmental 

cleanup liens. 
312.26 Reviews of federal, state, tribal and 

local government records. 
312.27 Visual inspections of the facility and 

of adjoining properties. 
312.28 Specialized knowledge or 

experience on the part of the defendant. 
312.29 The relationship of the purchase 

price to the value of the property, if the 
property was not contaminated. 

312.30 Commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable information about the 
property. 

312.31 The degree of obviousness of the 
presence or likely presence of 
contamination at the property, and the 
ability to detect the contamination by 
appropriate investigation. 

Authority: Section 101(35)(B) of CERCLA, 
as amended, 42 U.S.C. 9601(35)(B). 

PART 312—INNOCENT 
LANDOWNERS, STANDARDS FOR 
CONDUCTING ALL APPROPRIATE 
INQUIRIES 

Subpart A—Introduction 

§ 312.1 Purpose, applicability, scope and 
disclosure obligations. 

(a) Purpose. The purpose of this 
section is to provide standards and 
practices for ‘‘all appropriate inquiries’’ 
for the purposes of CERCLA sections 
101(35)(B)(i)(I) and 101(35)(B)(ii) and 
(iii). 

(b) Applicability. The requirements of 
this part are applicable to: 

(1) Persons seeking to establish: 
(i) The innocent landowner defense 

pursuant to CERCLA sections 101(35) 
and 107(b)(3); 

(ii) The bona fide prospective 
purchaser liability protection pursuant 
to CERCLA sections 101(40) and 107(r); 

(iii) The contiguous property owner 
liability protection pursuant to CERCLA 
section 107(q); and 

(2) persons conducting site 
characterization and assessments with 
the use of a grant awarded under 
CERCLA section 104(k)(2)(B). 

(c) Scope. (1) Persons seeking to 
establish one of the liability protections 
under paragraph (b)(1) of this section 
must conduct investigations as required 
in this part, including an inquiry by an 
environmental professional, as required 
under § 312.21, and the additional 
inquiries defined in § 312.22, to identify 
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conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases, as defined in 
CERCLA section 101(22), of hazardous 
substances, as defined in CERCLA 
section 101(14). 

(2) Persons identified in paragraph 
(b)(2) of this section must conduct 
investigations required in this part, 
including an inquiry by an 
environmental professional, as required 
under § 312.21, and the additional 
inquiries defined in § 312.22, to identify 
conditions indicative of releases and 
threatened releases of hazardous 
substances, as defined in CERCLA 
section 101(22), and as applicable per 
the terms and conditions of the grant or 
cooperative agreement, releases and 
threatened releases of: 

(i) Pollutants and contaminants, as 
defined in CERCLA section 101(33); 

(ii) Petroleum or petroleum products 
excluded from the definition of 
‘‘hazardous substance’’ as defined in 
CERCLA section 101(14); and 

(iii) Controlled substances, as defined 
in 21 U.S.C. 802. 

(d) Disclosure obligations. None of the 
requirements of this part limits or 
expands disclosure obligations under 
any federal, state, tribal, or local law, 
including the requirements under 
CERCLA sections 101(40)(c) and 
107(q)(1)(A)(vii) requiring persons, 
including environmental professionals, 
to provide all legally required notices 
with respect to the discovery of releases 
of hazardous substances. It is the 
obligation of each person, including 
environmental professionals, 
conducting the inquiry to determine his 
or her respective disclosure obligations 
under federal, state, tribal, and local law 
and to comply with such disclosure 
requirements. 

Subpart B—Definitions and References 

§ 312.10 Definitions. 

(a) Terms used in this part and not 
defined below, but defined in either 
CERCLA or 40 CFR part 300 (the 
National Oil and Hazardous Substances 
Pollution Contingency Plan) shall have 
the definitions provided in CERCLA or 
40 CFR part 300. 

(b) When used in this part, the 
following terms have the meanings 
provided as follows: 

Abandoned property means: property 
that can be presumed to be deserted, or 
an intent to relinquish possession or 
control can be inferred from the general 
disrepair or lack of activity thereon such 
that a reasonable person could believe 
that there was an intent on the part of 
the current owner to surrender rights to 
the property. 

Adjoining properties means: any real 
property or properties the border of 
which is (are) shared in part or in whole 
with that of the subject property, or that 
would be shared in part or in whole 
with that of the subject property but for 
a street, road, or other public 
thoroughfare separating the properties. 

Data gap means: a lack of or inability 
to obtain information required by the 
standards and practices listed in subpart 
C of this part despite good faith efforts 
by the environmental professional or 
persons identified under § 312.1(b), as 
appropriate, to gather such information 
pursuant to §§ 312.20(e)(1) and 
312.20(e)(2). 

Date of acquisition or purchase date 
means: the date on which a person 
acquires title to the property. 

Environmental Professional means: 
(1) a person who possesses sufficient 

specific education, training, and 
experience necessary to exercise 
professional judgment to develop 
opinions and conclusions regarding 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases (see § 312.1(c)) on, 
at, in, or to a property, sufficient to meet 
the objectives and performance factors 
in § 312.20(e) and (f). 

(2) Such a person must: 
(i) Hold a current Professional 

Engineer’s or Professional Geologist’s 
license or registration from a state, tribe, 
or U.S. territory (or the Commonwealth 
of Puerto Rico) and have the equivalent 
of three (3) years of full-time relevant 
experience; or 

(ii) Be licensed or certified by the 
federal government, a state, tribe, or 
U.S. territory (or the Commonwealth of 
Puerto Rico) to perform environmental 
inquiries as defined in § 312.21 and 
have the equivalent of three (3) years of 
full-time relevant experience; or 

(iii) Have a Baccalaureate or higher 
degree from an accredited institution of 
higher education in a discipline of 
engineering or science and the 
equivalent of five (5) years of full-time 
relevant experience; or 

(iv) Have the equivalent of ten (10) 
years of full-time relevant experience. 

(3) An environmental professional 
should remain current in his or her field 
through participation in continuing 
education or other activities. 

(4) The definition of environmental 
professional provided above does not 
preempt state professional licensing or 
registration requirements such as those 
for a professional geologist, engineer, or 
site remediation professional. Before 
commencing work, a person should 
determine the applicability of state 
professional licensing or registration 
laws to the activities to be undertaken 

as part of the inquiry identified in 
§ 312.21(b). 

(5) A person who does not qualify as 
an environmental professional under 
the foregoing definition may assist in 
the conduct of all appropriate inquiries 
in accordance with this part if such 
person is under the supervision or 
responsible charge of a person meeting 
the definition of an environmental 
professional provided above when 
conducting such activities. 

Relevant experience, as used in the 
definition of environmental professional 
in this section, means: participation in 
the performance of all appropriate 
inquiries investigations, environmental 
site assessments, or other site 
investigations that may include 
environmental analyses, investigations, 
and remediation which involve the 
understanding of surface and subsurface 
environmental conditions and the 
processes used to evaluate these 
conditions and for which professional 
judgment was used to develop opinions 
regarding conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases (see 
§ 312.1(c)) to the subject property. 

Good faith means: the absence of any 
intention to seek an unfair advantage or 
to defraud another party; an honest and 
sincere intention to fulfill one’s 
obligations in the conduct or transaction 
concerned. 

Institutional controls means: non- 
engineered instruments, such as 
administrative and/or legal controls, 
that help to minimize the potential for 
human exposure to contamination and/ 
or protect the integrity of a remedy. 

§ 312.11 References. 
The following industry standards may 

be used to comply with the 
requirements set forth in §§ 312.23 
through 312.31: 

(a) The procedures of ASTM 
International Standard E1527–05 
entitled ‘‘Standard Practice for 
Environmental Site Assessments: Phase 
I Environmental Site Assessment 
Process.’’ 

(b) [Reserved] 

Subpart C—Standards and Practices 

§ 312.20 All appropriate inquiries. 
(a) ‘‘All appropriate inquiries’’ 

pursuant to CERCLA section 101(35)(B) 
must be conducted within one year 
prior to the date of acquisition of the 
subject property and must include: 

(1) An inquiry by an environmental 
professional (as defined in § 312.10), as 
provided in § 312.21; 

(2) The collection of information 
pursuant to § 312.22 by persons 
identified under § 312.1(b); and 
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(3) Searches for recorded 
environmental cleanup liens, as 
required in § 312.25. 

(b) Notwithstanding paragraph (a) of 
this section, the following components 
of the all appropriate inquiries must be 
conducted or updated within 180 days 
of and prior to the date of acquisition of 
the subject property: 

(1) Interviews with past and present 
owners, operators, and occupants (see 
§ 312.23); 

(2) Searches for recorded 
environmental cleanup liens (see 
§ 312.25); 

(3) Reviews of federal, tribal, state, 
and local government records (see 
§ 312.26); 

(4) Visual inspections of the facility 
and of adjoining properties (see 
§ 312.27); and 

(5) The declaration by the 
environmental professional (see 
§ 312.21(d)). 

(c) All appropriate inquiries may 
include the results of and information 
contained in an inquiry previously 
conducted by, or on the behalf of, 
persons identified under § 312.1(b) and 
who are responsible for the inquiries for 
the subject property, provided: 

(1) Such information was collected 
during the conduct of all appropriate 
inquiries in compliance with the 
requirements of CERCLA sections 
101(35)(B), 101(40)(B) and 
107(q)(A)(viii); 

(2) Such information was collected or 
updated within one year prior to the 
date of acquisition of the subject 
property; 

(3) Notwithstanding paragraph (b)(2) 
of this section, the following 
components of the inquiries were 
conducted or updated within 180 days 
of and prior to the date of acquisition of 
the subject property: 

(i) Interviews with past and present 
owners, operators, and occupants (see 
§ 312.23); 

(ii) Searches for recorded 
environmental cleanup liens (see 
§ 312.25); 

(iii) Reviews of federal, tribal, state, 
and local government records (see 
§ 312.26); 

(iv) Visual inspections of the facility 
and of adjoining properties (see 
§ 312.27); and 

(v) The declaration by the 
environmental professional (see 
§ 312.21(d)). 

(4) Previously collected information is 
updated to include relevant changes in 
the conditions of the property and 
specialized knowledge, as outlined in 
§ 312.28, of the persons conducting the 
all appropriate inquiries for the subject 
property, including persons identified 

in § 312.1(b) and the environmental 
professional, defined in § 312.10. 

(d) All appropriate inquiries can 
include the results of report(s) specified 
in § 312.21(c), that have been prepared 
by or for other persons, provided that: 

(1) The report(s) meets the objectives 
and performance factors of this 
regulation, as specified in paragraphs (e) 
and (f) of this section; and 

(2) The person specified in § 312.1(b) 
and seeking to use the previously 
collected information reviews the 
information and conducts the additional 
inquiries pursuant to §§ 312.28, 312.29 
and 312.30 and the all appropriate 
inquiries are updated in paragraph (b)(3) 
of this section, as necessary. 

(e) Objectives. The standards and 
practices set forth in this part for All 
Appropriate Inquiries are intended to 
result in the identification of conditions 
indicative of releases and threatened 
releases of hazardous substances on, at, 
in, or to the subject property. 

(1) In performing the all appropriate 
inquiries, as defined in this section and 
provided in the standards and practices 
set forth this subpart, the persons 
identified under § 312.1(b)(1) and the 
environmental professional, as defined 
in § 312.10, must seek to identify 
through the conduct of the standards 
and practices set forth in this subpart, 
the following types of information about 
the subject property: 

(i) Current and past property uses and 
occupancies; 

(ii) Current and past uses of 
hazardous substances; 

(iii) Waste management and disposal 
activities that could have caused 
releases or threatened releases of 
hazardous substances; 

(iv) Current and past corrective 
actions and response activities 
undertaken to address past and on-going 
releases of hazardous substances; 

(v) Engineering controls; 
(vi) Institutional controls; and 
(vii) Properties adjoining or located 

nearby the subject property that have 
environmental conditions that could 
have resulted in conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases of 
hazardous substances to the subject 
property. 

(2) In the case of persons identified in 
§ 312.1(b)(2), the standards and 
practices for All Appropriate Inquiries 
set forth in this part are intended to 
result in the identification of conditions 
indicative of releases and threatened 
releases of hazardous substances, 
pollutants, contaminants, petroleum 
and petroleum products, and controlled 
substances (as defined in 21 U.S.C. 802) 
on, at, in, or to the subject property. In 
performing the all appropriate inquiries, 

as defined in this section and provided 
in the standards and practices set forth 
in this subpart, the persons identified 
under § 312.1(b) and the environmental 
professional, as defined in § 312.10, 
must seek to identify through the 
conduct of the standards and practices 
set forth in this subpart, the following 
types of information about the subject 
property: 

(i) Current and past property uses and 
occupancies; 

(ii) Current and past uses of 
hazardous substances, pollutants, 
contaminants, petroleum and petroleum 
products, and controlled substances (as 
defined in 21 U.S.C. 802); 

(iii) Waste management and disposal 
activities; 

(iv) Current and past corrective 
actions and response activities 
undertaken to address past and on-going 
releases of hazardous substances 
pollutants, contaminants, petroleum 
and petroleum products, and controlled 
substances (as defined in 21 U.S.C. 802); 

(v) Engineering controls; 
(vi) Institutional controls; and 
(vii) Properties adjoining or located 

nearby the subject property that have 
environmental conditions that could 
have resulted in conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases of 
hazardous substances, pollutants, 
contaminants, petroleum and petroleum 
products, and controlled substances (as 
defined in 21 U.S.C. 802) to the subject 
property. 

(f) Performance factors. In performing 
each of the standards and practices set 
forth in this subpart and to meet the 
objectives stated in paragraph (e) of this 
section, the persons identified under 
§ 312.1(b) or the environmental 
professional as defined in § 312.10 (as 
appropriate to the particular standard 
and practice) must seek to: 

(1) Gather the information that is 
required for each standard and practice 
listed in this subpart that is publicly 
available, obtainable from its source 
within reasonable time and cost 
constraints, and which can practicably 
be reviewed; and 

(2) Review and evaluate the 
thoroughness and reliability of the 
information gathered in complying with 
each standard and practice listed in this 
subpart taking into account information 
gathered in the course of complying 
with the other standards and practices 
of this subpart. 

(g) To the extent there are data gaps 
(as defined in § 312.10) in the 
information developed as part of the 
inquiries in paragraph (e) of this section 
that affect the ability of persons 
(including the environmental 
professional) conducting the all 
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appropriate inquiries to identify 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases in each area of 
inquiry under each standard and 
practice such persons should identify 
such data gaps, identify the sources of 
information consulted to address such 
data gaps, and comment upon the 
significance of such data gaps with 
regard to the ability to identify 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases of hazardous 
substances [and in the case of persons 
identified in § 312.1(b)(2), hazardous 
substances, pollutants, contaminants, 
petroleum and petroleum products, and 
controlled substances (as defined in 21 
U.S.C. 802)] on, at, in, or to the subject 
property. Sampling and analysis may be 
conducted to develop information to 
address data gaps. 

(h) Releases and threatened releases 
identified as part of the all appropriate 
inquiries should be noted in the report 
of the inquiries. These standards and 
practices however are not intended to 
require the identification in the written 
report prepared pursuant to § 312.21(c) 
of quantities or amounts, either 
individually or in the aggregate, of 
hazardous substances pollutants, 
contaminants, petroleum and petroleum 
products, and controlled substances (as 
defined in 21 U.S.C. 802) that because 
of said quantities and amounts, 
generally would not pose a threat to 
human health or the environment. 

§ 312.21 Results of inquiry by an 
environmental professional. 

(a) Persons identified under § 312.1(b) 
must undertake an inquiry, as defined 
in paragraph (b) of this section, by an 
environmental professional, or 
conducted under the supervision or 
responsible charge of, an environmental 
professional, as defined in § 312.10. 
Such inquiry is hereafter referred to as 
‘‘the inquiry of the environmental 
professional.’’ 

(b) The inquiry of the environmental 
professional must include the 
requirements set forth in §§ 312.23 
(interviews with past and present 
owners * * *), 312.24 (reviews of 
historical sources * * *), 312.26 
(reviews of government records), 312.27 
(visual inspections), 312.30 (commonly 
known or reasonably ascertainable 
information), and 312.31 (degree of 
obviousness of the presence * * * and 
the ability to detect the contamination 
* * *). In addition, the inquiry should 
take into account information provided 
to the environmental professional as a 
result of the additional inquiries 
conducted by persons identified in 
§ 312.1(b) and in accordance with the 
requirements of § 312.22. 

(c) The results of the inquiry by an 
environmental professional must be 
documented in a written report that, at 
a minimum, includes the following: 

(1) An opinion as to whether the 
inquiry has identified conditions 
indicative of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances [and in 
the case of inquiries conducted for 
persons identified in § 312.1(b)(2) 
conditions indicative of releases and 
threatened releases of pollutants, 
contaminants, petroleum and petroleum 
products, and controlled substances (as 
defined in 21 U.S.C. 802)] on, at, in, or 
to the subject property; 

(2) An identification of data gaps (as 
defined in § 312.10) in the information 
developed as part of the inquiry that 
affect the ability of the environmental 
professional to identify conditions 
indicative of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances [and in 
the case of inquiries conducted for 
persons identified in § 312.1(b)(2) 
conditions indicative of releases and 
threatened releases of pollutants, 
contaminants, petroleum and petroleum 
products, and controlled substances (as 
defined in 21 U.S.C. 802)] on, at, in, or 
to the subject property and comments 
regarding the significance of such data 
gaps on the environmental 
professional’s ability to provide an 
opinion as to whether the inquiry has 
identified conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases on, at, in, 
or to the subject property. If there are 
data gaps such that the environmental 
professional cannot reach an opinion 
regarding the identification of 
conditions indicative of releases and 
threatened releases, such data gaps must 
be noted in the environmental 
professional’s opinion in paragraph 
(c)(1) of this section; and 

(3) The qualifications of the 
environmental professional(s). 

(d) The environmental professional 
must place the following statements in 
the written document identified in 
paragraph (c) of this section and sign the 
document: 

‘‘[I, We] declare that, to the best of [my, 
our] professional knowledge and belief, [I, 
we] meet the definition of Environmental 
Professional as defined in § 312.10 of this 
part.’’ 

‘‘[I, We] have the specific qualifications 
based on education, training, and experience 
to assess a property of the nature, history, 
and setting of the subject property. [I, We] 
have developed and performed the all 
appropriate inquiries in conformance with 
the standards and practices set forth in 40 
CFR Part 312.’’ 

§ 312.22 Additional inquiries. 
(a) Persons identified under § 312.1(b) 

must conduct the inquiries listed in 

paragraphs (a)(1) through (a)(4) below 
and may provide the information 
associated with such inquiries to the 
environmental professional responsible 
for conducting the activities listed in 
§ 312.21: 

(1) As required by § 312.25 and if not 
otherwise obtained by the 
environmental professional, 
environmental cleanup liens against the 
subject property that are filed or 
recorded under federal, tribal, state, or 
local law; 

(2) As required by § 312.28, 
specialized knowledge or experience of 
the person identified in § 312.1(b); 

(3) As required by § 312.29, the 
relationship of the purchase price to the 
fair market value of the subject property, 
if the property was not contaminated; 
and 

(4) As required by § 312.30, and if not 
otherwise obtained by the 
environmental professional, commonly 
known or reasonably ascertainable 
information about the subject property. 

§ 312.23 Interviews with past and present 
owners, operators, and occupants. 

(a) Interviews with owners, operators, 
and occupants of the subject property 
must be conducted for the purposes of 
achieving the objectives and 
performance factors of § 312.20(e) and 
(f). 

(b) The inquiry of the environmental 
professional must include interviewing 
the current owner and occupant of the 
subject property. If the property has 
multiple occupants, the inquiry of the 
environmental professional shall 
include interviewing major occupants, 
as well as those occupants likely to use, 
store, treat, handle or dispose of 
hazardous substances [and in the case of 
inquiries conducted for persons 
identified in § 312.1(b)(2) pollutants, 
contaminants, petroleum and petroleum 
products, and controlled substances (as 
defined in 21 U.S.C. 802)], or those who 
have likely done so in the past. 

(c) The inquiry of the environmental 
professional also must include, to the 
extent necessary to achieve the 
objectives and performance factors of 
§ 312.20(e) and (f), interviewing one or 
more of the following persons: 

(1) Current and past facility managers 
with relevant knowledge of uses and 
physical characteristics of the property; 

(2) Past owners, occupants, or 
operators of the subject property; or 

(3) Employees of current and past 
occupants of the subject property. 

(d) In the case of inquiries conducted 
at ‘‘abandoned properties,’’ as defined 
in § 312.10, where there is evidence of 
potential unauthorized uses of the 
subject property or evidence of 
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uncontrolled access to the subject 
property, the environmental 
professional’s inquiry must include 
interviewing one or more (as necessary) 
owners or occupants of neighboring or 
nearby properties from which it appears 
possible to have observed uses of, or 
releases at, such abandoned properties 
for the purpose of gathering information 
necessary to achieve the objectives and 
performance factors of § 312.20(e) and 
(f). 

§ 312.24 Reviews of historical sources of 
information. 

(a) Historical documents and records 
must be reviewed for the purposes of 
achieving the objectives and 
performance factors of § 312.20(e) and 
(f). Historical documents and records 
may include, but are not limited to, 
aerial photographs, fire insurance maps, 
building department records, chain of 
title documents, and land use records. 

(b) Historical documents and records 
reviewed must cover a period of time as 
far back in the history of the subject 
property as it can be shown that the 
property contained structures or from 
the time the property was first used for 
residential, agricultural, commercial, 
industrial, or governmental purposes. 
For the purpose of achieving the 
objectives and performance factors of 
§ 312.20(e) and (f), the environmental 
professional may exercise professional 
judgment in context of the facts 
available at the time of the inquiry as to 
how far back in time it is necessary to 
search historical records. 

§ 312.25 Searches for recorded 
environmental cleanup liens. 

(a) All appropriate inquiries must 
include a search for the existence of 
environmental cleanup liens against the 
subject property that are filed or 
recorded under federal, tribal, state, or 
local law. 

(b) All information collected 
regarding the existence of such 
environmental cleanup liens associated 
with the subject property by persons to 
whom this part is applicable per 
§ 312.1(b) and not by an environmental 
professional, may be provided to the 
environmental professional or retained 
by the applicable party. 

§ 312.26 Reviews of Federal, State, Tribal, 
and local government records. 

(a) Federal, tribal, state, and local 
government records or data bases of 
government records of the subject 
property and adjoining properties must 
be reviewed for the purposes of 
achieving the objectives and 
performance factors of § 312.20(e) and 
(f). 

(b) With regard to the subject 
property, the review of federal, tribal, 
and state government records or data 
bases of such government records and 
local government records and data bases 
of such records should include: 

(1) Records of reported releases or 
threatened releases, including site 
investigation reports for the subject 
property; 

(2) Records of activities, conditions, 
or incidents likely to cause or contribute 
to releases or threatened releases as 
defined in § 312.1(c), including landfill 
and other disposal unit location records 
and permits, storage tank records and 
permits, hazardous waste handler and 
generator records and permits, federal, 
tribal and state government listings of 
sites identified as priority cleanup sites, 
and spill reporting records; 

(3) CERCLIS records; 
(4) Public health records; 
(5) Emergency Response Notification 

System records; 
(6) Registries or publicly available 

lists of engineering controls; and 
(7) Registries or publicly available 

lists of institutional controls, including 
environmental land use restrictions, 
applicable to the subject property. 

(c) With regard to nearby or adjoining 
properties, the review of federal, tribal, 
state, and local government records or 
databases of government records should 
include the identification of the 
following: 

(1) Properties for which there are 
government records of reported releases 
or threatened releases. Such records or 
databases containing such records and 
the associated distances from the subject 
property for which such information 
should be searched include the 
following: 

(i) Records of NPL sites or tribal- and 
state-equivalent sites (one mile); 

(ii) RCRA facilities subject to 
corrective action (one mile); 

(iii) Records of federally-registered, or 
state-permitted or registered, hazardous 
waste sites identified for investigation 
or remediation, such as sites enrolled in 
state and tribal voluntary cleanup 
programs and tribal- and state-listed 
brownfields sites (one-half mile); 

(iv) Records of leaking underground 
storage tanks (one-half mile); and 

(2) Properties that previously were 
identified or regulated by a government 
entity due to environmental concerns at 
the property. Such records or databases 
containing such records and the 
associated distances from the subject 
property for which such information 
should be searched include the 
following: 

(i) Records of delisted NPL sites (one- 
half mile); 

(ii) Registries or publicly available 
lists of engineering controls (one-half 
mile); and 

(iii) Records of former CERCLIS sites 
with no further remedial action notices 
(one-half mile). 

(3) Properties for which there are 
records of federally-permitted, tribal- 
permitted or registered, or state- 
permitted or registered waste 
management activities. Such records or 
data bases that may contain such 
records include the following: 

(i) Records of RCRA small quantity 
and large quantity generators (adjoining 
properties); 

(ii) Records of federally-permitted, 
tribal-permitted, or state-permitted (or 
registered) landfills and solid waste 
management facilities (one-half mile); 
and 

(iii) Records of registered storage 
tanks (adjoining property). 

(4) A review of additional government 
records with regard to sites identified 
under paragraphs (c)(1) through (c)(3) of 
this section may be necessary in the 
judgment of the environmental 
professional for the purpose of 
achieving the objectives and 
performance factors of § 312.20(e) and 
(f). 

(d) The search distance from the 
subject property boundary for reviewing 
government records or databases of 
government records listed in paragraph 
(c) of this section may be modified 
based upon the professional judgment of 
the environmental professional. The 
rationale for such modifications must be 
documented by the environmental 
professional. The environmental 
professional may consider one or more 
of the following factors in determining 
an alternate appropriate search distance: 

(1) The nature and extent of a release; 
(2) Geologic, hydrogeologic, or 

topographic conditions of the subject 
property and surrounding environment; 

(3) Land use or development 
densities; 

(4) The property type; 
(5) Existing or past uses of 

surrounding properties; 
(6) Potential migration pathways (e.g., 

groundwater flow direction, prevalent 
wind direction); or 

(7) Other relevant factors. 

§ 312.27 Visual inspections of the facility 
and of adjoining properties. 

(a) For the purpose of achieving the 
objectives and performance factors of 
§ 312.20(e) and (f), the inquiry of the 
environmental professional must 
include: 

(1) A visual on-site inspection of the 
subject property and facilities and 
improvements on the subject property, 
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including a visual inspection of the 
areas where hazardous substances may 
be or may have been used, stored, 
treated, handled, or disposed. Physical 
limitations to the visual inspection must 
be noted. 

(2) A visual inspection of adjoining 
properties, from the subject property 
line, public rights-of-way, or other 
vantage point (e.g., aerial photography), 
including a visual inspection of areas 
where hazardous substances may be or 
may have been stored, treated, handled 
or disposed. Physical limitations to the 
inspection of adjacent properties must 
be noted. 

(b) Persons conducting site 
characterization and assessments using 
a grant awarded under CERCLA section 
104(k)(2)(B) must include in the 
inquiries referenced in § 312.27(a) 
visual inspections of areas where 
hazardous substances, and may include, 
as applicable per the terms and 
conditions of the grant or cooperative 
agreement, pollutants and 
contaminants, petroleum and petroleum 
products, and controlled substances as 
defined in 21 U.S.C. 802 may be or may 
have been used, stored, treated, handled 
or disposed at the subject property and 
adjoining properties. 

(c) Except as noted in this subsection, 
a visual on-site inspection of the subject 
property must be conducted. In the 
unusual circumstance where an on-site 
visual inspection of the subject property 
cannot be performed because of 
physical limitations, remote and 
inaccessible location, or other inability 
to obtain access to the property, 
provided good faith (as defined in 
§ 312.10) efforts have been taken to 
obtain such access, an on-site inspection 
will not be required. The mere refusal 
of a voluntary seller to provide access to 
the subject property does not constitute 
an unusual circumstance. In such 
unusual circumstances, the inquiry of 
the environmental professional must 
include: 

(1) Visually inspecting the subject 
property via another method (such as 
aerial imagery for large properties), or 
visually inspecting the subject property 
from the nearest accessible vantage 
point (such as the property line or 
public road for small properties); 

(2) Documentation of efforts 
undertaken to obtain access and an 
explanation of why such efforts were 
unsuccessful; and 

(3) Documentation of other sources of 
information regarding releases or 
threatened releases at the subject 
property that were consulted in 
accordance with § 312.20(e). Such 
documentation should include 
comments by the environmental 

professional on the significance of the 
failure to conduct a visual on-site 
inspection of the subject property with 
regard to the ability to identify 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases on, at, in, or to the 
subject property, if any. 

§ 312.28 Specialized knowledge or 
experience on the part of the defendant. 

(a) Persons to whom this part is 
applicable per § 312.1(b) must take into 
account, their specialized knowledge of 
the subject property, the area 
surrounding the subject property, the 
conditions of adjoining properties, and 
any other experience relevant to the 
inquiry, for the purpose of identifying 
conditions indicative of releases or 
threatened releases at the subject 
property, as defined in § 312.1(c). 

(b) All appropriate inquiries, as 
outlined in § 312.20, are not complete 
unless the results of the inquiries take 
into account the relevant and applicable 
specialized knowledge and experience 
of the persons responsible for 
undertaking the inquiry (as described in 
§ 312.1(b)). 

§ 312.29 The relationship of the purchase 
price to the value of the property, if the 
property was not contaminated. 

(a) Persons to whom this part is 
applicable per § 312.1(b) must consider 
whether the purchase price of the 
subject property reasonably reflects the 
fair market value of the property, if the 
property were not contaminated. 

(b) Persons who conclude that the 
purchase price of the subject property 
does not reasonably reflect the fair 
market value of that property, if the 
property were not contaminated, must 
consider whether or not the differential 
in purchase price and fair market value 
is due to the presence of releases or 
threatened releases of hazardous 
substances. 

(c) Persons conducting site 
characterization and assessments with 
the use of a grant awarded under 
CERCLA section 104(k)(2)(B) and who 
know that the purchase price of the 
subject property does not reasonably 
reflect the fair market value of that 
property, if the property were not 
contaminated, must consider whether or 
not the differential in purchase price 
and fair market value is due to the 
presence of releases or threatened 
releases of hazardous substances, 
pollutants, contaminants, petroleum 
and petroleum products, or controlled 
substances as defined in 21 U.S.C. 802. 

§ 312.30 Commonly known or reasonably 
ascertainable information about the 
property. 

(a) Throughout the inquiries, persons 
to whom this part is applicable per 
§ 312.1(b) and environmental 
professionals conducting the inquiry 
must take into account commonly 
known or reasonably ascertainable 
information within the local community 
about the subject property and consider 
such information when seeking to 
identify conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases, as set 
forth in § 312.1(c), at the subject 
property. 

(b) Commonly known information 
may include information obtained by 
the person to whom this part applies in 
§ 312.1(b) or by the environmental 
professional about releases or 
threatened releases at the subject 
property that is incidental to the 
information obtained during the inquiry 
of the environmental professional. 

(c) To the extent necessary to achieve 
the objectives and performance factors 
of § 312.20(e) and (f), persons to whom 
this part is applicable per § 312.1(b) and 
the environmental professional must 
gather information from varied sources 
whose input either individually or taken 
together may provide commonly known 
or reasonably ascertainable information 
about the subject property; the 
environmental professional may refer to 
one or more of the following sources of 
information: 

(1) Current owners or occupants of 
neighboring properties or properties 
adjacent to the subject property; 

(2) Local and state government 
officials who may have knowledge of, or 
information related to, the subject 
property; 

(3) Others with knowledge of the 
subject property; and 

(4) Other sources of information (e.g., 
newspapers, Web sites, community 
organizations, local libraries and 
historical societies). 

§ 312.31 The degree of obviousness of the 
presence or likely presence of 
contamination at the property, and the 
ability to detect the contamination by 
appropriate investigation. 

(a) Persons to whom this part is 
applicable per § 312.1(b) and 
environmental professionals conducting 
an inquiry of a property on behalf of 
such persons must take into account the 
information collected under § 312.23 
through 312.30 in considering the 
degree of obviousness of the presence of 
releases or threatened releases at the 
subject property. 

(b) Persons to whom this part is 
applicable per § 312.1(b) and 
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environmental professionals conducting 
an inquiry of a property on behalf of 
such persons must take into account the 
information collected under § 312.23 
through 312.30 in considering the 

ability to detect contamination by 
appropriate investigation. The inquiry 
of the environmental professional 
should include an opinion regarding 

additional appropriate investigation, if 
any. 

[FR Doc. 05–21455 Filed 10–31–05; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 6560–50–P 
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II. Background

The bona fide prospective purchaser provision, CERCLA § 107(r), provides a new 

landowner liability protection and limits EPA’s recourse for unrecovered response costs to a lien 

on property for the increase in fair market value attributable to EPA’s response action. To

qualify as a bona fide prospective purchaser, a person must meet the criteria set forth in 

CERCLA § 101(40), many of which are discussed in this memorandum. A purchaser of 

property must buy the property after January 11, 2002 (the date of enactment of the Brownfields 

Amendments), in order to qualify as a bona fide prospective purchaser. These parties may

purchase property with knowledge of contamination after performing all appropriate inquiry, and 

still qualify for the landowner liability protection, provided they meet the other criteria set forth 

in CERCLA § 101(40).2

The new contiguous property owner provision, CERCLA § 107(q), excludes from the 

definition of “owner” or “operator” a person who owns property that is “contiguous” or 

otherwise similarly situated to, a facility that is the only source of contamination found on his 

property. To qualify as a contiguous property owner, a landowner must meet the criteria set 

forth in CERCLA § 107(q)(1)(A), many of which are common elements. This landowner 

provision “protects parties that are essentially victims of pollution incidents caused by their 

neighbor’s actions.” S. Rep. No. 107-2, at 10 (2001). Contiguous property owners must perform 

all appropriate inquiry prior to purchasing property. Persons who know, or have reason to know, 

prior to purchase, that the property is or could be contaminated, cannot qualify for the 

contiguous property owner liability protection.3

The Brownfields Amendments also clarified the CERCLA § 107(b)(3) innocent 

landowner affirmative defense. To qualify as an innocent landowner, a person must meet the 

criteria set forth in section 107(b)(3) and section 101(35). Many of the criteria in section 

101(35) are common elements. CERCLA § 101(35)(A) distinguishes between three types of 

innocent landowners. Section 101(35)(A)(i) recognizes purchasers who acquire property 

without knowledge of the contamination. Section 101(35)(A)(ii) discusses governments

acquiring contaminated property by escheat, other involuntary transfers or acquisitions, or the 

exercise of eminent domain authority by purchase or condemnation. Section 101(35)(A)(iii) 

covers inheritors of contaminated property. For purposes of this guidance, the term “innocent 

landowner” refers only to the unknowing purchasers as defined in section 101(35)(A)(i). Like

2 For a discussion of when EPA will consider providing a prospective purchaser with a 

covenant not to sue in light of the Brownfields Amendments, see “Bona Fide Prospective Purchasers and 

the New Amendments to CERCLA,” B. Breen (May 31, 2001). 

3 CERCLA § 107(q)(1)(C) provides that a person who does not qualify as a contiguous 

property owner because he had, or had reason to have, knowledge that the property was or could be 

contaminated when he bought the property, may still qualify for a landowner liability protection as a bona 

fide prospective purchaser, as long as he meets the criteria set forth in CERCLA § 101(40). 

3
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contiguous property owners, persons desiring to qualify as innocent landowners must perform all 

appropriate inquiry prior to purchase and cannot know, or have reason to know, of contamination

in order to have a viable defense as an innocent landowner. 

III. Discussion

A party claiming to be a bona fide prospective purchaser, contiguous property owner, or 

section 101(35)(A)(i) innocent landowner bears the burden of proving that it meets the 

conditions of the applicable landowner liability protection.4  Ultimately, courts will determine

whether landowners in specific cases have met the conditions of the landowner liability 

protections and may provide interpretations of the statutory conditions. EPA offers some general 

guidance below regarding the common elements. This guidance is intended to be used by 

Agency personnel in exercising enforcement discretion. Evaluating whether a party meets these 

conditions will require careful, fact-specific analysis. 

A. Threshold Criteria 

To qualify as a bona fide prospective purchaser, contiguous property owner, or innocent 

landowner, a person must perform “all appropriate inquiry” before acquiring the property. Bona

fide prospective purchasers and contiguous property owners must, in addition, demonstrate that 

they are not potentially liable or “affiliated” with any other person that is potentially liable for

response costs at the property. 

1. All Appropriate Inquiry 

To meet the statutory criteria of a bona fide prospective purchaser, contiguous property 

owner, or innocent landowner, a person must perform “all appropriate inquiry” into the previous 

ownership and uses of property before acquisition of the property. CERCLA §§ 101(40)(B), 

107(q)(1)(A)(viii), 101(35)(A)(i),(B)(i). Purchasers of property wishing to avail themselves of a 

landowner liability protection cannot perform all appropriate inquiry after purchasing 

contaminated property. As discussed above, bona fide prospective purchasers may acquire 

property with knowledge of contamination, after performing all appropriate inquiry, and 

maintain their protection from liability. In contrast, knowledge, or reason to know, of 

contamination prior to purchase defeats the contiguous property owner liability protection and 

the innocent landowner liability protection. 

The Brownfields Amendments specify the all appropriate inquiry standard to be applied. 

The Brownfields Amendments state that purchasers of property before May 31, 1997 shall take 

into account such things as commonly known information about the property, the value of the 

property if clean, the ability of the defendant to detect contamination, and other similar criteria. 

CERCLA § 101(35)(B)(iv)(I). For property purchased on or after May 31, 1997, the procedures 

4 CERCLA §§ 101(40), 107(q)(1)(B), 101(35). 

4
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of the American Society for Testing and Materials (“ASTM”), including the document known as 

Standard E1527 - 97, entitled “Standard Practice for Environmental Site Assessments: Phase 1 

Environmental Site Assessment Process,” are to be used. CERCLA § 101(35)(B)(iv)(II). The

Brownfields Amendments require EPA, not later than January 2004, to promulgate a regulation 

containing standards and practices for all appropriate inquiry and set out criteria that must be 

addressed in EPA’s regulation. CERCLA § 101(35)(B)(ii), (iii). The all appropriate inquiry 

standard will thus be the subject of future EPA regulation and guidance. 

2. Affiliation

To meet the statutory criteria of a bona fide prospective purchaser or contiguous property 

owner, a party must not be potentially liable or affiliated with any other person who is 

potentially liable for response costs.5  Neither the bona fide prospective purchaser/contiguous 

property owner provisions nor the legislative history define the phrase “affiliated with,” but on 

its face the phrase has a broad definition, covering direct and indirect familial relationships, as 

well as many contractual, corporate, and financial relationships. It appears that Congress 

intended the affiliation language to prevent a potentially responsible party from contracting away 

its CERCLA liability through a transaction to a family member or related corporate entity. EPA

recognizes that the potential breadth of the term “affiliation” could be taken to an extreme, and 

in exercising its enforcement discretion, EPA intends to be guided by Congress’ intent of 

preventing transactions structured to avoid liability. 

The innocent landowner provision does not contain this “affiliation” language. In order 

5 The bona fide prospective purchaser provision provides, in pertinent part: 

NO AFFILIATION—The person is not—(i) potentially liable, or affiliated with any other 

person that is potentially liable, for response costs at a facility through— (I) any direct or 

indirect familial relationship; or (II) any contractual, corporate, or financial relationship 

(other than a contractual, corporate, or financial relationship that is created by the 

instruments by which title to the facility is conveyed or financed or by a contract for the 

sale of goods or services); or (ii) the result of a reorganization of a business entity that 

was potentially liable. CERCLA § 101(40)(H). 

The contiguous property owner provision provides, in pertinent part: 

NOT CONSIDERED TO BE AN OWNER OR OPERATOR— . . . (ii) the person is not— (I) 

potentially liable, or affiliated with any other person that is potentially liable, for response 

costs at a facility through any direct or indirect familial relationship or any contractual, 

corporate, or financial relationship (other than a contractual, corporate, or financial 

relationship that is created by a contract for the sale of goods or services); or (II) the 

result of a reorganization of a business entity that was potentially liable[.] CERCLA § 

107(q)(1)(A)(ii).

5
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to meet the statutory criteria of the innocent landowner liability protection, however, a person 

must establish by a preponderance of the evidence that the act or omission that caused the release 

or threat of release of hazardous substances and the resulting damages were caused by a third 

party with whom the person does not have an employment, agency, or contractual relationship. 

Contractual relationship is defined in section 101(35)(A). 

B. Continuing Obligations 

Several of the conditions a landowner must meet in order to achieve and maintain a 

landowner liability protection are continuing obligations. This section discusses those 

continuing obligations: (1) complying with land use restrictions and institutional controls; (2) 

taking reasonable steps with respect to hazardous substance releases; (3) providing full 

cooperation, assistance, and access to persons that are authorized to conduct response actions or 

natural resource restoration; (4) complying with information requests and administrative

subpoenas; and (5) providing legally required notices. 

1. Land Use Restrictions and Institutional Controls 

The bona fide prospective purchaser, contiguous property owner, and innocent landowner 

provisions all require compliance with the following ongoing obligations as a condition for 

maintaining a landowner liability protection: 

the person is in compliance with any land use restrictions established or relied on 

in connection with the response action and 

the person does not impede the effectiveness or integrity of any institutional 

control employed in connection with a response action. 

CERCLA §§ 101(40)(F), 107(q)(1)(A)(V), 101(35)(A). Initially, there are two important points 

worth noting about these provisions. First, because institutional controls are often used to 

implement land use restrictions, failing to comply with a land use restriction may also impede

the effectiveness or integrity of an institutional control, and vice versa. As explained below, 

however, these two provisions do set forth distinct requirements. Second, these are ongoing 

obligations and, therefore, EPA believes the statute requires bona fide prospective purchasers, 

contiguous property owners, and innocent landowners to comply with land use restrictions and to 

implement institutional controls even if the restrictions or institutional controls were not in place 

at the time the person purchased the property. 

Institutional controls are administrative and legal controls that minimize the potential for

human exposure to contamination and protect the integrity of remedies by limiting land or 

6
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resource use, providing information to modify behavior, or both.6  For example, an institutional 

control might prohibit the drilling of a drinking water well in a contaminated aquifer or 

disturbing contaminated soils. EPA typically uses institutional controls whenever contamination

precludes unlimited use and unrestricted exposure at the property. Institutional controls are 

often needed both before and after completion of the remedial action. Also, institutional controls 

may need to remain in place for an indefinite duration and, therefore, generally need to survive 

changes in property ownership (i.e., run with the land) to be legally and practically effective. 

Generally, EPA places institutional controls into four categories: 

(1) governmental controls (e.g., zoning); 

(2) proprietary controls (e.g., covenants, easements);

(3) enforcement documents (e.g., orders, consent decrees); and 

(4) informational devices (e.g., land record/deed notices). 

Institutional controls often require a property owner to take steps to implement the controls, such 

as conveying a property interest (e.g., an easement or restrictive covenant) to another party such 

as a governmental entity, thus providing that party with the right to enforce a land use restriction; 

applying for a zoning change; or recording a notice in the land records. 

Because institutional controls are tools used to limit exposure to contamination or protect 

a remedy by limiting land use, they are often used to implement or establish land use restrictions 

relied on in connection with the response action. However, the Brownfields Amendments

require compliance with land use restrictions relied on in connection with the response action, 

even if those restrictions have not been properly implemented through the use of an enforceable 

institutional control. Generally, a land use restriction may be considered “relied on” when the 

restriction is identified as a component of the remedy. Land use restrictions relied on in 

connection with a response action may be documented in several places depending on the 

program under which the response action was conducted, including: a risk assessment; a remedy

decision document; a remedy design document; a permit, order, or consent decree; under some

state response programs, a statute (e.g., no groundwater wells when relying on natural 

attenuation); or, in other documents developed in conjunction with a response action. 

An institutional control may not serve the purpose of implementing a land use restriction 

for a variety of reasons, including: (1) the institutional control is never, or has yet to be, 

implemented; (2) the property owner or other persons using the property impede the 

effectiveness of the institutional controls in some way and the party responsible for enforcement

of the institutional controls neglects to take sufficient measures to bring those persons into 

compliance; or (3) a court finds the controls to be unenforceable. For example, a chosen remedy

might rely on an ordinance that prevents groundwater from being used as drinking water. If the 

local government failed to enact the ordinance, later changed the ordinance to allow for drinking 

6 For additional information on institutional controls, see  “Institutional Controls: A Site 

Manager’s Guide to Identifying, Evaluating, and Selecting Institutional Controls at Superfund and RCRA 

Corrective Action Cleanups,” September 2000, (OSWER Directive 9355.0-74FS-P). 

7
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water use, or failed to enforce the ordinance, a landowner is still required to comply with the 

groundwater use restriction identified as part of the remedy to maintain its landowner liability 

protection. Unless authorized by the regulatory agency responsible for overseeing the remedy, if 

the landowner fails to comply with a land use restriction relied on in connection with a response 

action, the owner will forfeit the liability protection and EPA may use its CERCLA authorities to 

order the owner to remedy the violation, or EPA may remedy the violation itself and seek cost 

recovery from the noncompliant landowner. 

In order to meet the statutory criteria of a bona fide prospective purchaser, contiguous 

property owner, or innocent landowner, a party may not impede the effectiveness or integrity of 

any institutional control employed in connection with a response action. See CERCLA §§ 

101(40)(F)(ii), 107(q)(1)(A)(v)(II), 101(35)(A)(iii). Impeding the effectiveness or integrity of an 

institutional control does not require a physical disturbance or disruption of the land. A

landowner could jeopardize the reliability of an institutional control through actions short of 

violating restrictions on land use. In fact, not all institutional controls actually restrict the use of 

land. For example, EPA and State programs often use notices to convey information regarding 

contamination on site rather than actually restricting the use. To do this, EPA or a State may

require a notice to be placed in the land records. If a landowner removed the notice, the removal

would impede the effectiveness of the institutional control. A similar requirement is for a 

landowner to give notice of any institutional controls on the property to a purchaser of the 

property. Failure to give this notice may impede the effectiveness of the control. Another

example of impeding the effectiveness of an institutional control would be if a landowner applies 

for a zoning change or variance when the current designated use of the property was intended to 

act as an institutional control. Finally, EPA might also consider a landowner’s refusal to assist 

in the implementation of an institutional control employed in connection with the response 

action, such as not recording a deed notice or not agreeing to an easement or covenant, to 

constitute a violation of the requirement not to impede the effectiveness or integrity of an 

institutional control.7

An owner may seek changes to land use restrictions and institutional controls relied on in 

connection with a response action by following procedures required by the regulatory agency 

responsible for overseeing the original response action. Certain restrictions and institutional 

controls may not need to remain in place in perpetuity. For example, changed site conditions, 

such as natural attenuation or additional cleanup, may alleviate the need for restrictions or 

institutional controls. If an owner believes changed site conditions warrant a change in land or 

resource use or is interested in performing additional response actions that would eliminate the 

need for particular restrictions and controls, the owner should review and follow the appropriate 

regulatory agency procedures prior to undertaking any action that may violate the requirements

of this provision. 

7 This may also constitute a violation of the ongoing obligation to provide full cooperation, 

assistance, and access. CERCLA §§ 101(40)(E), 107(q)(1)(A)(iv), 101(35)(A). 

8
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2. Reasonable Steps 

a. Overview

Congress, in enacting the landowner liability protections, included the condition that 

bona fide prospective purchasers, contiguous property owners, and innocent landowners take 

“reasonable steps” with respect to hazardous substance releases to do all of the following: 

- Stop continuing releases, 

- Prevent threatened future releases, and 

- Prevent or limit human, environmental, or natural resource exposure to 

earlier hazardous substance releases. 

CERCLA §§ 101(40)(D), 107(q)(1)(A)(iii), 101(35)(B)(i)(II).8  Congress included this condition 

as an incentive for certain owners of contaminated properties to avoid CERCLA liability by, 

among other things, acting responsibly where hazardous substances are present on their property. 

In adding this new requirement, Congress adopted an approach that is consonant with traditional 

common law principles and the existing CERCLA “due care” requirement.9

By making the landowner liability protections subject to the obligation to take 

“reasonable steps,” EPA believes Congress intended to balance the desire to protect certain 

landowners from CERCLA liability with the need to ensure the protection of human health and 

the environment. In requiring reasonable steps from parties qualifying for landowner liability 

protections, EPA believes Congress did not intend to create, as a general matter, the same types 

of response obligations that exist for a CERCLA liable party (e.g., removal of contaminated soil, 

8 CERCLA § 101(40)(D), the bona fide prospective purchaser reasonable steps provision, 

provides: “[t]he person exercises appropriate care with respect to hazardous substances found at the 

facility by taking reasonable steps to— (i) stop any continuing release; (ii) prevent any threatened future 

release; and (iii) prevent or limit human, environmental, or natural resource exposure to any previously 

released hazardous substance.” 

CERCLA § 107(q)(1)(A), the contiguous property owner reasonable steps provision, provides: 

“the person takes reasonable steps to— (I) stop any continuing release; (II) prevent any threatened future 

release; and (III) prevent or limit human, environmental, or natural resource exposure to any hazardous 

substance released on or from property owned by that person.” 

CERCLA § 101(35)(B)(II), the innocent landowner reasonable steps provision, provides: “the 

defendant took reasonable steps to— (aa) stop any continuing release; (bb) prevent any threatened future 

release; and (cc) prevent or limit any human, environmental, or natural resource exposure to any 

previously released hazardous substance.” 

9 See innocent landowner provision, CERCLA § 107(b)(3)(a). 

9
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extraction and treatment of contaminated groundwater).10 Indeed, the contiguous property 

owner provision’s legislative history states that absent “exceptional circumstances . . . , these 

persons are not expected to conduct ground water investigations or install remediation systems,

or undertake other response actions that would be more properly paid for by the responsible 

parties who caused the contamination.” S. Rep. No. 107-2, at 11 (2001). In addition, the 

Brownfields Amendments provide that contiguous property owners are generally not required to 

conduct groundwater investigations or to install ground water remediation systems. CERCLA § 

107(q)(1)(D).11  Nevertheless, it seems clear that Congress also did not intend to allow a 

landowner to ignore the potential dangers associated with hazardous substances on its property. 

Although the reasonable steps legal standard is the same for the three landowner 

provisions, the obligations may differ to some extent because of other differences among the 

three statutory provisions. For example, as noted earlier, one of the conditions is that a person 

claiming the status of a bona fide prospective purchaser, contiguous property owner, or innocent 

landowner must have “carried out all appropriate inquiries” into the previous ownership and uses 

of the facility in accordance with generally accepted good commercial and customary standards 

and practices. CERCLA §§ 101(40)(B), 107(q)(1)(A)(viii), 101(35)(B). However, for a 

contiguous property owner or innocent landowner, knowledge of contamination defeats 

eligibility for the liability protection. A bona fide prospective purchaser may purchase with 

knowledge of the contamination and still be eligible for the liability protection. Thus, only the 

bona fide prospective purchaser could purchase a contaminated property that is, for example, on 

CERCLA’s National Priorities List12 or is undergoing active cleanup under an EPA or State 

10 There could be unusual circumstances where the reasonable steps required of a bona fide 

prospective purchaser, contiguous property owner, or innocent landowner would be akin to the 

obligations of a potentially responsible party (e.g., the only remaining response action is institutional 

controls or monitoring, the benefit of the response action will inure primarily to the landowner, or the 

landowner is the only person in a position to prevent or limit an immediate hazard). This may be more

likely to arise in the context of a bona fide prospective purchaser as the purchaser may buy the property 

with knowledge of the contamination.

11 CERCLA § 107(q)(1)(D) provides: 

GROUND WATER. - With respect to a hazardous substance from one or more sources that 

are not on the property of a person that is a contiguous property owner that enters ground 

water beneath the property of the person solely as a result of subsurface migration in an 

aquifer, subparagraph (A)(iii) shall not require the person to conduct ground water 

investigations or to install ground water remediation systems, except in accordance with 

the policy of the Environmental Protection Agency concerning owners of property 

containing contaminated aquifers, dated May 24, 1995. 

12 The National Priorities List is “the list compiled by EPA pursuant to CERCLA § 105, of 

uncontrolled hazardous substance releases in the United States that are priorities for long-term remedial

evaluation and response.” 40 C.F.R. § 300.5 (2001). 
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cleanup program, and still maintain his liability protection. 

The pre-purchase “appropriate inquiry” by the bona fide prospective purchaser will most

likely inform the bona fide prospective purchaser as to the nature and extent of contamination on 

the property and what might be considered reasonable steps regarding the contamination - - how 

to stop continuing releases, prevent threatened future releases, and prevent or limit human,

environmental, and natural resource exposures. Knowledge of contamination and the 

opportunity to plan prior to purchase should be factors in evaluating what are reasonable steps, 

and could result in greater reasonable steps obligations for a bona fide prospective purchaser.13

Because the pre-purchase “appropriate inquiry” performed by a contiguous property owner or 

innocent landowner must result in no knowledge of the contamination for the landowner liability 

protection to apply, the context for evaluating reasonable steps for such parties is different. That

is, reasonable steps in the context of a purchase by a bona fide prospective purchaser may differ 

from reasonable steps for the other protected landowner categories (who did not have knowledge 

or an opportunity to plan prior to purchase). Once a contiguous property owner or innocent 

landowner learns that contamination exists on his property, then he must take reasonable steps 

considering the available information about the property contamination.

The required reasonable steps relate only to responding to contamination for which the 

bona fide prospective purchaser, contiguous property owner, or innocent landowner is not 

responsible. Activities on the property subsequent to purchase that result in new contamination

can give rise to full CERCLA liability. That is, more than reasonable steps will likely be 

required from the landowner if there is new hazardous substance contamination on the 

landowner’s property for which the landowner is liable. See, e.g., CERCLA § 101(40)(A) 

(requiring a bona fide prospective purchaser to show “[a]ll disposal of hazardous substances at 

the facility occurred before the person acquired the facility”).

As part of the third party defense that pre-dates the Brownfields Amendments and 

continues to be a distinct requirement for innocent landowners, CERCLA requires the exercise 

of “due care with respect to the hazardous substance concerned, taking into consideration the 

characteristics of such hazardous substance, in light of all the relevant facts and circumstances.”

CERCLA § 107(b)(3)(a). The due care language differs from the Brownfields Amendments’

new reasonable steps language. However, the existing case law on due care provides a reference 

point for evaluating the reasonable steps requirement. When courts have examined the due care 

requirement in the context of the pre-existing innocent landowner defense, they have generally 

concluded that a landowner should take some positive or affirmative step(s) when confronted 

with hazardous substances on its property. Because the due care cases cited in Attachment B 

(see Section III.B.2.b “Questions and Answers,” below) interpret the due care statutory language 

and not the reasonable steps statutory language, they are provided as a reference point for the 

reasonable steps analysis, but are not intended to define reasonable steps. 

The reasonable steps determination will be a site-specific, fact-based inquiry. That

13 As noted earlier, section 107(r)(2) provides EPA with a windfall lien on the property.
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inquiry should take into account the different elements of the landowner liability protections and 

should reflect the balance that Congress sought between protecting certain landowners from 

CERCLA liability and assuring continued protection of human health and the environment.

Although each site will have its own unique aspects involving individual site analysis, 

Attachment B provides some questions and answers intended as general guidance on the 

question of what actions may constitute reasonable steps. 

b. Site-Specific Comfort/Status Letters Addressing Reasonable Steps 

Consistent with its “Policy on the Issuance of Comfort/Status Letters,” (“1997 

Comfort/Status Letter Policy”), 62 Fed. Reg. 4,624 (1997), EPA may, in its discretion, provide a 

comfort/status letter addressing reasonable steps at a specific site, upon request. EPA anticipates 

that such letters will be limited to sites with significant federal involvement such that the Agency 

has sufficient information to form a basis for suggesting reasonable steps (e.g., the site is on the 

National Priorities List or EPA has conducted or is conducting a removal action on the site). In

addition, as the 1997 Comfort/Status Letter Policy provides, “[i]t is not EPA’s intent to become

involved in typical real estate transactions. Rather, EPA intends to limit the use of . . . comfort

to where it may facilitate the cleanup and redevelopment of brownfields, where there is the 

realistic perception or probability of incurring Superfund liability, and where there is no other 

mechanism available to adequately address the party’s concerns.” Id.  In its discretion, a Region 

may conclude in a given case that it is not necessary to opine about reasonable steps because it is 

clear that the landowner does not or will not meet other elements of the relevant landowner 

liability protection. A sample reasonable steps comfort/status letter is attached to this 

memorandum (see Attachment C). 

The 1997 Comfort/Status Letter Policy recognizes that, at some sites, the state has the 

lead for day-to-day activities and oversight of a response action, and the Policy includes a 

“Sample State Action Letter.” For reasonable steps inquiries at such sites, Regions should 

handle responses consistent with the existing 1997 Comfort/Status Letter Policy. In addition, 

where appropriate, if EPA has had the lead at a site with respect to response actions (e.g., EPA 

has conducted a removal action at the site), but the state will be taking over the lead in the near 

future, EPA should coordinate with the state prior to issuing a comfort/status letter suggesting 

reasonable steps at the site. 

3. Cooperation, Assistance, and Access 

The Brownfields Amendments require that bona fide prospective purchasers, contiguous 

property owners, and innocent landowners provide full cooperation, assistance, and access to 

persons who are authorized to conduct response actions or natural resource restoration at the 

vessel or facility from which there has been a release or threatened release, including the 

cooperation and access necessary for the installation, integrity, operation, and maintenance of 

any complete or partial response action or natural resource restoration at the vessel or facility. 

CERCLA §§ 101(40)(E), 107(q)(1)(A)(iv), 101(35)(A). 
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4. Compliance with Information Requests and Administrative Subpoenas 

The Brownfields Amendments require bona fide prospective purchasers and contiguous 

property owners to be in compliance with, or comply with, any request for information or 

administrative subpoena issued by the President under CERCLA. CERCLA §§ 101(40)(G), 

107(q)(1)(A)(vi). In particular, EPA expects timely, accurate, and complete responses from all 

recipients of section 104(e) information requests. As an exercise of its enforcement discretion, 

EPA may consider a person who has made an inconsequential error in responding (e.g., the 

person sent the response to the wrong EPA address and missed the response deadline by a day), a 

bona fide prospective purchaser or contiguous property owner, as long as the landowner also 

meets the other conditions of the applicable landowner liability protection. 

5. Providing Legally Required Notices 

The Brownfields Amendments subject bona fide prospective purchasers and contiguous 

property owners to the same “notice” requirements. Both provisions mandate, in pertinent part, 

that “[t]he person provides all legally required notices with respect to the discovery or release of 

any hazardous substances at the facility.” CERCLA §§ 101(40)(C), 107(q)(1)(A)(vii). EPA

believes that Congress’ intent in including this as an ongoing obligation was to ensure that EPA 

and other appropriate entities are made aware of hazardous substance releases in a timely

manner.

“Legally required notices” may include those required under federal, state, and local 

laws. Examples of federal notices that may be required include, but are not limited to, those 

under: CERCLA § 103 (notification requirements regarding released substances); EPCRA § 304 

(“emergency notification”); and RCRA § 9002 (notification provisions for underground storage 

tanks). The bona fide prospective purchaser and contiguous property owner have the burden of 

ascertaining what notices are legally required in a given instance and of complying with those 

notice requirements. Regions may require these landowners to self-certify that they have
provided (in the case of contiguous property owners), or will provide within a certain number of 

days of purchasing the property (in the case of bona fide prospective purchasers), all legally 

required notices. Such self-certifications may be in the form of a letter signed by the landowner 

as long as the letter is sufficient to satisfy EPA that applicable notice requirements have been 

met. Like many of the other common elements discussed in this memorandum, providing legally 

required notices is an ongoing obligation of any landowner desiring to maintain its status as a 

bona fide prospective purchaser or contiguous property owner. 

IV. Conclusion

Evaluating whether a landowner has met the criteria of a particular landowner provision 

will require careful, fact-specific analysis by the regions as part of their exercise of enforcement

discretion. This memorandum is intended to provide EPA personnel with some general guidance 

on the common elements of the landowner liability protections. As EPA implements the 

Brownfields Amendments, it will be critical for the regions to share site-specific experiences and 
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information pertaining to the common elements amongst each other and with the Office of Site 

Remediation Enforcement, in order to ensure national consistency in the exercise of the 

Agency’s enforcement discretion. EPA anticipates that its Landowner Liability Protection 

Subgroup, which is comprised of members from various headquarters offices, the Offices of 

Regional Counsel, the Office of General Counsel, and the Department of Justice, will remain

intact for the foreseeable future and will be available to serve as a clearinghouse for information

for the regions on the common elements.

Questions and comments regarding this memorandum or site-specific inquiries should be 

directed to Cate Tierney, in OSRE’s Regional Support Division (202-564-4254, 

Tierney.Cate@EPA.gov), or Greg Madden, in OSRE’s Policy & Program Evaluation Division 

(202-564-4229, Madden.Gregory@EPA.gov).

V. Disclaimer

This memorandum is intended solely for the guidance of employees of EPA and the 

Department of Justice and it creates no substantive rights for any persons. It is not a regulation 

and does not impose legal obligations. EPA will apply the guidance only to the extent 

appropriate based on the facts. 

Attachments

cc: Jewell Harper (OSRE) 

Paul Connor (OSRE) 

Sandra Connors (OSRE) 

Thomas Dunne (OSWER)

Benjamin Fisherow (DOJ) 

Linda Garczynski (OSWER)

Bruce Gelber (DOJ) 

Steve Luftig (OSWER)

Earl Salo (OGC) 

EPA Brownfields Landowner Liability Protection Subgroup 
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Attachment A 

Chart Summarizing Applicability of “Common Elements” to Bona Fide Prospective 

Purchasers, Contiguous Property Owners, and Section 101(35)(A)(i) Innocent Landowners

Common Element among the 
Brownfields Amendments Landowner Provisions 

Bona Fide 

Prospective

Purchaser

Contiguous

Property

Owner

Section 101 

(35)(A)(i)

Innocent

Landowner

All Appropriate Inquiry 

No affiliation demonstration

Compliance with land use restrictions and institutional 

controls

Taking reasonable steps 

Cooperation, assistance, access 

Compliance with information requests and administrative

subpoenas

Providing legally required notices 

Although the innocent landowner provision does not contain this “affiliation” language, in order 

to meet the statutory criteria of the innocent landowner liability protection, a person must

establish by a preponderance of the evidence that the act or omission that caused the release or 

threat of release of hazardous substances and the resulting damages were caused by a third party 

with whom the person does not have an employment, agency, or contractual relationship. 

CERCLA § 107(b)(3). Contractual relationship is defined in section 101(35)(A).

Compliance with information requests and administrative subpoenas is not specified as a statutory 

criterion for achieving and maintaining the section 101(35)(A)(i) innocent landowner liability 

protection. However, CERCLA requires compliance with administrative subpoenas from all 

persons, and timely, accurate, and complete responses from all recipients of EPA information

requests.

Provision of legally required notices is not specified as a statutory criterion for achieving and 

maintaining the section 101(35)(A)(i) innocent landowner liability protection. These

landowners may, however, have notice obligations under federal, state and local laws. 
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Attachment B 

Reasonable Steps Questions and Answers

The “reasonable steps” required of a bona fide prospective purchaser, contiguous 

property owner, or section 101(35)(A)(i) innocent landowner under CERCLA §§ 101(40)(D), 

107(q)(1)(A)(iii), and 101(35)(B)(i)(II), will be a site-specific, fact-based inquiry. Although

each site will have its own unique aspects involving individual site analysis, below are some

questions and answers intended to provide general guidance on the question of what actions may

constitute reasonable steps. The answers provide a specific response to the question posed, 

without identifying additional actions that might be necessary as reasonable steps or actions that 

may be required under the other statutory conditions for each landowner provision (e.g., 

providing cooperation and access). In addition, the answers do not address actions that may be 

required under other federal statutes (e.g., the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, 42 

U.S.C. § 6901 et seq.; the Clean Water Act, 33 U.S.C. § 1251, et seq.; and the Toxic Substances 

Control Act, 15 U.S.C. § 2601, et seq.), and do not address landowner obligations under state 
14mstatutory or com on law. 

Notification

Q1: If a person conducts “all appropriate inquiry” with respect to a property where EPA has 

conducted a removal action, discovers hazardous substance contamination on the property that is 

unknown to EPA, and then purchases the property, is notification to EPA or the state about the 

contamination a reasonable step? 

A1: Yes. First, bona fide prospective purchasers may have an obligation to provide notice of 

the discovery or release of a hazardous substance under the legally required notice provision, 

CERCLA § 101(40)(C). Second, even if not squarely required by the notice conditions, 

providing notice of the contamination to appropriate governmental authorities would be a 

reasonable step in order to prevent a “threatened future release” and “prevent or limit . . . 

exposure.” Congress specifically identified “notifying appropriate Federal, state, and local 

officials” as a typical reasonable step. S. Rep. No.107-2, at 11 (2001); see also, Bob’s Beverage 

Inc. v. Acme, Inc., 169 F. Supp. 2d 695, 716 (N.D. Ohio 1999) (failure to timely notify EPA and 

Ohio EPA of groundwater contamination was factor in conclusion that party failed to exercise 

due care), aff’d, 264 F. 3d 692 (6th Cir. 2001). It should be noted that the bona fide prospective 

purchaser provision is the only one of the three landowner provisions where a person can 

purchase property with knowledge that it is contaminated and still qualify for the landowner 

liability protection. 

14 The Brownfields Amendments did not alter CERCLA § 114(a), which provides: 

“[n]othing in this chapter shall be construed or interpreted as preempting any State from imposing any 

additional liability or requirements with respect to the release of hazardous substances within such State.” 
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Site Restrictions 

Q2: Where a property owner discovers unauthorized dumping of hazardous substances on a 

portion of her property, are site access restrictions reasonable steps? 

A2: Site restrictions are likely appropriate as a first step, once the dumping is known to the 

owner. Reasonable steps include preventing or limiting “human, environmental, or natural 

resource exposure” to hazardous substances. CERCLA §§ 101(40)(D)(iii), 107(q)(1)(A)(iii)(III), 

101(35)(B)(i)(II)(cc). The legislative history for the contiguous property owner provision 

specifically notes that “erecting and maintaining signs or fences to prevent public exposure” may

be typical reasonable steps. S. Rep. No. 107-2, at 11 (2001); see also, Idylwoods Assoc. v. 

Mader Capital, Inc., 915 F. Supp. 1290, 1301 (W.D.N.Y. 1996) (failure to restrict access by 

erecting signs or hiring security personnel was factor in evaluating due care), aff’d on reh’g, 956

F. Supp. 410, 419-20 (W.D.N.Y. 1997); New York v. Delmonte, No. 98-CV-0649E, 2000 WL

432838, *4 (W.D.N.Y. Mar. 31, 2000) (failure to limit access despite knowledge of trespassers 

was not due care). 

Containing Releases or Threatened Releases 

Q3: If a new property owner discovers some deteriorating 55 gallon drums containing unknown 

material among empty drums in an old warehouse on her property, would segregation of the 

drums and identification of the material in the drums constitute reasonable steps? 

A3: Yes, segregation and identification of potential hazards would likely be appropriate first 

steps. Reasonable steps must be taken to “prevent any threatened future release.” CERCLA §§ 

101(40)(D)(ii), 107(q)(1)(A)(iii)(II), 101(35)(B)(i)(II)(bb). To the extent the drums have the 

potential to leak, segregation and containment (e.g., drum overpack) would prevent mishandling

and releases to the environment. For storage and handling purposes, an identification of the 

potential hazards from the material will likely be necessary. Additional identification steps 

would likely be necessary for subsequent disposal or resale if the material had commercial value. 

Q4: If a property owner discovers that the containment system for an on-site waste pile has 

been breached, do reasonable steps include repairing the breach? 

A4: One of the reasonable steps obligations is to “stop any continuing release.” CERCLA §§ 

101(40)(D)(i), 107(q)(1)(A)(iii)(I), 101(35)(B)(i)(II)(aa). In general, the property owner should 

take actions to prevent contaminant migration where there is a breach from an existing 

containment system. Both Congress and the courts have identified maintenance of hazardous 

substance migration controls as relevant property owner obligations. For example, in discussing 

contiguous property owners’ obligations for migrating groundwater plumes, Congress identified 

“maintaining any existing barrier or other elements of a response action on their property that 
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address the contaminated plume” as a typical reasonable step. S. Rep. No. 107-2, at 11 (2001); 

see also, Franklin County Convention Facilities Auth. v. American Premier Underwriters, Inc.,

240 F.3d 534, 548 (6th Cir. 2001) (failure to promptly erect barrier that allowed migration was 

not due care); United States v. DiBiase Salem Realty Trust, No. Civ. A. 91-11028-MA, 1993 

WL 729662, *7 (D. Mass. Nov. 19, 1993) (failure to reinforce waste pit berms was factor in 

concluding no due care), aff’d, 45 F.3d 541, 545 (1st Cir. 1995). In many instances, the current 

property owner will have responsibility for maintenance of the containment system. If the 

property owner has responsibility for maintenance of the system as part of her property purchase, 

then she should repair the breach. In other instances, someone other than the current landowner 

may have assumed that responsibility (e.g., a prior owner or other liable parties that signed a 

consent decree with EPA and/or a State). If someone other than the property owner has 

responsibility for maintenance of the containment system pursuant to a contract or other 

agreement, then the question is more complicated. At a minimum, the current owner should give 

notice to the person responsible for the containment system and to the government. Moreover,

additional actions to prevent contaminant migration would likely be appropriate. 

Q5: If a bona fide prospective purchaser buys property at a Superfund site where part of the 

approved remedy is an asphalt parking lot cap, but the entity or entities responsible for 

implementing the remedy (e.g., PRPs who signed a consent decree) are unable to repair the 

deteriorating cap (e.g., the PRPs are now defunct), should the bona fide prospective purchaser 

repair the deteriorating asphalt parking lot cap as reasonable steps? 

A5: Taking “reasonable steps” includes steps to: “prevent or limit any human, environmental, or 

natural resource exposure to any previously released hazardous substances.” CERCLA §§ 

101(40)(D)(iii), 107(q)(1)(A)(iii)(III), 101(35)(B)(i)(II)(cc). In this instance, the current 

landowner may be in the best position to identify and quickly take steps to repair the asphalt cap 

and prevent additional exposures. 

Remediation

Q6: If a property is underlain by contaminated groundwater emanating from a source on a 

contiguous or adjacent property, do reasonable steps include remediating the groundwater? 

A6: Generally not. Absent exceptional circumstances, EPA will not look to a landowner whose 

property is not a source of a release to conduct groundwater investigations or install groundwater 

remediation systems. Since 1995, EPA’s policy has been that, in the absence of exceptional 

circumstances, such a property owner did not have “to take any affirmative steps to investigate 

or prevent the activities that gave rise to the original release” in order to satisfy the innocent 

landowner due care requirement. See May 24, 1995 “Policy Toward Owners of Property 

Containing Contaminated Aquifers.” (“1995 Contaminated Aquifers Policy”). In the 

Brownfields Amendments, Congress explicitly identified this policy in noting that reasonable 
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steps for a contiguous property owner “shall not require the person to conduct groundwater 

investigations or to install groundwater remediation systems,” except in accordance with that 

policy. See CERCLA § 107(q)(1)(D). The policy does not apply “where the property contains a 

groundwater well, the existence or operation of which may affect the migration of contamination

in the affected area.” 1995 Contaminated Aquifers Policy, at 5. In such instances, a site-specific 

analysis should be used in order to determine reasonable steps. In some instances, reasonable 

steps may simply mean operation of the groundwater well consistent with the selected remedy.

In other instances, more could be required. 

Q7: If a protected landowner discovers a previously unknown release of a hazardous substance 

from a source on her property, must she remediate the release? 

A7: Provided the landowner is not otherwise liable for the release from the source, she should 

take some affirmative steps to “stop the continuing release,” but EPA would not, absent unusual 

circumstances, look to her for performance of complete remedial measures. However, notice to 

appropriate governmental officials and containment or other measures to mitigate the release 

would probably be considered appropriate. Compare Lincoln Properties, Ltd. v. Higgins, 823 F. 

Supp. 1528, 1543-44 (E.D. Calif. 1992) (sealing sewer lines and wells and subsequently 

destroying wells to protect against releases helped establish party exercised due care); Redwing

Carriers, Inc. v. Saraland Apartments, 94 F.3d 1489, 1508 (11th Cir. 1996) (timely development

of maintenance plan to remove tar seeps was factor in showing due care was exercised); New

York v. Lashins Arcade Co., 91 F.3d 353 (2nd Cir. 1996) (instructing tenants not to discharge 

hazardous substances into waste and septic systems, making instructions part of tenancy 

requirements, and inspecting to assure compliance with this obligation, helped party establish 

due care); with  Idylwoods Assoc. v. Mader Capital, Inc., 956 F. Supp. 410, 419-20 (W.D.N.Y.

1997) (property owner’s decision to do nothing resulting in spread of contamination to 

neighboring creek was not due care); Kerr-McGee Chem. Corp. v. Lefton Iron & Metal Co., 14 

F.3d 321, 325 (7th Cir. 1994) (party that “made no attempt to remove those substances or to take 

any other positive steps to reduce the threat posed” did not exercise due care). As noted earlier, 

if the release is the result of a disposal after the property owner’s purchase, then she may be 

required to undertake full remedial measures as a CERCLA liable party. Also, if the source of 

the contamination is on the property, then the property owner will not qualify as a contiguous 

property owner but may still qualify as an innocent landowner or a bona fide prospective 

purchaser.

Site Investigation 

Q8: If a landowner discovers contamination on her property, does the obligation to take 

reasonable steps require her to investigate the extent of the contamination?

A8: Generally, where the property owner is the first to discover the contamination, she should 
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take certain basic actions to assess the extent of contamination. Absent such an assessment, it 

will be very difficult to determine what reasonable steps will stop a continuing release, prevent a 

threatened future release, or prevent or limit exposure. While a full environmental investigation 

may not be required, doing nothing in the face of a known or suspected environmental hazard 

would likely be insufficient. See, e.g., United States v. DiBiase Salem Realty Trust, 1993 WL

729662, *7 (failure to investigate after becoming aware of dangerous sludge pits was factor in 

concluding party did not exercise due care), aff’d, 45 F.3d 541, 545 (1st Cir. 1995); United States 

v. A&N Cleaners and Launderers, Inc., 854 F. Supp. 229 (S.D.N.Y. 1994) (dictum) (failing to 

assess environmental threats after discovery of disposal would be part of due care analysis). 

Where the government is actively investigating the property, the need for investigation by the 

landowner may be lessened, but the landowner should be careful not to rely on the fact that the 

government has been notified of a hazard on her property as a shield to potential liability where 

she fails to conduct any investigation of a known hazard on her property. Compare New York v. 

Lashins Arcade Co., 91 F.3d 353, 361 (2nd Cir. 1996) (no obligation to investigate where RI/FS 

already commissioned) with DiBiase Salem Realty Trust, 1993 WL 729662, *7 (State 

Department of Environmental Quality knowledge of hazard did not remove owner’s obligation 

to make some assessment of site conditions), aff’d, 45 F.3d 541, 545 (1st Cir. 1995). 

Performance of EPA Approved Remedy 

Q9: If a new purchaser agrees to assume the obligations of a prior owner PRP, as such 

obligations are defined in an order or consent decree issued or entered into by the prior owner 

and EPA, will compliance with those obligations satisfy the reasonable steps requirement?

A9: Yes, in most cases compliance with the obligations of an EPA order or consent decree will 

satisfy the reasonable steps requirement so long as the order or consent decree comprehensively

addresses the obligations of the prior owner through completion of the remedy. It should be 

noted that not all orders or consent decrees identify obligations through completion of the 

remedy and some have open-ended cleanup obligations. 
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Attachment C 

Sample Federal Superfund Interest Reasonable Steps Letter 

The sample comfort/status letter below may be used in the exercise of enforcement 
discretion where EPA has sufficient information regarding the site to have assessed the 
hazardous substance contamination and has enough information about the property to make 
suggestions as to steps necessary to satisfy the “reasonable steps” requirement. In addition, like 
any comfort/status letter, the letters should be provided in accordance with EPA’s 
“Comfort/Status Letter Policy.” That is, they are not necessary or appropriate for purely 
private real estate transactions. Such letters may be issued when: (1)  there is a realistic 
perception or probability of incurring Superfund liability, (2) such comfort will facilitate the 
cleanup and redevelopment of a brownfield property, (3) there is no other mechanism to 
adequately address the party’s concerns, and (4) EPA has sufficient information about the 
property to provide a basis for suggesting reasonable steps. 

[Insert Addressee] 

Re: [Insert Name or Description of Property] 

Dear [insert name of requester]: 

I am writing in response to your letter dated [insert date] concerning the property 

referenced above. As you know, the [insert name] property is located within or near the [insert

name of CERCLIS site.]  EPA is currently [insert description of action EPA is taking or 

plans to take and any contamination problem.] 

The [bona fide prospective purchaser, contiguous property owner, or innocent 

landowner] provision states that a person meeting the criteria of [insert section] is protected 

from CERCLA liability. [For bona fide prospective purchaser only, it may be appropriate to 

insert following language: To the extent EPA’s response action increases the fair market 

value of the property, EPA may have a windfall lien on the property. The windfall lien is 

limited to the increase in fair market value attributable to EPA’s response action, capped 

by EPA’s unrecovered response costs.]  (I am enclosing a copy of the relevant statutory 

provisions for your reference.) To qualify as a [bona fide prospective purchaser, contiguous 

property owner, or section 101(35)(A)(i) innocent landowner], a person must (among other 

requirements) take “reasonable steps” with respect to stopping continuing releases, preventing 

threatened future releases, and preventing or limiting human, environmental, or natural resources 

exposure to earlier releases. You have asked what actions you must take, as the [owner or

prospective owner] of the property, to satisfy the “reasonable steps” criterion. 

As noted above, EPA has conducted a [insert most recent/relevant action to 

“reasonable steps” inquiry taken by EPA] at [insert property name] and has identified a 

Sample Federal Superfund Interest 
1 Attachment CReasonable Steps Letter 

MNL43-2nd page 357



number of environmental concerns. Based on the information EPA has evaluated to date, EPA 

believes that, for an owner of the property, the following would be appropriate reasonable steps 

with respect to the hazardous substance contamination found at the property: 

[insert paragraphs outlining reasonable steps with respect to each environmental concern] 

This letter does not provide a release from CERCLA liability, but only provides 

information with respect to reasonable steps based on the information EPA has available to it. 

This letter is based on the nature and extent of contamination known to EPA at this time. If

additional information regarding the nature and extent of hazardous substance contamination at 

[insert property name] becomes available, additional actions may be necessary to satisfy the 

reasonable steps criterion. In particular, if new areas of contamination are identified, you should 

ensure that reasonable steps are undertaken. As the property owner, you should ensure that you 

are aware of the condition of your property so that you are able to take reasonable steps with 

respect to any hazardous substance contamination at or on the property. 

Please note that the [bona fide prospective purchaser, contiguous property owner, or 

innocent landowner] provision has a number of conditions in addition to those requiring the 

property owner to take reasonable steps. Taking reasonable steps and many of the other 

conditions are continuing obligations of the [bona fide prospective purchaser, contiguous 

property owner, or section 101(35)(A)(i) innocent landowner]. You will need to assess 

whether you satisfy each of the statutory conditions for the [bona fide prospective purchaser, 

contiguous property owner, or innocent landowner] provision and continue to meet the 

applicable conditions. 

EPA hopes this information is useful to you. If you have any questions, or wish to 

discuss this letter, please feel free to contact [insert EPA contact and address].

Sincerely,

[insert name of EPA contact] 

Sample Federal Superfund Interest 
2 Attachment CReasonable Steps Letter 

MNL43-2nd page 358



Comparison of the Final All Appropriate 
Inquiries Standard and the ASTM E1527-00 
Environmental Site Assessment Standard 

INTRODUCTION

On January 11, 2002, President Bush signed into law the Small Business Liability Relief and 
Brownfields Revitalization Act (the Brownfields Amendments), which amended the
Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act (CERCLA), 42 
U.S.C. § 9601 et seq. The Brownfields Amendments require the Environmental Protection
Agency (EPA) to develop regulations establishing federal standards and practices for conducting 
all appropriate inquiries. Congress included in the Brownfields Amendments a list of criteria
that the Agency must address in the regulations (section 101(35)(B)(iii) of CERCLA).

Subtitle B of Title II of the Brownfields Amendments revised the liability provisions of 
CERCLA Section 101(35) by clarifying the requirements necessary to establish the innocent 
landowner defense under CERCLA. In addition, the Brownfields Amendments amended
CERCLA by providing additional liability protections for contiguous property owners and bona
fide prospective purchasers. For the first time since the enactment of CERCLA in 1980, a person 
may purchase property with the knowledge that the property is contaminated without being held 
potentially liable for the cleanup of the contamination. To claim protection from liability, a 
prospective property owner must comply with the statutory requirements for obtaining the 
contiguous property owner or bona fide prospective purchaser liability defenses. Among these is 
the requirement to, prior to the date of acquisition of the property, undertake “all appropriate 
inquiries” into prior ownership and uses of a property. 

The all appropriate inquiries requirements are applicable to any public or private party who may
potentially claim protection from CERCLA liability as an innocent landowner, a bona fide 
prospective purchaser, or a contiguous property owner. In addition, parties receiving grants to 
conduct characterizations or assessments of brownfields properties under EPA’s Brownfields 
Grant program must conduct the property characterization and assessment in compliance with 
the all appropriate inquiries requirements.

The purpose of this document is to present a comparison of the all appropriate inquiries 
requirements included in the final federal regulations and the requirements of the interim 
standard, the ASTM E1527-00 standard for Phase I environmental site assessments. The ASTM 
E1527-00 standard is the most prevalent industry standard for conducting Phase I environmental
site assessments. This document highlights the main differences between the requirements of the 
final regulation and the ASTM E1527-00 standard for Phase I environmental site assessments.

Please note that in conjunction with the development of EPA’s final rule setting federal standards 
for the conduct of all appropriate inquiries, ASTM International updated its E1527-00 standard. 
The new ASTM E1527-05 Phase I Environmental Site Assessment Standard is consistent and 
compliant with EPA’s final rule and may be used to comply with the provisions of the all 
appropriate inquiries final rule. The differences outlined below apply only to the ASTM E1527-
00 standard and are provided to assist the regulatory community in understanding the 
incremental differences between the requirements of the final rule and the previous ASTM 
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E1527 standard, which was the interim standard designated by the Brownfields Law. The
differences discussed below are not applicable to the newly revised ASTM E1527-05 standard. 

CROSSWALK LINKING THE FINAL AAI STANDARD AND THE ASTM E1527-00

To facilitate comparison between the two standards, Exhibit 1 presents a crosswalk linking the 
sections of all appropriate inquiries final rule with the relevant or corresponding sections of the 
ASTM E1527-00 standard, the interim standard that will remain in place until the effective date 
of the final rule. The first column in Exhibit 1 provides a list of the major activities required by 
the final rule. The second column in Exhibit 1 provides citations to the applicable sections of the 
regulation where the requirements are discussed. The third column in Exhibit 1 presents the 
corresponding sections of the ASTM E1527-00 standard. The fourth column in Exhibit 1 
provides references to corresponding sections of the revised ASTM standard, ASTM E1527-05.

COMPARISON OF THE FINAL AAI STANDARD AND THE ASTM E1527-00
STANDARD

The final rule setting federal standards for conducting all appropriate inquiries includes 
requirements that correspond to all the major activities that are currently performed as part of 
environmental due diligence under the ASTM E1527-00 standard, such as site reconnaissance,
record review, interviews, and documentation of environmental conditions. The final rule, 
however, enhances the inquiries by extending the scope of some of the environmental due 
diligence activities. In addition, the final rule establishes a more stringent definition of an 
environmental professional than the ASTM E1527-00 standard. The key differences between the 
two standards are summarized in Exhibit 2. 

Each of the activities presented in Exhibit 2 is addressed in more depth in the sections following 
Exhibit 2. 
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Exhibit 1: Crosswalk between the All Appropriate Inquiries Rule and the ASTM E1527-00  
Standard  

Definitions and Requirements Final AAI
Standard1

ASTM
E1527-00 ASTM E1527-05 

Purpose 312.1(a) 1.1 1.1, 6.7
Applicability 312.1(b) 4.1, 4.2 4.1, 4.2, 4.5.3 
Scope 312.1(c) 1 1
Disclosure Obligations 312.1(d) Not specified Not specified 
Definition of Abandoned Property 312.10 Not defined 3.2.1
Definition of Adjoining Properties 312.10 3.3.2 3.2.4
Definition of Data Gap 312.10 Not defined 3.2.20
Definition of Environmental Professional 312.10 3.3.12 3.2.29; Appendix X2 
Definition of Relevant Experience 312.10 Not defined Appendix X2 
Definition of Good Faith 312.10 Not defined 3.2.35
Definition of Institutional Controls 312.10 3.2.17 3.2.42
References 312.11 2 2
List of Components in All Appropriate Inquiries 312.20(a) 6 6, 7
Shelf Life of the Written Report 312.20(a)-(b) 4.6, 4.7 4.6, 4.7 
Reports Prepared for Third Parties 312.20(c)-(d) 4.7 4.7
Objectives 312.20(e) 6.1 7.1
Contaminants of Concern 312.20(e) 1.1 1.1
Performance Factors 312.20(f) 7.1 8.1
Data Gaps 312.20(g) 7.3.2 12.7
Interview with Current and Past Owners and 
Occupants of the Subject Property 

312.23(b),
312.23(c)

9 10

Interview with Neighboring or Nearby Property 
Owners or Occupants in the Case of Inquiries 
Conducted at Abandoned Properties

312.23(d) Not specified 10.5.5

Review of Historical Sources: Suggested Sources 312.24(a) 7.3.4 8.3.4
Review of Historical Sources: Period to Be 
Covered

312.24(b) 7.3.2 8.3.2

Searches for Recorded Cleanup Liens 312.25 5.2, 7.3.4.4 6.2, 6.4, 8.3.4.4, 10.8.1.10 
Records of Activity and Use Limitations (e.g., 
Engineering and Institutional Controls)

312.26 5.2 8.3.4.4

Government Records Review: List of Records 312.26(a),
312.26(b)

7.2 8.2

Government Records Review: Search Distance 312.26(c),
312.26(d)

7.1.2, 7.2 8.1.2

Site Visit: Requirements 312.27(a),
312.27(b)

8 9

Site Visit: Limitations 312.27(c) 8.2.4 9.2.4, 9.4 
Specialized Knowledge or Experience 312.28 5.3 6.3, 12.3 
The Relationship of the Purchase Price to the 
Value of the Property 

312.29 5.4 6.5

Commonly Known or Reasonably Ascertainable 
Information about the Property 

312.30 7.1.4 4.1, 6.6, 

The Degree of Obviousness of the Presence or 
Likely Presence of Contamination

312.31 11.6, 11.7 12.6, 12.8, X.3 

Signed Declarations to Be Included in the Written 
Report

312.21(d) 11.7, 11.11 12.12, 12.13 

   Citations in column 2 are to Title 40 of the Code of Federal Regulations (e.g. 40 C.F.R. § 312.20).
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Exhibit 2: Summary of Main Differences between the Final All Appropriate Inquiries  
Regulation and the ASTM E1527-00 Standard  

Main Differences Final AAI Standard ASTM E1527-00 
Definition of Environmental
Professional

� Specific certification/license, education, and
experience requirements

� Applies only to individuals supervising  all
appropriate inquiries

� No specific certification, licensing,
education, or experience
requirements

� Applies to all individuals involved in 
conducting all appropriate inquiries

Interview with Current Owner and
Occupants of the Subject Property

Mandatory A reasonable attempt must be made to 
interview key site manager and
reasonable number of occupants

Interview with Past Owner and
Occupants

Interviews with past owners and occupants must be
conducted as necessary to achieve the objectives
and performance factors in §§ 312.20(e)-(f)

Not required, but must inquire about
past uses of the subject property when
interviewing current owner and
occupants

Interview with Neighboring or 
Nearby Property Owners or 
Occupants

Mandatory at abandoned properties Discretionary

Review of Historical Sources:
period to be covered

From the present back to when the property first
contained structures or was used for residential,
agricultural, commercial, industrial or governmental
purposes

All obvious uses from the present back
to the property’s first obvious developed
use or 1940, whichever is earlier

Records of Activity and Use 
Limitations (e.g., Engineering and
Institutional Controls) and
Environmental Cleanup Liens

� No requirement as to who is responsible for the
search

� Scope of environmental cleanup lien search
includes those liens filed or recorded under
federal, state, tribal or local law

� User’s responsibility
� The search results must be reported

to the environmental professional
� Scope of environmental cleanup lien

search is limited to reasonably
ascertainable land title records

Government Records Review �     Federal, state, tribal, and local
�  Records 

� Federal and state records
� Local records/sources at the 

discretion of the environmental
professional

Site Inspection � Visual inspection of subject property and 
adjoining properties required

� Limited exemption with specific requirements if 
the subject

� property cannot be visually inspected

� Visual inspection of subject property
required.  No exemption.

� No specific requirement to inspect
adjoining properties; only to report
anything actually observed

Contaminants of Concern Parties seeking CERCLA defense:
� CERCLA hazardous substances
EPA Brownfields Grant recipients:
� CERCLA hazardous substances, pollutants or 

contaminants
� petroleum/petroleum products
� controlled substances

CERCLA hazardous substances and
petroleum products

Data Gaps � Requires identification of sources consulted to 
address data gaps and comments on
significance of data gap with regard to the ability
of the environmental professional to identify
conditions indicative of releases and threatened
releases

� Generally discretionary;
� Sources that revealed no findings

must be documented.

Shelf Life of the Written Report � One year, with some updates required after 180
days

� Updates of specific activities
recommended after 180 days
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RESULTS OF INQUIRIES BY AN ENVIRONMENTAL PROFESSIONAL (§ 312.21)

Definition of Environmental Professional 
To ensure the quality of all appropriate inquiries investigations, the final rule defines specific 
qualifications for environmental professionals. The rule requires that the person who supervises 
or oversees the conduct of the all appropriate inquiries, or the Phase I environmental site 
assessment, meet the final rule’s qualifications for an environmental professional.  The rule does 
not require that all individuals involved in conducting the all appropriate inquiries investigations
qualify as an environmental professional 

The definition of an environmental professional provided in the final rule differs from the 
qualifications included in the ASTM E1527-00 standard. Unlike the ASTM E1527-00 standard, 
the final rule on all appropriate inquiries imposes specific educational, certification or licensing, 
and relevant experience requirements for the environmental professional tasked with overseeing 
the assessment. The final rule requires that the environmental professional qualifications be met
by the person supervising the conduct of all appropriate inquiries investigation. The
environmental professional qualifications under the two standards are summarized in Exhibit 3.

The all appropriate inquiries final rule does not preclude a person lacking the proper certification 
or license or sufficient education and relevant experience from participating in the conduct of all 
appropriate inquiries investigations. A person who does not qualify as an environmental
professional under the regulatory definition may assist in the conduct of all appropriate inquiries 
if he or she is under the supervision or responsible charge of a person who meets the 
qualifications of an environmental professional.  For example, a person lacking the required
certification or license or education and relevant experience may perform the individual activities 
required by the final rule, provided that a qualified environmental professional oversees his or 
her work. 

Comparison of the Final All Appropriate 5 EPA-560-F-05-242
Inquiries Standard and the ASTM E1527-00 October 2005
Environmental Site Assessment Standard www.epa.gov/brownfields/

MNL43-2nd page 363



Exhibit 3: Required Qualifications for an Environmental Professional 

All APPRORIATE INQUIRIES FINAL RULE ASTM E1527-00 
Definition A person who possesses sufficient specific 

education, training, and experience necessary to 
exercise professional judgment to develop 
opinions and conclusions regarding conditions
indicative of releases or threatened releases (per 
Section 312.1(c)) on, at, in or to a property, 
sufficient to meet the objectives and performance
factors in Section 312.20(e) and (f) (Section
3.10).

A person possessing sufficient training and 
experience necessary to conduct a site
reconnaissance, interviews, and other
activities in accordance with [the ASTM 
standard], and from the information 
generated by such activities, having the 
ability to develop opinions and conclusions
regarding recognized environmental
conditions in connection with the property in 
question. An individual's status as an 
environmental professional may be limited 
to the type of assessment to be performed
or to specific segments of the assessment 
for which the professional is responsible.
(Section 3.3.12). 

Certification/License,
Education and Relevant
Experience Requirements

Hold a current Professional Engineer’s or 
Professional Geologist’s license and have the 
equivalent of three years of full-time relevant 
experience

OR
Hold a current registration from a state, tribe, 
U.S. territory, or the Commonwealth of Puerto 
Rico and have the equivalent of three years of 
full-time relevant experience

OR
   Be licensed or certified by the federal

government, a state, tribe, U.S. territory, or the 
   Commonwealth of Puerto Rico to perform
   environmental inquiries as defined by the

AAI rule (Section 312.21) and 
have the equivalent of three years of full-time 
relevant experience 

No requirements 

A person who does not hold a relevant license or 
certificate may still qualify as an environmental
professional  if he/she 
 Have a Baccalaureate or higher degree from an 
accredited institution of higher education in a 
discipline of engineering or science and have the 
equivalent of five years of full-time relevant 
experience
A person who does not have a relevant license or 
certificate and does not hold a university degree in a 
discipline of engineering or science can qualify as an 
environmental professional  if he/she

Has the equivalent of ten years of full-time 
relevant experience 

Additional Requirements Remain current in his/her field through 
participation in continuing education or other
relevant activities

None
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Documentation of the Results of the All Appropriate Inquiries 
Under both the all appropriate inquiries final rule and the ASTM E1527-00 standard, the results 
of the Phase I investigation must be documented in a written report. Like the ASTM E1527-00, 
the all appropriate inquiries final rule does not specify the structure, format, or length of the final 
report documenting the results of the inquiries. The ASTM E1527-00 standard provides a 
recommended report format; the all appropriate inquiries final rule does not include any 
requirements for the report format.

The all appropriate inquiries rule requires that the written report include two signed declarations
by the environmental professional. One declaration must state that the environmental
professional meets the qualifications for environmental professionals included in the final rule
(see 40 CFR 312.10). The environmental professional is not required to include in the written 
report any documentation corroborating the qualifications statement (e.g., a copy of a current 
Professional Geologist’s license).  The second declaration required to be included in the final 
report must state that the all appropriate inquiries were carried out in accordance with the 
requirements of the final rule.

INTERVIEWS WITH PAST AND PRESENT OWNERS, OPERATORS, AND OCCUPANTS
(§ 312.23)

The final rule includes requirements to conduct interviews with the current owner(s) and 
occupant(s) of the subject property, as necessary to meet the objectives and performance factors 
of the rule, to collect information on past uses and ownerships of the property, and to identify 
potential conditions that may indicate the presence of releases or threatened releases of 
hazardous substances2 at the subject property. The ASTM E1527-00 standard does not require 
that interviews be conducted with past owners or occupants of a property; the standard only 
suggests that current owners be questioned about past uses and ownership.

The all appropriate inquiries final rule requires that additional interviews be conducted with 
parties such as current and past facility managers, past owners, operators or occupants of the 
property, and employees of past and current occupants of the subject property, as necessary to
meet the objectives and performance factors of the final rule (see 40 CFR 312.20(e) - (f)). The
final rule allows the environmental professional to use his or her discretion to determine whether 
such interviews are necessary. Under the ASTM E1527-00 standard, the environmental
professional must inquire about the past uses of the subject property when interviewing the 
current property owner and key site manager.

The all appropriate inquiries final rule goes beyond the ASTM E1527-00 by requiring interviews 
with owners and occupants of neighboring and nearby properties in cases where the subject 
property is abandoned and there is evidence of potential unauthorized uses or uncontrolled 
access. Such interviews could help gather information that may not be available from any other 
source, given that no owner or occupant of the subject property can be identified to provide
information on the uses and ownerships of the property. 

2 Individuals conducting all appropriate inquiries as part of an EPA Brownfields Assessment grant must also include pollutants, contaminants,
petroleum and petroleum products, and controlled substances in the scope of the inquiry as required by their cooperative agreement with EPA. 
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REVIEWS OF HISTORICAL SOURCES OF INFORMATION (§ 312.24)

Historical Sources 
The all appropriate inquiries final rule requires that environmental site assessments include
reviews of historical sources of information about the property. The purpose is to ensure that a 
continuous record of land uses is assembled to create a comprehensive review of the potential for 
releases of hazardous substances at the property. The all appropriate inquiries rule, as well as 
ASTM E1527-00 standard, does not require that any specific historic document be reviewed nor 
does it specify the minimum number of records to be reviewed. The records that may be 
reviewed include, but are not limited to, aerial photographs, fire insurance maps, building 
department records, chain of title documents, and land use records. Historical sources of 
information should be reviewed as necessary to meet the objectives and performance factors of 
the final rule.

Research Timeframe 

The all appropriate inquiries rule requires that historical documents be reviewed as far back in 
time as the property contained structures or the property was used for agricultural, residential, 
commercial, industrial, or governmental purposes. The final rule allows for the environmental
professional to apply professional judgment to determining how far back in time it is necessary
to review historical records, subject to the objectives and performance factors of the rule. In
comparison, ASTM E1527-00 requires that all obvious uses of the property be identified from 
the present back to the property’s obvious first developed use, or back to 1940, whichever is 
earlier. For example, if a property was first used in 1960, under the ASTM E1527-00 standard, 
the environmental professional must review historical sources of information going back to 
1940. Under the all appropriate inquiries final rule, historical sources of information must be 
reviewed only as far back as 1960. 

Research Interval 

Under the ASTM E1527-00 standard, the research interval is specified as a function of the 
property use. Intervals of less than five years or more than five years are not required if the 
property use remains unchanged. For example, if historical records show the same property use 
in 1940 and 1960, it is not necessary to obtain and review additional historical records to 
ascertain the property use in the interim period. The all appropriate inquiries rule does not 
specify or give guidance on the research interval for reviewing historical records. Accordingly,
the environmental professional must exercise professional judgment to determine the most
appropriate research interval. 
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Review of Historical Information Pertinent to Surrounding Area 
The ASTM E1527-00 standard requires that the uses of properties surrounding the subject 
property should be identified in the report if the information is revealed in the course of 
researching the subject property (e.g., if the aerial photographs show the area beyond the subject 
property boundaries). Although the all appropriate inquiries rule does not contain the same
requirement, the objectives and performance factors of the rule do include within the scope of the 
types of information that should be collected the environmental conditions of adjoining or nearby 
properties.

SEARCHES FOR RECORDED ENVIRONMENTAL CLEANUP LIENS (§ 312.25)

The all appropriate inquiries rule requires that environmental site assessments include searches 
for environmental cleanup liens against the subject property that are filed or recorded under 
federal, state, tribal, or local laws. The objective of this requirement is to identify liens placed 
upon the property that indicate that environmental response actions were taken to address past 
releases at, on, or to the subject property. The ASTM E1527-00 standard also requires a search 
for environmental cleanup liens, although the scope of the search is limited to reasonably 
ascertainable recorded land title records. 

The all appropriate inquiries rule differs from the ASTM E1527-00 standard with respect to the 
party responsible for conducting the search for environmental cleanup liens. Under the ASTM 
E1527-00 standard, the user, or prospective property owner, is responsible for the environmental
cleanup lien search and is required to provide the results of the search to the environmental
professional. The all appropriate inquiries rule allows that either the prospective property owner 
or the environmental professional may conduct the search. If the search is performed by the 
prospective property owner and the property owner does not provide the search results to the 
environmental professional, the environmental professional should treat the lack of information
as a data gap and should comment on the significance of the data gap on his or her ability to 
identify conditions indicative of releases or threatened releases.

REVIEWS OF FEDERAL, STATE, TRIBAL AND LOCAL GOVERNMENT RECORDS
(§ 312.26)

The all appropriate inquiries final rule requires that environmental site assessments include a 
review of federal, state, tribal, and local government records and specifies the minimum search 
distance for each record. The type of records and the minimum search distances do not differ 
significantly from the requirements included in the ASTM E1527-00 standard, in the case of 
federal and state government records. Both the ASTM E1527-00 standard and the all 
appropriate inquiries final rule allow the environmental professional to exercise discretion to 
modify the minimum search distance for a particular record type, based upon enumerated factors.
The ASTM E1527-00 standard does not allow for the reduction of search distance for the federal 
NPL site list and the federal RCRA TSD list. In the case of both standards, the reason(s) for any 
such modification must be documented in the written report.

The all appropriate inquiries final rule goes beyond the requirements of the ASTM E1527-00 
standard by requiring that records maintained by tribal and local governmental agencies be 
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reviewed. The ASTM E1527-00 standard lists local governmental records as supplemental
sources to be consulted at the discretion of the environmental professional.

The all appropriate inquiries regulation also places more emphasis on institutional and 
engineering controls than the ASTM E1527-00 standard. Under the ASTM E1527-00 standard, 
the user is responsible for identifying institutional and engineering controls found in reasonably 
ascertainable recorded land title records and is required to provide the results of such searches to 
the environmental professional. The ASTM E1527-00 standard does not explicitly require that 
the search results be documented in the written report. The all appropriate inquiries regulation 
allows for the search for institutional and engineering controls to be performed by either the
prospective property owner or the environmental professional. If the search is performed by the 
prospective property owner and the results of the search are not provided to the environmental
professional, the environmental professional should treat the lack of information as a data gap 
and should comment on the significance of the data gap on his or her ability to identify 
conditions indicative of releases or threatened releases. 

VISUAL INSPECTIONS OF THE FACILITY AND OF ADJOINING PROPERTIES
(§312.27)

The all appropriate inquiries final rule requires that environmental site assessments include an 
on-site visual inspection of the subject property and facilities and improvements on the subject 
property. The all appropriate inquiries rule does not extend the scope of the subject property 
visual inspection beyond the current ASTM E1527-00 requirements.

With respect to adjoining properties, the requirements of the ASTM E1527-00 standard and the
all appropriate inquiries rule differ. The all appropriate inquiries rule requires that the 
environmental professional perform a visual inspection of such properties from the subject 
property line, public rights-of-way, or another vantage point. The ASTM E1527-00 standard 
does not explicitly require a visual inspection of adjoining properties. However, the ASTM 
E1527-00 standard states that current and past uses of adjoining properties should be identified in 
the Phase I ESA report if such uses are visually or physically observed during the subject 
property visit, or are identified in the interviews or record reviews, if they are likely to indicate
recognized environmental conditions.

In the cases where on-site access to the subject property cannot be obtained to conduct the visual 
inspection of the subject property, the ASTM E1527-00 standard does not provide for an 
alternative course of action. The failure to conduct the on-site visual inspection must be 
documented in the Phase I report as a limitation.  In contrast, the all appropriate inquiries rule 
provides for a limited exemption to the on-site visual inspection requirement and imposes
specific documentation and inspection requirements in that situation. The all appropriate 
inquiries regulation requires that the environmental professional do the following:

� Visually inspect the subject property via another method (e.g., aerial imagery) or from an 
alternate vantage point (e.g., walk the property line); 

� Document efforts taken to gain access to the subject property;
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� Document the use of other sources of information to determine the existence of potential
environmental contamination; and

� Express an opinion about the significance of the failure to conduct an on-site visual 
inspection on the ability of the environmental professional to identify conditions indicative of 
releases or threatened releases. 

SPECIALIZED KNOWLEDGE OR EXPERIENCE ON THE PART OF THE DEFENDANT
(§ 312.28)

Under the ASTM E1527-00 standard, the user, or prospective property owner, is required to 
disclose to the environmental professional any specialized knowledge of the subject property and 
surrounding areas that is material to recognized environmental conditions in connection with the 
subject property. The all appropriate inquiries final rule requires that any specialized knowledge 
held by the prospective property owner be documented or taken into account during the 
inquiries. However, the prospective property owner is not required to provide this information to 
the environmental professional. If the information is not provided to the environmental
professional, the environmental professional should treat the lack of information as a data gap 
and should comment on the significance of the data gap on his or her ability to identify 
conditions indicative of releases or threatened releases.

THE RELATIONSHIP OF THE PURCHASE PRICE TO THE VALUE OF THE PROPERTY,
IF THE PROPERTY WERE NOT CONTAMINATED (§ 312.29)

Both the all appropriate inquiries final rule and the ASTM E1527-00 standard require that the 
user, or prospective property owner, consider the relationship of the purchase price and the fair 
market value of the property, if the property were not contaminated. The ASTM E1527-00 
standard, however, only requires this comparison if the user has actual knowledge that the 
purchase price is significantly less than that of comparable properties. In cases where the 
purchase price paid for the subject property does not reflect the fair market value of the subject
property if it were not contaminated, the ASTM E1527-00 standard and the all appropriate 
inquiries final rule impose slightly different requirements. The ASTM E1527-00 standard 
requires that the user identify an explanation for the difference between price and value and 
make a written record of such explanation. The all appropriate inquiries final rule requires that 
the prospective property owner consider whether or not the difference in purchase price and fair 
market value is due to the presence of releases or threatened releases of hazardous substances. 
Neither standard explicitly states that documentation of a discrepancy or difference between the 
price and value of the property must be included in the final report. Under the all appropriate 
inquiries final rule, if the prospective property owner does not provide information regarding the 
relationship of the purchase price of the subject property to its fair market value to the 
environmental professional, the environmental professional should treat the lack of such 
information as a data gap gap and should comment on the significance that the data gap may
have on his or her ability to identify conditions indicative of releases or threatened releases.
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COMMONLY KNOWN OR REASONABLY ASCERTAINABLE INFORMATION ABOUT THE
PROPERTY (§ 312.30)

Under the all appropriate inquiries final rule, the prospective property owner and environmental
professional are required to take into account, during the conduct of all the required inquiries or 
activities, commonly known or reasonably ascertainable information about the subject property. 
In addition to the information sources consulted during the conduct of the historical records 
searches, the review of government records, and the required interviews, such information may
be obtained from a variety of sources, including newspapers, local government officials, 
community organizations, and websites, among others. Commonly known and reasonably 
ascertainable information must be pursued to the extent necessary to achieve the objectives and 
performance factors of the final rule. Although the ASTM E1527-00 standard does not explicitly 
include such a requirement, it is up to the environmental professional to determine if any source, 
other than those identified as “standard sources” should be reviewed to obtain necessary 
information about the environmental conditions of the subject property.

THE DEGREE OF OBVIOUSNESS OF THE PRESENCE OR LIKELY PRESENCE OF 
CONTAMINATION AT THE PROPERTY, AND THE ABILITY TO DETECT THE 
CONTAMINATION BY APPROPRIATE INVESTIGATION (§ 312.31)

The all appropriate inquiries regulation requires that the prospective property owner and 
environmental professional take into account information collected during the inquiries in 
considering the degree of obviousness of the presence or likely presence of hazardous substances 
on, at, in, or to the subject property. They should also take into account the information
collected during the inquiries in considering the ability to detect contamination by appropriate
investigation. These requirements are consistent with the ASTM E1527-00 requirements. The all 
appropriate inquiries rule, however, requires that the environmental professional also provide in 
the written report an opinion regarding additional appropriate investigation that may be 
necessary, if any. The opinion could include activities or considerations outside the scope of the 
all appropriate inquiries investigation that might help the prospective property owner to more
fully characterize environmental conditions on the property. The ASTM E1527-00 standard 
does not explicitly require that such an opinion be included in the final report.

ADDITIONAL REQUIREMENTS (§ 312.20)

Recognized Environmental Conditions – Inclusion of Petroleum Releases 
Unlike the ASTM E1527-00 standard, the all appropriate inquiries final rule does not require that 
the environmental professional consider releases and threatened releases of petroleum and 
petroleum products in the scope of all environmental site assessments.

Under the all appropriate inquiries final rule, if the environmental site assessments are being 
conducted for the purpose of qualifying for one of the three CERCLA liability protections, the 
environmental professional must seek to identify conditions indicative of releases and threatened 
releases of hazardous substances, if any. The scope of the investigation may include the 
identification of potential petroleum releases that do not include hazardous substances at the 
discretion of the prospective property owner and environmental professional.

EPA-560-F-05-242 12 Comparison of the Final All Appropriate 
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In cases where the all appropriate inquiries investigation is being funded by a federal brownfields 
assessment grant, where the scope of the grant or cooperative agreement includes the assessment
of releases or threatened releases of petroleum and petroleum products, the environmental
professional must include petroleum and petroleum products within the scope of the all 
appropriate inquiries investigation. Certain federal brownfields grants may also include 
requirements to assess a property for the presence or potential presence of controlled substances. 

Data Gaps 
The all appropriate inquiries rule requires a more extensive documentation of data gaps than was 
required under the ASTM E1527-00 standard. The all appropriate inquiries rule requires that the 
environmental professional: (1) identify data gaps that remain after the conduct of all required 
activities; (2) identify the sources of information consulted to address such data gaps; and (3) 
comment upon the significance of such data gaps with regard to his or her ability to identify 
conditions indicative of releases or threatened releases of hazardous substances on, at, in, or to 
the property. The ASTM E1527-00 standard requires that the environmental professional 
document sources that revealed no findings. Additional data gaps or limitations were not 
required to be identified and documented.

Shelf Life 

Under the all appropriate inquiries final rule, a prospective property owner may use a Phase I 
ESA report without having to update any information collected as part of the inquiry:

� If the all appropriate inquiries investigation was completed less than 180 days prior to the
date of acquisition of the property; or 

� If the Phase I ESA report was prepared as part of a previous all appropriate inquiries
investigation and was completed less than 180 days prior to the date of acquisition of the 
property.

This provision is consistent with the ASTM E1527-00 standard.

Under the all appropriate inquiries final rule, a prospective property owner may use a previously 
conducted Phase I ESA report: 

� If the Phase I ESA report was prepared as part of a previous all appropriate inquiries
investigation for the same property; and

� If the information was collected or updated within one year prior to the date of acquisition of 
the property; and 

� Certain aspects of the previously conducted report are conducted or updated within 180 days 
prior to the date of acquisition of the property. These aspects include the interviews, on-site 
visual inspection, the historical records review, and the search for environmental liens. 

Under the all appropriate inquiries final rule, information collected from previously completed
all appropriate inquiries investigations of the subject property can be used as sources of 

Comparison of the Final All Appropriate 13 EPA-560-F-05-242
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information even when they are more than a year old as long as all information is reviewed for 
accuracy and is updated to reflect current conditions and current property-specific information.

In all cases, the analysis of the relationship of the purchase price of the subject property to the 
fair market value of the property, if it were not contaminated, must reflect the current property 
transaction. In addition, the assessment of specialized knowledge must be reflective of the 
prospective property owner seeking the liability protection or the brownfields grantee. 
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